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- - - 5 

 6 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 7 

Council convened at the Astor Crowne Plaza Hotel, New Orleans, 8 

Louisiana, Wednesday morning, August 22, 2012, and was called to 9 

order at 10:30 a.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd. 10 

 11 

CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTIONS 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN DOUG BOYD:  Welcome to the 238th meeting of the Gulf 14 

Council.  My name is Doug Boyd and I am Vice Chairman of the 15 

council and I will be acting as Chairman today.  If you have a 16 

cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that you keep them 17 

on silent or vibrating mode during the meeting. 18 

 19 

The Gulf Council is one of eight regional councils established 20 

in 1976 by the Fishery Conservation and Management Act, known 21 

today as the Magnuson-Stevens Act.  The council’s purpose is to 22 

serve as a deliberative body to advise the Secretary of Commerce 23 

on fishery management measures in federal waters of the Gulf of 24 

Mexico.  These measures help ensure that fishery resources in 25 

the Gulf are sustained while providing the best overall benefit 26 

to the nation. 27 

 28 

Eleven council members are appointed by the Secretary of 29 

Commerce and include individuals from a range of geographical 30 

areas in the Gulf and with experience in various aspects of 31 

fisheries. 32 

 33 

The membership also includes five state fishery managers and the 34 

Regional Administrator from NOAA Fishery Service, as well as 35 

several non-voting members.  Council staff assists the council 36 

by compiling, analyzing, and presenting fishery information, 37 

providing the council with documented management options, and 38 

organizing meetings on a variety of fisheries issues. 39 

 40 

Public input is a vital part of the council’s deliberative 41 

process and comments, both oral and written, are accepted and 42 

considered by the council throughout the process. 43 

 44 

The Sustainable Fisheries Act requires all oral or written 45 

statements to include a brief description of the background and 46 

interest of the persons in the subject of the statement.  All 47 

written information shall include a statement of the source and 48 
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date of such information.   1 

 2 

Oral or written communications provided to the council, its 3 

members or its staff, that relate to matters within the 4 

council’s purview are public in nature.  All written comments 5 

will be posted on the council’s website for viewing by council 6 

members and the public. 7 

 8 

Knowingly and willfully submitting false information to the 9 

council is a violation of federal law.  Materials submitted to 10 

council members or staff for distribution prior to or during a 11 

council meeting will be treated as all other written comments 12 

and will be posted to the website and will be maintained by the 13 

council as part of the permanent record. 14 

 15 

A digital recording is used for the public record and therefore, 16 

for the purpose of voice identification, each member is 17 

requested to identify him or herself, starting on my left.  18 

 19 

MR. CAMPO MATENS:  Camp Matens and I’m from Louisiana. 20 

 21 

MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, the great state of Louisiana. 22 

 23 

MR. MYRON FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Louisiana. 24 

 25 

MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 26 

 27 

MR. DALE DIAZ:  Dale Diaz, Mississippi. 28 

 29 

MR. PATRICK RILEY:  Patrick Riley, Texas. 30 

 31 

MR. LANCE ROBINSON:  Lance Robinson, Texas. 32 

 33 

DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  Bonnie Ponwith, NOAA Fisheries Service. 34 

 35 

DR. STEVE BRANSTETTER:  Steve Branstetter, NOAA Fisheries 36 

Service. 37 

 38 

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 39 

 40 

MS. MARA LEVY:  Mara Levy, NOAA Office of General Counsel. 41 

 42 

MR. DAVID CUPKA:  David Cupka, South Atlantic Fishery Management 43 

Council. 44 

 45 

MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 46 

 47 

DR. BOB SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 48 
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 1 

MR. JOHNNY GREENE:  Johnny Greene, Alabama. 2 

 3 

MR. KEVIN ANSON:  Kevin Anson, Alabama. 4 

 5 

DR. PAMELLA DANA:  Pam Dana, Florida. 6 

 7 

MS. MARTHA BADEMAN:  Martha Bademan, Florida. 8 

 9 

MS. JESSICA MCCAWLEY:  Jessica McCawley, Florida. 10 

 11 

DR. LARRY ABELE:  Larry Abele, Florida. 12 

 13 

MR. JOHN SANCHEZ:  John Sanchez, Florida. 14 

 15 

LCDR JASON BRAND:  Jason Brand, U.S. Coast Guard. 16 

 17 

MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 18 

Commission. 19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR STEVE BORTONE:  Steve Bortone, Gulf Council. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Before we get started officially, I 23 

would like to recognize some people in the audience.  Susan 24 

Villere was here yesterday evening and she is a former council 25 

member and Dr. Russell Nelson was here yesterday and he’s a 26 

former council member and Ken Haddad, are you here?  He’s 27 

formerly a council member and from the State of Florida.  Any 28 

other former members of the council here that I missed?  Okay 29 

and thank you.  I wanted to do that. 30 

 31 

I would like to introduce our new members of the council.  Camp 32 

Matens is to my left and Dale Diaz is over here and John Sanchez 33 

and Martha Bademan and Lieutenant Commander Jason Brand with the 34 

Coast Guard.  We will have a swearing-in ceremony for the new 35 

members by Dr. Crabtree. 36 

 37 

(Whereupon, the Induction of New Council Members occurred.) 38 

 39 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Next on the agenda is the Adoption of the 42 

Agenda.  Has everyone had a chance to look at it? 43 

 44 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I have four issues I would like to add under 45 

Other Business.  One is timeline of council materials and 46 

various meetings, law enforcement issue, codified text and 47 

proposed rules, and council member involvement. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have those.  Any other additions? 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I think we should probably move 4 

Review of Action Schedule to the end and not take it up where it 5 

is, because several items are coming up that may require -- We 6 

may go to scoping and other things and they will affect the 7 

action schedule and so if it were moved to just before Other 8 

Business. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right and we had a logistical problem this 11 

morning with the closed session, as you know, and we’re going to 12 

move that to immediately after the recess this afternoon, after 13 

the public hearing. 14 

 15 

DR. CRABTREE:  I have two issues I would like to bring up.  One 16 

is to have a discussion of the Gulf of Mexico Aquaculture FMP 17 

and then, secondly, I would like to have some discussion of 18 

beginning work on a framework action to recalibrate our ACLs 19 

based on the new MRIP catch estimates. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have noted those.  Any other additions? 22 

 23 

MS. WILLIAMS:  If I may, I would also like to switch, under the 24 

Committee Reports, if I could -- They said that Data Collection 25 

is ready and switch that with the Law Enforcement Report, 26 

because that’s not ready yet. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You want to move Law Enforcement? 29 

 30 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  To where? 33 

 34 

MS. WILLIAMS:  To Thursday and it would be Item f and just 35 

switch it with Data Collection. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other additions?  If not, do I hear a 38 

motion? 39 

 40 

DR. PONWITH:  For Other Business, if I could add just a very 41 

quick discussion of the science strategic plan we’re working on 42 

in the Science Center and our hopes for council comment on that. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right. 45 

 46 

MS. LEVY:  I may have missed the end of Ms. Williams’s motion, 47 

but when are you planning on doing the Data Collection Committee 48 
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Report? 1 

 2 

MS. WILLIAMS:  It would be Item c.  I am switching it with Law 3 

Enforcement and Data and so Data is Item c at 11:20 on the 4 

schedule. 5 

 6 

MS. LEVY:  I would just note that the Data Collection Committee 7 

includes the Dealer Reporting Amendment that you’re scheduled to 8 

-- You’re going to end up talking about that before public 9 

testimony if you do that. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Ms. Williams, can we just move Law Enforcement 12 

to Thursday and we’ll figure out exactly when? 13 

 14 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes, that will be fine. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right.  We will put it as Item i on the 17 

Committee Reports on Thursday.  Any other changes or issues?  Do 18 

I hear a motion to approve the agenda?  It’s been moved and 19 

seconded and all in favor say aye; all opposed.  The agenda is 20 

approved.   21 

 22 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 23 

 24 

Next is Approval of the Minutes.  Has everyone read the minutes 25 

and are there any corrections, additions, or deletions to the 26 

minutes?  Hearing none, is there any opposition to approval of 27 

the minutes?  Hearing no opposition, the minutes are approved. 28 

 29 

We are going to move the Action Schedule and so we’ll go 30 

straight into Committee Reports.  We have the Ad Hoc Restoration 31 

Committee and Mr. Simpson. 32 

 33 

AD HOC RESTORATION COMMITTEE REPORT 34 

 35 

MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  You have before you or 36 

sent electronically the committee report.  You can read it in 37 

detail, but I’m going to summarize, but you can include the 38 

summary in total. 39 

 40 

This is our second meeting of the Ad Hoc Restoration Committee.  41 

It’s a good working group and there’s a lot of interest in 42 

getting information from all areas at this particular meeting.  43 

We had Dr. Hogarth, who has done a great deal of work in Florida 44 

and to some degree, some more coordinated activities.  He talked 45 

about the Natural Resource Damage Assessment Process. 46 

 47 

He had a few slides, one of which is included in your report 48 
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that you see there.  He is concerned and has done some good work 1 

of trying to coordinate activities within his state and in 2 

subsequent meetings and I forget what it was, September, and I 3 

don’t know if it got in here or not, but he’s going to have 4 

another meeting with all of the other states, or at least 5 

participants from other states, and so we need to continue to 6 

work with that. 7 

 8 

Ms. Jean Cowan heads the NOAA Restoration Center and she gave a 9 

presentation and described and compared and contrasted and tried 10 

to describe for us all the little bit of difference between the 11 

Restore Act process and the restoration process. 12 

 13 

She described some principles and gave us some information about 14 

where we should, as a council, submit some of the things that we 15 

think are important and vital for our particular area of 16 

expertise into a website and Mr. Drew Banta from Coastal 17 

Activities Louisiana Office of the Governor described the 18 

Louisiana Coastal Master Plan and provided another brief 19 

overview and additional information about the Restore Act.  She 20 

was helpful in that regard, to kind of broaden and to deepen our 21 

state understanding of what’s going on in their world.  22 

 23 

With that, we have completed basically our foundation and we 24 

will work more in the realm of identifying critical things that 25 

need to be included in some of our plans or we would recommend 26 

would be included in some of our plans for future work and in 27 

that regard, I think you will see some communication about our 28 

five-year strategic research plan and try to get that out to the 29 

group and then we will be in touch with future activities of the 30 

Restoration Committee. 31 

 32 

Vice Chairman Greene, do you have anything and, of course, as 33 

always, if you want to provide us a little input as to what you 34 

would like to see us do or not do, please contact Johnny or 35 

myself and we will try to accommodate you.  Johnny, do you have 36 

anything to add? 37 

 38 

MR. GREENE:  The whole process is pretty confusing and so I 39 

think I’m just going to come out with a motion here to try to 40 

clarify this a little bit and so if you don’t mind, I would like 41 

to proceed. 42 

 43 

I would like to direct council staff to solicit and collect 44 

marine fisheries restoration project concepts from this week’s 45 

Restoration Committee presenters, SEFSC, the Regional Office, 46 

and Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission that address fishery 47 

resource impacts and loss of use resulting from the Deepwater 48 
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Horizon oil spill and present a list of those options for 1 

council consideration at the October meeting with the purpose of 2 

the council submitting a list of recommended restoration project 3 

ideas to NOAA shortly after that meeting for funding 4 

consideration as NRDA early restoration projects.  5 

 6 

MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you, Johnny.  We will slow down and work 7 

with Phyllis and he’s got it written out and if someone can go 8 

over there and get it and maybe get it to Phyllis and while 9 

we’re doing all that and getting it in the final form up on the 10 

board, let’s take discussions.  Chairman Boyd said I handle it 11 

and so, Kay. 12 

 13 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Johnny, would you have a problem including the 14 

council members? 15 

 16 

MR. GREENE:  No, I wouldn’t have a problem including council 17 

members.  I just want to have as much broad range support of 18 

this as we can.  We had Dr. Cowan make a presentation yesterday 19 

and she urged the council to go to their website and put that 20 

stuff in and I’m amicable with any other -- They should have the 21 

rest of the motion up on the board here fairly quickly. 22 

 23 

MR. SIMPSON:  Further discussion?  One other thing, Johnny, I 24 

think we can do is every few years or every year, we do a five-25 

year research plan from the council’s perspective and submit 26 

that to Bonnie and I think that is another basis of our work 27 

that we need to add to this document that we’ll be looking at in 28 

the future. 29 

 30 

MR. PEARCE:  I speak in support of this motion, for sure.  31 

There’s no doubt about it.  We have to take full advantage of 32 

the opportunity we have here in front of us and some of the 33 

other things we have to look at and take advantage of is we’ve 34 

got the early restoration monies too that you need to look at, 35 

as well as what was talked about yesterday. 36 

 37 

We’ve got $100 million that I think NOAA has still got a lot of 38 

and it would be a great way to fund some of the ELBs and things 39 

that we’re looking at doing right now, but I think we would be 40 

remiss in our duties if we don’t do exactly what this motion 41 

says, Johnny, and get to work from stock assessments to you name 42 

it and get our job done in a better way, so we can manage 43 

fisheries in a better way. 44 

 45 

MR. SIMPSON:  Let’s get our mechanics right.  Johnny, is that 46 

pretty much your motion?  This is not a committee motion.  This 47 

is Mr. Greene’s motion and we need a second now from the full 48 
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council. 1 

 2 

MR. PEARCE:  Second. 3 

 4 

MR. SIMPSON:  Harlon seconded it and now let’s continue our 5 

discussion. 6 

 7 

MR. PERRET:  There’s certainly a lot of worthwhile projects that 8 

need to be undertaken, but, again, I want to echo what Harlon 9 

said.  We’ve all heard about the importance of electronic 10 

logbooks for shrimp effort data, for managing snapper, and many 11 

other species and so I would hope that the electronic logbook 12 

funding project would be one that shakes out of there. 13 

 14 

MR. SIMPSON:  I agree. 15 

 16 

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  The only reason I’m bringing this up is I 17 

don’t want to be -- I’m bringing it up as a question, so that 18 

we’re not duplicative of work that we’ve already done.  I 19 

believe that we did put together a list of our priorities, at 20 

least from the council perspective, and forwarded that list a 21 

year or a year-and-a-half ago in regards to the Deepwater 22 

Horizon incident and some other things. 23 

 24 

I know certainly from a restoration standpoint that that’s been 25 

going on in every state, with some notion of those restoration 26 

projects either being funneled into this effort or for future 27 

lists and so forth, with the Gulf Restoration Task Force and 28 

other things. 29 

 30 

Johnny, I’m just trying to make sure that in fact as we go 31 

forward with this that we don’t want people spending time doing 32 

work that’s already been done and so I’ll ask Dr. Bortone if he 33 

remembers that and if so, we may want to update it, but we 34 

certainly don’t want to go back and try to create an original 35 

list. 36 

 37 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Yes, you’re correct, Robin.  I am 38 

waiting for my five-year request that comes yearly from Bonnie 39 

about research priorities, but I assume that will be coming soon 40 

and so this really won’t be duplicative effort.  We’ll be doing 41 

this anyway. 42 

 43 

MR. SIMPSON:  What we’re doing is trying to bring all of these 44 

together and then we’ll get it back out to you all and we can 45 

edit and so forth. 46 

 47 

MR. ANSON:  I had similar comments to Robin and in fact, there 48 
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will be a phone call coming up with the state directors, Larry, 1 

and I assume that when it says Gulf States Marine Fisheries 2 

Commission that you will just forward that list that’s compiled 3 

from that phone call or what’s generated from that phone call? 4 

 5 

MR. SIMPSON:  We’ll do that whenever it’s finalized, as well as 6 

the other materials that we already have done which exist, if 7 

they so choose to release that. 8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I believe with my discussion with the maker of 10 

the motion that he agreed to a friendly amendment to add council 11 

members.  I guess you could put it after “committee presenters”.  12 

The reason I say that is like Corky would like to see electronic 13 

logbooks, there have been some other ideas talked about in some 14 

of the committees of additional things that we need, even for 15 

the for-hire sector, things that are coming on down the road, 16 

perhaps. 17 

 18 

MR. SIMPSON:  Certainly we can -- As an entity of the council, 19 

you’re welcome to provide that.  We’re not doing it in a vacuum.  20 

Is there anything else? 21 

 22 

MR. DIAZ:  I am just worried about the -- I would like some 23 

input and at the end, we’re saying we’re specifically doing this 24 

for early NRDA restoration projects, but should it also be for 25 

longer-term NRDA and maybe Restore Act type funds also or do we 26 

want to limit it to early NRDA restoration projects? 27 

 28 

MR. SIMPSON:  Good point.  I think we just drop the “early” 29 

because there are two things.  Just restoration projects and not 30 

necessarily early.  Let’s just do that.  What about the Restore 31 

Act?  Is that okay with you, Johnny? 32 

 33 

MR. GREENE:  I agree with all that and I appreciate all your 34 

help trying to get this right.  I just don’t want us to miss the 35 

opportunity to steer funding for needed science projects to help 36 

fisheries recover from the oil spill. 37 

 38 

Keep in mind that the $100 million NRDA early restoration 39 

funding is an immediate opportunity that we can provide input on 40 

and that’s mainly why I threw that in there.  However, I do 41 

agree with what Dale is saying and you guys about NRDA and the 42 

restoration projects, but I’m just trying to get a handle on 43 

this thing as quickly as I can and that’s why I was coming 44 

forward with that, but I certainly think that captures the gist 45 

of what I’m ultimately trying to do. 46 

 47 

MR. SIMPSON:  I don’t know grammatically -- You all can fix it 48 
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up, but it should be through the Restore Act or something, but 1 

that’s okay.  We’ve got the point.  Any other comments?  Are you 2 

all ready to vote?  This is the full council and it’s not a 3 

committee motion.  It’s been made and seconded.  If you’re ready 4 

to vote, all those in favor say aye; all those opposed no.  The 5 

motion passes.  Johnny, do you have anything else? 6 

 7 

MR. GREENE:  I would like to follow up with a secondary motion 8 

here that a letter be sent addressed to Dr. Lubchenco at NOAA 9 

and Ken Salazar at the U.S. Department of Interior requesting 10 

coordination to define the council’s formal consultation role in 11 

the development of the Restore Act Marine Science Fund. 12 

 13 

MR. SIMPSON:  I am giving it back to the Chairman.  This is 14 

outside of the report and he wants it back now and so you take 15 

it away, Doug. 16 

 17 

MR. BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Simpson.  We have a motion before us 18 

and do we have a second?  We’ve got a second from Dr. Abele.  19 

Any discussion?   20 

 21 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I noticed an article in the paper where our 22 

Governor has set up a board to decide I guess how the State of 23 

Mississippi will be using their funds.  I don’t know if Corky 24 

knows something about this or not, but that in no way is going 25 

to be affected by this.  What we’re asking in this is just for 26 

all of those suggestions to come back before the council for the 27 

council’s blessing of how the states spend the money on the 28 

Restore Act?  That’s just a question. 29 

 30 

MR. ANSON:  I’m just wondering, for point of clarification, if 31 

you could add, after “fund”, “research priorities”, if the maker 32 

would like to -- 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is that addition all right? 35 

 36 

MR. GREENE:  Yes, I’m fine.  37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  And it’s okay with the seconder, Dr. Abele?  39 

Okay.   40 

 41 

MR. RIECHERS:  This kind of answers both Kay’s question, or at 42 

least from the not Mississippi perspective, but the Texas 43 

perspective, as well as some of this motion.  The council is 44 

going to be made up of appointees from the governors’ offices in 45 

regards to the Restore Act council that’s going to be looking at 46 

some of those restoration activities. 47 

 48 
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In that kind of context, at least from my perspective and from 1 

the Texas perspective, I don’t believe the council, as far as I 2 

understand, unless they give this council that role -- When I 3 

say it, I mean the other council. 4 

 5 

I suspect we’re going to have not a lot of role in that 6 

blessing, if you will, Kay.  Where we have our opportunity is 7 

Johnny’s notion of making sure that at every turn we put our 8 

list in front of decision makers who are going to be making some 9 

of those decisions and some of which could be around this table.  10 

I don’t know, given what other governors may -- Who they may 11 

choose. 12 

 13 

Certainly that’s the thing -- That’s where we can be active and 14 

try to get ourselves ahead of the curve in making sure that we 15 

have projects or recommendations ready to go and in front of the 16 

appropriate decision makers. 17 

 18 

MR. SIMPSON:  I agree with Robin. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other discussion or comments?  We have a 21 

motion before us that a letter be sent addressed to Dr. 22 

Lubchenco at NOAA and Ken Salazar at the U.S. Department of 23 

Interior requesting coordination to define the council’s formal 24 

consultation role in the development of the Restore Act Marine 25 

Science Fund research priorities.  All in favor of the motion 26 

say aye; any opposed.  The motion carries.  Any other discussion 27 

there? 28 

 29 

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Chairman, I have concluded my report some time 30 

ago and so -- 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Simpson.  The next committee 33 

report is Mr. Perret and the Shrimp Committee. 34 

 35 

SHRIMP MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 36 

 37 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The committee met on 38 

August 20 and Perret, Pearce, Anson, Crabtree, Branstetter, 39 

Riley, and Mr. Simpson were present. 40 

 41 

The agenda was adopted with the addition of a discussion of 42 

recreational takes of Kemp’s ridley sea turtles off Mississippi 43 

and a final report of shrimping effort for 2011.  The minutes of 44 

the June 18, 2012 meeting in Tampa, Florida, were approved as 45 

written. 46 

 47 

White Paper on Funding Options for the Electronic Logbook, which 48 
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at the last meeting the council had asked staff to develop a 1 

white paper to come up with some options and I think Dr. Leard 2 

came up with a paper that had six different options in it. 3 

 4 

Dr. Leard reviewed the six potential methods that staff had 5 

developed that could potentially continue funding of the 6 

electronic logbook program.  Dr. Leard noted that previously the 7 

council was notified that funding would not be available after 8 

September of 2012.   9 

 10 

However, Dr. Crabtree noted that if a continuing resolution is 11 

approved by Congress, funding would then continue until 12 

approximately March of 2013.   13 

 14 

Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 15 

to direct staff to draft a letter to the appropriate entities to 16 

support funding of the electronic logbook program with 17 

restoration funding and a note attached is it was the 18 

committee’s understanding that staff would potentially look at a 19 

number of approaches to solicit this funding.  It’s a committee 20 

motion, Mr. Chairman. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Perret.  There’s no second needed 23 

and we have a motion before us to direct staff to draft a letter 24 

to the appropriate entities to support funding of the electronic 25 

logbook program with restoration funding and I do have a 26 

question. 27 

 28 

MR. PEARCE:  It’s not a question, but just a comment to make 29 

sure that we go after the $100 million early restoration fund 30 

that NOAA has and make sure that that’s part of our thought 31 

process. 32 

 33 

MR. PERRET:  Any other discussion? 34 

 35 

MR. RILEY:  I would like to interject that we try to get staff 36 

to propose funding for multiple years of support for this, like 37 

a ten-year project or whatever, so we’re not in the same boat 38 

and coming back here in two years under the same guise of having 39 

empty pockets. 40 

 41 

MR. PERRET:  Dr. Leard, I think the suggestion is we look for a 42 

continuous funding source and have you got that?  Any opposition 43 

to that?  Dr. Leard is shaking his head and I guess he picked 44 

that up and thank you, Mr. Riley.  Who is running this?  You 45 

are? 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think I am. 48 
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 1 

MR. PERRET:  I’m sorry. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That’s all right.  You have tenure.  We have a 4 

friendly amendment to the motion. 5 

 6 

MR. RILEY:  Just to add that this be for a period of continuous 7 

funding.  I know some of the projects where they’re asking for 8 

time length series and I mean continuous may not work, but the 9 

maximum we can go for under the project guise. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Was there any opposition to this friendly 12 

amendment?  We do need a second.  We have a second by Harlon.  13 

Let me reread the motion.  The motion is to direct staff to 14 

draft a letter to the appropriate entities to support funding of 15 

the electronic logbook program with continuous restoration 16 

funding.  Any other discussion?  All in favor say aye; all 17 

opposed.  The motion carries. 18 

 19 

DR. CRABTREE:  Given where we are, does this mean that you are 20 

not going to proceed with any sort of cost sharing amendment of 21 

the Shrimp FMP and so your position is that if this funding 22 

doesn’t happen that you’re going to let this program die? 23 

 24 

MR. PERRET:  There were no motions made in that direction.  The 25 

motion that was made is the motion that the council just passed, 26 

Roy. 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  Right and so I take that to mean that you are not 29 

going to proceed with any amendment to put cost sharing in place 30 

and that if this funding doesn’t materialize and if the 31 

government doesn’t have the money, your position is to let the 32 

program die. 33 

 34 

MR. RIECHERS:  In that vein, Roy, if -- Given where we were on 35 

the percentage of shrimp effort the other day, would we have to 36 

start thinking about, if we don’t have a benchmark of that 37 

coming up -- How are we going to approach the notion that we 38 

don’t have a measurement to determine whether we’re still 39 

meeting the red snapper rebuilding goals with the shrimp effort 40 

reduction target that we have set? 41 

 42 

I assume it means we’re going to have to be more conservative 43 

about that and start considering closure of the shrimp fishery, 44 

moving from west to east and looking at that effort pattern and 45 

deciding how we think we can create an appropriate buffer?  Is 46 

that what you see this going if we don’t have a program to 47 

measure that? 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  I will still ask the Southeast Fisheries Science 2 

Center to provide me effort estimates for that depth zone, even 3 

if they don’t have the electronic logbook program.  They will 4 

then have to make whatever assumptions they need to make to come 5 

up with those effort numbers and I suspect there will be a great 6 

deal of uncertainty about those and my concern is that we end up 7 

triggering an unnecessary closure of that area because something 8 

is not quite correct on one of the assumptions. 9 

 10 

My concern with this is that the economic costs of a closure 11 

like that to the industry are going to far exceed the costs of 12 

funding this program, I suspect, and so it seems a risky gamble, 13 

from my perspective, and I predict what will happen is if we get 14 

into that position, there will be a huge scramble to try and do 15 

something about it. 16 

 17 

It seems to me we would be better off as a council to continue 18 

to try and work on a cost sharing plan in case some of these 19 

other funding sources don’t materialize, rather than wait until 20 

the program is gone and we’re in a crisis situation and facing a 21 

closure. 22 

 23 

MR. PERRET:  I would just say, Roy, you’re absolutely right that 24 

there are numerous uncertainties, a tremendous number of 25 

uncertainties.  We’re right at the 67 percent effort reduction 26 

now and I think our effort reduction was 68 percent and who 27 

knows what it’s going to be next year. 28 

 29 

We may have some activity take place and fuel may continue to go 30 

up and effort may be reduced because of that.  We may again -- 31 

With this motion that was passed, we may hopefully be awarded 32 

funds coming down from the Restore Act or from some other source 33 

to implement the electronic logbook.  There are numerous 34 

uncertainties and this is another one of them. 35 

 36 

DR. CRABTREE:  I will make a motion that we direct staff to 37 

begin work on a scoping document and amendment to develop a cost 38 

sharing program for the electronic logbook program in the Gulf 39 

shrimp fishery. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion by Dr. Crabtree.  Do we have a 42 

second? 43 

 44 

MR. ANSON:  I will second it for discussion, further discussion. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second by Mr. Anson. 47 

 48 



18 

 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I have an issue with this, because I feel like 1 

the funds that are coming down -- One, if they already know 2 

we’re in the process of having the industry pay it, I don’t know 3 

that -- I don’t know if they will say, well, gosh, they’ve 4 

already got an amendment out there and the industry is going to 5 

pay it and so let’s just spend the money on something else.  6 

That’s one concern. 7 

 8 

My other concern is economics.  The shrimp fishery, as far as I 9 

know, is not making a lot of additional money in order to pay 10 

for this electronic logbook monitoring and we’re not talking 11 

about something like a VMS, because that’s not what this 12 

electronic logbook is about. 13 

 14 

It actually collects data.  Data is what our Science Center is 15 

in charge of and that’s what they do and so at this point, I 16 

would feel that that data collection and mechanism -- The 17 

fishermen provide the information, but I have to believe it’s 18 

also part of the Science Center to help fund those, if they have 19 

the funds.   20 

 21 

I don’t know what kind of funding that our Science Center has, 22 

but if you go and look at what they’re collecting, it’s strictly 23 

data and so that’s why right now I can’t support having the 24 

industry to pay for it, because I don’t know if they can.  I 25 

don’t know if they have extra money to pay for the program and 26 

so until we get some information on that, as far as today, I 27 

could not support it. 28 

 29 

MR. ANSON:  The points that Dr. Crabtree brought up are pretty 30 

compelling, I guess.  If you look at the ELB program, it’s used 31 

to help us manage the shrimp fishery, but also manage other 32 

fisheries as well and there’s going to be a time delay from when 33 

any monies start coming down from the Restore Act or whatever 34 

and from what was described the other day by Dr. Crabtree, 35 

there’s going to be a period of time where this ELB program will 36 

not be in existence, potentially. 37 

 38 

I think it would behoove us to go ahead and start, as the motion 39 

suggests, to go ahead and start developing the document, so that 40 

we can start to look at the specifics of what is entailed with a 41 

cost sharing program and the public would have comment 42 

opportunities to tell us if in fact that would not be something 43 

that they could bear or would not be interested in and so I 44 

would support the motion as it’s written. 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  Kind of along the lines of Kevin, if we pass this 47 

motion, we’re not deciding we’re going to do this.  What we’re 48 
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doing is asking our staff to develop some alternatives and 1 

options and evaluate some of these things and if it works out 2 

that it’s not a viable option or it’s not economically feasible, 3 

then presumably we wouldn’t do it, but if we don’t do anything 4 

and then we find that the funding is not available and the 5 

program is gone, then we’re looking at a year-and-a-half or 6 

more, probably two years, of process to go through to do all of 7 

that. 8 

 9 

All I’m saying is let’s get going on that, in case this is our 10 

only option to keep the program alive, because if the program is 11 

not funded, it’s going to lapse next year anyway, because we 12 

wouldn’t -- If the funding is just through March and then that’s 13 

it, we’re not going to get this done and in place by March.  14 

It’s going to take longer than that and we’re going to have a 15 

lapse in the program.  I just think we need this in our back 16 

pocket as a fallback in case we can’t come up with any other 17 

funding to keep the program alive. 18 

 19 

MR. PERRET:  Roy, your motion to develop a cost sharing program, 20 

am I assuming then that the government has some money that they 21 

would put up for a cost sharing program? 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  We will certainly have people who are involved in 24 

the program and the government will pay their salaries for what 25 

they’re doing.  The question is whether there are equipment that 26 

the industry can pay for and purchase on their vessel or whether 27 

there’s some service fees with a vendor that can be used to do 28 

this. 29 

 30 

Right now, we need a much more specific plan from the Science 31 

Center about how to do this if we’re going to get anywhere on it 32 

and I don’t know exactly how we’re going to do it or where we’re 33 

going to go, but I’m afraid if we don’t push this amendment and 34 

push on this, like I said, we’re going to get stuck. 35 

 36 

It’s not that I’m saying the agency is going to put money into 37 

some pot somewhere, but clearly the agency is going to have to 38 

spend some funds to do this and I think Bonnie talked about the 39 

agency doing some of the analytical side of this, but somehow 40 

we’ve got to get these units moved around. 41 

 42 

We’re probably going to have to replace units and need units and 43 

then someone has to go retrieve this information from the units 44 

or we potentially need to redesign the whole unit so that it’s 45 

more self-supporting and can download the information through 46 

some sort of satellite or cell phone link, so that it’s less 47 

labor intensive.  I don’t know what the answer is to that.  That 48 
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needs to be figured out. 1 

 2 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I guess my question is to Bonnie.  Do we -- I 3 

would have to assume that we already have some idea if we’ve 4 

been -- If the Science Center has been paying for this already, 5 

what is the cost?  Can you give us some kind of inclination what 6 

your total cost is that you’ve been spending out of your budget 7 

for this electronic logbook program, so that that would give us 8 

an idea? 9 

 10 

You can pretty much take that and say you’ve got this many 11 

shrimp vessels and you’re pretty much going to know then what 12 

it’s going to cost them.  Could you share that with us? 13 

 14 

DR. PONWITH:  The funding source for the program has changed 15 

over time.  Of course, it began as a congressionally-directed 16 

project and that is how the program was funded in the early 17 

stages and then the cost of that was borne out of base funding 18 

within Fisheries after that and that’s what has been causing the 19 

struggle for maintaining the continuity of the program. 20 

 21 

The costs of the program have changed up and down over time, 22 

depending upon the amount of coverage that we’ve got.  Right 23 

now, the number of units on a vessel changes, but a rough feel 24 

for at any given time the number of units that we’ve got out is 25 

right around 500. 26 

 27 

The costs of having those 500 units plus some additional sitting 28 

on the shelf, in case something goes wrong with them, the 29 

analytical component of this and data management component and 30 

then the servicing of those units, getting them on the vessels 31 

and getting them off and pulling the cards has run right around 32 

anywhere from $800,000 to $1.2 million a year. 33 

 34 

MR. SIMPSON:  I would just like to point out that sometimes 35 

congressional-directed programs get a bad rap, but here’s a case 36 

where they directed a program that has, by all admission, been a 37 

vital and extremely important part of some of the data that we 38 

need to manage these resources and so I would like to keep in 39 

mind that sometimes not all congressionally-directed programs 40 

are bad. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I might note that this is a scoping document 43 

we’re talking about too. 44 

 45 

DR. ABELE:  As I recall from the document, there’s about 1,500 46 

shrimp boats and based on the current cost, to cover all of 47 

those would be about $3 million.  Is that the goal, to get 100 48 
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percent coverage of the 1,500 vessels? 1 

 2 

DR. PONWITH:  At this point, a sample is adequate.  100 percent 3 

coverage on this always gives you more precision, but weighing 4 

cost to benefit, I think a sample of the shrimp fleet is 5 

adequate.  The adequacy of the sample is dependent upon how 6 

representative the selection process is. 7 

 8 

In other words, it’s an unbiased selection process and so it 9 

represents a true crosscut and so as long as we’re attentive to 10 

that being carefully randomized across the strata, then I 11 

believe that a sample is adequate. 12 

 13 

DR. ABELE:  Then I’m going to speak in favor of the motion. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Let’s vote this one up or down.  The 16 

motion, Dr. Crabtree’s motion, is to direct staff to begin work 17 

on a scoping document amendment to develop a cost sharing 18 

program for the electronic logbook program for the Gulf shrimp 19 

fishery.  All in favor raise your hand, all opposed like sign.  20 

The motion passes.  We’re back to you. 21 

 22 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Under Other Business, 23 

there was a discussion of the take of some 190 Kemp’s ridley sea 24 

turtles by recreational fishermen from piers off of Mississippi.  25 

 26 

Ms. Williams reported that a local newspaper had reported that 27 

190 Kemp’s ridley sea turtles had been taken by recreational 28 

anglers from piers off of Mississippi.  She questioned whether 29 

this would impact the current status of Kemp’s ridley sea 30 

turtles and the fishing public.  The committee noted that this 31 

could be a serious matter in the future.  However, it would not 32 

impact the current biological opinion. 33 

 34 

What was mentioned just a little bit earlier, we had a final 35 

report on the 2011 shrimping effort.  Dr. Ponwith stated that 36 

the framework that was established in Amendment 14 required a 37 

reduction in shrimp effort of at least 67 percent from the 38 

average effort for the period 2001 to 2003.  She stated that the 39 

final results indicated that there was a 68 percent reduction 40 

from the aforementioned base in 2011.  Consequently, there would 41 

be no need for further actions under the framework. 42 

 43 

This is the closest we’ve come to that 67 percent reduction and 44 

I guess in one way it may be good news.  We may have more 45 

activity out there, but, again, we’re very close to the target 46 

and if so, if that effort for the coming year goes over, then 47 

there are some alternatives that we have to take relative to 48 
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possibly closing other areas down to shrimping and things of 1 

that sort.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report and thank 2 

you.   3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Perret.  Ms. Williams, did you 5 

have your hand up? 6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes and thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I believe that 8 

was probably worded a little wrong.  There is no biological 9 

opinion on fishing piers.  That was the point that I was 10 

concerned with, but it was my understanding that we have a 11 

mechanism to address that and that’s all.  Thank you. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Next on the agenda is Budget/Personnel and Mr. 14 

Riechers. 15 

 16 

BUDGET/PERSONNEL COMMITTEE REPORT 17 

 18 

MR. RIECHERS:  The Budget/Personnel Committee convened on August 19 

20, 2012.  The committee members present were myself, Doug Boyd, 20 

Pamella Dana, Kevin Anson, Harlon Pearce, Kay Williams.  The 21 

Budget/Personnel Committee convened at 1:30 and the agenda was 22 

adopted as written and the minutes of the April 16, 2012 meeting 23 

held in Corpus Christi, Texas were approved as well. 24 

 25 

The first topic on the agenda was the review of the proposed 26 

timeline to hire an Executive Director.  We referred to Tab I-3 27 

regarding that proposed timeline and after review and 28 

discussion, on behalf of the committee, I so move to approve the 29 

proposed timeline for the Executive Director recruitment as 30 

outlined in Tab I-3. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  33 

Any opposition to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 34 

 35 

MR. RIECHERS:  The next topic on the agenda was the advertising 36 

methods that we would use to solicit potential applicants.  It 37 

was in Tab I-4.  Dr. Bortone suggested removing monster.com from 38 

the list of sites to advertise that position.  Mr. Simpson 39 

suggested adding the Association of Fish and Wildlife Agencies 40 

and the committee agreed, by consensus, to do both of those and 41 

obviously, as we indicated there at the committee level, our 42 

goal here is to get the best pool possible and so if we have 43 

other thoughts or suggestions, any members have thoughts or 44 

suggestions, about where to send those advertisements as we move 45 

through this process, please let us know and we’ll try to also 46 

send those.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Riechers.  I believe that 1 

concludes our committee reports for this morning.  Any other 2 

discussion at this point?  If not we’re going to adjourn until 3 

one o’clock and I would remind the committee members that we’re 4 

going to have a group picture here in a few minutes. 5 

 6 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 11:30 a.m., August 22, 7 

2012.) 8 

 9 

- - - 10 

 11 

August 22, 2012 12 

 13 

WEDNESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 14 

 15 

- - - 16 

 17 

 18 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 19 

Council reconvened at the Astor Crowne Plaza Hotel, New Orleans, 20 

Louisiana, Wednesday afternoon, August 22, 2012, and was called 21 

to order at 1:00 p.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I will call the council back together, please, 24 

following the lunch recess and we have, on the agenda, a Review 25 

of Exempted Fishing Permits, and Dr. Crabtree. 26 

 27 

REVIEW OF EXEMPTED FISHING PERMITS 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The one that we have is 30 

what we discussed in Reef Fish, which is the Louisiana request 31 

to be able to take some additional red snapper at tournaments 32 

and I think everyone was here when we discussed that.  I guess 33 

it’s up to you whether you want to make a recommendation or what 34 

you want to do. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  What’s the council’s pleasure?  We’re about to 37 

go into public testimony and do you want to hear public 38 

testimony and then do something or do you want to make a motion 39 

now?   40 

 41 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Hear public testimony. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Anyone else?   44 

 45 

MR. FISCHER:  I would agree.  It’s also on the agenda coming up 46 

again.  It was on the agenda a few times and we could wait and 47 

see what the public has to say about it. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Then why don’t we -- I don’t think we need a 2 

motion to do that, do we?  Okay.  Let’s just postpone until in 3 

Other Business, after we have public testimony.  We’re ready for 4 

public testimony. 5 

 6 

One thing I would like to ask of the audience and of the council 7 

is that we are respectful of each other and our opinions.  We 8 

have, on the council, many different views on how things ought 9 

to operate and we have many different views on how things should 10 

operate in the audience, but I think it’s very, very important 11 

that we’re professional and that we give our comments and that 12 

we’re respectful of each other. 13 

 14 

With that said, I have the comment cards.  If you have not 15 

filled out a comment card and you wish to speak, please do so.  16 

If you wish to speak longer than three minutes, which is the 17 

allotted time, I would be happy for you to fill out a second 18 

card and we’ll hold those and if we have enough time, we’ll be 19 

happy for you to speak.   20 

 21 

Any topic is fine.  We have, on the agenda, a list of items that 22 

you can speak on, but I’m not going to ask you to go in that 23 

particular order.  If I mispronounce your name, please bear with 24 

me.  I will try to do the best I can. 25 

 26 

We have three minutes and what I’ll do is call a name and then 27 

I’ll call the next person in line and if you would come up and 28 

be ready and that way, we can be as expedient as possible.  The 29 

first person is Scott Perrin, followed by James Turner. 30 

 31 

I would ask for you to turn on the microphone and speak into the 32 

microphone and give your name and your affiliation, either 33 

individual or business or whatever it is, and Dr. Bortone will 34 

start the timing when you come up.   35 

 36 

PUBLIC COMMENT 37 

 38 

MR. SCOTT PERRIN:  I’m Scott Perrin from Golden Meadow, 39 

Louisiana.  I’m a commercial fisherman since I’ve been eighteen 40 

years old and they have an overflow of king mackerel boats that 41 

have come from Florida and it is getting very difficult to make 42 

a living with the overflow of boats. 43 

 44 

They have filled the quota in fifty-something days of one-45 

million, eight-hundred, one-million, hundred-thousand -- You 46 

know what the limit is and it’s just too many boats and they 47 

either need to make a control date back from say 2002 to 2008 or 48 
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put a zone on the Gulf from the east coast, one of the two.   1 

 2 

I mean there’s too many boats and it’s getting hard to make a 3 

living and something needs to be done and you all need to take 4 

that into consideration for the young fishermen and not just the 5 

old ones.  Thank you very much. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any questions? 8 

 9 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you for coming up here to testify today and 10 

I would like to ask -- You know we have alternatives that we’ll 11 

be discussing that could possibly help the situation out and how 12 

would you feel about a later start date?  That was brought up by 13 

quite a few of the fishermen from your community.  Would that 14 

assist you, a later start date, possibly into September, and 15 

alleviate some of this problem? 16 

 17 

MR. PERRIN:  That would be a good option.  We shrimp also and so 18 

in between shrimp seasons, we get to go mackerel fishing and if 19 

there’s not a lot of shrimp, we go back fishing and now we can’t 20 

go fishing because the quota is caught already and it’s like 21 

fifty-two or fifty-three days and that would be another option.   22 

 23 

You just have to work it and see what would be the best and make 24 

it fair for the guys that have been here for ten or twelve years 25 

from Florida.  Maybe they should be able to get some kind of 26 

control date that they could come fish.  I mean there’s just too 27 

many of you guys that’s here and it’s just -- It’s just too many 28 

people and too many boats. 29 

 30 

Another thing about if they would go to ITQ, like the individual 31 

quota, that -- You can only have so many permits and if a guy 32 

has got seven or eight boats and he gets seven or eight permits, 33 

you’re cutting out six or seven other men that need to make a 34 

living for their family. 35 

 36 

MR. FISCHER:  What would be your recommended start date?  I 37 

think we had one of September 15. 38 

 39 

MR. PERRIN:  Yes, that would be another option, like September, 40 

yes.  Something like that. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have one other question from Ms. Williams. 43 

 44 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you.  I know the king mackerel fishery is a 45 

little bit different because the fish move and I know sometimes, 46 

depending on their movement, different areas -- They’re caught 47 

in one area versus another, because they’ve already moved on.  48 
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How long are they normally in the areas that you fish? 1 

 2 

MR. PERRIN:  Not very long.  They move very fast, the fish.  3 

They’ll move in schools and they’ll migrate from over in Mexico 4 

to Texas and about right now is the time they usually get off of 5 

Fourchon, where we fish at. 6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  If we had the date starting in September then? 8 

 9 

MR. PERRIN:  Yes, the fish would be right out front and then if 10 

you would also take in consideration that you lower the market 11 

up and the price drops to nothing.  We started out at a real 12 

good price and then they just overload the market and then the 13 

price -- We’re working for nothing. 14 

 15 

If we could keep it that it would be organized a little bit, the 16 

price would stay better and we could fish and make our money.  17 

Everything is so expensive these days, the price of fuel and 18 

groceries and everything else, and it’s just it’s really -- It’s 19 

getting hard. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Scott.  James Turner, followed by 22 

Daniel Kane. 23 

 24 

MR. JAMES TURNER:  Hello, council.  I’m James Turner and I’m a 25 

commercial king mackerel fisherman.  That’s all I’ve got.  I’m 26 

100 percent commercial fishing king mackerel and I’m from the 27 

east coast.  I’ve been coming over here for thirteen years now 28 

and I agree with Scott. 29 

 30 

Every year, we have more and more boats and we do have a problem 31 

and I think that we need to come up with a control date and stop 32 

more boats coming.  Every year, it’s -- I used to make sixteen 33 

or eighteen trips and I made ten trips this season and if more 34 

boats come next year, I’m going to make seven trips.  It’s going 35 

to get to where it isn’t even worth coming any more. 36 

 37 

Like I said, king fishing is all I’ve got.  I follow them and I 38 

fish the east coast and after I leave here, I will go to Destin 39 

and then I’ll go back home and so I mean king fishing is all 40 

I’ve got.  I don’t have nothing else to go to and I would love 41 

to see the council do something for us.  We need some help here.  42 

We are getting overloaded big time. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have some questions.  We will start with Ms. 45 

Williams, followed by Dr. Abele. 46 

 47 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Do you also support this September start date? 48 
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 1 

MR. TURNER:  I don’t have nothing against it, really. 2 

 3 

MS. WILLIAMS:  That’s why we’re asking you, because you know 4 

when you fish this area. 5 

 6 

MR. TURNER:  September would probably be all right.  If we done 7 

it in a couple of months -- I mean if you go into November, then 8 

we get into the problem that the east coast is starting up and 9 

then you’re going to have a couple regions catching fish and the 10 

price is no good.  It’s like Scott says.  We’ve only got a 11 

million pounds over here and we can overload the market in a 12 

hurry. 13 

 14 

If you got a couple of regions catching king mackerel at the 15 

same time, then we’re right back to the same thing, fishing for 16 

nothing.  August would be good.  September wouldn’t be bad. 17 

 18 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you. 19 

 20 

MR. TURNER:  I thank you guys. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We’ve got two more questions, Dr. Abele and then 23 

Mr. Perret. 24 

 25 

DR. ABELE:  What were the boats doing before they came over here 26 

and started fishing for kings? 27 

 28 

MR. TURNER:  Myself, I was king mackerel fishing. 29 

 30 

DR. ABELE:  No, I mean you said that more boats are showing up 31 

every year. 32 

 33 

MR. TURNER:  Well, you know what?  We’ve got a problem on the 34 

east coast.  We’ve had cold water over there for a couple of 35 

years and the fishing has gotten really bad.  During the 36 

wintertime, we do good.  We’ve still got good fish during the 37 

wintertime, but during the summertime, I don’t know what has 38 

happened to our fish, but the fishing is bad and the guys that 39 

fish for a living, they’ve got to do something and there’s more 40 

and more people starting to travel and I don’t blame them.   41 

 42 

You’ve got to feed your family, but at the same time, I’m 43 

starting to get worried because I ain’t going to be able to feed 44 

my family if it keeps going like it’s going. 45 

 46 

The only other suggestion I’ve got is we need more fish to 47 

support the boats.  I see a lot of fish out here and I don’t see 48 



28 

 

why we’re under such a small quota.  I believe that the stock of 1 

fish could handle more fish.  That’s the problem of why more 2 

boats are coming, because it’s been bad on the east coast.  If 3 

that problem straightens out, there’s going to be less people 4 

traveling, because nobody wants to travel.  They want to stay 5 

home. 6 

 7 

MR. PERRET:  Mr. Turner, we’ve had some input and interest in 8 

zoning the Gulf, establishing different zones, which we have 9 

some now, but allowing fishermen to fish in that particular 10 

zone.  How would you feel if we had restrictions on zones? 11 

 12 

MR. TURNER:  Are we speaking like Amendment 19 and 20 here? 13 

 14 

MR. PERRET:  Well, there’s been some consideration in 19 and 20, 15 

but if you had to select one zone over another, could you live 16 

with something like that? 17 

 18 

MR. TURNER:  I don’t like it at all.  I mean if you was going to 19 

do that, I would think that there’s a handful of us that should 20 

be able to fish several zones or a couple of different zones, 21 

because I’ve got the landings on the east coast and I’ve got the 22 

landings on the Gulf and I would think it would only be fair 23 

that some of us would qualify to fish a couple of zones here 24 

instead of being restricted to only one area.  Thank you. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, James.  Daniel Kane, followed by Jack 27 

Robinson. 28 

 29 

MR. DANIEL KANE:  Hello, my name is Dan Kane and I’ve been king 30 

fishing twelve months a year for about two decades, until the 31 

last four years.  The king mackerel fleet doubled here in the 32 

last two or three or four years, which has caused tremendous 33 

problems. 34 

 35 

You really need to get rid of all but about 300 permits somehow 36 

or increase the quota to support the 500 boats fishing.  I’ve 37 

lost my three best months of king mackerel fishing because 38 

there’s too many boats, too many permits. 39 

 40 

I went to the Alabama meeting and I gave you all four solutions 41 

to address this problem you all created with too many permits 42 

and it would not hurt anybody and why you chose not to do a 43 

solution that won’t hurt anybody -- You come up with Amendment 44 

19 and 20, which -- I don’t know, but I find it’s like criminal 45 

intent.  It’s not right. 46 

 47 

19 and 20 was done behind closed doors.  You didn’t use the 48 
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Mackerel Committee and I don’t know why, but anyway, you’re 1 

pretty much destroying my life.  I wish you all would do 2 

something to fix this problem.  There are solutions out there, 3 

but 19 and 20 ain’t it. 4 

 5 

You want to change the date to September 15 and that’s not 6 

right.  You know the hurricane season -- It’s the peak of 7 

hurricane season there.  At the very beginning of the season, 8 

the fish are scattered and they’re hard to get.  You’ve got to 9 

travel and this is when the shrimpers get to fish.  They’re shut 10 

down the first five weeks of the season. 11 

 12 

If you start September 15, the shrimpers ain’t going to have 13 

nothing to do from July until August 7, when the shrimp season 14 

opens.  I don’t know, but I wish you all would read the 15 

solutions I wrote you and I’ll write you more solutions. 16 

 17 

There are seven solutions, but 19 and 20 just don’t cut it.  Use 18 

your Mackerel Committee to come up with a mackerel solution and 19 

not go behind closed doors with selected individuals and you 20 

need to have some really serious requirements to have a king 21 

mackerel permit. 22 

 23 

You know you’ve got to get rid of 1,200 permits or you’ve got to 24 

really increase the quota.  Please read my letters.  You will 25 

find there’s intelligent solutions there, because you all fall 26 

short of the goal.  Thank you. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Daniel.  Next is Jack Robinson, 29 

followed by Vince Molle. 30 

 31 

MR. JACK ROBINSON:  Hello, my name is Jack Robinson and I have 32 

100 percent earned income from fishing and almost all that comes 33 

from king mackerel.  I’ve been fishing in the Gulf here for 34 

thirteen years. 35 

 36 

I just came off a fifty-three-day opening, the shortest opening 37 

I’ve ever seen.  There’s just too many boats, you know.  We’re 38 

just catching the fish and I highly suggest we go with either 39 

catch shares or some type of qualifying endorsement with a time 40 

period on it. 41 

 42 

Amendment 19 and 20 I think should be tabled immediately.  It’s 43 

not good for the fishermen.  They never -- We have a King 44 

Mackerel Committee and we should get with those and come up with 45 

some plan here.  Thank you. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jack.  That’s Vince Molle, Jr., 48 
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followed by Vince Molle, III. 1 

 2 

MR. VINCE MOLLE, JR:  The way I see it, the September starting 3 

date is not really a good deal.  The fish should be real close 4 

and they’re just going to get caught up even faster and then 5 

historically, we catch a lot larger fish in September and the 6 

market does not want that class fish.  They would rather have an 7 

eight to fifteen-pound fish and not a twenty-pound fish. 8 

 9 

In years past, I’ve had a 21.7-pound average fish in October, 10 

regularly, and that’s a tough fish for the dealers to sell, but 11 

the first thing we need to do is to amend Amendment 19 and 20.  12 

This was what the charterboats and sport fishermen from the 13 

Panhandle of Florida wanted. 14 

 15 

I do not believe they should be selling their catch.  We’re 16 

either commercial fishermen or sport fishermen.  You can’t be 17 

both.  The king mackerel stocks cannot handle it.  That’s what 18 

happened on the east coast of Florida. 19 

 20 

Second, we the historical commercial king mackerel fishermen of 21 

the Gulf of Mexico should have some input in the fisheries, 22 

which we haven’t yet.  There’s supposed to be a Gulf King 23 

Mackerel Advisory Panel to let the amendment -- They let the 24 

Amendment 19 and 20 happen and they’re sure not helping the 25 

commercial fishermen at all. 26 

 27 

We need to make historical king mackerel fishermen -- They need 28 

to meet with the Gulf Mackerel Advisory Panel to work on a plan 29 

to keep us fishing and to make the season last longer and here’s 30 

something real important. 31 

 32 

Third, the Gulf and Atlantic group of king mackerel need to be 33 

managed separately.  It’s got to be done.  We can’t just keep 34 

going.  There is big problems on the east coast of Florida in 35 

the king mackerel fishery.  The spring spawning run on the king 36 

mackerel off the coast of Jupiter, Florida is overfished and 37 

will be totally collapsed within the next few years, in my 38 

opinion.  We will see how this all works out.  Listen to what 39 

I’m saying and you will see. 40 

 41 

The problem in the Gulf is only going to get worse the next few 42 

years with the influx of east coast boats coming to the Gulf of 43 

Mexico.  There’s just too many boats fishing in the western Gulf 44 

now.  We need to reduce the fleet to the way it was before 45 

6/30/2008.  Please keep the 6/30/2008 control date for the Gulf 46 

of Mexico, so that historical king mackerel fishermen still can 47 

make a living fishing the Gulf. 48 
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 1 

If you the council will establish a control date and add a 2 

minimum poundage qualification of 100,000 pounds of total 3 

landings within the last ten years and only permit those 4 

commercial fishermen that qualify to harvest king mackerel in 5 

the Gulf of Mexico, the problem will be fixed.  This is the 6 

fastest and easiest way to help us old-timers out in the king 7 

mackerel fisheries. 8 

 9 

The next thing I would like to see is all commercial fishing 10 

vessels, no matter the length, should have at least ten-inch 11 

numbers on the roof and the sides of the hull so the law 12 

enforcement and Coast Guard and the DOT can tell the difference 13 

between -- 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Vince, your three minutes are up and could you 16 

wrap it up, please?  17 

 18 

MR. MOLLE, JR:  Pardon me? 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Could you wrap it up?  Your three minutes is up, 21 

if you would, just real quick. 22 

 23 

MR. MOLLE, JR:  All right.  Well, I first came to the Gulf of 24 

Mexico in 1977 to catch king mackerel and I feel it’s your job 25 

as council members to make sure that those of us that have a 26 

history of making a living in the Gulf can keep doing it.  27 

Thanks and good luck. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  I appreciate it.  Next is Vince 30 

Molle, III.  If you would, when you come in front of the council 31 

to give testimony, please state your name for the record and 32 

your business affiliation or organization and please try to 33 

adhere to the three minutes, because we’ve got a lot of cards.  34 

Thank you. 35 

 36 

MR. VINCE MOLLE, III:  I am Vincent Molle, III.  I’m a fourth-37 

generation fisherman and I hope to still be fishing when I’m my 38 

dad’s age right there and I’ve been fishing in the Gulf for 39 

seven years with him.  I’ve been his deckhand and I’m about 40 

getting old enough to take over the boat right now. 41 

 42 

He’s getting on in his age and he’s going to pass all of his 43 

hard-earned permits to me and I’m hoping to make a living with 44 

it and so if you guys could come up with a solution that can fix 45 

all of our new-timers -- I’m not very historical.  I’m only 46 

twenty years old, but I’m trying to -- I am hoping to make a 47 

living doing this when I get old.  Thank you very much. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Vincent.  Just one second, Kay, and I 2 

will recognize you.  Chad Hanson, you’re up next.  I forgot to 3 

call you a second ago and I’m sorry about that.  Go ahead, Ms. 4 

Williams. 5 

 6 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Vincent, sometimes seven years is an old-timer, 7 

but we appreciate you coming and giving us your testimony.  8 

Thank you so much.  Our future depends on people like you. 9 

 10 

MR. MOLLE, III:  Thank you very much, Councilman.  Hopefully you 11 

guys can come to a good decision that will benefit all of us. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Vincent.  Chad Hanson and then David 14 

Walker is up next. 15 

 16 

MR. CHAD HANSON:  Good afternoon, Vice Chairman Boyd and members 17 

of the council.  Congratulations to the new members and the 18 

reappointed members of the council.  My name is Chad Hanson with 19 

the Pew Environment Group and I thank you for the opportunity to 20 

speak today. 21 

 22 

We urge the council to move expeditiously to finalize Amendment 23 

37 so that the gray triggerfish rebuilding plan can get back on 24 

track as soon as possible.  We also encourage the council to 25 

select preferred alternatives that have a high probability of 26 

achieving the recreational and commercial annual catch targets 27 

and to avoid exceeding the annual catch limits.  This is 28 

critical to ensuring the population will recover within the 29 

five-year time horizon laid out in the amendment. 30 

 31 

Specifically, we recommend that in Action 4 that the council 32 

select Alternative 3 as the preferred alternative, which 33 

establishes a fixed closed season for the recreational fishery 34 

in June and July, similar to the alternative selected for the 35 

commercial fishery. 36 

 37 

These two months coincide with the peak spawning season in the 38 

northern Gulf, where the bulk of the fishery operates and when 39 

the catch rates are high. 40 

 41 

Data provided by staff and subsequent analysis show triggerfish 42 

landings closely track the red snapper fishery and thus, the 43 

optimal time to achieve both objectives of reducing harvest 44 

while gaining the biological benefit of protecting spawning fish 45 

would be June and July. 46 

 47 

Plugging this alternative into the recreational decision tool, 48 
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along with a two fish bag limit and fourteen-inch size limit, 1 

achieves landings 5 percent below the ACT.  However, the council 2 

should also request analysis of the potential increase in the 3 

release mortality from any management changes selected. 4 

 5 

Amendment 37 assumes the release mortality rate for gray 6 

triggerfish is zero.  This assumption was used in the 2006 7 

benchmark assessment for triggerfish, which is SEDAR-9, and 8 

carried over in the 2011 update assessment.  It is based on 9 

research from the late 1990s that examined the condition of 10 

released gray triggerfish as a means to indirectly estimate 11 

discard mortality, but it was not intended to be used as direct 12 

estimates of release mortality. 13 

 14 

In a summary paper of these studies, the researchers state that 15 

more research is needed to validate these release mortality 16 

rates.  While studies and anecdotal information indicate that 17 

triggerfish may not suffer from barotrauma as much as other 18 

species, changes in management such as length, season, and bag 19 

limits will affect the level of discard mortality and should be 20 

considered. 21 

 22 

Assuming a release mortality rate of zero is overly optimistic 23 

and could hamper the rebuilding plan.  Therefore, some level of 24 

release mortality should be assumed and factored into the 25 

rebuilding plan.   26 

 27 

We also recommend the council request the SSC to review 28 

Amendment 37 and comment on the ramifications of the council’s 29 

preferred alternatives for closed season, bag limits, and size 30 

limits on discard mortality, the reproductive potential, and 31 

overall reductions in fishing mortality before the next meeting. 32 

 33 

Lastly, for Amendment 37, in Action 2, Preferred Alternative 4, 34 

we recommend that adjustments to the ACT due to any overages be 35 

determined by applying the ACT control rule rather than an 36 

overage adjustment based on the amount of the overage.  This 37 

would more accurately reflect changes in the degree of 38 

management uncertainty associated with the fishery. 39 

 40 

One quick comment on the gag management options.  Considering 41 

the various changes proposed in the recreational shallow-water 42 

grouper accountability measures and closed season, the number of 43 

gag discards might grow as opportunities to fish for other 44 

groupers increase.   45 

 46 

Therefore, we encourage the council to select management options 47 

using the decision tool that factor in the high level of 48 
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discards to account for this extra gag discards and bycatch.  1 

Thank you for the opportunity to speak today and I will address 2 

any questions you may have. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Chad.  Next up is David Walker, 5 

followed by Donnie Waters. 6 

 7 

MR. DAVID WALKER:  My name is David Walker from Alabama and I’m 8 

a commercial fisherman.  I would like to begin with saying that 9 

I don’t think the solution for the recreational issues is 10 

reallocation.  I don’t see any need to reallocate one fish from 11 

an accountable fishery that’s staying within their own and give 12 

it to another who is not. 13 

 14 

I would like to beat on another important thing that concerns me 15 

and that’s the SEDAR meetings going on in Pensacola at the same 16 

time this meeting is going on and that’s an issue.  I spoke with 17 

some of the scientists there and they said that it was really 18 

good when they had fishermen there to give them input and so I 19 

would suggest if you’re going to have it in the same week, at 20 

least have it in the same city. 21 

 22 

King mackerel, I feel for these guys in the king mackerel 23 

fishery.  It’s like déjà vu for us ten years ago.  The seasons 24 

kept getting longer and it’s just more intensified effort.  25 

These guys, you all need to work with them and they’ve got some 26 

issues.  You all need to get up to the table and try to work 27 

with them good. 28 

 29 

All the other fish, speaking of vermilion, amberjack and so 30 

forth, I would like to see those moved on into an IFQ system.  I 31 

don’t want to wait until they collapse and then do something.  32 

Thank you. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, David.  Donnie Waters, followed by 35 

Derek Figueroa. 36 

 37 

MR. DONALD WATERS:  Thank you for letting me speak here today.  38 

I feel like a ping-pong ball.  I’ve sat in on the red snapper 39 

stock assessment in Pensacola and I too, like David, wonder why 40 

we have two very important meetings going on at the same time.  41 

I will write a letter voicing my opinion on this.  I am torn 42 

between the two places to be.  As a fisherman, I think I deserve 43 

the right to participate in both meetings. 44 

 45 

That being said, reallocation is very premature.  We’re not back 46 

to the original quota that we have set for the commercial 47 

fishery going into an IFQ, which was 9.12 million pounds.  48 
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Whether we reach that or not, I don’t know. 1 

 2 

On a happy note, I got my boat rebuilt and I have returned back 3 

to fishing.  On a sad note, I have noticed 50 percent less fish 4 

on the reefs that I am fishing off in the State of Alabama 5 

today.  When I left eighteen months ago, it was a much more 6 

vibrant fishery than I returned to two weeks ago. 7 

 8 

I’ve heard some comments made at the stock assessment and 9 

they’re very much premature to bring up at this council at this 10 

time. 11 

 12 

I’m against any talk about reallocation until we get back to the 13 

level of which I entered this fishery, 9.12 million pounds.  I 14 

do not want to fantasize about twenty-five million pounds and 15 

what if, could be, should be, maybe.  Let’s see what the stock 16 

assessment comes back.  I think we need to table these 17 

allocations and I do not understand why NMFS is pushing this as 18 

hard as they are. 19 

 20 

I’ve got many things to cover here today, but I am sitting here 21 

looking at the clock ticking down from forty-eight seconds to 22 

forty-six and it’s ridiculous.  I feel like I’m a lab rat being 23 

run through experiments over the last twenty years. 24 

 25 

One thing that I guess I need to get in here is SEDARs over in 26 

Pensacola with our hands up and, Miss Bonnie, you said the data 27 

would be available and the data is not available and they’re 28 

wondering where it’s at.  I told them to get in contact with you 29 

and you would make sure that it was there.  It was in public 30 

testimony and it was brought up at this council.   31 

 32 

I am totally against talking about reallocation at this time and 33 

I’ve got many, many things to say, but I guess I spoke my 34 

thousand-dollars worth and thank you very much. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Donnie.   37 

 38 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Don’t leave, Donnie. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Ms. Williams, do you have a question? 41 

 42 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Could you tell me -- Because I guess I’m like 43 

some of the rest of them and I’m getting a little older and I’ve 44 

actually consumed so much up here that some it pours out.  What 45 

were the two or three things that this council removed from the 46 

IFQ system that was developed by the fishermen?  You spoke of 47 

them before. 48 
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 1 

MR. WATERS:  One thing that stands out, to me, is we wanted a 2 

use-it-or-lose-it and we asked for that and we asked for it 3 

every time it went back to the council and every time it came 4 

from there -- I think even Mr. Zales approved use-it-or-lose-it. 5 

 6 

That’s the one that stands out in front of me more than any of 7 

the others.  I mean to be honest with you, I’m to speak in front 8 

of Congressman Sutherland on Saturday and I’m trying to prepare 9 

written testimony and then prepare public testimony and attend 10 

SEDAR and participate in this meeting and go fishing. 11 

 12 

Like I said, I feel like a lab rat.  I feel like I’ve probably 13 

got cancer by now, but what caused it, I don’t know, but I’ve 14 

been through so many experiments that I just wish that we could 15 

sit back and see what happens in this fishery before we start 16 

making rash decisions, controversial decisions.   17 

 18 

Please, please let me have my life back for a little while.  My 19 

son just got out of the Navy and I just feel like -- I feel like 20 

the girl in the box at the magic show that they’re shoving 21 

swords at.  That is honestly and truly how I feel. 22 

 23 

This reallocation, I don’t see the fish out there and I don’t 24 

know whether it’s going to come back and again, without even 25 

counting the fish, the recreational are 600,000 pounds over that 26 

I found out yesterday and so whoever it was that added the extra 27 

days, I want to talk about that too. 28 

 29 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Donnie. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Another comment card.   32 

 33 

MR. WATERS:  That’s another card? 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s another card. 36 

 37 

MR. WATERS:  I will go sign one. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Next is Derek Figueroa, followed by Jason 40 

Delacruz and then Tom Hilton. 41 

 42 

MR. DEREK FIGUEROA:  Thank you so much, Mr. Chairman.  My name 43 

is Derek Figueroa and I work for Seattle Fish Company and we’re 44 

a seafood distributor based in Colorado.  We were founded in 45 

Denver in 1918 and so we have ninety-four years and we 46 

distribute about seven-million pounds of seafood a year and 47 

about 85 percent of that is fresh. 48 
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 1 

Just for context, we have about ninety employees and we work 2 

twenty-four hours a day.  We have fourteen cutters and we cut a 3 

lot of our own seafood and we distribute it on nineteen trucks 4 

throughout the State of Colorado.  We buy tunas, snappers, 5 

groupers, tilefish, shrimp, a little bit of mackerel, and some 6 

other species from the Gulf and so it’s an important area for 7 

us. 8 

 9 

Although we’re in Colorado and a little bit removed from the 10 

Gulf States, it is important to us and have had some 11 

involvement.  In 2008, we sponsored a chef to come down the 12 

Great American Seafood Cook-Off. 13 

 14 

I sit on the board of directors for the National Fisheries 15 

Institute as part of one of their programs, the Future Leader 16 

Program.  I walked the Hill with Ewell Smith to talk to 17 

legislators about issues that are important to seafood as well. 18 

 19 

While I’m here, basically, I think I would like to try to convey 20 

sort of maybe three messages.  One is that the recent changes in 21 

fishery management have been really beneficial to our business 22 

and so from a derby style, which accumulates a lot of seafood in 23 

the first part of a given period and then goes dormant to the 24 

last part, to a more stable supply has enabled our customers to 25 

have that stability of supply and feature things on menus and 26 

have some continuity in run and so that’s been really helpful. 27 

 28 

Also, I guess primarily here, because of our concern about the 29 

reallocation of stocks, we rely on these items.  Our customers 30 

demand them.  We are under some COOL legislation, Country of 31 

Origin Labeling, and so we provide a lot of the transparency of 32 

where products come from, how they’re caught. 33 

 34 

Consumers are really savvy and they want to know.  They make 35 

decisions based off this information and so with that further 36 

transparency, we have demand for wild, domestic seafood. 37 

 38 

Then I would also ask you just please to especially consider the 39 

economics.  The economics of this resource don’t end with the 40 

fishing and the capture out of the Gulf and here.   41 

 42 

We provide and the resource provides a lot of economic benefit 43 

for people along the entire chain and so that includes the 44 

fishermen that are pulling it out, but also the truck driver 45 

that takes it to Colorado and our workers and then back into the 46 

retail markets, the chefs and the consumers that want it.  It 47 

really is a national resource and a national issue and so I 48 
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appreciate the time to address the council and I’m happy to take 1 

questions after that. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.   4 

 5 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Figueroa, thanks for coming.  Did you come all 6 

the way from Colorado just to talk to us? 7 

 8 

MR. FIGUEROA:  Yes, sir, I did, but it’s not a hard trip to 9 

take.  This is a pretty special place. 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  I enjoy that and I assume that all that seven-12 

million pounds of fish that you buy, you eat that yourself? 13 

 14 

MR. FIGUEROA:  I am sorry? 15 

 16 

MR. PEARCE:  The seven-million pounds of fish you buy, you eat 17 

that yourself? 18 

 19 

MR. FIGUEROA:  Does it show?  I was trying to hide behind the 20 

podium with my stomach, but -- 21 

 22 

MR. PEARCE:  How many restaurants do you service? 23 

 24 

MR. FIGUEROA:  We have about 600 active customers and probably 25 

400 of those are restaurants. 26 

 27 

MR. PEARCE:  How many seats, maybe, total, in that 400 28 

restaurants? 29 

 30 

MR. FIGUEROA:  I bet you the average would be eighty seats. 31 

 32 

MR. PEARCE:  You’ve got 400 times eighty seats every day that 33 

you’re servicing with seafood that deserve a right to eat that 34 

seafood from the Gulf. 35 

 36 

MR. FIGUEROA:  Yes. 37 

 38 

MR. PEARCE:  Who owns the seafood in the Gulf? 39 

 40 

MR. FIGUEROA:  It’s a national resource, I believe.  In my 41 

opinion, it’s that. 42 

 43 

MR. PEARCE:  Your customers own the seafood. 44 

 45 

MR. FIGUEROA:  That’s exactly right. 46 

 47 

MR. PEARCE:  Every citizen in this country and so the point I’m 48 
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trying to make is that the harvesting sector is not the -- We’re 1 

not the user group.  You are and the people you represent are 2 

and the people who eat in those restaurants are and it’s very 3 

important that this council understand that what we do here 4 

affects all the people in those restaurants and those seats that 5 

you just talked about.  I want to thank you for coming to talk 6 

to us and I want to thank NFI for being a part of this process.  7 

Thank you very much. 8 

 9 

MR. FIGUEROA:  Thank you. 10 

 11 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Would you say that there is concern nationally as 12 

far as what we’re doing down here in the Gulf, talking about 13 

reallocating the Gulf seafood, or the snapper? 14 

 15 

MR. FIGUEROA:  Yes, ma’am.  The concern from -- I don’t know 16 

that it’s filtered down to consumers and that level.  In fact, 17 

this process is fairly new to myself, but it’s growing in 18 

importance and so absolutely as we go to -- I’m not here 19 

representing solely my customers, as you indicated, or our 20 

company, but also our customers and so we’re here because our 21 

stakeholders, our customers, are demanding more of the seafood 22 

and so we’re here because we have concerns that that resource 23 

gets diminished. 24 

 25 

Then, I think, quickly, is this change in fishery management has 26 

brought stability and so we start to see some of the supply grow 27 

and some of the demand, some of the interest from our consumer’s 28 

demand, and if it starts and stops and starts and stops, that 29 

diminishes and slows that momentum and so that’s why we’re here, 30 

is we’re concerned. 31 

 32 

We think that we’ve gotten really good gains from the change in 33 

fishery management and we would like to see those continue and a 34 

reduction in supply I think hurts those efforts and hurts the 35 

momentum and access to the seafood for those people. 36 

 37 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you. 38 

 39 

MR. FIGUEROA:  Thank you. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Derek, we’ve got a couple more questions.  Next 42 

is Mr. Matens. 43 

 44 

MR. MATENS:  Mr. Figueroa, thank you so much for coming this far 45 

and I hope you spend a lot of money.  I am curious, sir.  I 46 

infer, from your comments, that you can pretty much place 47 

however much seafood that you can get into your market. 48 
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 1 

MR. FIGUEROA:  I think there are some limiting constraints in 2 

terms of what we have, but we see that demand really growing and 3 

so yes, we see, I think, increased demand on a regular basis. 4 

 5 

MR. MATENS:  The reason I would ask you that, sir, is it’s one 6 

of the great concerns that some of us on this council and other 7 

committees have here in the Gulf is public perception of the 8 

safety of Gulf seafood.  Would you say that you have an issue 9 

with that in your area, either at the wholesale, retail, or 10 

consumer level or not? 11 

 12 

MR. FIGUEROA:  I think we’ve been very fortunate to avoid any 13 

misconceptions about seafood in the Gulf and it’s been a lot of 14 

hard work doing some education.  We have, inside our plant 15 

actually, we have a USDC inspector, which is a voluntary 16 

inspection program. 17 

 18 

He has been one of the individuals that have come out and done 19 

some of those seven blind tests and so we promote seafood as the 20 

safest seafood in the world right now and we really truly 21 

believe it. 22 

 23 

I know some of that exists, but we have worked really hard, I 24 

think, to try to avoid that and so far, at least in our market, 25 

we don’t feel like it’s taken hold.  We may see pockets of that 26 

and I heard stories of that last night as well, but I think 27 

we’ve been able to largely avoid -- Credit to the fishery 28 

managers and the people involved with the marketing and the 29 

outreach for responding really quickly and effectively and being 30 

honest, I think, and forward.  That’s helped us a lot, but I 31 

think we’ve been very fortunate to avoid that. 32 

 33 

MR. MATENS:  I really appreciate that.  We think we have some of 34 

the safest seafood in the world. 35 

 36 

MR. FIGUEROA:  Yes, sir. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  One more question from Mr. Sanchez. 39 

 40 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I too would say I 41 

applaud you coming.  You’re bringing a side of the story, a 42 

dimension of this, of our fisheries management, that oftentimes 43 

it doesn’t come to the forefront.  I wouldn’t say it’s 44 

overlooked, but yes, there are consumers out there that rely on 45 

this fresh product and I appreciate you coming all the way from 46 

Colorado to bring that dimension to the table and, once again, 47 

put it in the forefront. 48 
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 1 

I would like to ask you though, during the same I guess amount 2 

of time that you’ve been involved in procurement of fresh Gulf 3 

seafood product for your market, what would you say you’ve seen?  4 

While you’re acknowledging continuity of supply being assisted 5 

with management measures, what has been the same timeframe 6 

impact to prices? 7 

 8 

MR. FIGUEROA:  I think prices have shifted a bit, but I think we 9 

find them stable and consistent with some of the other items.  I 10 

think things like continuity of supply has really helped, 11 

because those price shocks -- I guess if you compare five years 12 

ago to now, we see more price stability, because it seems like 13 

if you pull a lot of that resource out at once, you drive the 14 

price down and then it’s unavailable a little bit later and the 15 

price kind of goes back up for the scarcity and you have some 16 

quality degradation towards the end of the period.  I guess if 17 

we’re looking five years back and now, we see a lot more price 18 

stability.  Does that address your questions? 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Simpson, last question. 21 

 22 

MR. SIMPSON:  Excellent and I appreciate you being here and 23 

thank you a lot.  That’s a good dimension.  What, if any, could 24 

you tell us about your particular business as it related to the 25 

loss of product as a result of the Deepwater Horizon and closing 26 

of various seasons and so forth, about your disruption of 27 

supply?  What effects did that have, if any? 28 

 29 

MR. FIGUEROA:  Well, I think we had some species that remained 30 

available that could continue to sell.  It required a lot of 31 

resource on our side to partner with those purveyors to make 32 

sure that we knew where we were sourcing and what the effects 33 

were and what seafood was available. 34 

 35 

I think directly talking to -- We saw maybe one -- As one 36 

example, we saw a huge rise in protective buy of the shrimp.  I 37 

think people were really concerned about sort of the continuity 38 

of supply of shrimp and so people would do a lot of buy and 39 

holds and so it had a lot of market disruptions during that time 40 

and we’ve seen those sort of level out now and not be as 41 

disruptive as they were prior. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Derek, thank you.  We really appreciate you 44 

being here. 45 

 46 

MR. FIGUEROA:  Thank you, sir. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Jason Delacruz, followed by Tom Hilton and then 1 

Neal Adams. 2 

 3 

MR. JASON DELACRUZ:  Hi there.  I’m Jason Delacruz, owner of the 4 

Fishing Vessel Miss Ruby and also Brickyard and also a new fish 5 

house in town.  I kind of really want to speak on allocation and 6 

the reallocation amendment. 7 

 8 

As I’ve looked at that and watched that move through the 9 

process, it really scares me that we have a political process 10 

that can drive something that the people that designed or that 11 

worked on that paper are so incredibly scared of. 12 

 13 

In no less than three to four places in that document, it says 14 

we’re not sure that any change over a very, very small amount is 15 

justified, due to the fact that we don’t have faith in what 16 

we’re putting down here, because we’ve just got no way to parse 17 

it out and that really scares me, that we can let a political 18 

process push good science out of the way. 19 

 20 

I think that’s always one of the things that’s most important to 21 

me, is let’s protect this fishery for the long run.  If I’m 22 

considered the young guy around, then let’s protect it so that 23 

in five, ten, twenty years from now I still have viability in 24 

this industry.  Thank you. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jason.  Tom Hilton and just to let 27 

you all know, we have over thirty comment cards.  I don’t know 28 

if we’ll be able to get to a second round in the allotted time 29 

today.  Tom Hilton and then Neal Adams. 30 

 31 

MR. TOM HILTON:  Thank you, Chairman.  My name is Tom Hilton and 32 

I’m from Texas.  I’m a private recreational fisherman.  I would 33 

like to submit, as part of the record, this stack of over 3,500 34 

responses on your public comment section of your website 35 

regarding sector separation.  It’s 3,506 responses. 36 

 37 

121 were for and the rest, the other 97 percent, were against 38 

and so consider this a mandate from the people to cease and 39 

desist, if you would, on this very bad idea. 40 

 41 

Segregating recreational fishermen based on what platform they 42 

fish upon, giving select privileges and including ownership of 43 

the public trust resource to some and not other fishermen is 44 

discrimination and against -- It’s a direct violation of 45 

National Standard 4. 46 

 47 

Also, the sector separation analysis showed a negative impact in 48 
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eleven out of the twelve scenarios to the private recreational.  1 

You need to start developing strategies to groundtruth your 2 

effort and landings data. 3 

 4 

A good start in this regard would be the requirement for a boat 5 

permit for boats fishing for offshore species.  That’s across 6 

the board, private recreational, charter for-hire, headboats, 7 

with a hail-out requirement that could go into a database that 8 

could be accessible via the internet that you could query any 9 

way you want. 10 

 11 

I was listening yesterday to the testimony that your wave data 12 

lags behind like forty-five days.  We have the technology now 13 

that you access that web portal and you could query how many 14 

fishermen went out of Fourchon, Louisiana on July 22 and how 15 

many of those were private recreational, charter for-hire, or 16 

headboat. 17 

 18 

I also hear concerns about the recreational sector being not 19 

capped and just increasing.  If certain sectors are capped, 20 

maybe you should cap the allocations and any increases go to the 21 

recreational side, both charter for-hire and private 22 

recreational. 23 

 24 

Lastly, the commercial IFQs for the red snapper is under a five-25 

year review and I know it’s not your job to set the cost 26 

recovery fee, but as part of your review, you should recommend 27 

that they increase it to the percentage required by Magnuson to 28 

cover all the costs of managing and enforcing the program.  It’s 29 

costing the U.S. taxpayers -- 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Tom, could you wrap it up, please? 32 

 33 

MR. HILTON:  Yes, sir.  I am just about done.  It’s costing the 34 

U.S. taxpayers, based on last year’s figures, $1.6 million a 35 

year to subsidize this program that’s supposed to be sustainable 36 

and it’s not even sustaining itself.  Thank you, all. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Tom.  Neal Adams, followed by Tom 39 

Becker. 40 

 41 

MR. NEAL ADAMS:  Thank you very much.  My name is Neal Adams and 42 

I am a fifth-generation commercial fisherman.  I primarily 43 

target king mackerel and Spanish mackerel and my main concern 44 

today was Amendment 19 and 20. 45 

 46 

The biggest thing that I wanted to say is there’s several pages 47 

full of all kinds of options, but all these options seem to have 48 
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a real disconnect with the people that are involved with the 1 

fishery. 2 

 3 

It seems as if most of the people that -- We’ve got a lot of 4 

concerned people here and everybody I’ve asked, none of them 5 

know where these options or ideas even come from and so what I 6 

would like to see is more of a connection between the staff and 7 

the AP panel and the actual users and I know the panel is 8 

comprised of users, but right now, on the Gulf side, it seems 9 

like there’s a real disconnect between viable solutions and 10 

options that we can do to make things better. 11 

 12 

Both of these items here probably ought to just be thrown on the 13 

table and say let’s step back and put some good heads together 14 

and come up with a solution that’s going to solve the problems 15 

that we have in the mackerel fishery right now, but that’s all I 16 

have to say. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Neal.  Tom Becker, followed by Matt 19 

Andrews. 20 

 21 

MR. TOM BECKER:  My name is Tom Becker, President of the 22 

Mississippi Charterboat Captains’ Association.  I am here to let 23 

you know that yesterday that our Department of Marine Resources 24 

in Biloxi, Mississippi voted unanimously to go along with a 25 

request from the charter and recreational fishermen to say no to 26 

sector separation. 27 

 28 

The State of Mississippi fishermen do not want it.  My question 29 

for this group is you’ve got a document that the gentleman gave 30 

you of the people that have said no.  We told Dr. Lubchenco at 31 

the fishing summit in 2010, which I attended and some of the 32 

other members here, that everybody told her no on this subject, 33 

but yet we’re still going over this process. 34 

 35 

If EDF is pushing this, why don’t they try to do something that 36 

would benefit the entire Gulf of Mexico?  Go after the people in 37 

the Midwest that are putting too much chemicals on their product 38 

and it’s rolling down the Mississippi and creating a dead zone.   39 

 40 

This year, it’s the smallest it’s been in quite a while, but 41 

that is due to the fact that there’s no water coming down.  42 

Boats and barges are sitting and they can’t move, but they could 43 

go after them and try to get this resolved, but I know where 44 

they get a lot of their money and they hate to rattle the cage 45 

that gives them the money, but please, let’s move on and do 46 

something else. 47 

 48 
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Another item I have is I have been here for I think it’s four 1 

years now asking for a red drum stock assessment so we can fish, 2 

if we catch them, in the Gulf of Mexico in federal waters.  3 

Where are we today? 4 

 5 

I know in 2010 they had the money to do a stock assessment, but 6 

we all know what happened on the same day they got the money, 7 

the oil spill, and so I know where that money went, for good 8 

use, in the oil spill. 9 

 10 

I want to thank everybody and let you know that we’re looking 11 

for guidance.  We have new members from Mississippi and we’re 12 

hoping that they’ll work with you and move right along.  Thank 13 

you. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Tom, I have several questions for you.  First is 16 

Mr. Fischer. 17 

 18 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, Tom, for 19 

coming down here.  You cited the Mississippi Department’s stance 20 

that they just took and you showed us a handful of comments that 21 

came in, but of the 1,200 charterboats that have permits, if 22 

they were polled -- I know you don’t know the answer, but what’s 23 

your gut feeling on how the 1,200 vessels would separate on 24 

sector separation? 25 

 26 

MR. BECKER:  I feel all -- Definitely I know all six of 27 

Mississippi would definitely vote against it and why?  What I 28 

pushed for years also was getting on the headboat program.  We 29 

got it in 2010 and what happened?  We didn’t get a chance to do 30 

any data that year and now we’ve got two years or a year-and-a-31 

half and that’s all we’ve got and so what are we going to get?  32 

We have no history and so that’s our concern. 33 

 34 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you for your testimony.  I appreciate you 35 

coming here every time you’re around and when you mention red 36 

drum, of course it perks me up a little bit and the problem 37 

we’ve got with red drum is the inability to have the data to 38 

make the assessment from and so we’ve got to find more data. 39 

 40 

Fortunately, we’ve got the Natural Resource Damage Assessment 41 

monies coming down and some Restore Act monies coming down and 42 

some early restoration monies around and so we’re going to 43 

definitely try to increase our ability to do the proper stock 44 

assessments that you’re asking for and I’m asking for and so I 45 

appreciate your comment about it and we’ll work hard to get it 46 

done. 47 

 48 



46 

 

MR. BECKER:  Very good.  I appreciate that and I know the guys 1 

in Mississippi will be glad, because that is our fish and you 2 

can take the red snapper and sell them to Colorado.  Thank you. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  A couple more questions from Ms. Williams and 5 

then Dr. Dana. 6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Hi, Tom, and I’m glad you came today.  I actually 8 

have two or three questions for you.  Did I hear you say that 9 

one of the concerns was that because of the lack of data, like 10 

logbooks or something, that you all were concerned with your 11 

history? 12 

 13 

MR. BECKER:  Yes, we have no history.  We are finally getting 14 

it. 15 

 16 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay.  Then the second question is can you tell 17 

me what the definition of sector separation was that was given 18 

to our commissioners and how it was defined? 19 

 20 

MR. BECKER:  Sector separation, that it was told to me, was that 21 

we’re going to separate the recreational from the recreational 22 

for-hire.  I mean the recreational fishermen and the 23 

recreational, plus they have the commercial in their own entity 24 

also. 25 

 26 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay and is that the definition that was given to 27 

-- Is that how it was explained to the commissioners? 28 

 29 

MR. BECKER:  I do not know how it was explained to the 30 

commissioners, but that’s the way I interpreted it.  I haven’t 31 

been -- I don’t get a chance to come for all the meetings, but 32 

just the last few, when they’re close by.  I’m trying to make 33 

some money, but the way I have been told and interpreted, that 34 

is what it is, that we would have three sectors.  We would have 35 

the recreational for-hire and we would have the recreational, 36 

the everyday Joe, and the commercial people. 37 

 38 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Did the commissioners happen to ask why the 39 

council was doing that, why they would consider something like 40 

that, like what was behind it? 41 

 42 

MR. BECKER:  The reason I was asking is we have talked to the 43 

recreational and the recreational for-hire and then also CCA got 44 

up and backed us on what we had said about the fishermen not 45 

wanting any more separation in this.  They want it the way it is 46 

until we’ve proved that there may be other ways, but right now, 47 

there’s nothing that we can read and grasp to what’s going to 48 
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happen. 1 

 2 

DR. DANA:  Thank you, Captain Becker, for being here.  What is 3 

your general sense, and you may not know, but from the charter 4 

operators in Mississippi to the use of electronic logbooks? 5 

 6 

MR. BECKER:  We have a couple of captains that can’t even use a 7 

computer, ma’am, and they’re like me.  They’re getting old and 8 

if things keep on going, these boats will be put -- One of them 9 

is a wooden boat and people know who I’m talking about that are 10 

from Mississippi and they’ll be donated to the seafood museum. 11 

 12 

DR. DANA:  So that -- 13 

 14 

MR. BECKER:  Most of them don’t know how to do it and the 15 

logbook program we will discuss at our next meeting and I will 16 

put that on our agenda.  Thank you. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Tom, I’m going to go one more question.  I cut 19 

off Myron before he finished and I’m sorry. 20 

 21 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, but it was just a follow-22 

up to the first question about if the 1,200 permitted 23 

charterboats -- As you are president of an organization that 24 

represents an entire state’s charterboats, how would you feel or 25 

do you think this is something the council should look into, is 26 

polling vessels on how they feel about it, to get everyone’s 27 

feelings, because we can’t reach everyone from Key West to 28 

Brownsville. 29 

 30 

MR. BECKER:  I think it would be a good idea.  Yes, I do.  Poll 31 

them and I’ll send them out to all of them from Mississippi that 32 

are members of ours and I have a bunch of them that aren’t 33 

members that work over in the Bay St. Louis area.  They kind of 34 

run themselves, because they’re way away from the major fleet.  35 

Thank you. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have one other question, sir.  Mr. Anson had 38 

a question. 39 

 40 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you, Mr. Becker, for 41 

coming today and giving your testimony.  You made a comment that 42 

one of your concerns or the concerns of your constituents there, 43 

the other charterboat owners and operators, was that there 44 

wasn’t enough information and there was concern and you were 45 

concerned how that would impact your share.  If some information 46 

were produced, would you be willing to see that information and 47 

be -- That’s part of that decision making process that you just 48 
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talked about. 1 

 2 

MR. BECKER:  Right.  Right now, we don’t know what -- We haven’t 3 

seen any guidelines on what it’s going to be.  It’s like Obama 4 

putting out Obamacare and then old Pelosi jumps in and says we 5 

need to pass this so we can read it.  That’s going in with these 6 

guys, too.  We need to read what’s going to happen. 7 

 8 

MR. ANSON:  Right and so you’re open to see some information? 9 

 10 

MR. BECKER:  We’re open to seeing it, right. 11 

 12 

MR. ANSON:  Okay and thank you. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, sir.  We appreciate it.  Next is Matt 15 

Andrews, followed by Shane Cantrell. 16 

 17 

MR. MATT ANDREWS:  Matthew Andrews, owner and operator of the 18 

Restless, II.  I have been a king fisherman in the Gulf for 19 

thirty years.  That’s pretty much how I make most of my living.  20 

A fifty-three-day season was the worst I’ve ever seen and low 21 

prices. 22 

 23 

Amendment 19 and 20, that’s a Band-aid and it’s garbage.  It’s 24 

just -- I think the council knows what the solution is and what 25 

we need to do.  You’ve got a LAPP AP and use it.  You’ve got a 26 

control date and use it. 27 

 28 

We need some solutions.  There’s nothing that I see in that 29 

Amendment 19 or 20 that’s going to benefit any of the real users 30 

of this fishery, nobody.  Now, it might benefit people that want 31 

to start using this fishery, but not the ones that have been 32 

using it.  Give us some help.  We need some help.  Thank you. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Matt.  Shane Cantrell, followed by 35 

Mike Jennings. 36 

 37 

MR. SHANE CANTRELL:  I’m Captain Shane Cantrell from Galveston, 38 

Texas.  I’ve been in the fishery for about seven years and it’s 39 

been a fun process.  I’ve been doing this for about a year now, 40 

coming to all these council meetings and trying to get involved 41 

with our fishery. 42 

 43 

I’ve got a lot of years left in this and I’ve got a marine 44 

fisheries degree from Texas A&M at Galveston and I’ve been a 45 

former NOAA observer and I’ve also been involved in this BP NRDA 46 

process for about just over two years now. 47 

 48 
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As a fulltime charter guide out of Galveston, I have had over 1 

500 private recreational anglers step foot on my boat this year 2 

to enjoy a day on the water.  I am their best access to our 3 

great fisheries that we have. 4 

 5 

Before I got in here, I was reading over a lot of the comments 6 

that have been submitted online and one thing becomes obvious, 7 

that nobody has a clue.  Nobody knows what it is.  Nobody knows 8 

what sector separation really means. 9 

 10 

There’s a huge opposition, a big smoke-and-mirrors and 11 

misinformation campaign going on and a lot of rhetoric on sector 12 

separation trying to steal fish.  We’ve heard we’re trying to 13 

privatize the resource and we don’t even know what sector 14 

separation is. 15 

 16 

We haven’t gotten clear information from the council and we need 17 

to move forward with this effort FMP for the charter for-hire 18 

industry and be able to explore what we’ve got.  We just learned 19 

a couple of minutes ago that the State of Mississippi voted 20 

against sector separation without really knowing what it was and 21 

we need some more information and to move forward with something 22 

that will really help our businesses, because we learned last 23 

night that we could be over the ACL again this year.  It’s just 24 

a tough way to run a business. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Ms. Williams has a question. 27 

 28 

MS. WILLIAMS:  If this council were to come up with something to 29 

where they said under some type of pilot program or even just 30 

next year let’s try this and give all the charter for-hire 31 

industry X number of days to go fishing whenever you want to 32 

fish them and how many days would you need? 33 

 34 

MR. CANTRELL:  Would I need or --  35 

 36 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Would you need in your business that you could 37 

make a living at as equally well as you can now, because I 38 

realize if you’ve got forty-six days and you’ve got some of them 39 

are bad weather and you don’t get every day and so that’s what 40 

I’m saying.  What is a -- I’m not going to pinpoint you down 41 

that he said twenty days, but how many days do you need? 42 

 43 

MR. CANTRELL:  Considering we initially had forty days this 44 

season and got an extension that turned into a forty-six-day 45 

season, being able to manage those days on my schedule would 46 

speak a lot to my business.  Knowing that I had X amount of days 47 

for my customers to come fishing aboard my boat would be 48 
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phenomenal.   1 

 2 

Something on the order of thirty days, three-quarters of what we 3 

initially had this year, would be awesome.  I can plan those 4 

trips at the time when my customers want to go fishing instead 5 

of the time that they have to go fishing. 6 

 7 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you.  You made the statement that the 8 

Commission on Marine Resources in Mississippi made that decision 9 

with no information and I don’t think that’s an accurate 10 

statement. 11 

 12 

MR. CANTRELL:  Not no information, but limited information. 13 

 14 

MR. PERRET:  With what? 15 

 16 

MR. CANTRELL:  Limited information. 17 

 18 

MR. PERRET:  Well, this council has to manage on the best 19 

scientific information and believe me, at times it’s mighty weak 20 

and I am confident that that commission voted with the 21 

information they had.  Now, granted, we always need more 22 

information, but I don’t think they acted in the dark.  They had 23 

some information. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Shane.  Robert Pell, followed by 26 

Michael Miglini. 27 

 28 

MR. ROBERT PELL:  My name is Robert Pell and I’m a charterboat 29 

captain out of Port O’Connor, Texas.  I would just like to say 30 

that I am for the sector separation.  The guy from Mississippi a 31 

while ago, he was talking about sell the red snapper to Colorado 32 

and so maybe they don’t go offshore and fish.  Maybe they’re bay 33 

fishermen and I don’t know, but I do think everybody is 34 

misinformed on what the sector separation is all about. 35 

 36 

It’s about the charterboat captains being able to make a living 37 

and not being forced to go offshore when the seas are three to 38 

five or six-foot seas.  It will create less wear and tear on our 39 

equipment and basically a safer fishery and we will be 40 

accountable for what we catch. 41 

 42 

These guys that are against this, I don’t think they have a clue 43 

what they’re talking about.  The guy got all these names from 44 

Texas and I fish out of Texas and I have probably fifty, sixty, 45 

seventy people on my boat this year and every one of them is for 46 

it.  I wished I would have had them all sign a piece of paper so 47 

I could have brought it up here and handed it to you guys, but I 48 
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didn’t and that’s my fault.  Anyway, then again, I am for sector 1 

separation and thank you for your time. 2 

 3 

DR. DANA:  Do you have federal permits? 4 

 5 

MR. PELL:  Yes, ma’am, I do have federal permits. 6 

 7 

DR. DANA:  What is the opinion of the state guide charter fellas 8 

on the sector separation or are they -- 9 

 10 

MR. PELL:  All of the charterboat captains that I am acquainted 11 

with are all for sector separation.  I do not know one 12 

federally-permitted boat in the State of Texas, personally, that 13 

is not for sector separation. 14 

 15 

Your charterboats that don’t have federal permits, they follow 16 

the state rules and we cannot.  You guys have already separated 17 

us from the private recreational anyway.  You all did that 18 

several years ago.  We’re not allowed to fish snapper in state 19 

waters. 20 

 21 

I was on another guy’s boat a couple of weeks ago about seven 22 

miles offshore and we’re catching sixteen or seventeen-inch 23 

snappers.  I can’t take my boat out there and fish for those 24 

fish. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do you have a follow-up question? 27 

 28 

DR. DANA:  What is your opinion on the electronic logbook use? 29 

 30 

MR. PELL:  Me, my personal opinion, I think that any charterboat 31 

captain that has got all the electronics and stuff on their 32 

boats, the electronic logbooks, if that’s going to help collect 33 

data and help our fishery, I’m all for it.  Thank you. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Robert.  Michael Miglini, followed by 36 

Mike Colby. 37 

 38 

MR. MICHAEL MIGLINI:  I am Captain Michael Miglini from Port 39 

Aransas, Texas, Corpus Christi, and I’m the Executive Director 40 

of the Charter Fishermen’s Association and have Out to Sea 41 

Adventures in Port Aransas. 42 

 43 

I appreciate the opportunity to give public testimony today.  44 

It’s easiest to criticize an idea before the options are defined 45 

to a level where rational debate can take place.  I think the 46 

public comments are important to show where individuals and user 47 

groups stand on an issue, but looking at the public comment 48 
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submitted on sector separation shows massive confusion about the 1 

topic. 2 

 3 

Many people are opposing sector separation when it’s not even 4 

very well defined yet.  We need to let the public see options 5 

and discuss them. 6 

 7 

The council process should not be driven by misinformation or 8 

fear.  The time to vote on whether or not to adopt sector 9 

separation is not before, but after scoping.  The process is 10 

going to be long and it’s going to be very difficult, but this 11 

is a charge of the council and that’s why everybody is here.  12 

It’s to let ideas go to scoping and all the way through the 13 

process. 14 

 15 

To vote on sector separation, to vote it up or down now, is not 16 

a vote on the merits of an amendment, but it would be a vote to 17 

cause a failure in the council process. 18 

 19 

The charter for-hire industry needs options.  We need a better 20 

business plan for our industry and our industry is providing 21 

recreational fishing access to America and we need to move 22 

forward on pilot programs to test new ideas for better 23 

management.  We need more flexibility and ways to access the 24 

resource, ways to let distinct user groups improve data 25 

reporting and ways for distinct user groups to optimize their 26 

responsible enjoyment of the resource. 27 

 28 

This is not only for the benefit of the charter for-hire sector, 29 

but also for private boat anglers who also desperately need 30 

solutions for data collection and flexible access to our natural 31 

resources.  Thank you very much. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Michael.  Mike Colby, followed by 34 

Mike Jackson. 35 

 36 

MR. MIKE COLBY:  Thank you, sir.  I’m Mike Colby with Double 37 

Hook Charters and the Clearwater Marine Association and the 38 

Charter Fishermen’s Association.  A quick follow-up, and I’ve 39 

got to do this fast, but a quick follow-up to the presentation 40 

you folks had on Monday concerning the Restore Act is there is 41 

an executive summary right now with a final report in mid to 42 

late September from the collaborative workshop developing 43 

restoration options as a guideline for how the NRDA money and 44 

how the Restore Act money can possibly be spent. 45 

 46 

That will be available and I talked to some of the folks on that 47 

workshop and we can put you all on the mailing list to receive 48 
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that if you would like to stay kind of attuned in to what some 1 

of the possibilities might be for different restoration 2 

alternatives. 3 

 4 

In terms of sector separation, I mean obviously I think the 5 

scoping process needs to kind of have the bumpers polished here.  6 

I went back and looked at some of the comments, some of the 7 

online comments, and they’re really interesting. 8 

 9 

When you look at one side of the aisle and the comments, you’re 10 

seeing terminology like communism and trampling my God-given 11 

right to fish and there’s even an individual I think that’s 12 

intimated that some of us that are involved in this process 13 

ought to be in jail. 14 

 15 

Now, when you get through laughing, you realize how troubling 16 

some of these comments are, because it shows a misunderstanding 17 

and, of course, all of these comments are sprinkled in with the 18 

things we’ve always heard like you’re stealing my fish and a 19 

handful of greedy charter operators are going to benefit from 20 

this and, of course, my personal favorite is if you want to give 21 

fish to those greedy charter operators, take it from the 22 

commercial and don’t take it from our fish.  How very 23 

interesting is that, our fish?   24 

 25 

On the other side of the comment aisle, you’re hearing words 26 

like sustainability and a pathway to an accountable fishery and 27 

locking in access for the non-boat-owning participant in the 28 

federal fishery.   29 

 30 

Those are the kinds of words that even if you agree or disagree 31 

with sector separation, they tend to encourage you to want to 32 

work with your participants at the stakeholder level.  They tend 33 

to encourage you to be good decision makers and work through 34 

some of this process. 35 

 36 

It might be helpful, prudent or certainly helpful, maybe if all 37 

of you who may be on the fencepost about this could go back and 38 

kind of revisit some of those comments and see which ones you 39 

gravitate to and see which ones make sense to you as decision 40 

makers that would encourage you to want to work with 41 

participants in the fishery versus the kind of comments that are 42 

simply just garbage.  Thank you. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mike.  Mike Jackson, followed by Bob 45 

Spaeth. 46 

 47 

MR. MIKE JACKSON:  Good afternoon.  I’m Mike Jackson and I’m a 48 
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recreational angler from Clearwater, Florida.  My numbers are a 1 

little bit different than Tom Hilton’s this afternoon, but as of 2 

Monday, there were 3,363 total boats and regardless of one’s 3 

viewpoint on the 3,284 against sector separation, those people 4 

have a voice and so as of Monday, 97.6 percent of respondents 5 

made their voices clear in a resounding no to sector separation. 6 

 7 

I don’t know that there’s a tremendous amount of ambiguity as to 8 

what sector separation is to the majority, but under normal 9 

circumstances, with the 2.4 percent of respondents left in 10 

favor, the application of fair and equitable treatment across 11 

the recreational angling community would indicate it’s game over 12 

and let’s move on to a better plan, but we don’t seem to be 13 

faced with normal circumstances. 14 

 15 

Those who are seeking this treatment have, in my opinion, found 16 

it easy to curry favor of a large and financially influential 17 

environmental organization who originated this plan in the first 18 

place, rather than participate in an open and debatable fishery 19 

like the rest of us. 20 

 21 

If the Gulf Council were to vote in favor of sector separation, 22 

it would literally guarantee these few businesses both customers 23 

and profitability by, in essence, mandating their use when 24 

others cannot fish, to the exclusion of other charter operators 25 

and recreational anglers. 26 

 27 

You would be subsidizing their availability of inventory and 28 

would provide them with unfair protections from their perhaps 29 

more efficient competitors, enabling the few to reap the 30 

potentially huge financial rewards, leaving the rest of us, 31 

whether customers, competitors, private anglers, to languish on 32 

the sidelines, is wrong. 33 

 34 

It is not this council’s job to guarantee the success of a 35 

chosen few charter for-hire operators.  The concept of sector 36 

separation, in my opinion, has nothing to do with the health of 37 

the fisheries and once again, in my opinion, it has everything 38 

to do with EDF delivering a desired result to agenda-driven 39 

donors. 40 

 41 

I urge this council to listen closely to the will of the vast 42 

majority who have rejected this concept.  I urge you to listen 43 

to the 300-plus members of the Congressional Sportsmen Caucus 44 

who have requested that this council, quote, refrain from 45 

instituting the practices of additional sector separation and 46 

catch shares until further scientific, economic, and demographic 47 

assessments have taken place. 48 
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 1 

Indirectly, this council plays the role of judge and jury in 2 

this matter and so I leave you with this question.  If the 3 

council were to vote for sector separation, at the end of the 4 

day, how would you answer the question of is my decision truly 5 

justice for all?  Thank you and I appreciate your time. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mike.  We have a question for you. 8 

 9 

MR. PEARCE:  I really appreciate your testimony.  I understood 10 

it and there’s a couple of questions that I have.  A lot of my 11 

problems always revolve around numbers and data.  We know that 12 

the for-hire sector is dying to get electronic logbooks and how 13 

can you help us with the private sector to get more real-time 14 

data?  We desperately need it and it’s hard to wrap our arms 15 

around and so I’m just asking you if you have any ideas or any 16 

ways to do that. 17 

 18 

MR. JACKSON:  Absolutely and I couldn’t agree with you more.  I 19 

don’t know a recreational angler, and I have many, many friends, 20 

that have their own boats and many friends that are charter 21 

captains, that are totally against this concept.  None of them, 22 

not one, to my knowledge, would resist using current technology. 23 

 24 

Tom Hilton has great ideas, fabulous ideas, that with the cost 25 

of technology today, and I’m talking cell phones, the cost of 26 

which is trending to zero, it is a very cost effective way to 27 

get real-time data from licensed saltwater anglers in the Gulf 28 

of Mexico. 29 

 30 

I would love to see accurate data and I would love to use Tom’s 31 

system to hail in when we’re leaving port and hail in when we’re 32 

coming back and give you our exact counts.  You think that we 33 

don’t want real data?  That’s what we’ve been asking for.  34 

Really. 35 

 36 

We are willing to do anything and I’m tired of hearing the 37 

sector separation folks say that we’re not accountable and we’re 38 

begging to be accountable and I don’t know anyone that is not in 39 

favor of giving you the data you need. 40 

 41 

MR. PEARCE:  I’m not saying you don’t want to be accountable.  I 42 

know you do, but I just need help helping you become accountable 43 

and that’s all.  Give us some ways to make it work for you and 44 

it’s not about sector separation.  It’s not about any of that, 45 

but it’s about we need better data to manage all of our 46 

fisheries, more real-time data.  When you’ve got a forty-day 47 

snapper season, I want to see something earlier than that and so 48 
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don’t take me the wrong way. 1 

 2 

MR. JACKSON:  No, I wasn’t and I didn’t mean to -- 3 

 4 

MR. PEARCE:  Just please help us, with as articulate as you’ve 5 

been here today, help us with the fishermen that you know of to 6 

get a better data system. 7 

 8 

MR. JACKSON:  Can you tell us what you would like to see?  Can 9 

you give us some feedback on what you need from us at what 10 

point?  I don’t know that anybody trusts the MRFSS or even MRIP 11 

at this point, because it’s glorified MRFSS. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me move us on to Ms. Williams for her 14 

question, please. 15 

 16 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I actually have a question and then a statement 17 

and that is fish tags, the problem is we have a capped charter 18 

fishery and nobody else can get in unless they buy in and we’ve 19 

got a capped commercial fishery and nobody can get in unless 20 

they buy in and we’ve got a growing private recreational fishery 21 

with no cap and the quotas are being caught faster because the 22 

stock is improving and has improved dramatically. 23 

 24 

The fish are getting larger and so you’re getting less days and 25 

could you suggest a mechanism for the private recreational 26 

fishery to help that fishery stay within the recreational 27 

allocation? 28 

 29 

MR. JACKSON:  You did mention fish tags and perhaps that’s a 30 

possibility, but I honestly believe that allowing us, giving us 31 

the vehicle to give you the data that you need -- I believe that 32 

it would be -- You would have a data flow, in using a system 33 

like Tom Hilton has suggested, that would be daily. 34 

 35 

I can’t think of, other than reporting like the commercial 36 

sector does upon arrival, I can’t think of another way to give 37 

you faster data.  That’s real time.  That’s real-time data and 38 

Tom’s plan even puts penalties in for not complying with that.  39 

I love it.  I think it’s great and I think that that gives you 40 

what you need. 41 

 42 

At a very -- This doesn’t have to cost a lot of money to do.  It 43 

doesn’t.  That’s my point, I guess, is it’s extremely cost 44 

effective to do this and it just does not take rocket science, 45 

but it would give you exactly what you need and I truly believe 46 

that. 47 

 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you and you said something in your 1 

testimony and I just wanted to let you know the correct 2 

information.  It wasn’t EDF that brought that design out, IFQs, 3 

but it was a Professor Lee Anderson from the University of 4 

Delaware and he’s a fisheries economic or economist type and he 5 

actually developed the first one and it was implemented in the 6 

Mid-Atlantic.  It was ocean surfhog or some kind of clam and I 7 

forget what all it was.  It was quahog ITQ and then it went to 8 

the wreckfish fishery and then it came to the Gulf for the 9 

commercial industry, but it was actually CCA promoting ITQs at 10 

that time for the commercial industry.  The first one, they 11 

didn’t like and the second one worked and so that’s actually 12 

just a little history and thank you. 13 

 14 

MR. JACKSON:  Thank you for that and I appreciate it. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mike.  We appreciate it.  Bob Spaeth, 17 

followed by Terry Migaud.  I just want to let the council know 18 

that we have cards coming in faster than we’ve got them going 19 

out and so please if you -- I do not want to cut off questions 20 

and I won’t do that, but please keep your questions and your 21 

comments relevant to the topics and to the speaker.  Thank you. 22 

 23 

MR. BOB SPAETH:  Thank you, council, for having me here today.  24 

My name is Bob Spaeth and I represent the Southern Offshore 25 

Fishing Association.  I am glad I didn’t have to follow Donnie, 26 

but I do agree with what he said that until they get the amount 27 

of fish that they got before they were taken away, we shouldn’t 28 

be discussing allocation. 29 

 30 

At the last meeting, I gave you some figures on how the 31 

allocations stand and how unfair that I thought they were and I 32 

won’t bore you with that again. 33 

 34 

The other thing I would like to remind the council of is that 35 

through all the years that we sat up here and we go through ten-36 

year rebuilding plans, you told us that we had constant catch 37 

and we had constant F.  Constant F is what we’ve always chose 38 

and what constant F means is that if you take the hit in the 39 

beginning, if you take your medicine, that every year you get 40 

more and more fish back until we get to our goal. 41 

 42 

If you do this reallocation, I think somebody has been fibbing 43 

to the industry, to be quite blunt.  I would also, if you do 44 

decide to go forward, I wish that you would please consider the 45 

economic harm to the commercial fishery, even if it’s a small 46 

percentage.  What’s it going to do to the price of the fish to 47 

the consumer?  I wouldn’t move forward until we get more current 48 
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stock assessments, so we know what the reallocation would be.   1 

 2 

The other issue is the vermilion snapper IFQ.  Please do not 3 

move forward until we have the five-year review completed.  We 4 

agree that modifications need to be made.  The stock of 5 

vermilion snapper are very healthy. 6 

 7 

Science has told us that.  I’m on the advisory panel, the Reef 8 

Fish Advisory Panel, and they’ve asked you to do an emergency 9 

action to bring the vermilion snapper quota so we don’t have a 10 

shutdown this year and we’ve always -- When the science always 11 

has prevailed for us and then when I hear you’re going to take 12 

away and away, why do we even listen to the science?  Why don’t 13 

we just get a crystal ball if we aren’t going to listen to them?  14 

I thank you for the time here and I hope that you take all this 15 

into consideration and thank you very much. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bob.  Terry, you’re up next, followed 18 

by Louis Rossignol. 19 

 20 

MR. TERRY MIGAUD:  Louis is not here.  He couldn’t attend.  21 

Louis is absent, but my name is Terry Migaud and I’m the 22 

Secretary/Treasurer of the Louisiana Council of Underwater Dive 23 

Clubs.  I am representing ten dive clubs in Louisiana with 24 

approximately 200 members and a mailing list of approximately 25 

500 divers of similar interests. 26 

 27 

Our stated mission is protecting the rights of recreational 28 

spearfishing.  We have, in the last couple of years, worked with 29 

NOAA to provide lionfish for study and we are also currently 30 

working with Dr. William Stein of UNO with his study of tarpon 31 

in the northern Gulf. 32 

 33 

As a stakeholder in the Gulf, we are opposed to sector 34 

separation.  The idea to give to the few the rights of red 35 

snapper and likely other fish over the many is not acceptable.  36 

It is unfair and it smells of special interest over the will of 37 

the people, the people being recreational fishermen. 38 

 39 

The Congressional Sportsmen Caucus, along with almost every 40 

major stakeholder, are opposed to sector separation and catch 41 

shares.  The Gulf Council should end their effort to force this 42 

unwanted mandate on the recreational sector. 43 

 44 

The Louisiana Council of Diving Clubs would like to thank the 45 

Gulf Council for taking action to declare artificial reefs, 46 

including oil and gas platforms, as essential fish habitat, 47 

although be it many years late. 48 
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 1 

The Gulf Council should seek a moratorium on removing 2 

decommissioned platforms from the Secretary of the Interior 3 

until a reasonable solution to this complicated matter can be 4 

resolved.  The platforms are being removed at a rate of two to 5 

three a week.  Valuable marine habitats are being lost daily.   6 

 7 

On a diving trip three weeks ago in the Eugene Island Block 8 

area, a platform was being removed.  A strong surface current 9 

brought hundreds of dead red snappers and other fishes past us.  10 

At least three was bitten in half by sharks.  The platform being 11 

removed was about two to three miles from our location. 12 

 13 

Many members of Congress, along with most major stakeholders, 14 

such as the CCA, have requested a moratorium on platform removal 15 

to the Secretary of the Interior, which has fell on deaf ears.  16 

I would like to make an observation.   17 

 18 

The only place in the world it is legal to kill coral is in the 19 

Gulf of Mexico and to my friend from Mississippi, the red drum 20 

are in very strong supply on the platforms.  Louisiana has a 21 

season on them and we see them on almost every platform at 200 22 

feet or less in depth and so there’s no reason not to consider 23 

bringing the red drum back and thank you. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Terry.  We have a question. 26 

 27 

MR. PEARCE:  Not really a question, but I just want to thank you 28 

for coming.  We don’t hear enough from the divers and we need to 29 

hear more from you guys, but I appreciate your comments. 30 

 31 

MR. MIGAUD:  Thank you. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The other gentleman is absent and we have Jeff 34 

Gerrams, followed by Dennis O’Hern.  Dennis O’Hern, do you want 35 

to go ahead and go?  He will be followed by Chris Niquet. 36 

 37 

MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Good afternoon, council.  I am Dennis O’Hern 38 

and I am Executive Director of the Fishing Rights Alliance and I 39 

would like to thank you for the opportunity to address you 40 

today. 41 

 42 

I am a recreational angler.  I do not fish commercially.  If I 43 

were to charge others to take them fishing recreationally, I 44 

would be a for-hire boat owner and captain in the recreational 45 

fishery.  I am not sure how boat ownership equates to having a 46 

right to own a portion of a public resource. 47 

 48 
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By the way, I’ve been hearing this out of control rumor about 1 

recreational fishing and you all need to take a good look at 2 

some numbers.  According to the National Fish and Wildlife 3 

Service, participation in recreational fishing has been in 4 

decline for the past six or seven years.  Even the Florida state 5 

saltwater fishing licenses are down. 6 

 7 

Now, sector separation is about getting catch shares into the 8 

recreational sector for the benefit of the few at the cost of 9 

the rights of the many. 10 

 11 

Congress has told you not to do this.  The Congressional 12 

Sportsmen’s Caucus, in their July 25th letter, has told you not 13 

to do this.  Anglers, fishing groups, and charter groups have 14 

said no and what backing do you need to stand up to the 15 

Environmental Defense Fund machine?  Are you intimidated because 16 

Jane Lubchenco supports catch shares? 17 

 18 

Now, did the letter from the Congressional Sportsmen’s Caucus 19 

mean anything to you?  Apparently the sector separation workshop 20 

and subsequent public input carried little weight.  How about 21 

the representative from Congress back in Tampa that asked you 22 

what are you doing with regards to catch shares and sector 23 

separation? 24 

 25 

Now, as a side note and an observation and a wonderment from 26 

myself, if EDF is so concerned about the fishery, how come they 27 

have been silent on the issue of recreational data collection 28 

for the past decade?  Could it be because there’s no financial 29 

reward for them or their backers? 30 

 31 

Now, with all the attention shifted to sector separation, the 32 

issue of effort compression calculations remains unaddressed.  33 

The nifty NMFS tool is used to double the effort estimate for 34 

any reduced recreational season, which makes it look like we’re 35 

just going to get shut down even earlier. 36 

 37 

That there could be any real compression of recreational effort 38 

is absurd and why should boat owners become fish owners?  Why 39 

would we gift any portion of the recreational catch to boat 40 

owners?  The angler is a person and the boat owner is 41 

transportation and, of course, phenomenal local knowledge and 42 

experience. 43 

 44 

The angler fishes and the boat owner drives and what part of 45 

this would give rise to the boat owner claiming any ownership of 46 

the angler’s fish?  Ease of management is not a reason to take 47 

public resource from the public that uses it.  Our fishery is 48 
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not available to the highest bidder. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Dennis.  Chris, you’re up next and 3 

then Bob Zales and after that will be Captain Mike Eller. 4 

 5 

MR. CHRIS NIQUET:  I’m Chris Niquet from Panama City, Florida 6 

and I’m a commercial fisherman.  At least in some of the 7 

comments yesterday at the roundtable and at the council today, 8 

particularly from one of the council members, Harlon, talking 9 

about being a numbers man or needing more information, more 10 

input so they could get accurate information, I think the 11 

information you get from the commercial sector on the red 12 

snapper fishery is about as complete as you could ever hope for. 13 

 14 

They’ve got about five or six checks and balances and it’s 15 

virtually impossible to cheat.  You are checked before you leave 16 

the dock, as you’re coming in, as your fish are unloaded.  The 17 

man that buys your fish has to take them out of your account and 18 

you have to call in and make sure they’re in your account. 19 

 20 

They’re checked when they get to the fish house.  If you 21 

overfish one year, you’ve got to pay it back the next year and 22 

it’s complete accountability down to one pound.  The 23 

recreational sector, I don’t know if accountability is part of 24 

their motto, not when it’s almost every year that they go over. 25 

 26 

Now, how much they go over, we have to guess on that, because we 27 

don’t have enough good information.  Some people say it’s 28 

400,000 this year and some people say it’s 850,000 and some 29 

people say the entire state of Texas didn’t catch but 200,000 30 

pounds of snapper all year, even though they’re open 365 days a 31 

year with a four fish limit.  It sort of makes you wonder what 32 

they do with all those fish they catch.  Maybe they take them 33 

into Mexico and import them.  I don’t know. 34 

 35 

The part about reallocation, you can’t reallocate until you have 36 

good data.  If they keep going over, that isn’t good data and 37 

that isn’t good enforcement.  They have to get their house in 38 

order before you can reallocate anything. 39 

 40 

I am against reallocation.  The 51/49 should stand until we get 41 

back to our baseline figure of 9.12 million.  After that, I will 42 

talk about it, but that’s about all I’ve got to say and they 43 

need to -- They need to get what’s fair for the goose is fair 44 

for the gander and it’s not fair for one sector to be able to go 45 

over every year and the other sector not to be able to.  Thank 46 

you for your time. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Chris.  We have one question from Mr. 1 

Pearce. 2 

 3 

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for your comments.  I appreciate it and I 4 

applaud you for your data collection programs that are in place 5 

and I know that the for-hire guys are dying to have some sort of 6 

the same system or some new data mechanism in place and I also 7 

know that the private recreational wants to do it too, but just 8 

that it’s more of a moving target. 9 

 10 

I believe that we will work towards solving that problem in the 11 

near future and I’m hoping that every private recreational out 12 

here helps us do that, because it’s very important that we get 13 

the right numbers to manage our fishery so that we can properly 14 

talk about allocation, but I thank you for everything you all 15 

have done.  Thank you. 16 

 17 

MR. NIQUET:  Thank you very much. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Chris.  Bob Zales and then Mike Eller 20 

and then Jim Clements coming up after that. 21 

 22 

MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, President of the National 23 

Association of Charterboat Operators.  I was going to talk on 24 

some of the triggerfish and grouper, but I’m going to do sector 25 

separation, because of what I’ve heard here today so far. 26 

 27 

It’s interesting to me and I think it kind of helps make our 28 

argument, but I’ve heard several commercial guys get up here and 29 

some others and talk about stop this allocation effort until you 30 

get some science and that makes perfect sense to me and that’s 31 

one of the arguments that we have for sector separation. 32 

 33 

You’re talking about separating something that you don’t know 34 

what it is to separate and so you’ve got a SEDAR assessment 35 

going on today and like Donnie, I’ve spent a lot of money 36 

driving back and forth and I’m driving back this afternoon. 37 

 38 

That assessment is critical to the status of the red snapper 39 

stock.  We keep hearing about private recreational and charter 40 

going over our allocation every year on red snapper.  If you 41 

believe the numbers, yes, we have, but when you look at the 42 

overruns and you look at the status of the stock currently, what 43 

has been bad about that?  The stock is still improving and it’s 44 

not going down.  It’s making that steady incline up.  Clearly it 45 

could be up a little higher and hopefully it will be after this 46 

assessment. 47 

 48 
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I heard last night in a private conversation that one of the 1 

reasons for sector separation was commercial guys have 2 

accountability and charter guys have accountability and you need 3 

sector separation to force the private recreational to have 4 

accountability.  I hear all these private recreational, and have 5 

heard for years, and they’re begging to be accountable.  They’re 6 

doing everything they can do to be accountable. 7 

 8 

They’re offering all types of mechanisms and plans to try to get 9 

data to you.  You don’t need sector separation to force somebody 10 

to be accountable.  They are begging to do it. 11 

 12 

I would encourage you, and you’ve got an email from me, to take 13 

a vote on this issue tomorrow and stop it.  We’ve heard we’ve 14 

got to have more information and we had a three-day workshop in 15 

November of 2010 and we had a workshop with Gulf States Marine 16 

Fisheries Commission and you all have spent I don’t know how 17 

much money, but you’ve spent a ton of my tax dollars and you’ve 18 

spent a lot of my time and we’re no further along today than we 19 

were four years ago and so let’s stop it and let’s get the 20 

status of the stock and let’s see where the stock is.  If we 21 

need to look at it, let’s look at it at some point in the 22 

future. 23 

 24 

One last comment is if we remain status quo in the red snapper 25 

fishery, because -- The overruns that we have are based on the 26 

fact that we’re catching fewer fish every year that are bigger 27 

and so we’re having shorter days.  In my mind, that’s pretty 28 

good success and so this fishery is so successful that under 29 

status quo within about two years I would predict it’s going to 30 

be closed. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Bob, can you wrap it up? 33 

 34 

MR. ZALES:  That’s it.  If you’ve got any questions, I would be 35 

glad to answer them. 36 

 37 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Bob, and I do have a question for you.  38 

Back when they did the charterboat moratorium and I know that 39 

you worked on that. 40 

 41 

MR. ZALES:  Yes, I helped convince a lot of people in here to do 42 

it and it was a big mistake on my part, but go ahead. 43 

 44 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Maybe not.  You helped work that through and as I 45 

recall, anyone that basically wanted in was let in.  You even 46 

had your historical captains in there and why did the guideboats 47 

that had the opportunity choose not to do so then, but yet some 48 
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wants in now? 1 

 2 

MR. ZALES:  I believe you were on the council when we had the 3 

meeting and it was 2003 or 2004.  It was in Mobile and that’s 4 

where the final action was taken on the moratorium.  A lot of 5 

people, and I think it was the Lieutenant Governor from 6 

Louisiana showed up at that meeting, if I remember correctly, 7 

and voiced her opposition to the thing because it didn’t seem 8 

fair. 9 

 10 

You all allowed a few extra days for people to get on the phone 11 

and start calling.  There was a mad rush by several people, some 12 

of them in this room, to call and get their name in there to 13 

have applications sent to them so they would qualify. 14 

 15 

Why everybody didn’t?  I would imagine it has a lot to do with 16 

the fact that you’ve got 394 pages of comments on your site and 17 

I don’t know how many people is in the room and some of those 18 

comments probably came from those people, but the vast majority 19 

of those comments are from people that are either working today 20 

or couldn’t afford to come to this meeting and similar to 21 

meetings back then, the word flies pretty quick, but back then, 22 

in 2003, technology wasn’t as advanced as it is today and so it 23 

didn’t get out quite as quick, but I suspect that’s why, is 24 

because they just didn’t realize what the impact was going to 25 

be.   We certainly didn’t, because I felt like we were lied to 26 

is the reason why we went for it. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Kay, let me go to Mr. Pearce, if you would. 29 

 30 

MR. PEARCE:  Bob, I appreciate your testimony, as always, and it 31 

makes sense, as always.  Your discussions on data are very 32 

important to me, but would you support a motion, if I make it 33 

tomorrow, to table sector separation and allocation debate until 34 

we get real-time data? 35 

 36 

MR. ZALES:  Definitely and I would encourage that, Harlon, and 37 

you know when you -- Because you’ve been real good at working on 38 

trying to get data collection for the charter and for the 39 

private recreational guys.   40 

 41 

I think it was about three years ago when you initially started 42 

and I told you then that the MRFSS machine was a machine that 43 

was going to be hard to get into and I think you’ve figured out, 44 

three years later, that it’s definitely -- Because I’ve worked 45 

it for over twenty years and it’s hard.  Now, we’ve made a lot 46 

of progress and there’s a lot of good things out there and it’s 47 

getting better and so yes, most definitely, I would do that. 48 
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 1 

MR. PEARCE:  Well help me get that done.  Thank you. 2 

 3 

MR. PERRET:  Bob, I am amazed at your memory of the Mobile 4 

meeting and the Lieutenant Governor from Louisiana coming, but -5 

- 6 

 7 

MR. ZALES:  I am not quite as old as you yet. 8 

 9 

MR. PERRET:  I thought I was going to agree with you on 10 

something.  Your comments when you started out and when you got 11 

on to the rebuilding of red snapper and size and so on, for you 12 

and me, it reminds me somewhat of the king mackerel issue over 13 

the years. 14 

 15 

We were always fishing at the upper level and the scientists 16 

recommended a much lower level, but the stock kept increasing 17 

and increasing and increasing and hopefully we will see the same 18 

thing with snapper. 19 

 20 

MR. ZALES:  When you look at it, Corky, it is identical.  It’s 21 

almost a mirror image and you know when we did that -- That’s 22 

where I started the initial thing of the stair-step versus 23 

elevator scenario, that in fishery management it seemed like, 24 

because of the reauthorizations and stuff like that, you had to 25 

get on that elevator and get to the top of this building right 26 

there to rebuild that fishery when you could rebuild it and take 27 

those set of stairs.  It would take you a little while to get 28 

there, but as long as you didn’t fall down, you were doing good. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bob.  One more question from Mr. 31 

Anson. 32 

 33 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you, Bob, for 34 

providing your testimony again, as usual, and it’s good to see 35 

you.  Just I want to touch upon a few short comments to make to 36 

your statement regarding Ms. Williams’s questions to you 37 

regarding a mistake, you thought, to support the moratorium.  I 38 

know it’s old business and it’s already been debated and it’s 39 

done, but -- 40 

 41 

MR. ZALES:  I don’t have a problem with it at all.  I might get 42 

chastised for it by some people, but when the moratorium -- The 43 

history of the moratorium process and how it started, Dr. 44 

Hogarth had just left from the position that Roy has got and Roy 45 

had been working with him as his what we called his snapper 46 

czar.  I think he was in permitting at the time. 47 

 48 
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Dr. Hogarth came to some of us and this was in late 1999 or 1 

early 2000, if I remember, and Roy was with him for a couple of 2 

meetings and they came to us and told us that we really needed 3 

to cap the effort in the charter industry, because at that time, 4 

we were fixing to get into a six-month, four fish bag limit 5 

season. 6 

 7 

Not everybody agreed with it, but the vast majority of people 8 

did and come to find out, it worked out pretty good.  For six 9 

years, we stayed there and that provided stability.  When you 10 

hear all this stuff where people are struggling, in that six-11 

year period, we had a six-month season and we knew every year 12 

when that season was going to start a year ahead of time and not 13 

the day before. 14 

 15 

We knew what the bag limit was going to be and we could market 16 

our business and our customers would call in January and we 17 

could tell them when the season opened and when it closed. 18 

 19 

They told us that if you can help us convince the charter 20 

industry to go to a moratorium permit and cap the effort so that 21 

you all can stop the growth, you can pretty well rest assured 22 

that you’re going to keep a six-month season and a four fish bag 23 

limit and we said that’s great. 24 

 25 

We ran around and there’s some people in this room that we went 26 

to that told us we were crazy as hell and they weren’t going to 27 

do it, because they’re grouper fishermen and it didn’t affect 28 

them and this was a snapper problem, but we convinced them. 29 

 30 

We worked it and we helped create the plan and put it there and 31 

six years later, we left the six-month season and we left the 32 

four fish bag limit and you see where we are today and so that’s 33 

why I feel that it was a mistake, because I feel like we were 34 

lied to. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Okay and thank you, Bob.  We’re going to move on 37 

to the next person and thank you.  Mike Eller, followed by Jim 38 

Clements, followed by Troy Frady. 39 

 40 

MR. MIKE ELLER:  Good morning.  I am Captain Mike Eller from the 41 

great State of Florida and the world’s luckiest fishing village 42 

of Destin, Florida.  I am the Co-President of the Destin 43 

Charterboat Association and this is my thirty-first consecutive 44 

year of fishing in the Gulf. 45 

 46 

Destin is the epicenter for charterboat and headboat fishing in 47 

the northern Gulf.  With our friends to -- We have a large 48 
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fleet, comprising over 120 federally-permitted and state-1 

licensed boats and a multitude of private boat recreational 2 

anglers.  With our friends to the east in Panama City and an 3 

equally large and technologically-advanced fleet to the west in 4 

Orange Beach, Alabama, we are at the center of a tremendous 5 

amount of fishing pressure and commerce in the northern Gulf and 6 

I will try to make comments brief and concise. 7 

 8 

Gray triggerfish, we support a lower bag limit to keep the 9 

season a little bit longer.  Fourteen to sixteen inches won’t 10 

really matter.  It’s a big fish. 11 

 12 

Gag grouper, we have always supported a low bag limit on gag 13 

grouper.  Back when it was five, we thought it was ridiculous.  14 

We have always supported a lower bag limit so that we could 15 

stretch the season out longer. 16 

 17 

A split season for gag grouper is okay with us, but for us, we 18 

really would like to see a split season start in the fall for 19 

our October fishing rodeo.  We are in our sixty-fourth year of 20 

that rodeo and if not in October, then in July, where you can 21 

have red snappers and groupers together for a little while. 22 

 23 

On the very important issue of sector separation and data 24 

collection, a few of the members that have been here for a while 25 

can remember about five or six years ago I came to the podium 26 

and I angrily demanded to know when we were going to evolve and 27 

when we were going to move forward. 28 

 29 

The subject then was electronic logbooks and we were all very 30 

weary of the rut that we were stuck in on data collection and 31 

now, years later, we’re still talking about it, but at least we 32 

are starting to see the evolution start. 33 

 34 

Attitudes with both the fishermen and National Marine Fisheries 35 

are evolving in regards to electronic logbooks.  Technology has 36 

evolved to give us a workable solution and attitudes and stiff 37 

necks have softened and we are on the verge of evolution there. 38 

 39 

The iPhone application that Captain Bob Zales proposed three or 40 

four years ago is now totally possible and is eagerly 41 

anticipated and wanted by the majority of the charter for-hire 42 

vessels. 43 

 44 

The other evolution is the sector separation.  You have a group 45 

of fishermen in the Gulf of Mexico who recognize that we have 46 

the opportunity to bring our anglers, the recreational anglers 47 

that fish with us, we have the opportunity to count their fish 48 
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and make them accountable to get us out of this overfishing 1 

quandary we’re in. 2 

 3 

We want to protect their access.  They’ve been fishing for a 4 

long time and they don’t own boats.  They come down here to fish 5 

once a year to participate in the Gulf fisheries. 6 

 7 

As the coastal populations continue to grow and as vessel sales 8 

and fishing licenses return to the pre-2008 levels, we recognize 9 

that uncontrolled growth in the recreational sector is 10 

unsustainable without caps on the recreational sector or some 11 

mechanism that eventually the fishing license sales, the 12 

recreational anglers, will overtake the anglers that fish on 13 

charterboats, partyboats, and headboats.  We want to protect 14 

their access.  We are willing to jump through hoops and we’re 15 

willing to do whatever it takes to make that happen. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Can you wrap it up, Mike? 18 

 19 

MR. ELLER:  I sure can.  The Destin Charterboat Association 20 

supports sector separation.  We support the idea of fleshing it 21 

out to see what it is and if we don’t like it, we will throw it 22 

aside or we’ll pull out the stuff that we do like and carry it 23 

forward, but to throw it aside and say that we don’t want it 24 

because we’re scared of what might happen, that’s not a 25 

solution.  Thanks. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mike, we have a question for you. 28 

 29 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Eller, thanks for your comments, both here and 30 

in emails and everything, and I appreciate particularly the data 31 

collection comments and what you’re really working for and the 32 

slow evolution.  Would your group support me if I make a motion 33 

to table sector separation and allocation until we get real-time 34 

data in place? 35 

 36 

MR. ELLER:  You know, I would have to -- Something as important 37 

as that, I would have to go to my group and ask them that, but 38 

if we do table it, then that’s going to mean that the numbers 39 

are going to continue to count against the charter for-hire 40 

guys, so that our percentages of our historical catch will 41 

continue to shrink and so that’s a very important question. 42 

 43 

I think that we should push forward with it and I think that we 44 

should scope this thing out and find out what it is, but I will 45 

ask my association that. 46 

 47 

MR. PEARCE:  Can you give me an answer by tomorrow? 48 
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 1 

MR. ELLER:  I can’t. 2 

 3 

MS. BADEMAN:  Hi, Mike, and just a quick question.  You said you 4 

supported lower bag limits for triggerfish and gag and are we 5 

talking two fish, one fish?  Can you give me some more 6 

specifics? 7 

 8 

MR. ELLER:  Traditionally, our stance has always been don’t give 9 

up anything more than you need to give up, but then again, we 10 

also don’t like emergency closures and so some people believe 11 

that in the effort of to reach out and to be forward thinking 12 

about it, let’s figure out where we can go. 13 

 14 

If we’re going to go down to one to keep the season, then let’s 15 

go to one and not have an emergency closure.  I think it’s kind 16 

of up in the air.  We want as many fish, obviously, as we can 17 

get, but by the same token, we will be willing to reduce -- Me 18 

personally, and so I will speak for me only, but I would be 19 

willing to go to a one or two triggerfish bag limit to continue 20 

the season. 21 

 22 

DR. DANA:  Mike, you said that the Destin Charterboat 23 

Association had voted to explore further the sector separation 24 

concept and so, in essence, to allow it to go towards scoping.  25 

Is that a unanimous stance of the organization? 26 

 27 

MR. ELLER:  By no stretch is it unanimous.  It was a majority 28 

vote and it was a majority vote on more than one occasion, but 29 

it is a very contentious issue.  People believe that there is 30 

strength in numbers and people are scared of what is going to 31 

happen. 32 

 33 

They are scared that when you start to count our fish that we’re 34 

going to show that we catch so much that it’s going to hurt us.  35 

I think it is fear of sector separation and fear of the unknown 36 

that’s holding a lot of people back and so we’re not unanimous, 37 

but a majority did vote to explore it on more than one occasion. 38 

 39 

DR. DANA:  I know that sector separation does not mean catch 40 

shares and oftentimes they get lumped together, but you’re a 41 

dual-use holder and do you think the next step, if sector 42 

separation did happen, would be into a catch share scenario and 43 

if so or even aside from that, what is your opinion or what do 44 

you think the option of DCBA, Destin Charterboat Association, is 45 

on intersector trading, the lease and the buy of shares? 46 

 47 

MR. ELLER:  Sector separation did start out and it came from SOS 48 
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and I was there for a lot of the original meetings and there was 1 

a component of catch shares or quota that was involved with 2 

that.  Since then, that has been scaled back, because there’s 3 

been so much opposition. 4 

 5 

It’s been scaled back and scaled back and scaled back and now 6 

it’s just sector separation.  It’s very hard for some of our 7 

members to see that, to see that it’s been scaled back.  A lot 8 

of people still believe that sector separation is the very first 9 

step into a catch share, because that’s the way it started and I 10 

certainly understand that fear and I personally do not believe 11 

that. 12 

 13 

I am a dual-permitted vessel.  I bought a boat in 2008 that was 14 

historically a commercial fishing boat and in order for me to 15 

continue to participate, I have spent a lot of money to buy 16 

shares of red snapper and grouper so that I can commercial fish 17 

in the wintertime. 18 

 19 

I do not believe it is a first step.  I believe it might have 20 

started out that way, but I believe there was so much opposition 21 

that that’s been scaled back and now it’s just a matter of 22 

trying to start somewhere. 23 

 24 

I personally would stand against any type of catch share other 25 

than maybe a days at sea program, but we’re talking about IFQ as 26 

we all know it and I would stand opposed to that in the charter 27 

recreational business.   28 

 29 

Currently, I lease fish.  I own some fish and I lease fish and 30 

that makes me a bit of a sharecropper and I do not want to get 31 

into that in the charter for-hire sector.  I think that there’s 32 

a myriad of things that we can do before we get into that and I 33 

do not think that this predestines us to that.  I think that we 34 

are all smart enough that we can draw a line and say that we 35 

support this, but we don’t support that. 36 

 37 

Now, as far as intersector trading goes, I can tell you that the 38 

members of the Destin Charterboat Association, other than two 39 

that I’ve heard from, 100 percent are opposed to it.  I myself 40 

am also opposed to it, even though I have 6,900 pounds of red 41 

snappers right here that I could use.  I am adamantly 100 42 

percent opposed to intersector trading.  I think it’s unfair to 43 

start off with fish already in your back pocket. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Ms. Williams, did you have a question? 46 

 47 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Didn’t you also ask us, about four or five years 48 
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ago, when you all was asking for electronic logbooks, did you 1 

not also ask for your own quota, so that you could manage it?  2 

Nothing about sector separation, but just us having our own 3 

quota? 4 

 5 

MR. ELLER:  I think that if the charter for-hire industry had a 6 

quota that did not take fish from anybody else and we only were 7 

looking at what National Marine Fisheries tells us what we 8 

historically have caught, then I am definitely in favor of us 9 

having our own quota.   10 

 11 

I do not want to take a single fish from any other sector.  I do 12 

not want the commercial fish reallocated to my sector and I do 13 

not want the private recreational people to lose a single fish.  14 

We only are talking about the historical numbers that we all 15 

live and die by from National Marine Fisheries and so I do 16 

believe that everybody having their own allocation so that they 17 

can figure out what is best for their sector is the smartest way 18 

to go. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mike. 21 

 22 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I have a follow-up.  So it’s not sector 23 

separation, but it’s sector quotas actually that you’re in favor 24 

of? 25 

 26 

MR. ELLER:  I think -- I guess I don’t know how to split that, 27 

but I guess I would be in favor of each.  I would be in favor of 28 

us -- You know what I would like?  It’s for everybody to have a 29 

data collection system and all that, but that doesn’t seem to be 30 

happening very fast and so I know that with a smaller group, 31 

we’re a known element and we can capture that data very, very 32 

easily and we can all push very hard at it, because we want our 33 

customers to have access.  We do want our own portion of the 34 

quota, but we only want our fair share.  We do not want anybody 35 

else’s fish. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mike.  We appreciate it.  Jim 38 

Clements, followed by Troy Frady, followed by Jim Zurbrick. 39 

 40 

MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements and I’m a commercial 41 

fisherman from Carrabelle, Florida.  I would like to speak on 42 

the reallocation issue in Amendment 28.  When you talk about 43 

sectors, you should not think only in terms of fishermen who 44 

fish for pleasure and fishermen who fish for a living. 45 

 46 

97 percent of the nation doesn’t fish at all, but they have just 47 

as much right to our finfish resources.  I see sport fishermen 48 
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go in and out of Carrabelle every day.  They catch a few fish 1 

and drink a few beers and come in and eat at our restaurants and 2 

take their fish home. 3 

 4 

They are helping our economy, but when they want to eat grouper 5 

or red snapper, all they see on the menu is tilapia and then 6 

they bitch about it.  That is what is happening to many 7 

restaurants because the supply of fresh, wild-caught grouper and 8 

red snapper is not there. 9 

 10 

I know gag and red snapper are in rebuilding processes and I 11 

fully support this.  It will provide more fish for the public in 12 

the future, but while that process is taking place is not the 13 

time to reallocate these fish. 14 

 15 

I see a lot of crazy options in the options paper.  The only one 16 

that makes sense to me is the one that says if the ACL is less 17 

than the baseline value to maintain the commercial and 18 

recreational allocation at the present percentages.  After the 19 

ACL reaches baseline value, reallocate the ACL increases. 20 

 21 

In other words, do not change the present split and allocation 22 

of any fish, but only reallocate the increases in the ACL and 23 

this could go to either sector, depending on the fish.  I would 24 

interpret the baseline value to be when a species is no longer 25 

overfished. 26 

 27 

The 75/25 percent split in the options in this alternative seems 28 

a little bit high to me, but the main thing is that each sector 29 

must get some increase so they both can grow and the public can 30 

have more food as the population expands.  Remember, food is 31 

always more important than pleasure. 32 

 33 

Most of the other options seem to be just thrown in to confuse 34 

the issue or to delay the process, but I think this council 35 

really needs to step back and go slow on this reallocation issue 36 

until we have a lot more useful data, data from restaurants, 37 

fish houses like the fellow from Colorado, the public consumers, 38 

and new stock assessments.  Thank you. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jim.  Next up is Troy Frady, followed 41 

by Jim Zurbrick and then Randy Boggs. 42 

 43 

MR. TROY FRADY:  Good afternoon and thank you for letting me 44 

speak.  My name is Troy Frady.  I have a six-passenger 45 

charterboat out of Orange Beach, Alabama called Distraction 46 

Charters. 47 

 48 
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I am a little bit different than a lot of people.  I am more of 1 

a conservation-minded fisherman, in the sense that I promote the 2 

keeping the best and releasing the rest.  I do practice a lot of 3 

catch and release and the experience of saltwater fishing, 4 

rather than just trying to harvest as many fish as I can to 5 

supply my customer’s demand. 6 

 7 

My customers are business owners.  They are executives and 8 

they’re family people who really appreciate an accountable and 9 

responsible management -- A fisherman trying to manage his 10 

resource and trying to stay in business. 11 

 12 

A few years ago, I was at the point to where I didn’t really 13 

know what I was going to do.  I was really uncertain of which 14 

way I was going to go and Kevin Anson asked me what I was going 15 

to do and I said I’m going to have to lose some weight and get a 16 

Speedo and try to make a living for myself and entertain people. 17 

 18 

Well, I’m not quite there on the weight and so I don’t think 19 

they make a Speedo in my size, but if I have to sing “There’s a 20 

Hole in the Bottom of the Sea” many more times to these kids, 21 

I’m going to have to find another song.   22 

 23 

Like I said, part of what I do is education of kids and families 24 

and letting them experience the fishing, but in the past couple 25 

of years, I have evolved and I’m keeping fewer fish and even 26 

during the red snapper season this year, which, by the way, Dr. 27 

Crabtree, thank you very much for making the effort to give us 28 

an extra six days because of the weather we had in June. 29 

 30 

I only kept a limit on snapper on eleven trips out of the entire 31 

season and that just goes to show you that the people that I 32 

take fishing don’t necessarily care about harvesting a lot of 33 

fish.  They don’t own deep freezers, but they’re just trying to 34 

get by and they’re letting their kids go out and catch a few 35 

fish without trying to take more than what they need. 36 

 37 

I am also shifting gears here a little bit.  I am very pleased 38 

with the motions that you made with the Restoration Committee.  39 

I urge you to keep that going and like I said, I’m just tickled 40 

to death that you guys have taken that seriously, because 41 

there’s some things going on in the Gulf that you don’t really 42 

understand, that you’re not seeing, and you’re hearing from 43 

third parties that things are good or things are bad. 44 

 45 

Well, in the past couple of years, especially after last year, 46 

when we had a bumper crop of red snapper, it was easy to catch a 47 

limit of snapper.  I am seeing a decline in our fishery, in the 48 
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red snapper. 1 

 2 

Where it used to be almost a given where you could go out and 3 

catch a twenty-four-inch red snapper, now it’s getting harder 4 

and harder and you end up -- Not intentionally, but you end up 5 

in a situation where you have to catch more fish in order to get 6 

a bag limit. 7 

 8 

The king mackerel, we don’t have near the large king mackerel 9 

that we used to have.  I remember in the late 1970s and early 10 

1980s that it was common to catch a forty-pound king mackerel, 11 

but now I’m seeing a lot of -- 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Troy, if you could wrap it up, please? 14 

 15 

MR. FRADY:  Yes, sir, but I’m catching a lot of smaller king 16 

mackerel and on the triggerfish, I said yesterday that we would 17 

probably entertain one, but I think that would backfire.  I 18 

think we need to take the triggerfish out of the aggregate and 19 

put them under a four or five fish bag limit.  Thank you very 20 

much. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Troy.  Next up is Jim Zurbrick, 23 

followed by Randy Boggs, followed by Benjamin Kelley. 24 

 25 

MR. JIM ZURBRICK:  Good afternoon.  I am Jim Zurbrick.  I am a 26 

public fisherman from Steinhatchee, Florida and I’m here 27 

representing the six full-time grouper and snapper fishermen in 28 

Steinhatchee who are very supportive of our IFQ system. 29 

 30 

If you don’t believe it, come on to town and pull each of them 31 

aside and poll them.  Even if you do put that gun to their head, 32 

they’re going to tell you that they like the program. 33 

 34 

I want to welcome the new council members.  Florida has got a 35 

lot of new council members, Larry being the senior one now.  A 36 

lot of good things have been done by this council over the last 37 

six or seven years and so I think that all the new members of 38 

all the states need to pay attention to what’s been done.  39 

 40 

These last six or seven years have been a good time.  We’ve seen 41 

the IFQ and we’ve done some great management decisions.  Not 42 

everything correct, but I think generally you get a good grade. 43 

 44 

As far as allocation, it seems that to take anything away from 45 

the commercial fishery right now is a job killer.  We all talked 46 

about how IFQs were going to destroy some jobs, but you know 47 

when you look at the permits that have expired since we 48 



75 

 

initiated the IFQ system, it’s less than the normal loss prior 1 

to the IFQ and so there isn’t any fewer permits, but if you take 2 

away allocation from the commercial sector, there’s going to be 3 

fewer fish, which equates to less jobs.  Going forward, you 4 

really need to consider that.  We don’t have enough fish for the 5 

public now and anything less is disastrous. 6 

 7 

As far as the amberjack measures you’re taking, I feel sorry for 8 

the guys who were catching the majority of the amberjack.  I 9 

don’t know where they’re at.  Like the mackerel fishermen are 10 

here and the king fishermen, but the amberjack fishermen who 11 

catch that 10,000 or 15,000 pounds of amberjack a trip, now that 12 

we’re going to 2,000, they’re out of luck. 13 

 14 

If they’re not here to represent themselves, but it sure seems 15 

to me that a historical involvement, something to take care of 16 

those folks, would be warranted, but they’re not there and so it 17 

is what it is and I’m going to enjoy a 2,000-pound trip limit 18 

that’s probably going to get us through most of the year and so 19 

it’s going to be great for me, but I can’t help but feel sorry 20 

for those guys.  That’s why I really relate to the kingfish 21 

fishermen that were here and what they had to say. 22 

 23 

Sector separation, I support sector separation.  Obviously 24 

there’s a lot of detail to it and there’s a lot of 25 

misinterpretation as far as what it actually means.  I think we 26 

need to go all out and try to explain that issue as well.  I 27 

understand it, but believe me, there are many fishermen that 28 

don’t.  I thank you very much. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jim.  Randy Boggs, followed by 31 

Benjamin Kelley, followed by Tom Adams. 32 

 33 

MR. RANDY BOGGS:  Hello, Gulf Council.  I had a lot of things 34 

written down that I would like to tell you.  I am Randy Boggs 35 

and I run a charter operation out of Orange Beach, Alabama.  36 

I’ve got a six-passenger boat and I’ve got a thirty-eight-37 

passenger boat and I’ve got a fifty-six-passenger boat and I’ve 38 

got a sixty-four-passenger boat.  One more and I won’t have a 39 

wife anymore. 40 

 41 

Just some quick stuff.  Everybody seems to like numbers today 42 

and I took 2,580 anglers fishing in forty-three days this year 43 

and I caught 5,160 red snapper that we brought to the dock.  If 44 

you average the fish out at six-and-a-half pounds, I caught 45 

33,540 pounds of fish.  My gross income on that was $219,300, 46 

for an average price of $6.53 a pound on my fish. 47 

 48 
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I am not going to tell you that I am going out of business, but 1 

I am a little bit concerned.  What Louisiana did with opening 2 

the season, I am afraid that Florida is going to follow suit and 3 

when Florida follows suit, we’re going to see the ACL reach to 4 

the state waters and when we see that happen, then the bycatch 5 

in the b-liners, the triggerfish fishery, is going to exceed the 6 

ACL and the Gulf Council is going to be forced to close the 7 

whole Gulf to the other bottom fish.  I am very scared that 8 

that’s a real possibility, that we will see no take in 2013 in 9 

the federal waters. 10 

 11 

The triggerfish, triggerfish, as I said before, are cyclic.  12 

They’ve come back.  There’s a lot of triggers out there right 13 

now and a larger bag limit and so if we do reach our ACL so we 14 

could have something to cut.  Going to one fish, I understand.  15 

I’ve seen the data and I know that that’s the average catch, but 16 

the fish are coming back and there’s a lot of them out there and 17 

two, three, four would be ideal. 18 

 19 

I am really, really scared of where this is going to.  I will 20 

tell you some things on sector separation and these are just 21 

observations, but sector separation occurred with the writing of 22 

the Magnuson Act.  Everybody that has come to the podium has 23 

identified themselves as either commercial, charter for-hire, or 24 

recreational and that seems to be pretty clear, that there’s 25 

three sectors already there. 26 

 27 

I think the big fight is over who is going to get the fish and 28 

how many fish is each group going to get.  I don’t think -- I 29 

think sector separation occurred a long, long time ago.  I think 30 

the fight is over who is going to get what and I think that’s 31 

going to be the biggest issue all the way down the line, is who 32 

is going to get what.  It’s not the sector separation and it’s 33 

not catch shares, but it’s who is going to get what and I thank 34 

you very much. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Randy.   37 

 38 

DR. DANA:  Just a quick question, Randy.  Can you represent the 39 

Orange Beach Charter Association?  Can you speak today to -- 40 

 41 

MR. BOGGS:  I can tell you that I was at the meeting with Orange 42 

Beach Fishing Association when the Board of Directors had polled 43 

the membership and the Orange Beach Fishing Association Board of 44 

Directors supported unanimously supporting sector separation as 45 

a group.   46 

 47 

I think OBFA is about a hundred-and-something boats and it was 48 
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not an exact poll of every member, but the Board of Directors 1 

who had talked to the people on their docks and they came 2 

forward to support it, but they came back out with a statement 3 

that they’re so much in support of it that they felt like that 4 

if the sector separation did occur and move forward that they 5 

would like to see the whole fleet there included and not see 6 

anybody left out because of the jealousy factor and everything 7 

else. 8 

 9 

The electronic logbooks, guys, it’s time.  We’ve heard this for 10 

a long, long time and I’m old too and I hate technology worse 11 

than anybody in this world.  I bought a fish finder that had 12 

Windows on it and it almost made me have a heart attack when I 13 

turned it on.  I figured out it wasn’t Windows like is on the 14 

computer, but it’s time for electronic data collection. 15 

 16 

Bonnie talked about it with the headboats and I have to fill out 17 

a form every week for the headboat with all the fish that I 18 

caught and I have to hold on to that form for one to three weeks 19 

before a guy comes by to get it and the guy comes by and gets it 20 

and then he takes it home and enters it in the computer and then 21 

he emails it to his boss. 22 

 23 

I can simplify that system a whole lot.  Just let me walk in my 24 

office and fax it to the Beaufort Lab and it’s done.  There’s a 25 

lot of ways that we can shave the time collection off the deal. 26 

 27 

DR. DANA:  What is the Orange Beach Charterboat Association’s 28 

stand on intersector trading, the lease and buy of shares? 29 

 30 

MR. BOGGS:  I can’t represent the OBFA on that.  I think that 31 

intersector trading is a very hot-topic issue.  The people that 32 

own commercial -- Let me back up.  The dual-permit holders seem 33 

to be really in favor of doing this, so they can move the fish 34 

back and forth. 35 

 36 

I don’t know what commercial-caught fish are being sold for.  To 37 

me, it would seem foolish to -- I got $6.53 a pound for my fish 38 

this year, what I was allowed to catch, and so I don’t think 39 

that that would be something that -- I don’t personally think 40 

that that’s a good idea. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Randy.  Benjamin Kelley, followed by 43 

Tom Adams and Bart Niquet. 44 

 45 

MR. BENJAMIN KELLEY:  My name is Benjamin Kelley and I’ve got a 46 

sixteen-passenger boat in Panama City Beach.  I’ve fished the 47 

last hundred days and I’ve missed a few days to the weather, but 48 
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I’ve been out there and so I know what’s going on. 1 

 2 

The gray triggerfish is very important to our business there in 3 

Panama City Beach and we need as many days as we can get at one 4 

or two fish per person.  If we’re going to close it, June 1 to 5 

July 15 closure would be good. 6 

 7 

The grouper, we could go to one fish per person and we could 8 

wait and open the grouper on July 15.  That way, we maybe could 9 

make it to the end of the year at one per person. 10 

 11 

The February/March closure of shallow-water grouper, it would be 12 

nice if you all did away with that and I will say that the b-13 

liners are -- They have disappeared.  I know you all do the 14 

stock assessments, but we don’t catch the b-liners anymore.  15 

There is very few. 16 

 17 

Sector separation, I am personally against it.  For two years, 18 

I’ve been going to these meetings and wasting money.  I went to 19 

the workshop in Tampa and I’m tired of talking about it.  I 20 

think you all need to table this issue until -- That fellow was 21 

talking about the information and the data.  I’m an educated guy 22 

and so I don’t want to be bullied into something by EDF or by 23 

these other fishermen, but I’m tired of talking about sector 24 

separation and that’s all I’ve got to say. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Benjamin. 27 

 28 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Under the present system, can you survive under 29 

that for another four or five years? 30 

 31 

MR. KELLEY:  You know, our business in Panama City, we have a 32 

tourist business and a fisherman business and we’re going to 33 

survive.  We’ve caught the least amount of fish the last three 34 

weeks that I have and we have run every day and so we’re going 35 

to survive. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Benjamin.  Tom Adams?  Bart, you’re 38 

up and next is Steward Miller. 39 

 40 

MR. BART NIQUET:  Thanks for letting me talk.  I’m Bart Niquet 41 

from Panama City.  It’s past time for this council to face 42 

facts.  The red snapper stock has exceeded the rebuilding figure 43 

and even your biologists agree the TAC could be raised 44 

substantially. 45 

 46 

We have heard figures here from biologists that it could go as 47 

much as fifteen to twenty-million pounds and that’s a hell of a 48 
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TAC and while it sounds good, the commercial fishermen I’ve 1 

talked to don’t want that much of a TAC.  We would like to see 2 

about a twelve-million-pound TAC with the first 9.1, I think it 3 

is, locked into a 51/49 split, commercial and recreational. 4 

 5 

Anything over that figure should be split three ways, 6 

commercial, recreational, and charter for-hire.  This would give 7 

the for-hire fishermen about a seventy-five-day, two-fish 8 

season.  However, the constant overrun must stop.  You cannot 9 

expect people to respect your rules if they themselves do not 10 

follow them. 11 

 12 

Like it or not, the for-hire vessels are members of a limited 13 

access sector.  Your big problem is you have too many private 14 

boat fishermen and that’s where all your overruns seem to be.  15 

The for-hire fishermen, their poundage overrun is mandated by 16 

the two fish bag limit and the six-and-a-half-pound sized fish. 17 

 18 

If they follow all these things, all the rules, they’re still 19 

going to exceed the weight limit.  I don’t know what the answer 20 

is to this, but I think you need probably to disregard the 21 

weight and just go with the bag limit of fish.  Thank you. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bart.  Any questions?  Thank you, 24 

sir.  Steward Miller is up and then Michael Sullivan. 25 

 26 

MR. STEWARD MILLER:  My name is Steward Miller and I own two 27 

charterboats, both of them -- One of them is dual-permitted and 28 

both of them are overload.  One is a sixteen-passenger and one 29 

of them is nineteen and I also own a commercial boat.  I am 30 

third generation in it and I’ve done it my entire life here. 31 

 32 

I do not like the sector separation.  I just don’t like it.  The 33 

triggerfish, I would like to see it one.  I would like one per 34 

person.  I am not good at speaking and so I’m sorry, but one per 35 

person.  If we do have to close it, I would like to close it 36 

during snapper. 37 

 38 

The gag grouper, I would like to see it -- We can live with one 39 

per person.  The only thing we can’t live with is closed 40 

seasons.  I would like to see a big fish kind of open for about 41 

six months, an amberjack, a grouper, red snapper, something like 42 

that open.  Say like red snapper closes, I would like to see the 43 

amberjack open up, something of that nature, something for 44 

people to have pride in catching.  That is, I guess, about it 45 

and thank you. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Just a second, Steward.  We have some questions. 48 
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 1 

MS. BADEMAN:  Just a quick question.  Where are you from? 2 

 3 

MR. MILLER:  From Panama City, Florida. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you very much, Steward.  Michael Sullivan, 6 

followed by B.J. Burkett. 7 

 8 

MR. MICHAEL SULLIVAN:  I am Michael Sullivan and I have a dual-9 

permitted boat in Panama City, Florida.  Commercial and charter 10 

are -- The bulk of my income comes from charter fishing. 11 

 12 

With the sector separation, I’m not for it, just because of all 13 

the uncertainty.  We don’t know anything and we’re scared to 14 

jump into one way or the other.  Both ways have -- I see where 15 

people make arguments for one side or the other, but right now, 16 

it’s too uncertain for us to jump onboard. 17 

 18 

I would like to see us do away with the shallow-water grouper 19 

closure during February and March, even if we had to do the 20 

twenty-fathoms.  For the gag grouper, I know north Florida wants 21 

an open season during the summertime and I know south Florida 22 

would like -- Their busy tourist season is during the winter and 23 

so even if we went to one fish and, like some of the others 24 

said, open it up when the red snapper closed around July 15 and 25 

hopefully we would make it all the way through the whole year 26 

and that way, both north Florida and south Florida win.  We both 27 

get a season. 28 

 29 

For the triggerfish, I know it’s not going to be open year-round 30 

anymore and so we can reduce the bag limit to one or two fish 31 

and there again, I know June is one of the top catching months 32 

and if it was closed then, while the red snapper was open, it 33 

shouldn’t hurt our business too much and that’s pretty much it.  34 

Thanks. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Next up is B.J. Burkett, followed by 37 

Brad Foran and then Mark Kelley. 38 

 39 

MR. B.J. BURKETT:  My name is B.J. Burkett and I’m from Panama 40 

City, Florida.  I have a dual-permitted vessel.  I mainly 41 

charter fish and a little bit of commercial fishing.  I’m an IFQ 42 

shareholder. 43 

 44 

Just a couple of issues that I want to touch on, and most of it 45 

has already been talked about, but I am definitely against the 46 

sector separation.  I want the issue tabled, definitely, but I 47 

want it over with.  Just like Captain Benji said earlier, I am 48 
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tired of hearing about it. 1 

 2 

If we must, let’s put it to a vote, like the one councilman 3 

said.  Let’s put it to a vote and let everybody vote on it that 4 

owns a federal permit.  Don’t want to vote like we did on the 5 

grouper IFQ, but let everybody vote and we will know what we 6 

want and go from there, but let’s get it over with and I’m tired 7 

of hearing it.  You all have got to be tired of hearing it. 8 

 9 

We’ve spent way too much time, energy, and money on this issue.  10 

If all this time and money and everything was spent on the 11 

Magnuson Act, we would be a lot better off. 12 

 13 

Another issue is the triggerfish.  The last three years in a 14 

row, it has changed every year.  The triggerfish are coming 15 

back.  We are seeing plenty of triggerfish and you can’t make a 16 

rule and change it a year later and make it and change it.  17 

You’ve got to give the fishery time to catch up.  You all keep 18 

changing it every year. 19 

 20 

I am definitely for lowering the bag limit.  Start low and go 21 

high.  Start at one.  I really would prefer no closed season at 22 

all, but if it’s got to close, close it during snapper. 23 

 24 

On the gag issue, I would recommend, mainly because we have two 25 

different regions that need them in different times, do the open 26 

gags when snapper are closed and one fish per day.  Hopefully 27 

the season would run through the end of the year so the other 28 

regions can catch them when they need them. 29 

 30 

In my business, the days are the most important.  If the season 31 

is closed, I have to tell my customers that gags are closed and 32 

we’re out of business.  We need the days in every species.  33 

That’s the most important thing to us, is days.  Thank you. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, B.J.  We have a question for you from 36 

Mr. Anson. 37 

 38 

MR. ANSON:  B.J., thanks for coming today.  You made a comment 39 

relative to sector separation, that you’re not for it and that 40 

you would like it to come to a vote, potentially as a 41 

referendum.  Would you agree that if it came to a vote that it 42 

would be in the best interests of everyone, for all the effort 43 

that would be put in, to have some sort of information that you 44 

would have to look at in order to make a good decision as to a 45 

yes or a no or you just want people to ask do you want sector 46 

separation? 47 

 48 
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MR. BURKETT:  I am not for it, personally.  If everybody 1 

involved in this fishery is wanting it, I will have to go along 2 

with it.  There’s 1,200 or 1,300 boats that have got permits and 3 

if everybody wants it, that’s good, but I know that the majority 4 

does not and so why push an issue when there’s just a select few 5 

that wants it?  Most people do not.  6 

 7 

The people that are here, they’re pushing hard for it.  There’s 8 

a lot of people that is not and you all have got the paperwork 9 

that Mr. Hilton gave you all that shows that. 10 

 11 

DR. SHIPP:  B.J., thanks.  In terms of putting it to a vote, 12 

since this involves the entire recreational community, don’t you 13 

think that the private recreational should have a vote in that 14 

as well? 15 

 16 

MR. BURKETT:  Absolutely. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  B.J., thank you very much for your comments.  19 

Brad Foran, followed by Mark Kelley, followed by Marlene Eller. 20 

 21 

MR. BRAD FORAN:  My name is Brad Foran and I’m a charterboat 22 

captain from Panama City Beach, Florida.  I currently run a boat 23 

that carries sixteen passengers.  I am speaking for myself and I 24 

am not for the sector separation. 25 

 26 

I don’t feel there’s enough information out there for what it 27 

could or could not do to our business and we are not for it.  On 28 

the gray triggerfish, I would like to perhaps go two fish per 29 

person for a year-round season and that would be great.  If we 30 

couldn’t make two fish, maybe one fish and if we had to have a 31 

closure, close it during the red snapper season. 32 

 33 

Gag grouper, I’m in favor of a one fish season, one fish per 34 

person.  Therefore, we may possibly have a chance at a longer 35 

season, opening sometime around July 15, after snapper season 36 

closes.  That would give our customers a way we can sell a 37 

chance at some type of a large fish, be it snappers, groupers, 38 

or amberjacks.  We need some type of a large fish to sell our 39 

customers.  I feel like I’m forgetting something, but anyhow, 40 

thank you all for having us. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Brad, thank you.  We have Mark Kelley and 43 

Marlene Eller, followed by George Eller. 44 

 45 

MR. MARK KELLEY:  My name is Mark Kelley and I have two 46 

charterboats.  One is dual-permitted.  I am an IFQ owner.  One 47 

boat carries over twenty passengers and one carries fourteen.   48 
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 1 

As far as the gag grouper, I am fine with the current four 2 

months we got this year, but I’m also aware that we’re going to 3 

have to do a split season to satisfy south Florida and so my 4 

proposal, if we’re going to satisfy south Florida, is let’s go 5 

maybe to a one fish bag limit starting after red snapper season 6 

closes and hopefully that would encompass the rest of the year 7 

and if not, that we see the TAC was going to be overrun, let’s 8 

just shut it down in December or whenever, but I believe it will 9 

make it through the year. 10 

 11 

As far as the shallow-water grouper, I am for to do away with 12 

the February and March closure.  Gray triggerfish, I think the 13 

triggerfish population was showing signs of recovery, but the 14 

current management system of going from a twelve-inch fish to a 15 

fourteen-inch fish, the fish never had a chance to recover.  We 16 

was just starting to see the fish, the size of the fish, catch 17 

up to this fourteen-inch size limit before we was slapped in 18 

here now that we’re overfished. 19 

 20 

My recommendations on the triggerfish is we could live with a 21 

one or two fish per person bag limit and if we was going to have 22 

to have a closure of any kind, I would like to see the closure 23 

during the red snapper season. 24 

 25 

I am opposed to the sector separation.  I don’t know why in the 26 

very beginning it wasn’t put to a vote on the shareholders in 27 

the for-hire industry, to where at least -- That seems to be the 28 

general consensus of who’s here of who is for it or who is 29 

against it.  It’s the for-hire industry here that’s doing the 30 

screaming either way and we could have put this baby to bed if 31 

we would have had a vote.  We would have known we was going to 32 

have to go along with it or we was going to be against it.   33 

 34 

There’s been a lot of time and effort and I personally feel like 35 

every time I get up here and I speak against it that when I turn 36 

around that I feel like I’m fixing to be bullied to death when I 37 

walk away from this podium by people that are for it and that’s 38 

where the ones that has gotten up before me and spoke, they are 39 

tired of being harassed about it. 40 

 41 

We’re all our own businessman and we all have the rights to 42 

stand up here and speak our word on how we feel about in what 43 

direction our business goes.  Thank you. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mark, thank you. 46 

 47 

DR. DANA:  Captain Kelley, you’re a respected captain in your 48 
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charterboat association.  Do you feel comfortable in speaking on 1 

behalf of the Panama City Charterboat Association in terms of 2 

what is their -- Have they voted on the sector separation issue 3 

and in that vote -- 4 

 5 

MR. KELLEY:  I wouldn’t say that we’ve had a vote, but I can 6 

tell you the general consensus of our fishermen is the fact that 7 

we’re against sector separation.  8 

 9 

DR. DANA:  You are a dual-use permit holder and in fairness, I 10 

have asked Captain Boggs and Captain Eller from the respect of 11 

Orange Beach and Destin, but what is your or what is the 12 

consensus in your area, if you know, in Panama City on 13 

intersector trading and the lease and sale? 14 

 15 

MR. KELLEY:  I am an IFQ holder and the majority of what I have 16 

is snapper and I am not for the intersector trading.  I see a 17 

lot of problems with the system and a lot of fighting amongst 18 

friends, which we all deserve to be in the system. 19 

 20 

MR. ANSON:  Mark, thanks for coming and providing your 21 

testimony.  You say you’re against sector separation, but could 22 

you provide some details as to why you have those sentiments? 23 

 24 

MR. KELLEY:  I don’t see it solving any problems.  The biggest 25 

problem is if we separate, and this is a misnomer that goes 26 

around, but if we separate from the recreational industry and we 27 

have our own sector, I have been told that even if -- If the 28 

recreational catch goes over, we can still be penalized by their 29 

catch and so what’s the purpose of separating if we’re going to 30 

be penalized by another sector’s overfishing? 31 

 32 

MR. ANSON:  Let’s just say, hypothetically, that was removed.  33 

What would you opinion be? 34 

 35 

MR. KELLEY:  Hypothetically, that’s not going to be removed for 36 

a long time, as slow as this process -- This iSnapper or I don’t 37 

care what means, but we’re willing to -- We did the pilot study 38 

and the 60 percent of us in the Panhandle that did the pilot 39 

study, we got slapped in the face by the other 40 percent that 40 

didn’t try. 41 

 42 

There’s nothing happened to them for not even participating and 43 

I know it was a voluntary thing, but some people, it’s going to 44 

cost money to get them to move. 45 

 46 

I am not the best computer person in the world, but I have 47 

taught myself to stay up with the times and if you can run a 48 
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charterboat, you can run a little bitty old handheld phone.  1 

It’s not that difficult.  Get your five-year-old son to teach 2 

you.  He can do it. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mark, thank you very much.  We appreciate your 5 

comments.  Marlene Eller, followed by George Eller, followed by 6 

Jack Conzelman. 7 

 8 

MS. MARLENE ELLER:  Hi, I am Marlene Eller, ladies and gentlemen 9 

and fellow fishermen.  I have been listening with great interest 10 

to all of the comments that have been made this afternoon and 11 

there’s just a couple of things that I would like to comment on. 12 

 13 

A vote on sector separation will not be a realistic vote until 14 

the fishermen are well enough informed that they can vote and 15 

know what they’re voting for or against.  I really believe that 16 

there is a deficiency in their knowledge and I don’t think it’s 17 

necessarily because the information wasn’t out there, but I just 18 

believe that sometimes we ignore things until the moment of 19 

decision and then we panic. 20 

 21 

Someone mentioned pilot programs and I’m sure that there are 22 

some forward-thinking fishermen in our group that would be happy 23 

to participate in any kind of a pilot project that your 24 

committee might think was necessary or valuable. 25 

 26 

One gentleman talked about the improved data reporting and that 27 

there are a lot of older fishermen out there who perhaps aren’t 28 

computer savvy and wouldn’t know what to do.  I am married to an 29 

older fisherman and he has learned how to work his computer and 30 

is taking place in any kind of data-collecting process that you 31 

might want to do. 32 

 33 

One very knowledgeable speaker this afternoon referred to the 34 

charterboat owners as boat operators and I kind of took offense 35 

at that, because these boat operators are fishermen first and 36 

they understand the industry and they are conservationists. 37 

 38 

They have done and will continue to do whatever it takes to 39 

protect the stocks and to protect our industry and in closing, I 40 

hope and pray that a decision will be made soon, one way or the 41 

other, to eliminate the insecurity that currently clouds our 42 

industry.  Thank you. 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Thank you very much.  The next 45 

speaker is George Eller, followed by Jack Conzelman. 46 

 47 

MR. GEORGE ELLER:  I am Captain George Eller from Destin, 48 
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Florida.  I’ve had a charterboat operation there for thirty-five 1 

years and I currently have two federally-permitted vessels.  2 

Sector separation, if it can be shown that sector separation for 3 

the for-hire industry can help us, if it can be shown that along 4 

with required mandatory real-time data reporting would help us, 5 

and if it can be shown that under sector separation we would be 6 

protected from other people overfishing their sector and us 7 

being punished for it, then I can certainly support a further 8 

investigation of this proposal. 9 

 10 

One of the problems that we have now is the data or the lack of 11 

data and a true definition of what sector separation means.  It 12 

makes it very difficult for someone to make an informed, 13 

intelligent decision.  I would encourage this council to somehow 14 

or another give us a definition of what sector separation really 15 

means. 16 

 17 

I am fundamentally against any form of IFQ and while we’re 18 

talking about that, I am certainly and adamantly against any 19 

form of intersector share trading, as I feel it would totally 20 

destroy the somewhat level playing field that we have now and 21 

would only benefit a few people. 22 

 23 

If we have to go to some sort of IFQ or some sort of management 24 

program on that, I support the days at sea concept.  I believe, 25 

out of all the management proposals, that would probably be the 26 

most fair. 27 

 28 

Triggerfish, I don’t know about any place else, but in the 29 

Destin area, you can walk on them.  There are so many 30 

triggerfish that there are places where that’s all you can catch 31 

and I advocate a one or two bag limit, but reduce the size down 32 

to say thirteen inches to the fork, as I believe that would help 33 

reduce the discards. 34 

 35 

Groupers, I can live with one grouper per person if in fact it 36 

would lengthen our days.  I have to agree with the gentleman 37 

here before me that days fishing are more important than the 38 

number of fish. 39 

 40 

If we have to have a closure of groupers, I do not want to see 41 

groupers closed during June and July, for the simple fact that 42 

we catch so many groupers accidentally while we are snapper 43 

fishing. 44 

 45 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Your time is up.  Can you wrap it 46 

up, please, George? 47 

 48 
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MR. ELLER:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Thank you. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Next is Jack Conzelman. 3 

 4 

MR. JACK CONZELMAN:  My name is Jack Conzelman and I’m from 5 

Panama City, Florida.  I own two commercial boats and they’re 6 

federally permitted. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me just say Pam Anderson is next.  Thank you 9 

and go ahead. 10 

 11 

MR. CONZELMAN:  Seventeen years ago, when Karl Wickstrom and 12 

Florida Sportsmen, backed by the CCA, rallied all the Yankees in 13 

south Florid and banned the nets, of course I owned two net 14 

boats.  I made 50 percent of my living net fishing. 15 

 16 

When you leave this meeting today and you go back to your hotel 17 

room, imagine calling your family and telling them that 50 18 

percent of your income is gone.  It wasn’t a good time for me at 19 

all and now some of the same people are trying to take from me 20 

again. 21 

 22 

I heard some of the numbers that they came up with with 23 

commercially-caught fish and what they say our groupers are 24 

worth and I’m surprised their noses didn’t grow and their pants 25 

didn’t catch on fire while they were sitting here talking to 26 

you.  I really did and so I came here with some numbers today 27 

that I’m going to share with you and I know this for a fact, 28 

that what I’m telling you is a fact. 29 

 30 

When my boat gets to the dock and I unload my fish and sell them 31 

to a wholesaler, my red grouper are immediately sold, after they 32 

have cleared my IFQ to a wholesaler, they’re sold immediately to 33 

a retailer who filets them and sells the filets of the red 34 

grouper for $11.95 a pound to local seafood restaurants in the 35 

Panama City area, one of which is Carrabba’s, which you’re 36 

familiar with and so I’m going to use them as an example. 37 

 38 

Carrabba’s sells a six-ounce portion of my fresh Florida red 39 

grouper for $23.95 a plate and that’s $3.99 an ounce or it comes 40 

to $63.84 a pound filleted weight.  You get a 42 percent yield 41 

on a red grouper.  When you filet 100 pounds of red grouper, you 42 

get forty-two pounds of meat and that relates to $26.81 a pound 43 

whole weight. 44 

 45 

They get nine pounds of grouper throats at $4.99 a pound, which 46 

adds forty-four-cents a pound to that total, which gives my red 47 

grouper, in my economy, $27.25 of value and that’s just the fish 48 
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and that doesn’t take into consideration $40,000 in bait, ice, 1 

fuel, tackle, and groceries that I spend every year, $5,000 in 2 

dock rent, haul-outs, yard bills, electricians, diesel 3 

mechanics.  I put $60,000 or $70,000 a year from that one little 4 

boat into my local economy. 5 

 6 

You have to include the tens of thousands of people that come 7 

down to the beach, come to Panama City, come to the Gulf of 8 

Mexico to enjoy the beach and eat fresh Florida seafood.  It’s 9 

thousands and thousands of people and they don’t all come down 10 

here towing a boat behind them.  They come down to eat fresh 11 

Florida seafood, as I know you do when you’re here. 12 

 13 

I have been fortunate enough in the last ten years that I’ve 14 

paid my house off and I’ve paid for both of my boats and now the 15 

bank holds a home equity line of credit against my house and 16 

they hold the title to one of my boats and the documentation 17 

papers to the other.  I have bought red snapper and red grouper, 18 

deepwater grouper.  I am all in, because I believe in your IFQ 19 

system. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Jack, if you could wrap it up. 22 

 23 

MR. CONZELMAN:  I believe in your IFQ system.  I am all in and 24 

there’s a lot of us in the same boat and please don’t reallocate 25 

my fish to people, other people.  Thank you. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jack.  Pam Anderson and then Steve 28 

Tomeny and then Michael Sappe. 29 

 30 

MS. PAM ANDERSON:  Hello, Dr. Crabtree, Chairman Boyd, and 31 

council members.  I am Pam Anderson from Captain Anderson’s 32 

Marina in Panama City Beach.  I am First Vice President of the 33 

Panama City Boatmen’s Association and a member of the Bay County 34 

Chamber of Commerce Government Affairs Committee. 35 

 36 

We must ask you to stop sector separation and any new catch 37 

shares in the Gulf fishery.  Sector separation is not needed to 38 

collect data and does not improve the fishery in any way, but it 39 

does give more government control over an industry that is 40 

suffocating with the existing regulations. 41 

 42 

We must get on with the business of managing the fish, enhancing 43 

the fishery, and looking at data collection programs that are 44 

inexpensive and not intrusive to our privacy.  We all know that 45 

catch shares in the recreational fishery cannot be accomplished 46 

without sector separation. 47 

 48 
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In 2009, in giving the mandates to the Catch Share Taskforce, it 1 

was said to go to your regions and find out what the impediments 2 

are to catch shares and fix them.  You cannot fix deceit, but 3 

you can stop it. 4 

 5 

There are many here today that will tell you the sector 6 

separation is not catch shares and they are right.  Sector 7 

separation is the step you must take to make it possible to 8 

implement catch shares.   9 

 10 

Catch shares is privatization of our natural resource, the 11 

fishery in the Gulf, plain and simple, and as you have seen in 12 

the emailed comments, a large majority of Gulf stakeholders who 13 

are aware of this meeting say no to sector separation and to 14 

catch shares. 15 

 16 

Triggerfish, my goodness.  You must set ABCs and ACLs for this 17 

fishery, but 118 pages?  Triggerfish is a bycatch and not a 18 

targeted fish for the recreational sector.  It is important for 19 

us to be able to catch and keep them.  If we don’t, they will be 20 

eaten by dolphins or die on the way down and so there’s no 21 

reason to have the limits that you’re asking for on the 22 

triggerfish. 23 

 24 

According to your data on page 29, there was less than one fish 25 

caught out of 95 percent of the trips.  If it is in trouble, it 26 

is due to the overabundance of red snapper and not overfishing.  27 

The time it took to complete this document could have been used 28 

to prepare the results for the for-hire electronic logbook pilot 29 

program, so this council could move forward on that important 30 

issue. 31 

 32 

I submit since the vermilion snapper are not overfished or 33 

undergoing overfishing, that the ABC and ACL should be set at a 34 

level that does not set the anglers up for overfishing.  The 35 

2012 ACT was set so low that accountability measures will kick 36 

in even though the fishery is healthy. 37 

 38 

As we all know, the numbers can say anything, but the reality is 39 

they should be high enough to not cause accountability measures 40 

to kick in as long as that fishery’s data shows it is not in 41 

trouble.  We must save the petroleum platforms from demise, not 42 

only to have as habitat, but to have for fishing and diving 43 

interests. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Pam, could you wrap up, please? 46 

 47 

MS. ANDERSON:  Yes, I will.  The new title to Amendment 28 is 48 
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Sector Allocation, but the document is not solely addressing 1 

allocation and so even though the amendment is called Sector 2 

Allocation, if sector separation is part of it, I would think it 3 

necessary to call for a referendum of all recreational anglers 4 

if sector separation is not voted down in full council, as it 5 

should be.  Thank you. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Pam.  We have a question from Mr. 8 

Anson. 9 

 10 

MR. ANSON:  Pam, thank you for coming today and providing your 11 

testimony.  You mentioned that you’re very interested in trying 12 

to get better data collection within the for-hire industry and 13 

I’m just wondering, do you have a sense or could speak for the 14 

charterboats in your area as to whether or not they could be 15 

supportive of a plan that would include some costs on their part 16 

in order to try to get a better data collection system in place? 17 

 18 

I can’t place a dollar figure on it, but I’m just saying, do you 19 

think there’s a willingness within the charterboats in your area 20 

to do such a thing?   21 

 22 

MS. ANDERSON:  I think it’s very important to have the 23 

electronic logbooks for headboats and for charterboats, but I 24 

think that it’s the government’s job to do their job and the 25 

government has the money to do it.  It just needs to be 26 

allocated in the right direction and so I think that that is 27 

definitely what should be done and then again, with the BP money 28 

coming to the Gulf coast, there is absolutely no reason why 29 

these guys should have to put up the expense for these things. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:   Thank you, Pam. 32 

 33 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I have a question, Pam, because I’m torn, sitting 34 

here listening.  I really do understand the fears, because I’ve 35 

been there.  Can your industry, with the way that the science is 36 

four or five years behind, as far as I’m concerned, because it’s 37 

not what’s on the water, but can your industry continue to hold 38 

on with these short seasons if it’s another two or three years 39 

until we can get this electronic logbook and this extra data 40 

collection and all of that in?  Can they hang on? 41 

 42 

MS. ANDERSON:  According to Dr. Ponwith, the fishery-independent 43 

data is what really drives that train and so yes, the harvest 44 

data is there and it’s showing what it shows, but we need 45 

fishery-independent data, the stock assessments, to show us what 46 

fish are out there.  We need to be including the artificial 47 

reefs, all of the artificial reefs, in that data and that’s what 48 
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we need.  We don’t need more regulations on the industry.  We 1 

need better stock assessments and quickly. 2 

 3 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Can you hold on for another three years waiting 4 

for us to get that? 5 

 6 

MS. ANDERSON:  We will hold on.  We will hold on.  We’re a tough 7 

group, but it’s not right that we should have to hold on this 8 

long.  There was a 2005 benchmark for red snapper and it’s 9 

insane that it’s been this long that we would go before we had 10 

another one with such a viable, important resource in the Gulf. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Pam.  Steve, you’re up, with Michael 13 

Sappe next and Logan Galliano next. 14 

 15 

MR. STEVE TOMENY:  Good afternoon.  I’m Steve Tomeny and I 16 

operate a charter business in Port Fourchon, Louisiana.  I have 17 

three large charterboats and two of them rated for forty-two 18 

passengers and one that can carry twenty-one. 19 

 20 

I am steady on the idea that sector separation will help us 21 

retain our portion of the red snapper recreational quota that 22 

because of the moratoriums on permits and the limited number of 23 

boats that we can only lose access and I think we need to stop 24 

it as a -- You asked a question earlier, one of you, about -- I 25 

see it as a third quota. 26 

 27 

If you want to tie it to catch shares, go ahead, but that’s not 28 

what I’m talking about today.  I am just talking about my access 29 

into that fishery shrinking and anyway, we need the electronic 30 

data.  I will go the gold standard and I think we ought to have 31 

VMS on every charterboat, if not the iSnapper.  iSnapper works 32 

great and I’ve been working in the test programs with that. 33 

 34 

If you want to really know who is going and who is going where 35 

and how much, VMS will tell you even better.  I like Mr. Boyd’s 36 

comment yesterday about it’s just the cost of doing business.  37 

He said something about if you have an airplane and the 38 

government says you’ve got to have a transponder, let’s get it 39 

and we’ll put them on our boats. 40 

 41 

That’s my big push at this time, I would say.  I would like to 42 

also see the remaining reef fish, the vermilions and the 43 

amberjack, in the IFQ system.  I think the pressure on them from 44 

the open access is going to have its consequences on it.  45 

Anyway, that’s all I have today.   46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Steve, thank you.  Next is Michael Sappe, 48 
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followed by Logan Galliano and Ken Haddad. 1 

 2 

MR. MICHAEL SAPPE:  I am Michael Sappe from Jupiter, Florida and 3 

I’m a king mackerel fisherman.  I own two vessels and I’ve been 4 

coming over to the Gulf of Mexico since 1992 and catching king 5 

mackerel and we just went through our shortest season while it’s 6 

been 3,000 pounds.  When it was unlimited, they got them in 7 

forty-some days one time. 8 

 9 

We supposedly had a control date of June 30, 2009, which would 10 

have been the 2008 king mackerel season, since July 1, 2009 is 11 

the first day of king mackerel season.  I would like to go with 12 

that control date.  I would like to try to stop something. 13 

 14 

Nine trips I made this year and I usually make fifteen and go 15 

home for some vacation time during the season and not try to 16 

fish every trip.  I went home one time for my thirty-year 17 

reunion this year and missed one trip and missed the first trip 18 

because of the storm in the Gulf. 19 

 20 

We’re just not making any money with less and less trips and Mr. 21 

Crabtree in Orlando told us there’s 1,400 king mackerel permits, 22 

a little more of them.  He told us there’s no way -- Told Ben 23 

Hartig that they could take them away and then why can’t I have 24 

my permits back that’s been taken away because I didn’t catch or 25 

do enough to keep a shark permit, lobster permit, and I know 26 

there’s numerous fishermen that’s lost many, many permits. 27 

 28 

I don’t understand if you’re not using your king mackerel permit 29 

why we’ve got to keep them.  1,400 people catching king mackerel 30 

and there’s not a quota in the country that we could fish over 31 

one day if we caught the limit of what we’re allowed per boat 32 

and so that’s what I don’t understand and that’s what I’ve got 33 

to say today. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mike.  We’ve got a question from Dr. 36 

Crabtree. 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t recall exactly what I said in Orlando, 39 

but just for the record, the council could vote to eliminate 40 

some of these permits, based on landings.  I may have said I 41 

don’t think they’re going to, but they could. 42 

 43 

MR. SAPPE:  Okay, because I believe you said that for future 44 

people getting in the business that we couldn’t take those and 45 

1,400 permits, like I say, any season, whether it be the 46 

Louisiana one-million-pound quota -- It’s 1,100,000 pounds and 47 

1,400 people fishing here, catching 3,000 pounds, that’s not a 48 
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very long season.  Thank you. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Michael.  Logan, followed by Ken 3 

Haddad and then Robert Welch. 4 

 5 

MR. LOGAN GALLIANO:  My name is Logan Galliano.  I fish out of 6 

Leesville and I’m fifty years old and I’m not too good at 7 

talking out here, but I’ve been out on a commercial license 8 

since I was out of high school, my own license, and I’ve been 9 

making a living for thirty-two years out of Leesville and we 10 

can’t make it. 11 

 12 

Right now, it’s fifty days in the season, fifty-something days 13 

in the season, and it’s finished.  This month is usually a good 14 

month for us and the overflow of boats kind of killed us and I 15 

was just coming to say it’s -- Coming to say what I have to say 16 

and it’s time to do something. 17 

 18 

Like what Tony said, we’ve been fishing the law and the overflow 19 

of boats kind of killed us.  I would like to -- Before I came 20 

here to talk -- I am not too good at this. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You’re doing fine, Logan.  Any questions? 23 

 24 

MS. WILLIAMS:  What month -- You heard them talk about months, 25 

be it August, September, October, as far as the kingfish?  Is 26 

there any particular months that’s better for you? 27 

 28 

MR. GALLIANO:  It don’t really matter.  Like this month, we -- I 29 

got a shrimp license and I shrimp and right now, we normally -- 30 

All the other years, we fish and we make the opening and it’s 31 

slow.  Like this coming, we just made the opening and now it’s 32 

slow and you can usually go fishing for a month or so and we get 33 

by and now we can’t get by.  I always made a good living for 34 

thirty-something years and this month I’m going to fall short, 35 

because we was overfished. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have one more question from Mr. Fischer. 38 

 39 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you for coming, Mr. Galliano.  If I 40 

understand right, you don’t follow the fish because you shrimp 41 

trawl -- You trawl in the early season and then fish mackerel? 42 

 43 

MR. GALLIANO:  I always made my living in Louisiana. 44 

 45 

MR. FISCHER:  You fish multiple species?  You fish -- 46 

 47 

MR. GALLIANO:  I fish around my house and I can’t fish because 48 
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it’s overfished from people from not even around here.  A lot of 1 

people quit fishing because -- They would be fishing right now, 2 

but they can’t because it’s closed.  I mean five or six years 3 

ago, we didn’t have that problem and now, lately, it’s been 4 

pretty bad. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you very much, Logan.  Ken Haddad, 7 

followed by Robert Welch and then Pete Barber. 8 

 9 

MR. KEN HADDAD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and council.  My name 10 

is Ken Haddad with the American Sportfishing Association.  We’re 11 

the trade organization for the sportfishing industry.  Sector 12 

separation and allocations, we ask that you table discussions on 13 

sector separation until you have fully revisited the issue of 14 

allocation. 15 

 16 

We also believe that you should revise the allocation guidelines 17 

to integrate the catch-based approach with a socioeconomic-based 18 

approach in a more defined way.  We also ask that you review 19 

National Standard 4 to fully integrate the limits and 20 

opportunities to look at allocation guidelines.   21 

 22 

NOAA Recreational Fisheries Action Plan Action Number 4 states 23 

to develop policy guidelines and identify data needs for fishery 24 

management councils regarding allocation.  NOAA is working on 25 

this and we urge you to participate.  26 

 27 

From our perspective, this is a core need for the 21st century, 28 

as fisheries are rebuilt, socioeconomic benefits and 29 

efficiencies change, sectors separate, and perhaps regional 30 

management evolves.  You need a better framework for determining 31 

allocation.  It’s not an easy task and simply cannot be done in 32 

multi-topic meetings every three months. 33 

 34 

We would like you to bite the bullet and figure out how to focus 35 

on this and in the meantime, we urge you to continue with the 36 

second half of the scoping document and use the best means you 37 

have that include some thinking about economic efficiency and 38 

benefits to revisit allocation of those species. 39 

 40 

Generic Amendment 4 Options Paper, we ask that you continue to 41 

move forward rapidly and if you cannot go forward with an EFH 42 

designation, please publicly raise your collective voice of 43 

concern relative to the removal of rigs as a detriment to the 44 

fishing industry and available fish habitat.  You can do this 45 

via resolution or some other approach. 46 

 47 

Abbreviated Action on Venting Tools and Barotrauma Devices, your 48 
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Reef Fish AP has a request that the council rescind their 1 

requirement to use venting tools aboard vessels.  Your SSC has a 2 

recommendation that the council give fishermen the option of 3 

venting as necessary and/or may use descent devices to minimize 4 

barotrauma mortality. 5 

 6 

We would like you to move forward on this and if not by 7 

inclusion of barotrauma in the rule, that you ask staff to 8 

develop a policy that would encourage the use of barotrauma-9 

reducing devices in all of the fisheries.  Thank you. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Ken.  We have a question from Ms. 12 

Williams. 13 

 14 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Hi, Ken, and thank you for coming.  Can you tell 15 

me why you do not support a portion of the recreational fishery 16 

wanting to stay within their quota and not take quota away from 17 

anyone, yet you support taking commercial allocation that feeds 18 

our nation and reallocating it to a sector that we don’t even 19 

have the means to monitor? 20 

 21 

MR. HADDAD:  I didn’t say that I supported that one way or the 22 

other.  What I said was we encourage you to move forward with 23 

the second half of that amendment, which has a whole suite of 24 

options, but you’re tending to table these things from year to 25 

year and we would like to see some discussion and this moved 26 

forward instead of tabled.  We’re not anticipating any specific 27 

outcome. 28 

 29 

MS. WILLIAMS:  There’s only two things in there.  Thank you. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Ken.  Robert Welch, followed by Pete 32 

Barber and then Johnny Williams. 33 

 34 

MR. ROBERT WELCH:  Thank you, Gulf Council, Bonnie, and Roy, for 35 

allowing me to speak tonight.  I previously fished, just almost 36 

exclusively, on the east coast of Florida, the South Atlantic.  37 

I have fished just about every species under the sun, from 38 

tilefish to wreckfish to shark fish and snapper grouper and 39 

lobster and the whole shemozzle.  Everything. 40 

 41 

In retrospect to what these other king fishermen are saying, I 42 

somewhat feel for what they’re saying, because I’ve had my 43 

snappers, just recently, completely taken away from me.  44 

Tilefish, because I caught them in the late 1980s and early 45 

1990s, I was exempted from it. 46 

 47 

My wreckfish was just recently taken 86 percent of it, rendering 48 
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it virtually useless and I am doing everything I can to survive 1 

every single hit I take and so I can say conservatively, 2 

conservatively, I understand where they’re coming from, but by 3 

the same token, for me to come over here the year of the closure 4 

and to be catching kingfish during the oil spill and them 5 

talking about taking prior to that as a retroactive date for 6 

king fishing over here is unacceptable to me, because I have to 7 

survive also and I’ve taken a lot more hits in the previous past 8 

and still survived them. 9 

 10 

I don’t know what the solution is as far as the people in the 11 

fishery.  They’re speaking about reducing the kingfish permits 12 

and they’re talking about the retroactive 2008 date and there’s 13 

talk about a lot of things going on and I don’t know what the 14 

solution would be, but I’m just worried about my livelihood 15 

right here and now and that’s what I’m here for and if anybody 16 

wants to have any questions to ask me, that’s all I wanted to 17 

say. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We have a question for you from Dr. 20 

Dana. 21 

 22 

DR. DANA:  Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you for appearing 23 

here.  Where are you located?  That’s my only -- 24 

 25 

MR. WELCH:  Daytona Beach area is where I primarily fish, but 26 

the last three years, I’ve been fishing here. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Robert, thank you very much.  Next is Johnny 29 

Williams. 30 

 31 

MR. JOHNNY WILLIAMS:  Johnny Williams from Williams Partyboats 32 

in Galveston, Texas.  I heard a gentleman come up here earlier 33 

and talk about he was against sector separation because he 34 

wanted things to be fair and equitable.  Boy, that sounds real 35 

good on paper, but let’s talk about a few of these things. 36 

 37 

I am required to have a federal permit to fish out in the Gulf 38 

of Mexico.  I don’t think any recreational fishermen have to 39 

have a federal permit.  That’s not fair and equitable.  40 

 41 

We’ve got a moratorium on the permits.  The recreational people 42 

don’t even have a permit and so they can’t have a moratorium on 43 

it.  If I fail to renew my permit one year from the expiration 44 

date, I lose my permit and I can’t get it back.  There’s a 45 

moratorium.  They don’t have a permit.  Once again, they don’t 46 

have to be concerned about that. 47 

 48 
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I have no retention by captain and crew on my boat.  I guess the 1 

recreational fishermen must not want the captain of their boat 2 

to be able to keep fish if they want it to be fair and 3 

equitable. 4 

 5 

I have to agree not to land species in a state when they’re 6 

closed out in federal waters, but they sure don’t do that in 7 

Texas.  I have to fill out a daily logbook and once again, I 8 

don’t think that’s fair and equitable.  I don’t think they’re 9 

filling out any logbooks.  I can get my permit revoked for not 10 

filling out my logbook.  They don’t have a logbook and so they 11 

don’t have to worry about that. 12 

 13 

I heard him also say that -- Another gentleman say that we have 14 

to be concerned about the many and not the few.  Once again, let 15 

me remind you that we’re the only avenue that the general public 16 

has to access the resource.  The private recreational fishermen 17 

that have their own boat that live near the Gulf, that will be 18 

the privatization of the resource, because if we’re not around, 19 

the general public won’t have access to it and the way things 20 

are going, we’re not going to be around that much longer. 21 

 22 

We’re losing 1 percent of our permits every year for the last 23 

ten years, according to Andy.  There’s a company down in 24 

Freeport called Captain Elliot’s Partyboats that had three 25 

headboats and a charterboat or actually two charterboats.  They 26 

sold out to another company and that company is no longer there. 27 

 28 

The largest partyboat that we had in Texas, the Big E, is over 29 

here in Louisiana doing I don’t know what, but they’re not 30 

fishing out of Texas any longer.  Another boat they had there, 31 

the Captain Casey, I understand has been sold to New York and so 32 

you can’t look around and say this isn’t happening.  This is 33 

really happening in our industry. 34 

 35 

I am not trying to steal anybody’s fish.  All I want is to have 36 

something that is fair and equitable.  We’ve got historical 37 

records and give us this portion for our sector and let the 38 

recreational have their sector. 39 

 40 

There’s only been two reasons I’ve seen that people really came 41 

up here and complained about it.  Pam, she didn’t seem like she 42 

was really against sector separation at face value.  She was 43 

more against catch shares and other folks get up here and 44 

basically they hint around that they need more data, but the 45 

reason they really want more data is because they don’t know 46 

what they’re going to get. 47 

 48 
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I think there’s been some rumors going around that if we have 1 

sector separation that no one is going to get very much.  I 2 

spoke with Ed Schroeder and -- 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Johnny, if you could wrap your comments up, 5 

please. 6 

 7 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I spoke with him and he thought that we might get 8 

five days and so there’s these rumors going around.  People just 9 

are concerned.  They know what they have right now and it’s not 10 

good, but they’re confused about what the outcome might be if we 11 

do get sector separation, but I think it will bode well for our 12 

industry. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  15 

 16 

MS. WILLIAMS:  If we do not go into sector quotas, will your 17 

business be able to stay in business for much longer? 18 

 19 

MR. WILLIAMS:  It’s getting tougher and tougher every year with 20 

the shorter and shorter seasons.  Like this year, we were only 21 

supposed to have forty days.  Our insurance company doesn’t care 22 

about how many days we get to fish for red snapper.  The 23 

insurance rates continue going up. 24 

 25 

The fuel costs are high and it’s getting more and more 26 

challenging all the time.  At some point, everybody is going to 27 

-- There is going to be the straw that breaks the camel’s back 28 

for everyone at some point and I mean we’re getting near that 29 

right now.  We’re trying to do everything we can. 30 

 31 

If we did have sector separation, maybe we could explore some 32 

other opportunities.  One of the charges here is to try to 33 

extend the fishing season out as long as possible and the way to 34 

do that is to open it up on January 1 on weekdays only.  All the 35 

recreational people would be raising Cain about it because they 36 

wouldn’t get to fish very much and that would benefit me. 37 

 38 

In the summertime, the way it is right now, it benefits them.  39 

In the summer, I would rather have an opportunity to be able to 40 

fish on Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, and Thursday and let them 41 

fish on Friday, Saturday, and Sunday, because I can put people 42 

on the boat during the weekend, basically fishing for anything. 43 

 44 

Something like this, the sector separation, would give us the 45 

opportunity to explore some of those methods, but now that we’re 46 

in this one-size-fits-all program, something like that is not 47 

possible. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Johnny.  Scott Hickman, if you could, 2 

please, and then Lori LeBlanc. 3 

 4 

MR. SCOTT HICKMAN:  Mr. Chairman, thank you for having us here 5 

today and council.  I’m Captain Scott Hickman from Galveston, 6 

Texas.  I’m a twenty-seven-year charter captain.  I own a big 7 

hunting operation in Texas as well as being a Texas farmer. 8 

 9 

I want to thank this council for all the hard work you’ve been 10 

doing and for everything that you all put up with on your end 11 

and, of course, for all of us harassing you on your breaks and 12 

everything else. 13 

 14 

Sector separation, whatever it may be, and I still don’t fully 15 

understand what it could be, but in the end, we need something 16 

for our fleet right now.  We need a business plan.  We need 17 

something and to have these discussions or to pull anything off 18 

the table at this point, until we fully vet it out and know what 19 

it is -- All the pilot discussions, data collection discussions, 20 

all the good stuff that’s been coming up for the charter fleet 21 

all came to the table over four years ago and got put in the 22 

spotlight because of the sector separation original discussion. 23 

 24 

It’s propelling good ideas.  What we want to do with the charter 25 

guys, that is for you all to decide.  Our lives are in your 26 

hands.  In 2009, Harlon made a motion in Galveston, Texas and it 27 

passed, I believe unanimously, to have electronic logbooks in 28 

the fleet and I believe it was moved through that and I don’t 29 

know whatever happened to that motion and why it didn’t move 30 

forward, but I know I put fifty captains that were federally 31 

permitted in the crowd that all gave public testimony to do 32 

that.  It was a lot of work getting all those captains there to 33 

give testimony to move forward with electronic data collection. 34 

 35 

Year two, the iSnapper program, big chunk of my fleet in 36 

Galveston is doing it and we love the system.  It’s good and 37 

very few bugs in it the first year.  This year, it was virtually 38 

flawless.  Let’s go with this.  This is something great and 39 

let’s get the data.  Let’s get good data.  Let’s make it happen 40 

and that’s it.  Everybody have a great day. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  A question from Ms. Williams. 43 

 44 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Where do you want this council to go from now?  I 45 

know you’ve been to most all the meetings in the last four to 46 

six years and I know we’ve discussed this, but where do you want 47 

this council to go at this meeting?  Do you think we need to 48 
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wait for more data or do you think we need to go ahead and bite 1 

the bullet and put some reasonable things in the document and go 2 

from there? 3 

 4 

MR. HICKMAN:  I would say put some reasonable things in the 5 

document and move through scoping and decide whether in the end 6 

this is the product we want and whether we’re going to finalize 7 

it or kill it or whether it morphs into some type of a business 8 

plan, sector allocation, state-by-state charterboat allocation.   9 

 10 

These are all good discussions that can happen.  Everybody has 11 

got different ideas, but I know that if we had a vote today in 12 

Texas, especially Galveston, Texas, which is where the largest 13 

part of the charter fleet is in Texas, in my home port, you 14 

won’t get 99.9 percent of the fishermen, charter fishermen, to 15 

support this thing, even though they don’t fully understand it.   16 

 17 

They don’t fully understand the product, because they’re so 18 

unhappy with the current system we’re fishing underneath.  It’s 19 

awful.  The guys in Alabama need something different than we 20 

need.  This business plan, we need something. 21 

 22 

We’ve got a great idea with these pilots that would give us some 23 

flexibility.  We desperately need flexibility.  We will do 24 

whatever it takes to be able to keep our way of life, our 25 

business. 26 

 27 

I’ve got a very large hunting business.  The majority of the 28 

people who come fishing on my charterboat are my corporate 29 

hunting clients.  It’s a big part of my business and it’s not 30 

that I make tremendous amounts of money off of my charterboat, 31 

but the clients that hunt with me use me because I also provide 32 

their fishing in the summer and so it is -- It’s a big part of 33 

my business. 34 

 35 

I would like to have the flexibility to use it when I see fit 36 

when the weather is good and when my customers want to go and 37 

it’s viable and we’re willing to give you the data.  We’re 38 

willing to put VMS on our boats in Galveston and we’re willing 39 

to do whatever you all want to do to let us have a good, 40 

accountable, sustainable business plan that will let us provide 41 

the kind of service that the public deserves. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Scott.  Lori LeBlanc, then Bill 44 

Butler, then Russell Underwood. 45 

 46 

MS. LORI LEBLANC:  Thank you, council members, for the 47 

opportunity to speak to you today.  My name is Lori LeBlanc and 48 
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I am the Executive Director of the Gulf Economic Survival Team, 1 

also known as GEST.  GEST is an organization that’s actually 2 

based out of Thibodaux, Louisiana.  We were formed after Macondo 3 

and after the Deepwater Drilling Moratorium to work with the oil 4 

and gas industry in the highest levels of the federal government 5 

to work through the regulatory process in order to get us back 6 

to work in the Gulf of Mexico. 7 

 8 

I want to thank especially the joint committee that met this 9 

morning and for taking up the issue of essential fish habitats 10 

and taking into consideration the need to engage the oil and gas 11 

industry in the discussions around the EFH designation. 12 

 13 

Thank you for recognizing that this is a very complex issue and 14 

the energy industry needs to be engaged and at the table in 15 

order to avoid potential unintended consequences not only to the 16 

oil and gas industry, but also to a variety of diverse 17 

stakeholders. 18 

 19 

We want to reiterate that industry believes there is a 20 

tremendous opportunity to utilize decommissioned platforms in 21 

order to maintain productive fisheries habitat in the marine 22 

environment.  We believe we are all working towards the same 23 

goal and want to work together. 24 

 25 

It’s important to note that industry supports reefing programs 26 

as part of their decommissioning process.  To date, they have 27 

reefed about 435 platforms in the Gulf of Mexico.  As indicated 28 

by the joint committee actions this morning, we want to make 29 

sure that industry is engaged in the discussion around the EFH 30 

designation and that we work closely with the council, along 31 

with the federal and state regulatory authorities, to advance 32 

the decommissioning of practices in defining a long-term 33 

sustainable reefing program. 34 

 35 

To that end, you should have received a white paper that 36 

summarizes some of the opportunities that we see around this 37 

issue and also not only opportunities, but a path forward and so 38 

in the white paper, we actually propose, as a next step, to host 39 

a workshop engaging all of the stakeholders on this issue. 40 

 41 

The goal would be to advance the timely decommissioning of 42 

structures while also promoting practices to keep productive and 43 

beneficial marine habitat. 44 

 45 

I would like to also mention that for the past two years, GEST 46 

has worked closely with the highest levels at BSEE and BOEMRE on 47 

oil and gas regulatory issues.  We see this relationship as an 48 
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asset and an opportunity to engage BSEE on this particular issue 1 

and we would be pleased to facilitate a dialogue with the 2 

council and with the stakeholders to ensure all of our interests 3 

are met. 4 

 5 

Thank you again for the joint committee actions this morning and 6 

we look forward to working with you on this very important 7 

issue.  Thank you. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Lori.  Do we have questions? 10 

 11 

MR. PERRET:  Ms. LeBlanc, I assume you were here this morning 12 

and so you saw the action the council took relative to a motion 13 

and forming a committee and Dr. Froeschke is going to probably 14 

for the staff be handling that and I assume you people would 15 

have some suggested people that would be willing to serve on 16 

this committee? 17 

 18 

MS. LEBLANC:  Absolutely, yes, we would be. 19 

 20 

MR. PERRET:  We want to do this as rapidly as we can and so we 21 

appreciate your input and thank you. 22 

 23 

MR. DIAZ:  Ms. LeBlanc, thank you for coming.  I appreciate you 24 

being here.  I did not read the entire document that somebody 25 

put on our table, but I read through about half of it, but 26 

there’s a sentence in here that I haven’t seen an answer to yet.  27 

It says the industry believes that changes to state reefing 28 

programs are necessary to ensure programs that can be sustained 29 

into perpetuity and what are the changes that you’re referring 30 

to? 31 

 32 

MS. LEBLANC:  I think there’s changes out there and I think the 33 

reason why we came here today is to really just set the 34 

framework for the discussion and I would like to get back with 35 

our industry folks and our experts and bring them to the table 36 

when we have the ad hoc committee and talk through some of those 37 

changes and so while I’m not prepared to tell you specific 38 

changes today, I think that this sets the stage for having that 39 

discussion and being part of a committee that can talk more 40 

specifically about that. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Lori, thank you. 43 

 44 

MS. LEBLANC:  Thank you.  I appreciate it. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Next up is Bill Butler, followed by Russell 47 

Underwood.  Is Bill here?  Russell Underwood, followed by Beau 48 
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Martin and then Jillian Williams. 1 

 2 

MR. RUSSELL UNDERWOOD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I am Russell 3 

Underwood from Panama City, Florida.  I’m a commercial fisherman 4 

and I fish out of Leesville, Louisiana and I’ve been coming to 5 

these meetings for about twenty-five years and today I would 6 

like to talk about reallocation. 7 

 8 

You’ve heard a lot of testimony today about reallocation and the 9 

first thing I think you all need to do is table reallocation.  10 

On a personal level, I think it’s immoral taking fish from one 11 

sector and giving them to another.  The economics, there’s no 12 

economic reason to do that. 13 

 14 

We’re still rebuilding the red snapper stock.  There’s testimony 15 

that the red snapper has come back tenfold and I agree with that 16 

and I sit here and we’ve been struggling and hearing about 17 

reallocation for a long time and you heard fishermen today talk 18 

about this. 19 

 20 

Let’s say that we did reallocate let’s say 3 percent.  3 percent 21 

of the commercial red snapper quota is about 120,000 pounds.  22 

What is 120,000 pounds going to do to help the recreational 23 

industry?  What is that, one or two days of fishing? 24 

 25 

3 percent don’t even cover the overage that’s been going on for 26 

eighteen or twenty years.  I help people all the time and I’m a 27 

giving man.  I’m not a taker.  I give to the community all the 28 

time and to my friends and I think we need to get off of our can 29 

and rethink this thing.  It’s just not right. 30 

 31 

We’re still rebuilding the stock and we have promised a lot of 32 

other fishermen in the eastern Gulf that we might give some 33 

fish, as far as bycatch, to the other part of the commercial 34 

sector.  We have told a lot of people we want to help a lot of 35 

other people in their own industry. 36 

 37 

I would personally like to rethink this thing and have the 38 

council rethink about maybe raising the quota.  That would help 39 

the recreational industry out.  You’ve got me handcuffed and 40 

you’ve got me, the commercial guy, capped.  41 

 42 

I came from recreational.  I was a partyboat captain for Captain 43 

Anderson’s for a long time and so I’ve been on both sides of the 44 

fence, but the problem is not wanting to take fish from the 45 

commercial sector.  The problem is the recreational sector they 46 

say is catching too many fish and so I would maybe start 47 

listening to the industry and listening to the fishermen. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Russell, if you could wrap it up, I would 2 

appreciate it. 3 

 4 

MR. UNDERWOOD:  Maybe take some advice from a very respected 5 

man, Dr. Shipp.  He says there’s a lot more fish out there than 6 

we even think and I think we should really consider that.  I 7 

think raising the quota a little bit -- I know we’re under 8 

restraints, but a little bit would help the recreational more 9 

than just taking 3 percent of my fish and pass it on.  Thank 10 

you. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, sir.  Next up is Beau Martin and then 13 

Jillian Williams.  Excuse me, Ms. Williams. 14 

 15 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Russell, I know that you have been around for a 16 

very long time and were you ever told that by consolidating your 17 

business and/or putting a cap so that you limit your entrants in 18 

numbers that later that would be held against you to the point 19 

that they would then go in, because you were smaller in numbers, 20 

and take fish that you were told that just hold on a little bit 21 

longer and the quota is going to raise and -- 22 

 23 

MR. UNDERWOOD:  Yes and I would like to say one more thing.  I 24 

want to find some fish for these recreational friends of mine.  25 

They need more time, which is fish, but they actually need more 26 

time to fish. 27 

 28 

How can you make a living on forty days in any kind of season, 29 

whether it’s commercial or recreational?  How can you depend on 30 

the livelihood?  I think there’s room to help these recreational 31 

people and not take fish from me.  Thank you. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Russell.  Beau Martin, Jillian 34 

Williams, and then Cliff Cox. 35 

 36 

MR. BEAU MARTIN:  Good afternoon, council.  I appreciate you all 37 

having me here this afternoon and I’m Beau Martin.  I’m from 38 

Cutoff, Louisiana.  I’m a commercial fisherman and a Coast Guard 39 

office and site clearance trawler and I own six boats that clean 40 

up after platform abandonments and an oil and gas service 41 

company provider. 42 

 43 

I wear a lot of different hats and represent a lot of different 44 

interests and actually I have been in the position of being a 45 

liaison between several different user groups.  I came here to 46 

talk about the essential fish habitat and Rigs to Reef and I’ll 47 

go more into the Rigs to Reef than essential fish habitat, but I 48 
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think both of them are very tied together. 1 

 2 

The position that I have is that the Louisiana Rigs to Reef 3 

program is one of the best in the country.  It was formed in 4 

1986 as an agreement between several user groups and it has been 5 

very, very successful of having a global perspective of space 6 

use conflict and everybody being able to work in the same area 7 

at the same time and not have a negative impact on each other. 8 

 9 

Just to take a quick glance back when we talk about -- A lot of 10 

people don’t like to talk about numbers, but since 1986 when the 11 

program was started, we had approximately 3,700 platforms in the 12 

Gulf of Mexico operating and we had very few, zero, reefs.  At 13 

the current moment, in 2012, we still have about 3,700 platforms 14 

in the Gulf of Mexico and we have over 400 reefs. 15 

 16 

The program has been very successful.  I’ve sat in the audience 17 

all day today and heard people talk about the gloom and the doom 18 

and we’re losing all of this and we actually have more habitat 19 

today than we did in 1986 and we’re concentrating on doing the 20 

right thing. 21 

 22 

One of the things that I’m concerned about is there’s been a lot 23 

of talk about expanding the program and changing the program.  I 24 

think that what would happen if we expand this program and 25 

change from the initial way it’s set up is we could actually 26 

jeopardize the program and have the opportunity to lose our 27 

reefs that we have. 28 

 29 

Again, my point of view is what’s good for the entire Gulf -- 30 

Representing the trawlers, we’re looking for trawlable bottom 31 

and we need more square footage.  We lend this bottom to the oil 32 

and gas companies and then they return it back so that we can 33 

use it again and it works out great. 34 

 35 

In the interim, there’s a lot of opportunity for people to catch 36 

fish and use the area at the same time, but to go ahead and say 37 

that we’re going to eliminate that from anybody else using it 38 

would be bad.  A couple of quick things as my time is running 39 

out. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You need to finish up, please. 42 

 43 

MR. MARTIN:  Safety is a big issue and there is talk of having 44 

reefs go all the way to the surface and the possibilities that 45 

you would run into if there’s a spill from a tanker passing over 46 

a reef or if there is a cruise ship leaving New Orleans or 47 

Galveston and sinking on a reef, just like what happened in 48 
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Italy. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Beau, I need you to wrap up, please. 3 

 4 

MR. MARTIN:  Or a fisherman that is trying to make his catch 5 

that dies from running on a reef that’s up to the surface is a 6 

big hazard for safety and that’s my comments. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We have a question. 9 

 10 

MR. SIMPSON:  Beau, is your company your dad started clearing 11 

and certifying bottom after an oil and gas rig has been removed, 12 

what they used to call gorilla nets? 13 

 14 

MR. MARTIN:  Yes, sir. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Beau.  Jillian Williams and Cliff Cox 17 

next and then David Krebs. 18 

 19 

MS. JILLIAN WILLIAMS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Jillian 20 

Williams and I’m from Williams Partyboats out of Galveston, 21 

Texas and I’m here today to support sector separation.   22 

 23 

The reason why sector separation is so important to me is simply 24 

because I have watched my business, my family’s business, 25 

struggle for years now to try to keep it together with how 26 

snapper season has been.  I think that we deserve a chance to 27 

try to seek other options and try to benefit our business so we 28 

can make more money. 29 

 30 

As my father was saying, the difference between us and the 31 

private recreational fishermen is so tremendous that I can’t 32 

believe that you would even keep us in the same sector.  We have 33 

to follow all kinds of rules and guidelines that the regular 34 

recreational fishermen do not. 35 

 36 

In my experience with many people I know who purely 37 

recreationally fish on their own private boats, generally they 38 

don’t follow a red snapper season anyway and so I don’t see why 39 

we have to be punished under the same rules as them. 40 

 41 

The idea of private charterboats doing any kind of data kind of 42 

scares me.  I know for a fact that most of the people that go 43 

out and private fish don’t really even know half the time what 44 

the size or anything like that of the fish they’re actually 45 

catching, nor do they probably would be honest on it anyway and 46 

so I just think that’s not a very good idea. 47 

 48 
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I read a letter that CCA had wrote about sector separation and 1 

what a bad idea it was.  I found a lot of problems with that 2 

letter.  For one, they didn’t really explain why it would be bad 3 

idea, but just simply said that it was a bad idea. 4 

 5 

They also said that we would be taking fish away from the 6 

recreational sector and you all would be giving it to us for 7 

absolutely nothing.  The fact of the matter is that we’re going 8 

to catch those fish regardless.  What it is right now, snapper 9 

season is forty days and we’re going to go out there and we’re 10 

going to catch our red snapper. 11 

 12 

I’m just asking that you make it to where we can benefit more 13 

for us in being able to catch them at different times of the 14 

year instead of just all having to condense it in one area.  15 

Like most of the people on charterboats can tell you, we can 16 

take anybody out in the summer to catch anything.  Tourists do 17 

not care about red snapper season.  They mostly just want to go 18 

out there and catch sharks. 19 

 20 

The fact of the matter is that this time of the year, we are 21 

lucky to get out three days a week right now.  I have hardly had 22 

not any work at all and I’m sure most of the boats around us 23 

have been going through the same thing. 24 

 25 

If we can’t have snapper season during this time, we just don’t 26 

have any trips.  We don’t have any business and I would just ask 27 

that you guys help support sector separation so we can try 28 

something different and try to benefit our business so we can 29 

make more money and keep going. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jillian.  Next up is Cliff Cox, 32 

followed by David Krebs and Anthony Coletti. 33 

 34 

MR. CLIFF COX:  Good afternoon.  My name is Captain Cliff Cox 35 

and I’m Vice President of the Destin Fishermen’s Co-op and a 36 

member of the Charter Fishermen’s Association and the Destin 37 

Charterboat Association. 38 

 39 

I own and operate a headboat in Destin, Florida.  The headboat 40 

and charter for-hire industry needs your help.  The American 41 

public who are our customers are losing access to the red 42 

snapper and other fisheries. 43 

 44 

Under the current management system, we are overfishing and 45 

we’re losing days because of it.  Having our own fishery 46 

management plan with an allocation of fish is the only idea 47 

that’s on the table now that addresses this issue.  Having our 48 
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own fishery management plan, like the commercial sector has, 1 

will give us the flexibility and stability we need to better 2 

manage our businesses and become more accountable. 3 

 4 

I support electronic logbooks, like iSnapper.  I personally 5 

tested an iSnapper this summer during snapper season and I 6 

bought a secondhand iPad for about $350 and downloaded the 7 

program and it was very easy.  I am not a computer-savvy person, 8 

but it was very easy to do. 9 

 10 

I support the pilot programs for headboats and charterboats.  As 11 

we all know, the council process moves very slowly and getting 12 

these pilot programs going will give us valuable insight on how 13 

future fishery management plans for our industry should be 14 

crafted while the amendment process moves slowly forward. 15 

 16 

As far as the gray triggerfish go, I personally could live with 17 

one.  If we can have a longer season or have no closures, that 18 

would be ideal.  If we have to have a closure, I would like to 19 

see it concurrent with the snapper season open. 20 

 21 

As far as the gag grouper, the same thing.  I could live with 22 

one fish and start after snapper season closes and hopefully we 23 

would be able to go through the late fall and that’s all I have. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Any questions? 26 

 27 

DR. ABELE:  How do you foresee going from let’s say sector 28 

separation -- As it was pointed out, you’re already catching 29 

those fish and so you’ve got 1,200 boats and X number of say red 30 

snapper.  How do you translate that, operationally, into days at 31 

sea or some other mechanism without going to an IFQ? 32 

 33 

MR. COX:  I’m not really sure how to exactly answer that 34 

question.  If I was given an allocation of fish and I could 35 

decide when to catch them, that would be something that I would 36 

be very interested in. 37 

 38 

Given an allocation of fish based on a year of landings history 39 

and I could catch those fish when I want, I could eliminate a 40 

lot of regulatory discards.  I could not target red snappers, 41 

but be able to keep the ones I catch and would probably be 42 

obligated to do so. 43 

 44 

During the snapper derby, which we are currently under, it would 45 

be hard for me, because the boats probably all around me would 46 

be catching them and I would want to spread those fish out and 47 

so that’s just -- If I am going to take lumps, I would rather 48 
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take it for a month and then be able to fish a longer period of 1 

time and give my customers -- I have customers now that haven’t 2 

had access to snappers in years. 3 

 4 

I’ve got snowbirds that have been fishing with me since 1990 and 5 

have been shut out of this fishery for a long time now and I 6 

would like to be able to offer them a chance to go catch one.  I 7 

don’t know if that really answers your question. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do you have a follow-up question? 10 

 11 

DR. ABELE:  A follow-up is it’s still not clear in my mind -- 12 

You’ve got 1,200 boats and say MRIP data says you get 25 percent 13 

of the fish or whatever it happens to be.  How do you go from 14 

that to what -- I understand what you’re saying is you want your 15 

boat to have a piece of that to fish whenever you want, but it’s 16 

not clear how you make those jumps. 17 

 18 

MR. COX:  I think if I could answer that I could answer a lot of 19 

other questions that have been asked today.  I don’t know, but I 20 

think that’s part of the process and we need to keep working on 21 

it. 22 

 23 

I think that all this stuff that’s been said about sector 24 

separation is a little premature.  I think we need to flesh it 25 

out further and see what it is.  I support the concept, but when 26 

it’s all said and done, I might not like the way it looks at the 27 

end, but I think that we shouldn’t give a lot of credence to too 28 

much opinion right now, because I think it’s just too early and 29 

we need to flesh this thing out and see what happens, see what 30 

it looks like. 31 

 32 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Do you recall looking at the chart that Andy 33 

Strelcheck brought before this council and it showed the 34 

percentages between the private recreational and the charter 35 

for-hire and how many days that you would be getting based under 36 

that?  That’s my first question. 37 

 38 

MR. COX:  No, I don’t know that I ever saw that chart. 39 

 40 

MS. WILLIAMS:  If this council were to pull that document back 41 

out and look at it, it was based on the 1,200 vessels and it was 42 

based on some kind of formula that the Science Center must have 43 

come up with or Andy came up with and it told you how many days 44 

you could fish -- Would you be acceptable to -- I don’t know how 45 

many days you actually were able to fish this season out of the 46 

forty-six, but if it came up to be let’s say thirty days to fish 47 

anytime you wanted to, would you be acceptable on something 48 
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around that?  Could you still make as much as you have this 1 

year?  I guess that’s what I’m saying. 2 

 3 

MR. COX:  Speaking only for myself, I’m catching snappers when 4 

the tourists are in town and I’m going to run every day, 5 

irregardless, in that time period.  That’s the summer and that’s 6 

the busy season for us. 7 

 8 

Now, you’re talking about more like a days at sea type program 9 

than a -- I have a headboat and, of course, I would -- Obviously 10 

we catch more fish than a six-pack boat does, but yes, a days at 11 

sea type of program, I would be willing to look at that.  We 12 

just need options.  We need flexibility that we don’t have right 13 

now and I would be willing to look at a shorter season if I 14 

could take those days when I want to use them. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Cliff, thank you very much.  David Krebs and 17 

then Anthony Coletti and Andy Radford. 18 

 19 

MR. DAVID KREBS:  Good afternoon, Chairman Boyd and council.  20 

It’s great to see you guys.  I’m kind of off kilter here of what 21 

I had planned to say, because I sort of want to jump into 22 

something that’s none of my business, but I’ve got to take a 23 

stab at this with the sector separation, because I’m frustrated. 24 

 25 

Something that’s so simple as saying that you’ve got two user 26 

groups, charter for-hire and private angler, and give two-27 

million pounds to the charter for-hire and two-million pounds to 28 

the private angler and let the charter for-hire fish together as 29 

a group and let them decide if they want a one fish bag limit or 30 

-- As a group, let them vote all this stuff down.  Put them in a 31 

room and let them figure it out. 32 

 33 

It doesn’t affect the private anglers.  It gives them the 34 

flexibility to do something with their two-million pounds, 35 

whether it’s we want to fish Monday, Wednesday, Friday or 36 

weekends.  At least you’ve got a group that’s not saying oops, I 37 

did it again and we’re overfishing. 38 

 39 

You’ve got one sector that wants to become accountable and we as 40 

the commercial sector are watching overfishing every year and 41 

you’re talking about reallocation and the private sector, 42 

recreational sector, landed 65 percent of the landed catch last 43 

year of red snapper, 65 percent, and you want to talk about 44 

reallocating 3 percent to them?  That’s ridiculous. 45 

 46 

What about the 15 percent or 16 percent that they’re over?  47 

Let’s fix some problems here.  We heard about annual catch 48 
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targets and we’ve heard all this stuff for years of how we were 1 

going to stop the recreational sector from overfishing and now 2 

you’re talking about taking fish away from us because we’re 3 

going to satisfy a need so they can go with 70 percent?  Let’s 4 

do our jobs here. 5 

 6 

Councilwoman Williams, you asked me for years where was my king 7 

mackerel fishermen and I think you saw them.  You’ve had a King 8 

Mackerel LAPP AP on the books for two years that’s never met and 9 

I think it’s time to let them meet.  Let’s find some options 10 

that come from within the stakeholder group of what will work in 11 

the western zone and what will work in the eastern zone.  If 12 

they want to do it, our primary concern today is the western 13 

zone, from the Florida/Alabama line to Texas. 14 

 15 

I apologize that I’ve gotten way off what I really wanted to 16 

talk about today, but this sector separation and God-given 17 

rights to catch a fish and if forty days is a God-given right to 18 

an open access fishery, there’s an awful lot of God’s people 19 

that are getting left out.  There’s no doubt about that in my 20 

mind. 21 

 22 

Thank you for putting me on the SEDAR.  That’s the greatest 23 

thing and that’s the most open, transparent piece of work that 24 

I’ve ever seen.  The public is welcome and they can comment 25 

about what they like and what they don’t like and what data is 26 

missing. 27 

 28 

Oddly enough, there’s no cameras, no video cameras, there to see 29 

what’s going on in that process, yet our politicians tell us 30 

science is the problem, but nobody is overseeing that process.  31 

It’s a great process and I commend you for the work they’re 32 

doing and thank you very much. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, David.  We have a question from Dr. 35 

Abele and then Dr. Dana. 36 

 37 

DR. ABELE:  It may be semantics, but the way people say about 38 

the private recreational overfishing would imply that people are 39 

going out there with that purpose.  The private recreational 40 

were told you have forty days to fish and two fish a person and 41 

that’s exactly what they did. 42 

 43 

They have no control over the fish getting larger.  I think 44 

everybody was surprised at how quickly the fish are getting 45 

larger and so it’s not as if they’re going out there purposely.  46 

As everyone knows, there’s more red snapper out there and 47 

they’re larger and so the frustration that a lot of them feel is 48 
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they’re obeying the law.   1 

 2 

They’re operating right within the law and yet, through no fault 3 

of their own, larger fish are causing them to go over the quota.  4 

I don’t know what the answer is, but it’s certainly not anything 5 

that anyone is doing purposely. 6 

 7 

MR. KREBS:  Thank you, Dr. Abele, and I agree with you that 8 

they’re not doing it on purpose and I agree that we’ve given 9 

them a great big piece of slack line to go ahead and do it some 10 

more.  Two years ago, we were told there would be annual catch 11 

targets, which was a huge buffer, to stop them from reaching the 12 

ACL way ahead of it and that way, there wouldn’t be paybacks. 13 

 14 

Somehow, we’ve abandoned catch targets over the last two years 15 

and so I’m sorry if -- Even some people came to me and they 16 

said, after the forty-day season, they said why did we 17 

immediately add the six days before we even took the data?  18 

There was no emergency to add that six days.  We could have 19 

waited two weeks and we could have had a fall season. 20 

 21 

It’s not about trying to pit the commercial industry against the 22 

recreational industry.  All we’re saying is right now you’re 23 

having discussions about reallocation.  You’re already taking my 24 

fish, whether by accident or on purpose.  That is semantics and 25 

I don’t care.  There are mechanisms to stop that and you’re not 26 

using them.  That’s frustrating to me, yet you want to talk 27 

about taking fish away from me and that’s not fair. 28 

 29 

DR. DANA:  Thank you, David, for showing up and I appreciate 30 

very much for you rallying the king mackerel fishermen to show 31 

up and speak today.  I know that you have played a very 32 

significant role in the king mackerel fishery.  In your 33 

experience and opinion, what is the status of the fishery, the 34 

king mackerel?  Is it healthy?  I would just like you to -- 35 

 36 

MR. KREBS:  We have often felt and believed, and I think Dr. 37 

Shipp might could help us on this, but there is a western stock 38 

of fish.  It’s very healthy and it could certainly stand some 39 

increases.  I understand that the previous reasons not to 40 

increase it was because of the Mexican harvest, but from all 41 

indications that we have, we’ve got a super stock. 42 

 43 

While I have the opportunity to talk a little bit about the king 44 

mackerel fishery, a September opening would be devastating to 45 

the fishermen in the Gulf.  Fish are -- Like they said, they’re 46 

plentiful off of Fourchon and they’re getting fatter and there’s 47 

not a giant market for over fifteen-pound fish and so 48 
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economically, they would suffer. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, David. 3 

 4 

MR. KREBS:  Thank you, all. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Anthony Coletti and then Andy Radford, followed 7 

by Terry Migaud. 8 

 9 

MR. ANTHONY COLETTI:  Good afternoon, everybody.  I am Anthony 10 

Coletti and I’m a king mackerel fisherman from the east coast of 11 

Florida.  I started fishing probably four or five years ago, 12 

strictly the east coast.  I didn’t have a boat big enough to 13 

fish the west coast. 14 

 15 

Two years ago, I started fishing over in the Gulf and I’m 100 16 

percent against the 2008 control date, simply for the fact that 17 

I have not put a single landing on the east coast since I’ve 18 

come here and I don’t think it’s fair.  I was still in high 19 

school at the time, in 2008.  If the fishermen that are pushing 20 

for the 2008 control date were in my shoes, they would think the 21 

same way I’m thinking and that’s all I’ve got to say. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Anthony.  We have a question from Ms. 24 

Williams. 25 

 26 

MS. WILLIAMS:  So what would be the date that you would qualify? 27 

 28 

MR. COLETTI:  What would be the date that I would qualify? 29 

 30 

MS. WILLIAMS:  What year? 31 

 32 

MR. COLETTI:  I have been fishing the Gulf for two years and I 33 

have not put a single landing on the east coast since I’ve come 34 

over here. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Anthony.  Andy, you’re next, followed 37 

by Terry and then Buddy Guindon. 38 

 39 

MR. ANDY RADFORD:  My name is Andy Radford and I’m a Senior 40 

Policy Advisor with the American Petroleum Institute.  We 41 

represent the major oil and gas companies that operate out in 42 

the Gulf of Mexico and I’m going to address the council just 43 

briefly on the action taken earlier by the Artificial 44 

Reef/Habitat Protection Committee. 45 

 46 

I want to thank the committee for recognizing the complexity of 47 

the issue of designating petroleum platforms as essential fish 48 
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habitat and forming the ad hoc advisory panel and then including 1 

our industry in these discussions. 2 

 3 

As the panel is formed, I am happy to assist the committee in 4 

populating the panel with industry representatives and also want 5 

the committee to understand that the industry participation 6 

needs to be rather broad, because there are varying opinions 7 

within the industry, depending on how many platforms you might 8 

have out there and what your interests are in Gulf operations. 9 

 10 

I do believe there is an opportunity for the solution of the 11 

issue of maintaining habitat that can be beneficial to all 12 

parties and I look forward to working with the council on this 13 

issue and thank you. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Andy.  Any questions?  Thank you, 16 

Andy.  Terry, you’re up.  The last name is Migaud.  Is Terry 17 

here?  Buddy, you’re next, followed by Sandi Fury. 18 

 19 

MR. BUDDY GUINDON:  My name is Buddy Guindon and I’m a 20 

commercial fisherman and I fish out of Galveston, Texas and I’m 21 

a Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance member.  I am going to tell 22 

you a fishing story. 23 

 24 

I have a twenty-one-year-old son who is on his fourth deepwater 25 

grouper fishing trip and he unloaded 15,000 pounds of fish last 26 

Monday, 10,000 pounds of grouper, 3,000 pounds of tilefish, and 27 

2,000 pounds of other reef fish related to that stock. 28 

 29 

I went on a fishing trip myself and I’m fifty-six and I took a 30 

sixty-three-year-old deckhand, a twenty-seven-year-old deckhand, 31 

and my twelve-year-old son.  We fished dock to dock for three 32 

days and had 10,000 pounds of red snapper.  I am not in that 33 

good shape, but that’s a good trip and that grouper trip is a 34 

good trip. 35 

 36 

I have a sixty-three-year-old man who is from Panama City and 37 

his name is Gandy, Leroy Gandy, and he’s been fishing his whole 38 

life for vermilion snapper and he has made several six to eight-39 

day trips or seven to eight-day trips in the last three or four 40 

or five months and he has not made more than 3,000 pounds of 41 

fish in a vermilion snapper fishing trip and he has more 42 

experience than I do and probably more experience than the 43 

combined rest of the captains that work for me. 44 

 45 

What I see from that, just from my own personal experience, is 46 

that we have a great management system in our grouper and 47 

snapper and tilefish fisheries and we don’t in our vermilion 48 
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snapper fishery and I know there’s people who come up here and 1 

tell you that everything is okay, but if everything is okay, 2 

this guy, and some of the other hi-line commercial fishing b-3 

liner fishermen, would be catching fish. 4 

 5 

They may be a real good stock off of Panama City there, for some 6 

magic reason, but the western Gulf does not have the stock of 7 

vermilion snapper they had six years ago and I would really like 8 

you to consider a fishing fact.  These are fishing stories that 9 

I personally know and they can be verified by our logbooks and I 10 

would like you to take the time to do that. 11 

 12 

We have a lot of issues.  The reallocation, that’s a hot topic.  13 

I don’t know that there’s anything that we can do except say we 14 

wish you wouldn’t do it unless you consider straightening out a 15 

few of the other things like a sector being responsible for 16 

their overages.  We would like to see the requests of the 17 

recreational fishery, the monitoring and the data reporting, and 18 

I look forward to working with you again and thank you. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Buddy.  Any questions for Buddy?  21 

Thank you, Buddy.  Sandi Fury, followed by Tres Atkins. 22 

 23 

MS. SANDI FURY:  My name is Sandi Fury and I’m with Chevron.  I 24 

do appreciate the opportunity to speak to you today.  First, I 25 

would like to applaud the joint committees on their decision to 26 

defer action on essential fish habitat designation of platforms 27 

and further, to recognize the need to work with industry for 28 

input on this very important issue. 29 

 30 

Chevron is one of the largest lease holders, producers, and 31 

owners of infrastructure in the Gulf of Mexico.  We take our 32 

responsibility to operate prudently very seriously, as 33 

obligations go from cradle to grave. 34 

 35 

Not only are we committed to prudent producing operations, but 36 

further, we’re committed to fulfilling our obligations with 37 

regard to decommissioning.  In saying that though, I would like 38 

to make sure you know that we’re also huge supporters of the 39 

Rigs to Reef Program.  We have reefed more platforms at the end 40 

of their useful life through the established artificial reefing 41 

programs in the Gulf Coast. 42 

 43 

Since 1983, Chevron has donated over seventy structures to the 44 

artificial reef programs on the Gulf Coast and so while we’re 45 

committed to the need for orderly, timely decommissioning and 46 

have very active decommissioning campaigns, reefing is a very 47 

critical part of that program for us. 48 
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 1 

I think it’s important to understand that as a lessee there are 2 

many obligations.  There’s an obligation to timely remove 3 

structures at the end of their useful life.  The ability to 4 

integrate into that plan and the ability to reef a structure as 5 

part of that process however is not an obligation and it’s a 6 

very difficult process. 7 

 8 

You have to really want to do it in order to go down this path 9 

and as you can see from the number of structures that the 10 

industry has donated, some of us really want to do that.  We 11 

recognize that with improvements to the processes, and those are 12 

many processes, the end result could and should be for more 13 

platforms to be removed timely, but for reefing to be an 14 

integral part of that process.  We look forward to working with 15 

the many stakeholders involved to make that a reality.  Thank 16 

you. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Sandi.  Next us Tres Atkins, followed 19 

by Ewell Smith and Dan Green. 20 

 21 

MR. TRES ATKINS:  Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen.  My name 22 

is Captain  Tres Atkins and I’m from Galveston, Texas and I’m a 23 

charterboat owner/operator as well as a commercial fisherman.  I 24 

had a lot of points I wanted to talk about today, but being one 25 

of the latter part of the group, I kind of have to shoot from 26 

the hip on this one. 27 

 28 

I hear a lot of talk about what are we going to do or we don’t 29 

know how it’s going to turn out on this whole sector separation 30 

thing and I just don’t get it.  Anyone who is in my position as 31 

a charterboat operator, whether it be in Texas or Louisiana or 32 

Mississippi or what have you, we’re all in a very similar boat. 33 

 34 

We do have distinctly different fisheries, but we’re all in the 35 

same boat and we really need to be rowing in the same direction.  36 

I do support a separate sector, because I feel that even though 37 

we are all taking recreational fishermen fishing, they are 38 

distinctly different. 39 

 40 

My customers -- Which I do have customers who do own their own 41 

offshore vessels.  They choose to go fishing with me because -- 42 

Well, maybe they just aren’t as successful on their own and I 43 

don’t know, but the majority of my customers don’t own an 44 

offshore vessel.  They don’t like on the Gulf Coast. 45 

 46 

They want to take their families and come to the coast and bring 47 

their dollars to our communities and for that one day on the 48 
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water and I just think it’s sad that we’ve allowed ourselves to 1 

get sucked into who is going to get what and where things are 2 

going to go. 3 

 4 

I think it’s more important to focus on the fact that we are a 5 

charter for-hire sector and we are dying on the vine as a group.  6 

We need to do something, because I’m a father.  I’m a provider 7 

and I want my kids to have the same things that I have.  I’ve 8 

got two boys.  They’re both in college and they want to be a 9 

charter for-hire captain as well. 10 

 11 

With a separate sector, at least we protect that allocation from 12 

overfishing.  I feel like -- I believe with all my heart that we 13 

can come up with a solution to be accountable and it’s not about 14 

me owning or taking anyone’s fish.  It’s about protecting my 15 

user group and we don’t have to own that fish.  Let’s just keep 16 

it from being overfished.  Thank you. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Tres.  Ewell Smith, followed by Dan 19 

Green and then Cheryl Powell. 20 

 21 

MR. EWELL SMITH:  Good afternoon, everybody.  Thank you for the 22 

opportunity to be up here.  My name is Ewell Smith and I’m the 23 

Executive Director of the Louisiana Seafood Board and I also 24 

serve on the Gulf Seafood Marketing Coalition and that coalition 25 

is made up of seafood marketing people like myself and it’s also 26 

made up of charterboat fishermen, tourism folks, and regulatory 27 

folks. 28 

 29 

We all work together on our efforts, our combined efforts, and 30 

that group came together following the oil spill and I’ll tell 31 

you real quickly that following Katrina, it took us two years to 32 

overcome perception issues.  You all remember when they called 33 

our waters toxic soup?  That was a very small portion of the 34 

state that got hit by Katrina.   35 

 36 

I would say about 70 to 80 percent of our state was still 37 

fishing, but when our waters got called toxic soup, when they 38 

drained the City of New Orleans, about two or three weeks after 39 

the hurricane hit, it was like somebody turned the light switch 40 

off on that other 70 percent of our business and it took us two 41 

years to overcome that. 42 

 43 

We knew when the oil spill hit that it would probably take us 44 

four or five years and the reality is it probably will take us 45 

four or five years.  The industries that benefited, believe it 46 

or not, were chicken and beef, because people just stopped 47 

eating seafood altogether.  We still do have perception issues 48 
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across the country, depending upon the event, where we are, and 1 

whether or not we hear about it. 2 

 3 

The challenge is getting our product back on the plate.  If we 4 

don’t have the access to the product, we’ll never get those 5 

markets back.  It takes time to rebuild those markets.  It takes 6 

years to rebuild those markets and we lost a lot of market share 7 

around this nation and our product goes all across the country 8 

from Louisiana. 9 

 10 

Our markets are in Chicago, New York, San Francisco, Atlanta, 11 

Dallas, across the whole nation, up and down the eastern 12 

seaboard.  To have access to that product is critical and the 13 

messages that we send out as a seafood board that our product is 14 

safe, that it’s the most tested food product in the world, 15 

impacts the seafood community and it impacts the charterboat 16 

community.  It’s our job. 17 

 18 

If the people don’t think the product is good, they’re not going 19 

to come to Louisiana to go charterboat fishing and then we’re 20 

not going to have product to sell and so we have to have the 21 

access to the product and I think about this all the time. 22 

 23 

We promote our product and you all see the local movement that’s 24 

happening, buying local.  We talk about that all the time.  When 25 

you think about who settled this country, we have families in 26 

Louisiana that go back seven or eight generations.  These are 27 

the people that made this country happen and then when you look 28 

at our farmers inside the country, those are the people that 29 

made this country happen. 30 

 31 

When you look at the amount of product that comes into this 32 

country, over 80 percent of the overall seafood is imported.  33 

Over 90 percent of the shrimp consumed in the United States is 34 

imported. 35 

 36 

We as a nation need to be able to support and feed our own 37 

people.  The restaurant community needs the seafood community to 38 

keep this country strong and keep our communities strong and I 39 

think the importance of having the access is critical to what 40 

everybody does in this room and the messaging that we have going 41 

forward is to promote seafood in general for this entire state 42 

and for the Gulf Coast of our country.  Thank you, all. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Ewell.  Any questions? 45 

 46 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Was your concern, in coming here today, and I 47 

heard your message as well as the rest of the council members, 48 
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was because you heard talk of reallocation and was fearful of 1 

not having that product? 2 

 3 

MR. SMITH:  We have to have the product based on data and 4 

science and I’ve sat here for a couple of hours and I’ve heard 5 

data and science, more data, come up a lot and if we don’t’ have 6 

-- I think you have to fall back on the science and the data and 7 

that’s critical as this community gets together, to put the 8 

pressure on our federal government to be sure we have the data.  9 

I think the data will clear the air and it will help the 10 

industry as a whole, help all sectors as a whole.  It will make 11 

decision making a whole lot better for everybody, too. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you. 14 

 15 

MR. SMITH:  Thank you, all. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Next up is Dan Green, followed by Cheryl Powell 18 

and T.J. Marshall. 19 

 20 

MR. DAN GREEN:  Hello and I’m a charterboat operator from 21 

Galveston, Texas.  I own a state-water boat and a boat with 22 

federal permits on it.  This is my seventh year in the industry 23 

and it seems like every year I see more and more boats offshore, 24 

smaller boats, when it’s nice weather.  There’s a lot of bay 25 

boats that go out there and catch red snapper. 26 

 27 

The charterboats and the private recreational are put in the 28 

same group and it seems like every year I see more private 29 

recreational boats out there, but the charter for-hire industry, 30 

we can’t grow and so if you want to get down to the nuts and 31 

bolts, we’re actually losing our customers access every year, 32 

because the private recreational guys keep getting larger and 33 

larger and we’re fishing out of the same allocation. 34 

 35 

I would like to see a new FMP for the charterboat fleet.  I am 36 

for sector separation and I know there are people that are 37 

against it and that’s fine with me, but at least be behind 38 

something, because what we have now just isn’t working.  If 39 

you’re a charterboat operator and you’re okay with what’s going 40 

on now, you might as well just give away your permits, because 41 

you’re not making any money. 42 

 43 

I think we need to preserve the access that the charterboats 44 

give to the people of American without their own recreational 45 

boat and I think we need to have a days at sea program where we 46 

can manage the days that we fish to best suit our businesses and 47 

our customer needs. 48 
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 1 

It’s kind of hard telling your best client on the first Saturday 2 

on June, when it’s too rough, that you don’t have any more 3 

Saturdays in this season for him to rebook, because the season 4 

is only five weekends long. 5 

 6 

Also, I have a list from Captain Jeff Gerrams.  He had to step 7 

out and catch a plane, but it’s seven out of the eight federal 8 

permit holders in Matagorda that are for sector separation and 9 

he wanted me to give you guys this.  That’s it. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Dan.  We appreciate it and thank you.  12 

Next is Cheryl Powell and T.J. Marshall is next and then Melissa 13 

Thompson and Wayne Werner. 14 

 15 

MR. T.J. MARSHALL:  Good afternoon.  I wanted to welcome Mr. 16 

Sanchez and Mr. Matens and welcome.  Also to Mr. Diaz and 17 

Harlon, Johnny, and Corky.  Remember you wanted this.  You 18 

wanted to come back. 19 

 20 

I appreciate you giving me a little bit of time.  I spoke to 21 

some of you already about the gag split season.  We just 22 

recommend that you try and keep that first season, or each of 23 

the seasons, within one MRFSS or MRIP wave and don’t break it 24 

across two waves.  That way, you can keep the data together and 25 

you can get it back more quickly. 26 

 27 

Keep in mind that a lot of my friends are the guys in Tampa and 28 

they’re already upset because they’re on the losing side with 29 

the second season and so you’ve got to figure out how you want 30 

to work that to keep everybody happy. 31 

 32 

I would say that with the first season, you go with the higher 33 

discard rate and that way, you’re at a tighter time period and 34 

you’re less likely to have to shorten the second season.   35 

 36 

I wanted to talk about the Reef Fish AP.  I sat in on that 37 

meeting and there was a lot of concern on vermilion snapper.  A 38 

lot of the folks were just feeling like you really need to set 39 

an ACT with vermilion, because it’s getting hit pretty hard. 40 

 41 

It was pretty much a consensus and I think that’s a big part of 42 

the APs, is when you have folks tell you what they’re seeing on 43 

the water and you try to do something to act upon it so you 44 

don’t get yourself in a big hole. 45 

 46 

Then I also just wanted to thank you all.  Larry, with the 47 

Restoration Committee, and, Johnny, I wasn’t here, but I heard 48 
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some great motions made it through and I can’t emphasize enough 1 

-- It was a blue water spill and you all are the stewards of the 2 

blue water and I think you should really express your voice on 3 

what you think should be done to restore that. 4 

 5 

I will be frank with you that each state has their interests and 6 

they probably have shovel-ready projects and they want to see 7 

these things happen and you guys are kind of this body that 8 

meets occasionally and it’s hard for things to move and go 9 

forward, but the reality is if you don’t express your voice on 10 

blue-water restoration, then you’re going to get left behind. 11 

 12 

They’re going to move those funds to those shovel-ready 13 

projects, because they’re things that can happen and so I would 14 

suggest staying closely engaged and I appreciate your time and 15 

thank you. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, T.J.  Melissa Thompson, followed by 18 

Wayne Werner. 19 

 20 

MS. MELISSA THOMPSON:  Hello, council.  My name is Melissa 21 

Thompson and I am the Deputy District Director for Congressman 22 

Steve Southerland in Florida’s District 2.  I didn’t see any 23 

point in coming up and saying we oppose sector separation and we 24 

oppose catch shares, because I don’t think there’s anybody in 25 

here who doesn’t know that already and so consider this a 26 

question.  Consider it a statement.  I would love to have an 27 

answer if somebody would like to explain it, but we hear people 28 

talking about recreational fishermen need more days and so I did 29 

a little math. 30 

 31 

I had a chart that I didn’t bring with me and so I did a lot of 32 

this from recollection.  In 2006, there was a 9.12-million-pound 33 

TAC and that was the TAC used for commercial fishermen to agree 34 

to catch shares.  The recreational allocation, based on the 35 

average size of fish, would have accounted for about 1.37 36 

million red snapper actually caught by recreational fishermen.   37 

 38 

In 2012, based on the average size of a red snapper, we’re 39 

catching about 619,000 fish and so I watched Dr. Shipp’s 40 

presentation at a previous Gulf Council meeting and I’ve watched 41 

it several times on the internet since then. 42 

 43 

He says according to NOAA’s own stock assessments that we could 44 

support a sixteen-million-pound TAC.  If you were to take the 45 

average weight of a red snapper right now, which I believe I saw 46 

information yesterday that it’s 6.39 pounds, times the amount of 47 

fish that we could catch in 2006, 1.37 million, the recreational 48 



122 

 

sector would have an eight-million-pound TAC, which is a little 1 

under a half -- Because, really, six-point -- If you factor that 2 

out, based on Dr. Shipp saying we could support a sixteen-3 

million-pound TAC, that’s approximately our 49 percent. 4 

 5 

My question is, if anybody would like to answer, and I would 6 

like to just add that that doesn’t account for the growth in the 7 

stock for the lack of fish being caught and so why is it that 8 

NOAA’s own data shows, according to Dr. Shipp, that we could 9 

have a sixteen-million-pound TAC and the size of the fish out 10 

there backs that up -- If you did the math on that, catching 11 

approximately 13,000 fish a day, we should have at least a 12 

hundred-day season and so I can leave that out there for 13 

somebody to follow up on or somebody could try to answer that 14 

right now.  That’s my question and does anybody want to answer 15 

that? 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Melissa, your time is up and let me see if 18 

there’s any questions.  Are there any questions from the 19 

council? 20 

 21 

MS. THOMPSON:  Or any answers? 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  No questions?  Go ahead, Dr. Dana. 24 

 25 

DR. DANA:  I would love a hundred-day red snapper season. 26 

 27 

MS. WILLIAMS:  When you were reviewing or when your senator was 28 

reviewing -- 29 

 30 

MS. THOMPSON:  Congressman. 31 

 32 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Excuse me, congressman.  It’s kind of late in the 33 

day and I’m sorry, but when your congressman was reviewing all 34 

of the information that they review from the constituency, was 35 

it just catch shares and the sector separation somehow got 36 

intertwined or was sector quotas ever discussed in the realm of 37 

what you heard here today as far as the charter for-hire just 38 

not wanting to lose what they’re landing now? 39 

 40 

MS. THOMPSON:  You’re talking about in our conversations with 41 

constituents? 42 

 43 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 44 

 45 

MS. THOMPSON:  I am not sure I understand your question. 46 

 47 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I know that you all are against sector separation 48 
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and you’re against catch shares, but I just wondered, in your 1 

talks with your constituency, have you heard anything different, 2 

as far as everyone coming to the podium, where they’re trying to 3 

explain what they mean by sector separation and what they’re 4 

actually talking about is like sector quotas? 5 

 6 

The for-hire sector just doesn’t want to lose what they’re 7 

catching now, because they’re capped and they can’t grow and 8 

they can’t catch any more, but the private recreational industry 9 

is growing and did you all have -- Did you hear any of that or 10 

was any of that discussed, as to ways to do something different? 11 

 12 

MS. THOMPSON:  I think I just gave you information that shows 13 

that they could catch more fish and they could fish more days.  14 

The math shows that very clearly.  Our reason for not supporting 15 

sector separation is because our understanding, from certain 16 

environmental group’s own information, is that sector separation 17 

is what is the necessary step that would lead to catch shares or 18 

fish tags in the private recreational sector and Congressman 19 

Southerland is opposed to any privatization of the fishery, 20 

because it’s a public resource.  Thank you. 21 

 22 

DR. CRABTREE:  Ms. Thompson, I don’t want you to feel like we’re 23 

ignoring your questions.  I’m not sure -- I think what Dr. Shipp 24 

was referring to was the yield that the stock could sustain 25 

after it’s rebuilt.  There is no NOAA science that indicates the 26 

stock could sustain sixteen-million-pound TACs, or whatever the 27 

number was, right now. 28 

 29 

The overfishing levels and the allowable catch levels we have 30 

from the stock assessment and from the Scientific and 31 

Statistical Committee we have is considerably lower than that 32 

and the statute doesn’t allow the council to exceed those 33 

numbers and so we can’t set the TAC any higher than where it is 34 

set now and that’s the law. 35 

 36 

The average weights and the numbers of fish in 2006, I can’t do 37 

all that in my head, but if you would like to get those numbers 38 

to me or to us in an email, I am sure that Dr. Ponwith and 39 

someone at the Science Center would be happy to look at that and 40 

have a discussion with you. 41 

 42 

MS. THOMPSON:  Just from the standpoint of an observer, when you 43 

set the TAC and I’m guessing you guys did that.  You did it 44 

based on science, but you set the TAC at 1.2 million and 45 

immediately, the very next year, you dropped it to 6.2 and then 46 

two years of five-million and then it’s gradually coming back 47 

and we’ve never gotten back to the 9.12-million-pound TAC. 48 
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 1 

I am hearing these commercial fishermen saying don’t give away 2 

our fish until you get us back to that TAC and I certainly 3 

understand that.  I am just curious how, when the math proves 4 

that we’re catching fewer and fewer fish, why are we not able to 5 

make adjustments for that and why are we not able to make 6 

adjustments for the size of the fish? 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  We are making those adjustments and that’s where 9 

the TAC comes from and right now -- You know when the TAC was 10 

reduced down to five-million pounds, there was a lawsuit and the 11 

Fisheries Service lost and we were instructed by the courts, 12 

under a court-ordered timeline, to put in place a new rebuilding 13 

plan and we did that. 14 

 15 

Since then, the council has set the TAC as high as they could.  16 

When Magnuson was reauthorized in 2006, there are specific 17 

requirements in there that we cannot exceed the catch levels 18 

that come out of the science and the SSC.  We have set the TAC 19 

at the maximum level we’re allowed to every year. 20 

 21 

Now, the scientists look at all these weights and they’ve had 22 

any number of discussions about the size of the fish they’re 23 

coming from and they look at all that and that is taken into 24 

account and then they give us the catch level and we can’t go 25 

over that and the only way that sort of thing can change is if 26 

Congress changes the statute, but right now, the SSCs and the 27 

science basically are in charge of setting the catch levels that 28 

we can fish at. 29 

 30 

We can go below what they give us and you’ve heard some 31 

fishermen encourage us to do just that with vermilion snapper 32 

this afternoon, but in the case of red snapper, we have set the 33 

catch levels as high as we’re allowed to by the law. 34 

 35 

MS. THOMPSON:  All right and thank you very much. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Melissa.  Next is Wayne Werner.  38 

Wayne is the final card and then I have some that people were 39 

absent and so I’m going to go back through those, just to give 40 

them a chance, in case they came back into the room.  Go ahead, 41 

Wayne. 42 

 43 

MR. WAYNE WERNER:  My name is Wayne Werner and I’m the owner and 44 

operator of the Fishing Vessel Sea Quest and naturally, I’ve 45 

been attending the SEDAR meeting instead of here.  I want to 46 

make a couple of comments. 47 

 48 



125 

 

I don’t like the idea of the reallocation at all.  I think that 1 

it’s -- We’ve been this way for so long that -- This is the 2 

twenty-five-year history in this and we ought to remain on it.   3 

 4 

I didn’t like the fact that you extended the season, Roy.  I 5 

thought that was a little bit wrong and I would like to discuss 6 

a couple of things I’ve been seeing in the SEDAR process and 7 

that is a lot of people don’t like IFQs and you have to 8 

understand that we’re in the longest rebuilding program for any 9 

fishery in the United States. 10 

 11 

Everybody else has ten years and most of them have different 12 

target dates, but this is the only fishery that’s going to take 13 

forty-five years to rebuild and that’s unbelievable and I’m 14 

talking about since 1990.  That is unbelievable, that we are on 15 

a path like that. 16 

 17 

What I saw at the SEDAR process, the -- We thought that this 18 

would be the case and we kind of brought it to the council and 19 

said this, but the higher our TAC has gone, the lower we see our 20 

waste in the commercial sector and today, the runs are done 21 

year-by-year and it went down, down, down and every TAC increase 22 

is less waste. 23 

 24 

Now we’re talking about reallocating the fish.  Take some from 25 

us and our waste goes back up.  You all are going to get to see 26 

the same information that I’m seeing and so you all can do with 27 

it what you want. 28 

 29 

Bonnie had said that we are going to get all the information, 30 

but some of the comments I’ve heard is they’re lacking on some 31 

data with the groundfish trawl survey, 2011 stuff, 2010 stuff, 32 

from wherever, Texas or wherever, and I don’t know, but I’ve 33 

heard the comments over there and I think you have to have all 34 

the information to do the right thing and that’s where I stand 35 

in this process. 36 

 37 

Everybody here knows I’ve been coming to these meetings since 38 

1987 and I guess I’m going to have to continue to come and 39 

that’s about all I have to say and thank you. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Wayne.   42 

 43 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m sorry, but I’ve got to ask and I’m praying 44 

that you misunderstood, but you’re telling us that what you 45 

heard is that it’s going to take forty-five years to rebuild 46 

this fishery? 47 

 48 
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MR. WERNER:  No, it is taking.  We have a 2032 target date that 1 

we’re headed for and we started in 1988 when I first came to the 2 

meetings. 3 

 4 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay.  I was confused.  I thought that you were 5 

talking about we were going to start it from now. 6 

 7 

MR. WERNER:  It’s the only fishery in the United States that has 8 

had that long. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Wayne. 11 

 12 

MR. WERNER:  We’ve seen the target dates backed up from 1999, 13 

2001, 2011, 2015 I remember, and now 2032. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Perret has a question. 16 

 17 

MR. PERRET:  Wayne, you’re incorrect on that statement.  We had 18 

the expert from Washington give us the info on shark rebuilding 19 

and some of them are 200 or 300 years to rebuild certain species 20 

of shark. 21 

 22 

MR. WERNER:  Do what now? 23 

 24 

MR. PERRET:  Some of the species of sharks is going to take 25 

hundreds of years to rebuild. 26 

 27 

MR. WERNER:  Are they under a program? 28 

 29 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 30 

 31 

MR. WERNER:  Then I correct myself, but a shark is not a fish. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me run back through the cards of the people 34 

who were not present at the time, just to give them a chance, in 35 

case they came in.  Jeff Gerrams, Louis Rossignol, Mike 36 

Jennings, Tom Adams, Pete Barber, Bill Butler, Terry Migaud, and 37 

Cheryl Powell.   38 

 39 

We have run out of time and so I’m not going to allow the 40 

additional speakers, the people who have already spoke once who 41 

put in a second card, and we’re going to recess as the council 42 

for ten minutes, which would be let’s say 5:45, and then we’re 43 

going to come back and we’re going to have our closed session 44 

that was postponed this morning.  Thank you. 45 

 46 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:35 p.m., August 22, 2012.) 47 

 48 
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- - - 1 

 2 

August 23, 2012 3 

 4 

THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 5 

 6 

- - - 7 

 8 

 9 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 10 

Council reconvened at the Astor Crowne Plaza Hotel, New Orleans, 11 

Louisiana, Thursday morning, August 23, 2012, and was called to 12 

order at 8:30 a.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We are officially back in session if the 15 

committee would take their seats, please.  The first thing on 16 

the agenda is Vote on Exempted Fishing Permits and Dr. Crabtree.  17 

Then we’ll move into Committee Reports. 18 

 19 

VOTE ON EXEMPTED FISHING PERMITS 20 

 21 

DR. CRABTREE:  This, again, is the Louisiana EFP that we’ve 22 

talked about and if there are any questions, I’m sure we or Mr. 23 

Fischer would be happy to answer them.  The question is do you 24 

want to take a position on it, I suppose. 25 

 26 

MR. FISCHER:  We have basically stated what we were going to 27 

state.  This will be the third time at this meeting we bring it 28 

up.  What we’re just trying to do is finish up these fall 29 

samples.  These are no additional fish than what was approved at 30 

the last meeting. 31 

 32 

Inclement weather forced the amount of samples to not be taken.  33 

We cannot do an addendum to that exempted fish permit and so it 34 

has to be as a stand-alone permit, which means it has to come 35 

back in front of the council. 36 

 37 

When you look at the figures, even dealing with some of Andy’s 38 

figures of what he was talking about the overages could be, this 39 

isn’t even 1 percent of his confidence.  It’s not a lot of 40 

samples and I just don’t like the precedent of mixing biological 41 

samples into discussing an overfished fishery, because if that’s 42 

the case, we will never be taking samples again. 43 

 44 

We have to sample these fish and what was laid out was we were 45 

looking at breeding, fecundity, age and items necessary for 46 

stock assessments.  The last thing I will say is, and I could be 47 

very incorrect on this and when I am, I will be happy for Bonnie 48 
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or Roy to correct me, but the existing model assumes a high take 1 

of scientific research fish and we’re not up to that level yet 2 

and we don’t -- Scientific take is under that level and if 3 

that’s correct, that’s okay. 4 

 5 

It’s a matter of I think Roy stated his case and he understands 6 

where he is on it and I understand where we are on it and if we 7 

don’t get together, it was the try we made for science and for 8 

our fishermen. 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess the conundrum here is if you wanted to 11 

recommend approval of this, I think what you’ve got to explain 12 

is the statute requires that we close the recreational fishery 13 

when the quota is reached.  The quota has been reached and in 14 

fact, it’s been exceeded and how then can you allow more take of 15 

fish by recreational fishermen and comply with what the statute 16 

requires? 17 

 18 

It’s not even an issue with the regulations, which an exempted 19 

fishing permit exempts you from the regulations, but in this 20 

case, the requirement is actually part of the statute and you 21 

know this isn’t about we won’t be able to do research. 22 

 23 

Any research -- Louisiana can go out and do research on red 24 

snapper now.  Research is exempted from the Magnuson Act.  The 25 

issue here is that we’re allowing recreational fishermen to go 26 

out and fish and catch these fish through an exempted fishing 27 

permit, but it’s not clear to me how we can reconcile issuing 28 

this EFP with the specific language in the statute and that’s 29 

the problem.  I think if you want to recommend approval of it, 30 

you would have to have some explanation as to how that works. 31 

 32 

MR. FISCHER:  How would this be different from an exempted fish 33 

permit when we contract commercial fish vessels to go take 34 

samples at the same timeframe and he’s out there collecting 35 

samples? 36 

 37 

DR. CRABTREE:  For one, the commercial quota has not been 38 

reached yet. 39 

 40 

MR. FISCHER:  But they’re not sold and so they’re not going 41 

under the commercial quota. 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  It might be a problem if you were going to use a 44 

-- Generally, when you charter or hire a commercial vessel to go 45 

out and do the sampling, that does not require an exempted 46 

fishing permit.  This requires an exempted fishing permit 47 

because you’re not chartering all of these private vessels. 48 
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 1 

If Louisiana wants to charter all of these recreational vessels 2 

and pay them so that they are under your direct control, then 3 

you wouldn’t need an exempted fishing permit.  That would 4 

probably cost you a lot of money. 5 

 6 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Roy, and we’re not -- Some of them 7 

probably charter out rather cheaply, I think, in lieu of the 8 

tags, but we accept your argument. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Okay, committee, do I hear a motion on the 11 

exempted fishing permit for Louisiana?   12 

 13 

MR. FISCHER:  I move that the exempted fish permit for Louisiana 14 

to utilize their remaining tags as stated from that permit 15 

approved at the last meeting to be carried out by the council 16 

and recommended to the agency. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion.  Do we have a second? 19 

 20 

MR. ANSON:  Second. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second by Mr. Anson.  Is there further 23 

discussion? 24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  So I would ask you guys to explain to me how 26 

that’s consistent with the language in the statute. 27 

 28 

MR. ANSON:  I guess I’m a little hung up on exactly the research 29 

portion of this.  That’s what the EFP is allowing, is these 30 

anglers to go out and collect and conduct research.  We did it 31 

just after the season with some of these tournaments, when the 32 

season was projected to be closed, and we allowed them to do it 33 

and all this does is even though we’ve got the numbers now -- 34 

But it’s still research. 35 

 36 

We’re utilizing these anglers and, again, the legal definition 37 

may be the reason why, but in my mind, we’re using the anglers 38 

as a means by which to go get the data and so that is a research 39 

function. 40 

 41 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, but it’s just that that language isn’t 42 

consistent with the regulations.  These guys are recreational 43 

fishing and they would be allowed to do that.  We’re going to 44 

sample their fish at the dock, but I think after we sample the 45 

fish that they’re still their fish.  I don’t know, but the 46 

problem is they’re still essentially recreational fishing and 47 

they’re fishing in a recreational fishing tournament and I’m 48 
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sure they’re required to have recreational fishing licenses to 1 

do that and all and so anyway, I don’t want to belabor the 2 

point. 3 

 4 

MR. PEARCE:  You know, all we hear is data, data, data.  That’s 5 

all everybody wants and the chance to get more data is very 6 

important, no matter how small or how bit it is.   7 

 8 

If we don’t do this, the regulatory discards are going to be 9 

just as bad at what we’re going to do in taking these fish and 10 

so they’re going to be dead fish no matter what we do and I 11 

think that we have to make sure that we utilize these in the 12 

proper way and I think that when we do these thought processes 13 

on red snapper that we figure on discards and these are discards 14 

if we don’t keep them. 15 

 16 

I think you need to look at it as the ability to keep the 17 

discards that you’re going to throw away anyway and use them for 18 

data. 19 

 20 

MR. RIECHERS:  I think my concern, when we did this the first 21 

time, to some degree, was whether we’re really collecting 22 

different information than we’ve collected in the past.  I think 23 

part of the rationale was that we were collecting larger fish 24 

and that we would get some of that information from larger fish. 25 

 26 

As I heard Dr. Shipp explain and Mr. Fischer explain yesterday, 27 

in fact because the first fish notion has occurred, or that’s 28 

what we required, we actually may not have been getting larger 29 

fish.  We may have been getting smaller fish, on average, than 30 

what we’re getting off of our regular catches. 31 

 32 

I am not certain that it’s, in the end, providing the additional 33 

information or different information than we were getting and I 34 

will just turn to Mr. Fischer and ask him about that and then I 35 

would also ask whether he believes we need these additional 36 

samples in order to get enough samples or if the collection, 37 

where it stands now, actually has enough samples to do the job 38 

that he set out to do. 39 

 40 

MR. FISCHER:  The difference is these fish would be in the fall.  41 

The season was only forty-six days and therefore, the MRIP and 42 

BioFIN samples were very limited into a six-week window when 43 

they had the random draw to be at a marina that actually had red 44 

snapper brought to the dock. 45 

 46 

The number of red snapper that’s going to come in this year that 47 

will be used in future stock assessments is going to be very low 48 
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compared to previous years, because -- We’re not filling our 1 

quota.  When we get our quotas of how many otoliths we need 2 

through that process, through this sampling scheme, which I know 3 

Texas has its own sampling scheme, but you’re very familiar with 4 

it. 5 

 6 

We’re not getting the draws that are sampling these fish and 7 

that was one of the purposes of going temporal and spatial 8 

across the Gulf through the season.  These were tags and these 9 

were fish that were already approved two months ago, but now 10 

they’ll fall under a different permit. 11 

 12 

It gives us more fish outside of this window and closer toward 13 

the fall, where we can look at the marginal edges on the 14 

otoliths to see the progression of the ages and get a better 15 

indication of the exact ages, because age is not an exact 16 

science.   17 

 18 

It’s floating in a year or two.  We could get indications on 19 

spawning, because now we’re getting toward that end of that 20 

season also, and see if there was any damages due to any events 21 

in the northern Gulf. 22 

 23 

MS. BADEMAN:  Just to clarify, we’re only talking about the 200 24 

that were left over from Louisiana tournaments and not the 400 25 

from the Destin Rodeo, correct? 26 

 27 

MR. FISCHER:  This does not include the 400 from the Destin 28 

Rodeo.  My understanding is that tournament is going to proceed 29 

as originally established. 30 

 31 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I really didn’t hear the answer that Robin asked 32 

about the larger fish and smaller fish.  I know I’ve seen some 33 

articles about it in the newspapers and it would actually state 34 

that because they were keeping the first fish that some of the 35 

fish were small and so I think that’s what Robin -- Or at least 36 

I thought that was what Robin was asking. 37 

 38 

Out of the ones that you’ve gotten to date, are they small fish 39 

or are they large fish?  But still, overall, National Marine 40 

Fisheries Service conducts experiments probably twelve months 41 

out of the year and so to say that we don’t get any fish during 42 

that time I don’t think is correct. 43 

 44 

I think we do get some.  Now, Louisiana may not get them, from 45 

you all’s aspect of it, and if they were part of the quota, if 46 

they were counted part of the quota, that’s that many pounds 47 

that if we do not allow the take that won’t be counted against 48 
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the industry, because we’re hearing that they’re projecting it 1 

to go over or that’s the way that I see it. 2 

 3 

If they were counted as part of the quota, they’re not catching 4 

it or we’re not going to allow that catch, then that may help 5 

the industry.  Thank you. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Fischer, is that your motion on the board? 8 

 9 

MR. FISCHER:  That will do.  It’s an abbreviated form and while 10 

I have the mic, and Roy and Bonnie could correct this, but fish 11 

taken under an exempted fish permit are not counted toward the 12 

quota directly as harvested pounds.  They’re assuming the model 13 

assuming what science is going to take in advance. 14 

 15 

I don’t know one of the answers, because it’s a matter of 16 

looking at the data and entering the data, which is not what I 17 

do, but I’m going to let Katie give me an up or down.  The 18 

average weight of the fish you’re seeing, is it over seven 19 

pounds?  She has entered hundreds of fish, but -- 20 

 21 

Maybe it’s just above the average of what the Gulf Coast average 22 

is.  Maybe it’s falling right in with what the Gulf Coast 23 

average is.  It should actually fall exactly on the Gulf Coast 24 

average, because I wouldn’t assume our fine recreational and 25 

for-hire fishermen are high-grading.   26 

 27 

I would think they’re keeping their first couple of fish and it 28 

seems as though -- When you look at within the confidence, we’re 29 

probably right within the confidence of what’s being caught 30 

Gulf-wide for an average and so I wouldn’t say we’re getting 31 

very large fish and I wouldn’t say we’re getting very small 32 

fish. 33 

 34 

I think hook size is a very big determining factor on what size 35 

fish you catch today and some of hook selectivity studies doing 36 

that and I don’t think, once we went to circle hooks, you see 37 

recreational anglers using these little tiny circle hooks unless 38 

they’re engaged in the triggerfish or possibly gray snapper 39 

fishery simultaneously.  Most of our snapper fishermen have 40 

accelerated up to larger circle hooks and therefore, they’re 41 

catching larger fish. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other discussion?  We will vote on this one.  44 

All in favor of the motion to recommend that the new exempted 45 

fishing permit for Louisiana be approved say aye; all opposed.  46 

I think the aye’s have it and the motion passes.  Dr. Shipp, we 47 

will move into Committee Reports, if you’re ready. 48 
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 1 

REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 2 

 3 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, I just got ready and I think 4 

Karen just put the report on the web and so that has happened 5 

within the last five minutes.  We have a little more than three 6 

hours to go through this and so I am going to read it all. 7 

 8 

This is the Reef Fish Committee Report.  The agenda was adopted 9 

with the addition under Other Business of an update on 10 

recreational reef fish landings in 2012.  The minutes of the 11 

June 19, 2012 Reef Fish Committee meeting were adopted as 12 

written. 13 

 14 

Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries Proposal for 15 

Regional Management and Extension of State Boundary, Mr. Joe 16 

Shepard gave a presentation providing more details on a proposal 17 

by Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries to establish a 18 

three-year pilot study for recreational red snapper regional 19 

management and on Louisiana’s extension of the state waters 20 

boundary to nine nautical miles.   21 

 22 

Mr. Shepard noted that the regional management proposal is based 23 

on possession and landing regulations of the state in which the 24 

fish are landed and not on the location where the fish are 25 

caught.   26 

 27 

In Louisiana, there are seven locations where 75 percent to 95 28 

percent of the recreational red snapper are landed.  By 29 

monitoring those locations, Louisiana DWF feels that they can do 30 

a better job of in-season monitoring than MRIP.   31 

 32 

The Louisiana monitoring program would be used to determine when 33 

the Louisiana regional allocation has been met and the season 34 

should be closed.  However, MRIP would continue to be used to 35 

determine total landings after the season and whether overruns 36 

or under runs have occurred.   37 

 38 

Actions that Louisiana is requesting from the council include to 39 

establish an annual recreational landing allocation for 40 

Louisiana and to allow Louisiana’s permitted recreational 41 

fishermen and for-hire vessels to harvest in the EEZ under 42 

regional management regulations. 43 

 44 

With respect to the nine-mile state boundary, the purpose is to 45 

provide consistency in fishery management authority among the 46 

five Gulf States.  Louisiana is in discussions with the other 47 

Gulf States to establish reciprocal agreements on gear 48 
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regulations.  Until those agreements are reached, gear 1 

regulations would not change in the extension area.   2 

 3 

The presentation indicated that seasons, size, bag and 4 

possession limits would be under the authority of the Louisiana 5 

DWF or appropriate state fishery management agency.  However, 6 

Mr. Shepard stated that since size limits are based on 7 

biological considerations, Louisiana would not change the size 8 

limits.   9 

 10 

It was noted that the council and NMFS do not have the authority 11 

to recognize the nine-mile boundary.  Mr. Shepard agreed, but 12 

suggested that the council could delegate management authority 13 

within the extension area to the state.   14 

 15 

Roy Crabtree agreed that delegating authority was possible, but 16 

the state’s management would need to be compatible with federal 17 

fishery management plans.  One potential issue is that although 18 

Louisiana’s offshore landing permit would be issued free to any 19 

fisherman who has a valid license to fish in Louisiana’s state 20 

waters, since Louisiana charges a different fee for resident 21 

versus non-resident licenses, there could be an issue with 22 

National Standard 4, which states that conservation and 23 

management measures shall not discriminate between residents of 24 

different states. 25 

   26 

With respect to establishing a regional management approach, Dr. 27 

Crabtree noted a number of issues that would need to be 28 

addressed, including: how many regions, and where to establish 29 

boundaries; how to allocate the recreational ACL among the 30 

regions; establishment of regional accountability measures; and 31 

establishment of monitoring and reporting requirements. 32 

 33 

Although Louisiana’s proposal is for just a Louisiana regional 34 

pilot, the committee felt that the council should have staff 35 

prepare a scoping document to consider a Gulf-wide regional 36 

management system. 37 

 38 

By a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, 39 

and I so move, that the council instruct staff to develop a plan 40 

amendment scoping document for a Gulf-wide regional management 41 

system for recreational red snapper to be discussed at the 42 

October meeting. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We have a committee 45 

motion.  Is there any discussion? 46 

 47 

MS. WILLIAMS:  We actually have a recreational AP that got 48 
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together and discussed regional management.  They looked at the 1 

percentages that each state at that time would be receiving.  Of 2 

course, some states got more than others and there was 3 

discussion about enforcement. 4 

 5 

There was various issues that they didn’t have the answers for, 6 

but because of what I know about the summer flounder fishery up 7 

in the Mid-Atlantic, there are -- They have I guess what you 8 

would call regional management, where the states manage the 9 

summer flounder, and they have all sorts of problems with that 10 

fishery. 11 

 12 

They go over and all those meetings are very contentious.  I 13 

have been there and I have actually witnessed them and so I just 14 

don’t think that that’s something that’s going to work as far as 15 

each state trying to manage the red snapper fishery and so I 16 

will speak in opposition. 17 

 18 

MR. FISCHER:  I speak highly in favor of moving in this 19 

direction.  Where I am mixed is the speed at which the council 20 

operates to create this type of document and get it forward.  21 

We’re probably at least eighteen months away in incorporating 22 

the states and we have no real basis to work off of. 23 

 24 

I still would propose, and I may do this as a substitute motion, 25 

if the deliberation goes that way, that Louisiana be used as the 26 

guinea pig and let us do a pilot survey and following the 27 

guidelines of Joey’s presentation, it would be a three-year 28 

project that can be terminated at any time and we could 29 

institute and work with the council and work with the couple of 30 

years that we have in it with staff and get a document on the 31 

board probably in a third the time we would do it under normal 32 

procedures and move forward and we could actually possibly be 33 

harvesting under this well within a year, the next fishing year. 34 

 35 

I think I will do it at this time.  I will make a substitute 36 

motion to allow -- That the council prepare a scoping document 37 

relating to the Reef Fish Fishery Management Plan to allow 38 

Louisiana to engage in a pilot and the pilot is the pilot that 39 

was presented. 40 

 41 

What we’ll be presenting will be a scoping document.  It’s going 42 

to come back to this council the next meeting, where we’re going 43 

to get input, where we’ll have to go through state-wide scoping, 44 

but if our staff can work with council staff, we think we can 45 

accelerate this project.  We’re volunteering to be the guinea 46 

pig on it and I would think use us as a management tool and use 47 

us a resource to see if it’s positive or negative. 48 
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 1 

It gets to some of the detail, where the council would have 2 

authority over the quota, the size limit, and Louisiana’s 3 

responsibility would be the bag limit and when we hold the 4 

seasons and that’s all we’re looking to do, is let us determine 5 

when Louisiana anglers get to fish. 6 

 7 

The total take is going to be the same amount of take if it was 8 

this year, the same as this forty-six-day season we had this 9 

year.  We will be monitoring it on a weekly basis and we’ll be 10 

able to shut it down immediately and we will also have 11 

accountability measures that’s not present in today’s red 12 

snapper fishery.  We are going overboard on the precautions, but 13 

that’s the motion and we’ll justify it in a second, if I had a 14 

second. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion, a substitute motion, and do we 17 

have a second?  I have a second from Mr. Pearce and I have 18 

several people who would like to talk and the next person is Mr. 19 

Perret. 20 

 21 

MR. PERRET:  The day before yesterday, in Mr. Shepard’s 22 

presentation, and I can’t remember if it was Mr. Shepard or Mr. 23 

Fischer that commented, but as I appreciate it, Louisiana 24 

Wildlife and Fisheries Commission has established the upcoming 25 

season would be weekends only. 26 

 27 

We were told by Mr. Fischer or Mr. Shepard, and I don’t recall 28 

which, that their data gathering, with the weekend system, they 29 

would probably be able to tabulate that data by Tuesday or 30 

Wednesday of the following week, which is really real-time data, 31 

so we could keep up with what’s being taken and we were also 32 

advised that in all probability, the commission would give the 33 

Secretary the authority to close the season when that quota was 34 

being reached and, Myron, is that how you would anticipate this 35 

would work if this motion were to pass? 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  That is correct and remember, this would be a 38 

scoping document and all these items -- All these issues and 39 

precautions and problems people have can be worked out in the 40 

document.  This was just a motion to get something in text for 41 

the first day and to start writing on paper. 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  Either way you decide you want to proceed on 44 

this, my only thing I would point out is this still would 45 

require a plan amendment and so whether -- It might be 46 

analytically simpler and have a smaller range of alternatives, 47 

but you’re still going to have to go through constructing 48 
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alternatives and there will have to be all of the required 1 

analysis that we go through. 2 

 3 

We’re still likely looking at final action of this probably, I 4 

would guess, not before June or so of next year, April of next 5 

year, and then it would have to go to the Secretary and go 6 

through the rulemaking process and so I still think any way you 7 

slice this, you’re not looking at having this put in place until 8 

after next year’s red snapper season. 9 

 10 

I think after you decide how you’re going to handle this that we 11 

need to have a real serious discussion about the 2013 red 12 

snapper season and where we think things are going to go with 13 

that and I think we need to do that once you vote on these 14 

motions. 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  Roy, I do appreciate the timeline, but you would 17 

have to agree that a scoping document for a pilot program for 18 

one individual state who already has background work done on it 19 

would be much faster than a document that relates to all five 20 

states, some of which may or may not even be interested in this.  21 

The timeline would be somewhat faster. 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I think that’s fair enough, but you’re still 24 

going to have to deal with the allocation issue, because you’re 25 

going to have to allocate some amount of fish to Louisiana and 26 

then you’re going to have to go through all the procedural 27 

things that we talked about, but I would agree with you that 28 

it’s probably less complex and there are probably fewer 29 

decisions that need to be made, but you’re still looking at -- 30 

Say we come back in in October and we approve a scoping 31 

document. 32 

 33 

Then you do scoping hearings and then we come back in January 34 

and go over those comments and then we’ve got to do a public 35 

hearing draft and hold public hearings and it’s easy to see how 36 

we get to at least the April or June meeting before the council 37 

takes final action and then the Secretary has to go through all 38 

of that process, which generally takes four to five months, and 39 

that puts you in late next year before you have a rule in place 40 

and then you could probably get there by the 2014 season, but I 41 

just don’t see how the process moves fast enough to make it 42 

happen before June of next year when red snapper season opens. 43 

 44 

MR. FISCHER:  Roy, I totally appreciate that and I appreciate 45 

the timeline, but this is a pilot survey and if we were to do it 46 

Gulf-wide, we have been talking about sector separation for four 47 

to five years and we’ve been talking about major -- This is a 48 
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major issue and we could be onboard with a pilot program much 1 

quicker than some of these other management regimes that have 2 

taken years for us to finally get on the table. 3 

 4 

All we’re saying is I appreciate the council having a motion 5 

posted earlier that would do this Gulf-wide.  I just think let 6 

it be done as a pilot program first, initially.   7 

 8 

Let us find out the problems and then when we write a Gulf-wide 9 

plan, we could use all the errors and all the positives, and 10 

hopefully there’s very many, and it will be better accepted by 11 

the fishing communities.  Their appetite might be in a better 12 

position if this program moves along and be received better.  13 

Any time you do something major, you should look at it from a 14 

pilot viewpoint first. 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  I am certainly not opposing the motion.  This is 17 

fine if this is where the council wants to go. 18 

 19 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I need someone to explain to me how this is any 20 

different than what we do now, other than Louisiana deciding 21 

what their season is going to be, because you’re only taking one 22 

state. 23 

 24 

This is not going to give us what we need, because it doesn’t 25 

address the issues that they had with the summer flounder with 26 

each state managing and determining when their season was and 27 

what their bag limit and what their size limits and all are.  28 

This is nothing more than what we do now, but it’s just that 29 

Louisiana is taking a percentage of a quota and they are 30 

managing it just like we take the quota that’s allowed and we 31 

manage it. 32 

 33 

I don’t see any difference between that and what we’re doing.  34 

Now, if each state is going to do it, that’s where it’s going to 35 

come in and show you the issues you’re going to have to address. 36 

 37 

If you want to do a pilot, I can appreciate Louisiana offering 38 

to do this, but you’ve got to have all of the states doing it in 39 

order to really see how it’s going to work.  Myself, this is 40 

also nothing more than if you have a percentage, you could 41 

probably come up with a days-at-sea type of situation, if we 42 

know what that percentage is and how many fish that is. 43 

 44 

If NMFS can do that now, they can already answer a lot of the 45 

questions that the fishermen has been asking us and so can you 46 

explain to me how this is going to be any different than what we 47 

do now and why you don’t feel the other states would have to 48 
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join in and do it at the same time, so that you can see how all 1 

the issues are going to kind of fold into the mix, Myron?  Thank 2 

you. 3 

 4 

MR. FISCHER:  Kay, those are good questions and you’re correct 5 

on some of them.  It’s not a whole lot different than what we’re 6 

doing now.  All we’re really asking is the flexibility to have 7 

the choice of being able to construct our own seasons based on 8 

the needs of our fishermen. 9 

 10 

Our fishermen went to our commission and requested these three-11 

day seasons starting in the late spring until the season expires 12 

and so that is what our fishermen want and so therefore, we 13 

would like to give our fishermen the season duration, the season 14 

choice, the bag limit that they want. 15 

 16 

We don’t want to fool with the size limit, as the summer 17 

flounder has size limit differences, because size limit is 18 

biological.  Fish are spawning based on age and age is basically 19 

a function of size and you can trace that back and so we feel we 20 

have to maintain the sixteen-inch federal limit and shouldn’t 21 

get away from that, because that’s what the assessment is using 22 

as their minimum size. 23 

 24 

All we want is control of when anglers fishing off of our coast 25 

can take part in that harvest.  We don’t want to go over.  We’re 26 

not looking for more fish.  We’re positively not looking for 27 

more fish and so on that, you’re right, but that’s the control 28 

that we feel the states should have, because as I said, the 29 

issues in Galveston are probably different than the issues than 30 

the issues on South Padre Island and the differences in the 31 

Panhandle of Florida are probably different than the issues in 32 

Fort Myers and the Keys and the demands and when the tourists 33 

are there and just different reasons why different states may 34 

want it at different times. 35 

 36 

Now, as far as why don’t you do it through all states, when you 37 

do a pilot, it’s usually a small, representative group of the 38 

whole.  Louisiana is in the central Gulf and if you did it to 39 

all five states, it wouldn’t be a pilot.  It would just be a 40 

planned amendment and we would just march forward and that would 41 

be the rule, but this is a pilot that has a firm sunset and has 42 

the caveat that it can be cancelled at any time the majority of 43 

this council votes that way. 44 

 45 

It has a sunset clause, plus it has a trigger that can be pulled 46 

to cancel the program and so it has safeguards that would bring 47 

us back into a standard council-regulated fishery.  Go ahead, 48 
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Roy. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have Mr. Riechers next and then -- I’ve got 3 

several other people and I will put you -- Unless it’s directly 4 

to that point, Roy. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  I was just going to try to get to Kay’s question 7 

about how is this different than what we do now with state 8 

waters, but whatever you want to do, Mr. Chairman. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let’s go to Mr. Riechers. 11 

 12 

MR. RIECHERS:  Myron, I obviously sympathize with your timing 13 

issues and your plight in this respect.  You all came to us at 14 

the last meeting and asked that we take enough action so that 15 

you could go back and show movement. 16 

 17 

I will remind everyone we took the action to make the motion at 18 

the last meeting.  That basically is the motion that this one is 19 

substituting and so frankly, all the debate we’ve had, had we 20 

made some progress on the document between that meeting and this 21 

one, which we didn’t make any progress obviously, because we 22 

made the same motion again, but we could be debating some of 23 

those options instead of debating whether or not to go forward. 24 

 25 

We need to look at ourselves and the direction we gave staff in 26 

that respect as to whether or not we gave them enough to really 27 

start working on that document.  I think you can help them move 28 

along with this whole process because of the thought you all 29 

have already put into it and you all can share that with staff, 30 

but I have to vote against the substitute and go back to the 31 

original motion and I’ll vote it up again, like we did last 32 

time, so that we get you moving down the road. 33 

 34 

I just think there’s -- We keep using the word “pilot” and we 35 

hear “pilot” used by people who come to the podium and they 36 

think there’s a -- We don’t have anything in our statute, in our 37 

abilities, that makes a pilot any different than anything else 38 

we do and so that’s -- It’s a little bit of a misnomer that it 39 

gets used around here as if we can do that quicker and we really 40 

can’t do that quicker and so unless it’s under an exempted 41 

fishing permit or something like that. 42 

 43 

I think we need to go back to the original motion and I think we 44 

need to move as quickly as we can.  We made that a Priority C 45 

last time and we need to come back and make it a Priority A for 46 

you. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We’re still talking about the substitute motion 1 

and I have four people that would like to speak.  Let’s do that 2 

and then we’ll vote on this. 3 

 4 

MR. DIAZ:  I have kind of got a question for Myron.  Basically, 5 

I’m okay with moving forward and looking at some type of 6 

regional management, exploring that, but I do have a concern 7 

with the motion on the board that I’m worried about a little 8 

bit. 9 

 10 

The way our state lines match up to each other, Mississippi and 11 

Louisiana state lines abut each other and from going to the west 12 

to the east, until about you get off the Gulfport/Biloxi line.  13 

If you all had a weekend season and we was abiding by the other 14 

season in federal waters, which you could fish throughout the 15 

week, I would just be concerned about people on the western end 16 

of our state transversing Louisiana waters with snapper maybe 17 

during the week, while you all would be closed, and if that 18 

would put them in some situation where there would be a 19 

violation. 20 

 21 

That may be something that could be worked out, but it is a 22 

concern.  I wouldn’t want to have folks on the west end of our 23 

state having to avoid that area.  It would be a terrible 24 

inconvenience.   25 

 26 

MR. FISCHER:  Dale, I accept that and I respect that and that’s 27 

one thing that would be worked out through the scoping, but 28 

secondly, it was in Joey’s presentation that what would 29 

differentiate the boats is their location of whether they 30 

actually offload their point of -- Their point of offload. 31 

 32 

The Louisiana boats, while they’re offshore, would have to have 33 

their permit.  We would have a Louisiana reef fish permit and 34 

they would have to have it onboard, a valid, free permit.  That 35 

would entitle them to fish offshore waters under this regional 36 

management. 37 

 38 

The issue you have of the boats offshore, it’s where they 39 

unload.  If they unload in Gulfport or Biloxi, then they would 40 

need a Mississippi license. 41 

 42 

MR. PERRET:  But they’ve got to go through Louisiana waters to 43 

get back to port. 44 

 45 

MR. FISCHER:  That’s one of the issues that we’ll be working 46 

out.  I don’t have a definitive answer.  We’ve discussed it and 47 

for me to go through all the discussions and say what the 48 
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possibilities are wouldn’t be fair until we come up with one 1 

firm decision, but it has to do with what we instruct our 2 

enforcement agents to do. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have Dr. Bortone and then Mr. Pearce and then 5 

Mr. Greene and then we’re going to vote on this. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Myron, I think one of the points 8 

that I heard you say when you were describing this is that 9 

council staff would work in cooperation with Louisiana people 10 

and I would like that in this motion and if this gets voted up 11 

or down or not, it should be in the first motion as well, 12 

because I don’t think staff wants to operate in a vacuum and 13 

just do this without that interaction. 14 

 15 

MR. FISCHER:  Sure.  I will happy add that as a friendly 16 

amendment, that our staff in Louisiana work with council staff 17 

to catch them up to speed where we are a few years later and 18 

NMFS.  I choose not to add it to the original motion yet, 19 

because we’re on the substitute motion. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Steve, are we adding that?  While they’re 22 

putting that up, let me go ahead and go to Mr. Pearce. 23 

 24 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I know we all feel the 25 

frustration of our recreational fishermen and that’s what is 26 

bringing this to a head, particularly in Louisiana, and I agree 27 

with Robin.  I think the original motion is where we need to be, 28 

because that’s what is going to happen anyway, but I just think 29 

that it’s necessary that we move ahead with this process. 30 

 31 

The last thing we want is Louisiana to go non-compliant and if 32 

we don’t show some activity here to at least discuss or think 33 

about regional management, that’s exactly what’s going to 34 

happen. 35 

 36 

I really hope that we go ahead with one of these motions, and 37 

I’m in favor of Robin’s, and get this started and get it 38 

working, so that we can all work together and make a better 39 

Gulf. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Did we get the friendly amendment in the motion?  42 

Okay. 43 

 44 

MR. GREENE:  Mr. Fischer, I think you’ve done a great job trying 45 

to put all this together.  My biggest concern right now would be 46 

for the charter for-hire industry within your state.  The guys 47 

that do go charter fishing are bound by Amendment 30A or 30B 48 
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that requires them to follow the more restrictive or state or 1 

federal regulations and that’s really kind of got me stuck at 2 

this particular point. 3 

 4 

I see how this could potentially be a success and move forward, 5 

although it’s just a pilot, but I can’t help but think that 6 

potentially Florida may follow suit and gosh, I can’t imagine 7 

Louisiana not going compliant, because then we may get in a 8 

situation where we may be looking at closed federal waters and 9 

then Alabama, and potentially Mississippi, are left without 10 

because of our state waters only being three miles. 11 

 12 

Those are some concerns that I just want to throw out for that.  13 

I’m not trying to point at anything, but I think that that’s 14 

certainly something that should be very heavily considered. 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Johnny, and Joey brought that point out 17 

in the first presentation at the last meeting and also at this 18 

presentation, that in the plan, in the Louisiana regional 19 

management plan, charterboats would have to fish according to 20 

the plan and they would be -- I don’t think we used the word 21 

“exempt”, but they would not be following the guidelines of 22 

their charter permit.   23 

 24 

They would be following the guidelines of the management plan, 25 

which means they get to fish those days that the management plan 26 

states.  They wouldn’t be constrained, as you just said, when 27 

they’re fishing up inshore. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a substitute motion that the council 30 

prepare a scoping document relating to the Reef Fish Fishery 31 

Management Plan to allow Louisiana to engage in a pilot regional 32 

management program of red snapper recreational harvest.  The 33 

council will maintain authority to create the regional quota and 34 

size limit for red snapper.  Louisiana will gain authority to 35 

set the regional seasons, bag limits, and harvest tracking 36 

methods and Louisiana and NMFS employees will work in 37 

cooperation with the council.  Accountability measures will 38 

apply to overharvest.  All in favor of the substitute motion 39 

raise your hand, please, six; all opposed to the motion, nine.  40 

It’s nine to six and the motion fails.  We’re back to the 41 

original motion. 42 

 43 

MR. PERRET:  Somebody explain to me what “Gulf-wide regional 44 

management” means, please.  Does that mean the region has to be 45 

the entire Gulf?  I would prefer it to read “for a regional 46 

management system in the Gulf”.  To me, that reads the whole 47 

Gulf of Mexico, the way it is. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  This is Myron’s original motion?  Whose original 2 

motion was this? 3 

 4 

MR. PERRET:  Myron, I’m just trying to figure out what “Gulf-5 

wide” means?  Does that mean only the entire Gulf or we can have 6 

a region within certain parts of the Gulf?  My suggestion is 7 

that it read “a document for a regional management system in the 8 

Gulf of Mexico for recreational”.  This was a committee motion? 9 

 10 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 11 

 12 

MR. PERRET:  Can somebody tell me what “Gulf-wide” means, 13 

please? 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Shipp?  16 

 17 

DR. SHIPP:  I concur with Corky.  I think the intent would be 18 

far better served if it were worded “a document for regional 19 

management in the Gulf”.  That way, you still have the 20 

flexibility to do it for whatever region, but, Myron, if that 21 

was your original motion, would you accept that friendly 22 

amendment? 23 

 24 

MR. FISCHER:  I would love to say yes, but I think the minutes 25 

will reflect that this was probably a committee motion and I’m 26 

not on the committee and so I couldn’t make it, but I think -- 27 

 28 

MR. RIECHERS:  Make it as a substitute, Myron. 29 

 30 

MR. PERRET:  Can I offer that friendly amendment, then? 31 

   32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think it needs to be a substitute motion. 33 

 34 

MR. PERRET:  My substitute motion would be that the council 35 

instruct staff to develop a plan amendment scoping document for 36 

a regional management system in the Gulf of Mexico for 37 

recreational red snapper to be discussed at the October meeting. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a substitute motion and we have a second 40 

by Dr. Shipp.  Is there discussion? 41 

 42 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t see any difference, because you’re still 43 

going to have the same issue that Mr. Greene brought up, because 44 

each state could adopt different seasons under a regional wide 45 

program. 46 

 47 

I don’t want to see our staff developing an amendment such as 48 
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this if it’s going to take away from them trying to do the other 1 

amendments that we’ve asked them to do, because this is going to 2 

be additional work and why not -- If this is what you’re wanting 3 

to look at, why not just include that in with the stuff that 4 

they’re working on now?  That would make more sense to me, so 5 

that everything goes out to scoping.  I would speak against it 6 

and thank you. 7 

 8 

MR. FISCHER:  I don’t know if we have to add this as a 9 

substitute or as an amendment to the motion, but we have to keep 10 

in mind that as this progresses forward, each individual state’s 11 

fisheries commission would have to ratify some type of 12 

compatible -- Come up with their own regulations that this would 13 

work with and I think we would like it -- Being we are already 14 

there, I think we don’t want to be in a position where the other 15 

four states or especially if one state chooses not to do 16 

something.  It would slow down the pilot program.  I am trying 17 

to figure out how to get out of the box real quick and I’m 18 

thinking Larry might be giving me some advice.  My two 19 

counterparts say to leave it alone. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a substitute motion.  Any other 22 

discussion?  The substitute motion is that the council instruct 23 

staff to develop a plan amendment scoping document for a 24 

regional management system in the Gulf of Mexico for 25 

recreational red snapper to be discussed at the October 2012 26 

meeting.   27 

 28 

MR. FISCHER:  Doug, this is the same motion we passed the last 29 

meeting and the only addition is the “October 2012” and am I 30 

correct?  We have already passed this motion. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I don’t know, but we need to dispense with this 33 

motion as a substitute motion.  All in favor of the substitute 34 

motion say aye; all opposed.  One nay and the motion passes. 35 

 36 

DR. SHIPP:  Are we ready to proceed, Mr. Chairman? 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think we’re ready to proceed. 39 

 40 

DR. CRABTREE:  I really strongly encourage you to have some 41 

discussion about 2013.  Louisiana right now has a season, I 42 

guess on the books, of weekends with a three fish bag limit and 43 

we don’t have any analysis to show how many fish would be caught 44 

in that. 45 

 46 

Under the current scenario, if Louisiana has that weekend season 47 

that will apply to state waters, charterboats in Louisiana will 48 
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not be able to fish.  Federally-permitted charterboats aren’t 1 

going to be able to fish in state waters or federal waters 2 

during those weekends. 3 

 4 

When we get to the June 1 snapper season, which if Louisiana 5 

goes on the path they’re on would likely have to be 6 

significantly shortened to account for state water landings 7 

before the season opens, the charterboats would only be able to 8 

fish federal waters during that June season, but I suppose 9 

wouldn’t be allowed to land in Louisiana except on weekends and 10 

so potentially the Louisiana federally-permitted charter fleet 11 

ends up with an extremely short season and everyone else in the 12 

Gulf potentially gets their season shortened to compensate for 13 

what they may catch. 14 

 15 

Now, I hope that Louisiana will stay onboard with consistent 16 

regulations next year as we work through this process, but I 17 

think you need to have some discussion as to what happens if 18 

they don’t and we don’t go down that path and talk about what 19 

kinds of analysis you would like to see at the next meeting and 20 

what types of things you may want to do, because we don’t want 21 

to get to January and not having thought through these 22 

contingencies and so I think you need to discuss this. 23 

 24 

MR. PERRET:  Roy, Mr. Greene brought that up a few minutes ago 25 

and that is definitely a concern, but is that not the situation 26 

for the federally-permitted vessels in Texas right now?  They 27 

cannot fish in state waters. 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  The difference is that Texas is open when the 30 

federal season is open, but in Louisiana, state waters would 31 

only be open three-day weekends when the federal season is open 32 

and I don’t know that Louisiana would give an exemption to the 33 

charterboats and allow them to fish seven days a week. 34 

 35 

I think the way 30B is written, they have to comply with the 36 

most conservative of state or federal regulations and so it 37 

seems to me then the charterboats wouldn’t be able to start 38 

fishing until June 1 and they would only be able to fish 39 

weekends until the quota is caught. 40 

 41 

Aside from that, the way the management plan is now, if a state 42 

allows -- For example, Texas has allowed year-round fishing and 43 

the season is shortened somewhat and everybody’s season is 44 

shortened.  If Louisiana is going to allow additional state 45 

water fishing, then the way the management plan is now, 46 

everybody’s season will be shortened and so vessels off of 47 

Mississippi, Alabama, and Florida will have their season 48 
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shortened to compensate for fishing going on in Texas and 1 

Louisiana. 2 

 3 

If you don’t want that to be the case, then you need to talk 4 

about what options you have to change that and what analysis you 5 

need to see and have that come in in October, so that by the 6 

January meeting, when we presumably will know what path the 7 

states are on, you can take action accordingly, but if we don’t 8 

talk about it and think through what we’re going to do at this 9 

meeting, we’re going to run out of time and not have a solution. 10 

 11 

I think it is going to be very difficult to explain to Alabama, 12 

Florida, and Mississippi why their season is being shortened 13 

because of Texas and Louisiana’s actions. 14 

 15 

DR. DANA:  I appreciate you bringing that up, Roy, and the 16 

reason that I voted against the Louisiana earlier amendment was 17 

falling in line with Johnny and the impact on the federally-18 

permitted charterboats.  I don’t really have anything to offer 19 

other than I am concerned about that impact and, again, that’s 20 

why I voted against the Louisiana earlier amendment. 21 

 22 

MR. RIECHERS:  Roy, I will just remind everyone, since you 23 

brought up the fact that everyone’s season is shortened because 24 

of Texas, at least based on Andy’s last estimation of that, when 25 

it was last looked at, it was one day across the Gulf that it 26 

accounted for. 27 

 28 

As we’ve been reaching the quota earlier, I assume that’s 29 

probably about twelve hours now or something like that and so 30 

let’s just all keep that frame of reference in mind.  I am not 31 

minimizing that twelve hours to the other states, but I’m just 32 

making sure we understand what that truly is. 33 

 34 

I guess one of the questions, if you’re concerned about the 35 

federally-permitted vessels, is maybe we should go back and 36 

revisit that clause in 30B and not have federally-permitted 37 

vessels treated different than non-federally-permitted vessels.  38 

That may be one option the council has as we go forward with 39 

this document.  That might be something we should consider. 40 

 41 

The other thing about this, Roy, is I believe that that’s what 42 

the document is going to do, is it’s going to flesh out some of 43 

these difficult issues that we’re going to have to deal with if 44 

we go to a regional management system and I’m not saying that 45 

they’re going to be easy, but hopefully we will get an 46 

opportunity to flesh those out and look at what those options 47 

are and how each state might manage that or each region might 48 
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manage that and how that enforcement works and so forth.  I 1 

think that’s what we’re trying to do with this document, is have 2 

some of those conversations. 3 

 4 

MR. ANSON:  As Mr. Riechers said, that’s -- He mentioned one 5 

option regarding changing the provisions of using the stricter 6 

regulations or the federally-permitted vessels have to abide by 7 

the stricter regulations and, Dr. Crabtree, would another 8 

suggestion, I guess, or would we have to request looking at, as 9 

a potential in this, particularly in this analysis, for the next 10 

meeting -- We could probably just table the discussion or not 11 

just discuss it at the October meeting, but would an option also 12 

be to close the federal waters outside of a particular state if 13 

that state is going to go non-compliant?  Is that what you’re 14 

talking about? 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think that’s what you need to decide.  If you 17 

say let’s get rid of the 30B requirement for red snapper, then 18 

that will result in a shorter season, because that means 19 

charterboats in the states that aren’t compliant are going to 20 

fish more days than they otherwise would and so all of these 21 

things have consequences, depending on where you are. 22 

 23 

If you’re a state that does have compliant, consistent 24 

regulations, removing that feature of Amendment 30B doesn’t do 25 

anything and so there are a lot of inequities here. 26 

 27 

If one state allows additional fishing opportunities in that 28 

state, then how is that equitable with the other states that 29 

don’t?  One solution would be to regionally divide the EEZ in a 30 

way that if we have to shorten the season in the EEZ to 31 

compensate for state water fishing, only the portion of the EEZ 32 

off of the states that don’t have consistent regulations are 33 

shortened. 34 

 35 

There are some complexities with that now, because obviously the 36 

Louisiana/Mississippi boundary requires some thought as to how 37 

you would do that, but there’s nothing in the regulations right 38 

now on that fact and given how general your motion is, it’s not 39 

clear to me that staff is going to look at that unless you give 40 

them some specific instructions that you want to do that.  If we 41 

wait too long, it will be too late to do an analysis of that or 42 

get anything done. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  To that point, Mr. Anson, and then I have Ms. 45 

Williams and Mr. Fischer and then I’m going to move us back to 46 

the committee report. 47 

 48 
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MR. ANSON:  I just wanted to -- I needed that discussion to 1 

follow up to Mr. Riechers comment regarding that that all be 2 

fleshed out in the previous motion and I think Dr. Crabtree 3 

reflected that time is of the essence and it’s more critical to 4 

address 2013 and the potential for what states might do and 5 

their impact on the 2013 season, so that we probably should go 6 

ahead and instruct staff to come back with some options and some 7 

analysis on the potential of a state or states going non-8 

compliant for 2013. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is that a motion? 11 

 12 

MR. ANSON:  I will go ahead and make the motion that we instruct 13 

staff to develop some options including analysis on states going 14 

non-compliant for the 2013 red snapper fishing season.  That may 15 

not be quite appropriate, but just off the cuff, that’s what I 16 

could come up with. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a second? 19 

 20 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second by Ms. Williams.  Is there 23 

discussion? 24 

 25 

MR. PERRET:  Kevin, I sympathize with you for your motion, but 26 

how in the world are we going to know which state or states 27 

might be in non-compliance a year ahead of time?  Right now, 28 

everybody is in compliance except Texas and we don’t know -- 29 

Unfortunately, each state, expect yours, I think, has a 30 

commission and that commission is an independent body and while 31 

Mr. Diaz may recommend a certain thing to be consistent with his 32 

commission, the commission has input from a lot of other factors 33 

and may not follow the staff recommendation. 34 

 35 

It just seems to me that we would be putting a burden on staff 36 

on something that’s completely unknown and I don’t know how you 37 

can determine that at this time. 38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  A couple of points.  It seems to me that right 40 

now Louisiana is not compliant.  They have a rule that has set a 41 

season to fish weekends with a three fish bag limit.  Now, they 42 

may change that, but that’s the rule on the books. 43 

 44 

The second thing is we have done this on any number of 45 

occasions, where we have made adjustments to the season because 46 

of state regulations.  What you’re setting up here is a process 47 

that if we are in that position that you give -- You instruct 48 
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the Fisheries Service as to how the compensating shortenings 1 

would occur and the way you would implement something like this 2 

would be either at the October or possibly the January meeting, 3 

you would request an emergency rule to implement this so it’s in 4 

place for next year’s season. 5 

 6 

We will know by June of next year whether Louisiana is 7 

consistent or not and typically, we’ve known at least a month-8 

and-a-half in advance of the season what all the states were 9 

going to do, because of when their commission meetings occur and 10 

so I think we can do it. 11 

 12 

MR. PERRET:  You think it’s doable, but is it only our staff 13 

that’s going to make it doable or is it our staff working with 14 

appropriate NMFS people to make it doable? 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  The rulemaking and the analysis will be done 17 

through IPT, like all of these things are, but right now, we 18 

have -- Think of this as sort of an accountability measure.  We 19 

have things in our regulations that if you go over that the 20 

Secretary does this and that’s kind of what you’re setting up 21 

here, is that if a state does this and the season has to be 22 

shortened, here is how it happens. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other discussion? 25 

 26 

MR. FISCHER:  Roy, I am happy to see that we can do such an 27 

analysis.  One of the things that has to be considered is we 28 

have five Gulf states and each are governed by a commission that 29 

meets on a regular basis and this is such a volatile issue that 30 

we don’t know where any of these commissions are going.   31 

 32 

I can’t tell you where Louisiana’s commission may go in the 33 

future, much less try to get into Jessica’s commission and ask 34 

what Florida might do in the future or Texas may realize that 35 

the Alamo is over and they’re going abide by other regulations.  36 

I’m not exactly sure where all five state commissions are going 37 

to go. 38 

 39 

I think the analysis is necessary, but I don’t think the 40 

starting time is yet.  I think we have to see what’s going to 41 

happen as the 2013 year approaches. 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  I agree with you about that, but you have to lay 44 

out the framework of what if this happens and how do you then 45 

adjust the EEZ season.  We don’t know if it’s going to happen 46 

and I hope none of this does happen, because I think it’s going 47 

to be a real problem. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion before us and it’s been 2 

seconded to instruct staff to develop some options including 3 

analysis on states going non-compliant for the 2013 red snapper 4 

fishing season.  All in favor of the motion say aye; all 5 

opposed.  The motion carries.  I had Ms. Williams and Mr. 6 

Fischer for discussion on another topic and I’m not sure what 7 

that topic was at this point.  Ms. Williams, did you -- 8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Actually, I think it was just taken care of.  We 10 

were talking about what happens to our charter for-hire sector 11 

when they’re not allowed to fish state waters because they have 12 

to follow the more restrictive and there was some discussion 13 

about just removing that and the reason it was put in in the 14 

first place was to help extend the season and so why we would go 15 

and remove it and cause the season to become even shorter just 16 

doesn’t really make any sense. 17 

 18 

MR. FISCHER:  It’s on the subject that Kay just mentioned and 19 

it’s the comment that Pam made, I guess one or two motions ago, 20 

and, again, it goes to why I think we should have allowed 21 

Louisiana to go forward with a plan to at least put it all on 22 

paper again and get it on the board. 23 

 24 

We had provisions that the charterboats under that Louisiana 25 

regional management, the charterboats would be exempt from 26 

federal regulations.  They would follow the Louisiana regional 27 

regulations, which would allow them to fish throughout the dates 28 

on the plan. 29 

 30 

In this case, if it would have been Friday, Saturday, and Sunday 31 

throughout some array of the year, they would get to fish those 32 

three-day weekends.  Without that in effect, the way it would be 33 

today, if our commission stayed with their three-day weekends, 34 

then yes, it would be a problem.   35 

 36 

That’s why regional management takes care of this and allows the 37 

charterboats to fish.  I am sorry you voted against it, based on 38 

that.  I wish we would have had that education and then we 39 

wouldn’t have just lost by one vote. 40 

 41 

MR. PEARCE:  Are we through with this topic?  I want to get into 42 

the next one. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am going to take us back to Dr. Shipp in just 45 

a second. 46 

 47 

MR. PEARCE:  That’s what I want to talk about, the next topic. 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  With respect to the motion that was just passed 2 

about the compliance, it seems to me one of the trickiest things 3 

is if Louisiana and Texas were not compliant and the eastern 4 

Gulf states were, and then if you decided any shortening of the 5 

season takes place off of Mississippi and Louisiana and not the 6 

eastern Gulf, the issue of where is the boundary between 7 

Louisiana and Mississippi is complicated. 8 

 9 

I think with any other state if you said where’s the boundary 10 

that it’s pretty straightforward, but it’s not straightforward 11 

with Mississippi and Louisiana and I think it would be very 12 

useful, particularly from the folks in Mississippi, to give 13 

staff some guidance on what thoughts you may have about that and 14 

some suggestions of how they might look at that. 15 

 16 

MR. DIAZ:  I would be happy to work with staff.  The line is 17 

complicated the way it runs right now and then there’s also the 18 

complication of the nine-mile issue that’s still pending and so 19 

I would be happy to work with staff on that, Roy. 20 

 21 

DR. CRABTREE:  Would you want them to consider, for example, the 22 

river somehow as an alternative to a political sort of boundary? 23 

 24 

MR. FISCHER:  The principles from the two states have already 25 

met and discussed various boundaries and scenarios regarding 26 

boundaries.  I think if it’s an issue of the 27 

Louisiana/Mississippi boundary, the initial meeting could be 28 

with the administrative persons, whether they be titled 29 

“secretaries” or “directors”, and let them get together and try 30 

to create a solution and then bring that forward.  Wouldn’t you 31 

think that would be an approach, Dale? 32 

 33 

MR. DIAZ:  We have had one meeting already and we could 34 

certainly work with Louisiana on that. 35 

 36 

MR. FISCHER:  That way, when the two states create a suitable 37 

boundary between them, they could bring that forward and 38 

illustrate it to the council. 39 

 40 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess we can work on that and see what they 41 

come up with. 42 

 43 

MS. WILLIAMS:  To that point, Dale, the barrier islands, don’t 44 

we actually start three miles out from there? 45 

 46 

MR. DIAZ:  Yes, three miles out from Ship Island, Horn Island, 47 

and Petit Bois. 48 



153 

 

 1 

MS. WILLIAMS:  That’s what I thought and so that’s actually a 2 

little more.  We talk about this three miles, but when you 3 

actually look at our barrier islands, where it starts, it’s 4 

actually not three miles, is it?  You know what I’m saying?  I 5 

am talking shoreward, from the beach out. 6 

 7 

MR. DIAZ:  Right.  It does start at the barrier islands. 8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  If something -- When you all are working together 10 

on this, is that something that our -- That will have to go 11 

before our congressional people and be voted on by the state or 12 

can just the Department of Marine Resources agree that this is 13 

where the boundary is going to be or is there some type of a -- 14 

I don’t know what you all do in that situation and maybe Corky 15 

knows. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Shipp, let’s go back to your committee 18 

report. 19 

 20 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes, let’s do.  Scoping Document, Amendment 28, 21 

Sector Allocations, Assane Diagne summarized the scoping 22 

document for Reef Fish Amendment 28 and that’s Tab B, Number 5.  23 

This amendment considers the reallocation of red grouper, gag, 24 

black grouper, and red snapper between the commercial and 25 

recreational sectors and considers the allocation of the 26 

recreational portion of the ACL between private anglers and the 27 

for-hire sector.  28 

 29 

Committee members discussed the alternatives provided in the 30 

document and requested that management actions be reorganized to 31 

reflect a two-step decision-making process.  32 

 33 

Management actions would first consider the allocation between 34 

commercial and recreational sectors and then consider the 35 

allocation of the recreational share between the private anglers 36 

and the for-hire sector.  To allow staff to prepare a draft 37 

reflecting the suggested reorganization, the committee decided 38 

to postpone the discussion until full council.   39 

 40 

MR. PEARCE:  As all of you know, it’s not in my nature to slow 41 

anything down and you always hear me talk about working at the 42 

speed of business rather than the speed of government.  In this 43 

instance, I think the speed of business and the speed of 44 

government are finally coming together and working better 45 

together. 46 

 47 

I have to applaud this council and the Science Center for 48 
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getting a lot of things in place that will help us with some 1 

decision making with this particular amendment.  2 

 3 

We know that in October we’re going to have many things happen 4 

that will help us with decisions.  Right off the bat, we’re 5 

going to have the socioeconomic analysis ready by October and 6 

we’re going to have the headboats on electronic logbooks by 7 

October. 8 

 9 

In discussions with Bonnie, she’s going to have, hopefully, in 10 

her possession the pilot headboat program data in her hand, by 11 

October, that we can discuss.  In discussions with Bonnie, we 12 

would like this council and Bonnie and MRIP to sit down and 13 

discuss making logbooks mandatory for all for-hire vessels in 14 

the Gulf, as is it in the Southeast, which I think is doable.  15 

It would help us immediately get into that program. 16 

 17 

We know that we’re going to have a benchmark assessment in 2013 18 

on red snapper and we’ll have better data to work with at that 19 

time. 20 

 21 

In the Q&A the other night, all we heard about, especially in 22 

the for-hire sector, was to get electronic logbooks and let’s 23 

get more real-time data.  In the public testimony yesterday, we 24 

heard from everyone, almost, that, in particular some of the 25 

stronger private recreational, that they would be glad to help 26 

us get a program in place to do more private recreational data 27 

and that we needed to make sure we managed with better data and 28 

that’s resounding throughout all of the Q&A and testimony. 29 

 30 

We know that clearly we probably ought to reconvene the Data Ad 31 

Hoc Recreational Data Collection, to get them in gear to get 32 

started.  We also know that, in hearing from the harvesting side 33 

yesterday, that once the quota gets back to that 9.1 million, 34 

they’re ready to talk about allocation and they’re ready to do 35 

some other things. 36 

 37 

It’s clear to me that everything is on the horizon for us to 38 

make decisions and do a better scoping document than we can 39 

today.  This issue is not black and white.  It’s clearly fifty 40 

shades of gray, to pun a book, and it really is, I’m afraid. 41 

 42 

With that, I’m going to make a motion to table discussion on 43 

Amendment 28 until the council receives the 2013 red snapper 44 

benchmark assessment.  45 

 46 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Second, Mr. Chairman.   47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Motion by Harlon and seconded by Mr. Sanchez.  1 

We have a motion to table.  There’s no discussion on a motion to 2 

table and so I guess we vote on the motion.  There is no 3 

discussion.  The motion is to table discussion on Amendment 28 4 

until the council receives the 2013 red snapper benchmark 5 

assessment. 6 

 7 

DR. DANA:  For clarification, we’re talking about tabling the 8 

combined two amendments, the Amendment 28 and 39, because I know 9 

that there was discussion about perhaps taking the two 10 

amendments and splitting them and then dealing with them one-by-11 

one and so is that what we’re talking about? 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  The combined. 14 

 15 

DR. DANA:  Could we clarify the motion, perhaps? 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think the motion is clear.  As I read this 18 

motion, it would include the combined amendments, because that’s 19 

now Amendment 28. 20 

 21 

MR. RIECHERS:  A point of order then.  I assume a substitute 22 

motion could still be made? 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We’ve got to vote this one up or down. 25 

 26 

DR. SHIPP:  If you wanted to discuss it, you would vote this 27 

motion down. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Right. 30 

 31 

DR. SHIPP:  But you can’t have a substitute motion to a motion 32 

to table. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have to vote this one up or down and then we 35 

can have discussion on whatever else came up.  Let’s vote this 36 

one up or down.  All in favor of the motion to table discussion 37 

on Amendment 28 until the council receives the 2013 red snapper 38 

benchmark assessment raise your hand; all opposed raise your 39 

hand.  It’s eleven to five and the motion carried to table 40 

Amendment 28.  Back to you, Dr. Shipp. 41 

 42 

DR. SHIPP:  Options Paper, Vermilion Snapper Annual Catch 43 

Limits, Tab B, Number 6, Steven Atran reviewed an options paper 44 

for a framework action to adjust the annual catch limit for 45 

vermilion snapper.   46 

 47 

The council looked at an earlier version of the options paper in 48 
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January.  However, the Science Center discovered an error with 1 

the calculation of the proxy for the fishing mortality rate of 2 

FMSY.  The error was corrected and new yield streams for OFL and 3 

ABC were calculated.   4 

 5 

The options paper was revised to reflect ACLs based on the new 6 

ABC yield stream for the years 2013 to 2016.  Also, the annual 7 

catch target was removed for the alternatives other than status 8 

quo, because there are no vermilion snapper accountability 9 

measures that use the ACT.   10 

 11 

The Reef Fish AP reviewed the options paper and recommended 12 

Alternative 3, which sets the ACL at yield 5 percent below the 13 

ABC.  This was a change from the AP’s recommendation of 14 

Alternative 4 when they reviewed the original options paper.  15 

However, the wording in the alternatives and discussion was 16 

confusing, since it still referred to Alternative 4 rather than 17 

Alternative 3 as the AP’s recommendation.   18 

 19 

Staff will revise the wording to clarify the AP’s recommendation 20 

in the next draft.  Since the council will review a more fleshed 21 

out public hearing draft of the framework amendment at the next 22 

council meeting, the committee did not feel it was necessary to 23 

select a preferred alternative at this time. 24 

 25 

The Reef Fish AP, Tab B, Number 4, was concerned that 26 

recreational harvest of vermilion snapper was rapidly increasing 27 

and recommended that a recreational bag limit of ten vermilion 28 

snapper within the twenty reef fish aggregate bag limit be 29 

implemented.  A bag limit analysis in 2003 indicated that this 30 

would reduce recreational harvest by 1.4 percent.   31 

 32 

Mr. Atran explained that the AP’s intent was not to reduce 33 

recreational harvest but to prevent further increases.  The 34 

committee, by consensus, requested that bag limit alternatives 35 

be included in the next draft and that an updated bag limit 36 

analysis be conducted. 37 

 38 

At the current harvest rate, there is a possibility that the 39 

2012 vermilion snapper ACL of 3.42 million pounds will be filled 40 

and the combined recreational and commercial season closed 41 

before the end of the year.   42 

 43 

Although the SSC’s ABC recommendations included an increase for 44 

2012, the ACL adjustments in the vermilion snapper options paper 45 

begin with 2013, because the options paper cannot be implemented 46 

in time for 2012.  In order to prevent a closure in 2012 and to 47 

prevent socioeconomic disruptions, the Reef Fish AP recommended 48 
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an emergency action to increase the 2012 ACL to 4.19 million 1 

pounds.  The committee reviewed this recommendation, but took no 2 

action. 3 

 4 

Review Public Comments, Amendment 33, Limited Access Privilege 5 

Program, in April, the council tabled development of Reef Fish 6 

Amendment 33 in order to solicit comments from the public on 7 

whether to proceed.   8 

 9 

Emily Muehlstein reviewed the comments received.  Comments 10 

included support for a LAPP for red porgy, vermilion snapper, 11 

greater amberjack and gray triggerfish.  Other comments 12 

suggested that a LAPP puts a burden on the small individual 13 

fisherman, increases costs, and may increase dead discards.  The 14 

full text of the comments is available on the council web site.   15 

 16 

In order to discuss the LAPP scoping document, a motion is 17 

needed to untable the document.  Kay Williams stated that she 18 

cannot support additional IFQ systems at this time.  No motion 19 

was made to untable the document and no further action was 20 

taken. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a question from Mr. Anson. 23 

 24 

MR. ANSON:  I’m sorry I didn’t speak up earlier, but I wanted to 25 

go back to the section on vermilion snapper and go back to the 26 

recommendation from the Reef Fish AP.  They had recommended 27 

emergency action to increase the 2012 ACL. 28 

 29 

Based on early figures, it appears that the season may be 30 

reached or the quota may be reached this year a little early and 31 

it would cause a disruption and I was wondering if maybe Mr. 32 

Atran could provide some information relative to 2012 and 33 

whether or not there were any additional pounds, potentially, 34 

that could be there based on an increased ACT. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Atran, just one second.  Dr. Shipp, when 37 

we’re finished with this discussion, I would like to take a ten-38 

minute break if that’s all right with you. 39 

 40 

DR. SHIPP:  Absolutely. 41 

 42 

MR. ATRAN:  The ABC that was established under the Generic ACL 43 

Amendment was 3.42 million pounds.  However, for 2012, based 44 

upon the latest revision of the update assessment, the ABC has 45 

modified by the SSC to 4.68 million pounds and so you could set 46 

the ACL at any level from 4.68 or lower for the 2012 season. 47 

 48 
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MR. ANSON:  Seeing that there are some pounds available, we 1 

might want to consider increasing the pounds for this year, in 2 

order to prevent an early closure.  Based on the SSC’s analysis, 3 

there is some room in there to allow some additional harvest and 4 

so I was just wondering if anyone else -- If there was 5 

discussion or does anybody else feel similar? 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other discussion?  Do I hear a motion? 8 

 9 

DR. SHIPP:  I certainly am in agreement with Mr. Anson’s 10 

sentiments on this.  There is some pounds available and we want 11 

to do anything we can to not disrupt the season. 12 

 13 

MR. ANSON:  I would like to make the motion to follow the AP’s 14 

recommended ACL for the vermilion snapper for 2012 and increase 15 

to 4.19 million pounds. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s Mr. Anson’s motion and do we have a second?  18 

Mr. Greene seconds.  The motion is to follow the Reef Fish AP’s 19 

recommendation for vermilion snapper for 2012 to 4.19 million 20 

pounds.  Any discussion? 21 

 22 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s not clear to me what it is you’re asking 23 

here.  This amendment will not be implemented before the end of 24 

2012.  Are you asking for an emergency rule to implement an 25 

annual catch limit of 4.19? 26 

 27 

MR. ANSON:  Yes, that would be my intent, to address this year’s 28 

situation.  I guess I need to amend the motion to request an 29 

emergency rule based on the Reef Fish AP’s recommendation for 30 

vermilion snapper in 2012 to 4.19 million pounds. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is the seconder okay with that?  He indicates 33 

yes and so we have a motion to request an emergency rule based 34 

on the Reef Fish AP’s recommendation for vermilion snapper for 35 

2012 to 4.19 million pounds.  Any further discussion? 36 

 37 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think you need to go through the basis for this 38 

and what is the new and unforeseen information that you have now 39 

and what exactly is the emergency and maybe Mara could go 40 

through the things, but you will need to build a record for 41 

staff, because when they write the letter requesting the 42 

emergency rule, they’re going to have to go through all of these 43 

things.  I think -- Can someone tell us, when did we get the new 44 

ABC that was corrected and all for vermilion snapper? 45 

 46 

MR. ATRAN:  This new ABC came at the last SSC meeting and I 47 

don’t remember exactly when that was, but I believe that was 48 
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within the past month or so. 1 

 2 

DR. CRABTREE:  Then we have a new ABC which we did not have at 3 

the last council meeting and so that’s new and unforeseen 4 

information and then I believe you had a presentation from Mr. 5 

Strelcheck, who had new information that we didn’t have on 6 

recreational catch levels and presented information indicating 7 

that the ACL could be hit by the end of the year, which would 8 

result in a closure which I assume you’re saying would have 9 

unnecessary adverse economic impacts that rise to the occasion 10 

of an emergency.  Is that what you’re saying, Mr. Anson? 11 

 12 

MR. ANSON:  That’s exactly what I was trying to say, Dr. 13 

Crabtree.   14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Anson, I had a note in my ear that we’re 16 

talking about the ACL and is that correct? 17 

 18 

MR. ANSON:  Yes, that’s correct. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We would need to put in your motion that it 21 

refers to the ACL. 22 

 23 

MR. ANSON:  Yes, the 2012 ACL be 4.19 million pounds. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Okay and the seconder is okay with also.  We 26 

have a motion to request an emergency rule based on the Reef 27 

Fish AP’s recommendation for vermilion snapper that the 2012 ACL 28 

be 4.19 million pounds.  All in favor say aye. 29 

 30 

DR. CRABTREE:  Mr. Chairman, I believe this has to be a roll 31 

call vote. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  This has to be a roll call?  All right. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Sanchez. 36 

 37 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Shipp. 40 

 41 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Fischer. 44 

 45 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Dana. 48 
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 1 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Matens. 4 

 5 

MR. MATENS:  Yes. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Abele. 8 

 9 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riley.  Mr. Riley is absent.  12 

Mr. Riechers.  13 

 14 

MR. ROBINSON:  Yes.  Lance Robinson for Mr. Riechers. 15 

 16 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Crabtree. 17 

 18 

DR. CRABTREE:  No. 19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Greene. 21 

 22 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 23 

 24 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Williams. 25 

 26 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 27 

 28 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Pearce. 29 

 30 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 31 

 32 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Diaz. 33 

 34 

MR. DIAZ:  Yes. 35 

 36 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Anson. 37 

 38 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 39 

 40 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Bademan. 41 

 42 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes. 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Perret. 45 

 46 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Boyd. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes. 3 

 4 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  The vote carries in favor with 5 

fifteen for and one no and one absent. 6 

 7 

DR. CRABTREE:  Since we have some new members, let me explain my 8 

no vote.  I am under directive to vote no on emergency rules, to 9 

prevent a unanimous vote to preserve the Secretary’s discretion 10 

on it.  I think personally that it’s a good motion and I’m glad 11 

you made it. 12 

 13 

MR. FISCHER:  There’s a hurricane coming, Roy.  You could have 14 

left. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We are going to take a ten-minute break and 17 

let’s come back at 10:15. 18 

 19 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Shipp, it’s back to you for your committee 22 

report. 23 

 24 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes, sir, and we will carry on.  Public Hearing 25 

Draft, Amendment 37, Gray Triggerfish Rebuilding Plan, Dr. 26 

Carrie Simmons reviewed the public hearing draft of Amendment 37 27 

and that’s Tab B, Number 8, and the Reef Fish AP comments, Tab 28 

B, Number 4, action-by-action.   29 

 30 

She stated that the Southeast Regional Office staff added an 31 

option to the commercial decision tool that would allow a 32 

twenty-five pound whole weight trip limit, Tab B, Number 8-b.  33 

The twenty-five pound whole weight trip limit was requested by 34 

the Reef Fish AP at their August 6 and 7 meeting.   35 

 36 

She also reviewed modifications to the commercial and 37 

recreational sector ACLs and ACTs based on the interim rule for 38 

gray triggerfish approved by the council at their April meeting.  39 

The long-term management measures developed in this amendment 40 

will replace the interim rule.   41 

 42 

Dr. Simmons discussed the gray triggerfish closure for the 43 

recreational sector on June 11 and commercial sector on July 1 44 

based on the ACLs and ACTs implemented in the interim rule.  The 45 

Reef Fish AP discussed the interim rule as being both disruptive 46 

and undesirable for their businesses, because it closed the 47 

fishery in the middle of the year.  48 
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 1 

DR. STEVE BRANSTETTER:  Since we broke at the end of the 2 

vermilion discussion and before we got going again -- I know 3 

there has been a request by the IPT to perhaps remove an 4 

alternative from the vermilion snapper ACL action and that would 5 

be to get rid of Alternative 4, which is the old AP 6 

recommendation, since the AP itself has chosen a new preference 7 

on their own part and I was wondering if someone wanted to 8 

consider removing that additional alternative. 9 

 10 

MR. PERRET:  I so move that Alternative 4 be removed from that 11 

document. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a second? 14 

 15 

DR. CRABTREE:  Second. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second by Dr. Crabtree.  We have a 18 

motion to remove Alternative 4 from -- Mr. Perret, is that your 19 

motion?  It doesn’t look like it’s complete. 20 

 21 

MR. PERRET:  What’s the document, Steve?  It’s Alternative 4, 22 

Action 1 from -- 23 

 24 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  From the vermilion snapper regulatory 25 

amendment. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion in the vermilion snapper 28 

options paper to remove Alternative 4 from Action 1.  Is there 29 

any discussion?  Hearing no discussion, any opposition?  With no 30 

opposition, the motion carries. 31 

 32 

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   33 

  34 

Action 1 is Modify the Gray Triggerfish Rebuilding Plan.  The 35 

Reef Fish AP endorsed the council’s current Preferred 36 

Alternative 3 in Action 1.  The committee reviewed Action 1, but 37 

did not make any modifications to the preferred alternative, 38 

which is projected to rebuild the stock in five years or by 39 

2016.  Preferred Alternative 3 is modify the rebuilding plan 40 

based on a constant fishing mortality rate that does not exceed 41 

the fishing mortality rate at optimum yield.   42 

 43 

Action 2 is Establish Annual Catch Limits and Annual Catch 44 

Targets for Gray Triggerfish.  The Reef Fish AP endorsed the 45 

council’s current Preferred Alternative 4 in Action 2.  The 46 

committee reviewed Action 2, but did not make any modifications 47 

to the preferred alternative. 48 
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Preferred Alternative 4 is use Amendment 30A to determine the 1 

sector allocation and the council’s ACL/ACT control rule to 2 

determine the buffers between the ACLs and ACTs.  Based on an 3 

ABC of 305,300 lbs wet weight, set the commercial ACL at 64,100 4 

lbs wet weight, 21 percent of the ABC, and the recreational ACL 5 

at 241,200 lbs wet weight, 79 percent of the ABC, consistent 6 

with the sector allocations established in Amendment 30A.  The 7 

commercial ACT of 60,900 lbs wet weight, the commercial ACL 8 

reduced by 5 percent, and the recreational ACT of 217,100 lbs 9 

wet weight, recreational ACL reduced by 10 percent, based on the 10 

ACL/ACT control rule buffers for each sector. 11 

 12 

Action 3, Commercial Management Measures, the committee reviewed 13 

the Reef Fish AP motions and recommended the following 14 

modifications to the commercial management measures.  The Reef 15 

Fish AP recommended a twenty-five-pound whole wet weight -- 16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Excuse me, Dr. Shipp, but it’s not 18 

wet weight.  It’s whole weight. 19 

 20 

DR. SHIPP:  Whole weight, I’m sorry.  That’s the trouble when 21 

you get away from acronyms.  Increasing the commercial minimum 22 

size limit for gray triggerfish to sixteen inches fork length 23 

and no fixed closed season.   24 

 25 

The committee stated the primary rationale for maintaining the 26 

fourteen-inch fork length minimum size limit was based on the 27 

current compliance issues and that size fish was a large gray 28 

triggerfish.   29 

 30 

The committee decided they were not in favor of adding the 31 

minimum size limit alternatives back in the amendment.  The 32 

committee addressed the commercial trip limit alternative before 33 

the fixed closed season action.  34 

 35 

Action 3.2 is Establish a Commercial Trip Limit for Gray 36 

Triggerfish.  By a voice vote without opposition, the committee 37 

recommends, and I so move, in Action 3.2, to add a new 38 

alternative for a twenty-five pound trip limit. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  It needs no second.  41 

Is there discussion? 42 

 43 

MR. PERRET:  Bob, that’s whole weight, isn’t it? 44 

 45 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes, Dr. Bortone corrected me already on that.   46 

 47 

MR. PERRET:  We should have something.  It’s not up there. 48 
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 1 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes, we do need to correct the committee motion to 2 

indicate whole weight. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do I hear a motion to correct the -- Can we just 5 

make the correction and everybody is all right with that? 6 

 7 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes, by consensus. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion in Action 3.2 to add 10 

an alternative for a twenty-five pound whole weight trip limit.  11 

Any discussion?  Any opposition?  Hearing none, the motion is 12 

approved.  13 

 14 

DR. SHIPP:  Action 3.1 is Establish a Commercial Fixed Closed 15 

Season for Gray Triggerfish.  By a voice vote without 16 

opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, that in 17 

Action 3.1, the preferred alternative be Alternative 2.  18 

Alternative 2 is establish a fixed closed season for gray 19 

triggerfish during peak spawning of June 1 to July 31. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  22 

The motion is that in Action 3.1 that the preferred alternative 23 

be Alternative 2.  Alternative 2 is establish a fixed closed 24 

season for gray triggerfish during peak spawning of June 1 to 25 

July 31.  With no discussion, any opposition to the motion?  The 26 

motion carries. 27 

 28 

DR. SHIPP:  Ms. Williams stated she was in favor of closing the 29 

commercial sector during the peak gray triggerfish spawning 30 

season so that it could provide the added benefit to rebuilding 31 

the stock. 32 

 33 

Based on the committee’s current preferred alternatives, the 34 

commercial landings are projected to be 86,427 pounds whole 35 

weight, exceeding the preferred ACT of 60,900 pounds whole 36 

weight.  Therefore, the commercial sector would probably close 37 

in early October, even with the June and July fixed closed 38 

season. 39 

 40 

Action 4 is Recreational Management Measures.  The committee 41 

reviewed the Reef Fish AP motions and recommended the following 42 

modifications to the recreational management measures.   43 

 44 

Action 4.1 is Establish a Recreational Fixed Closed Season for 45 

Gray Triggerfish.  The committee discussed the current preferred 46 

alternative for the fixed closed season during peak harvest 47 

instead of peak spawning, but decided that closing the 48 
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recreational sector during peak harvest would give them the 1 

necessary reduction.   2 

 3 

Further, the preferred alternative would also provide protection 4 

to the gray triggerfish stock during the time they have been 5 

documented to be fecund.  Therefore, the committee did not make 6 

any modifications to the preferred alternative for the 7 

recreational fixed closed season.  Preferred Alternative 2 is 8 

establish a fixed closed season for gray triggerfish during peak 9 

harvest from May 1 to June 30. 10 

 11 

MS. BADEMAN:  In regard to the recreational closed season, I 12 

would like to offer a motion to make the preferred alternative 13 

for Action 4.1 to be Alternative 3, which would set the closed 14 

season during the peak spawning of June 1 to July 31. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion.  Do we have a second?  We have 17 

a second by Dr. Abele.  The motion is in Action 4.1 to make the 18 

preferred alternative Alternative 3.  Is there any discussion?   19 

 20 

DR. DANA:  We heard yesterday during public comment, pretty much 21 

overwhelmingly, that folks would like the closed season to occur 22 

when red snapper was open.  In that, the proposal is to move the 23 

triggerfish closure for June and July and in that, red snapper 24 

season closes in early July, or at least it did this year.  Is 25 

that -- I just want someone to explain if that’s going to impact 26 

the ability to have a fish in which to go after that’s open in 27 

the season.  Would you explain that to me, Martha?  Rather than 28 

May, if the closure is in July, how will that impact -- Just to 29 

discuss it. 30 

 31 

MS. BADEMAN:  I think it’s going to depend on what the snapper 32 

season is going to be next year, but it seemed to me that last 33 

night that most people were in favor for a June and July closure 34 

over May and June and again, also triggerfish has that unique 35 

spawning behavior and this would also be consistent with the 36 

closed season that we’re choosing for commercial, at least our 37 

current preferred. 38 

 39 

DR. SHIPP:  I would like to ask Dr. Simmons.  Triggerfish were 40 

the basis of her dissertation and how unique is their spawning 41 

behavior and what kind of peak season is there?  Is it a really 42 

distinct peak season or is it spread over several months? 43 

 44 

DR. CARRIE SIMMONS:  I only studied in a small area in the 45 

northern Gulf of Mexico, off of Alabama there, in about sixty to 46 

150 feet of water, but over the six-year period that we were 47 

looking for spawning gray triggerfish, we observed peak spawning 48 
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during June and July. 1 

 2 

Walter Ingram and even some work that’s been done in the South 3 

Atlantic by Jennifer Moore has noted, as well as Peter Hood has 4 

also done some work in the late 1990s or early 2000s on gray 5 

triggerfish, and they found that they are fecund in the Gulf of 6 

Mexico from May to August and in the South Atlantic, they’re 7 

saying that even extends into September, but we do know that 8 

from the gonads, that they are fecund, but we observed spawning 9 

and the peak season was in June and July in the northern Gulf of 10 

Mexico. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion. 13 

 14 

MR. GREENE:  I guess my biggest question is I don’t really have 15 

a problem with this at all, but I guess the biggest question I 16 

would like to ask Roy, being it looks like we had an overage 17 

from last year -- Commercial had an overage and we shut the 18 

recreational down and the commercial overage will have to come 19 

off the top of the entire quota and is that correct? 20 

 21 

DR. CRABTREE:  No, I think the commercial overage would come off 22 

the commercial and the recreational overage would come off the 23 

recreational.  I believe that’s what the accountability measures 24 

that are in here do. 25 

 26 

I guess, Carrie, so for Alternative 3, what is the -- I think I 27 

want something on what is the likelihood if we have a closure 28 

because we hit the ACL.  We’re shifting from peak harvest to 29 

peak spawning and so I assume this gets less of a reduction in 30 

harvest than Alternative 2 is and so the chances of hitting the 31 

ACL and being closed at the end of the year would be somewhat 32 

higher if we switch the preferreds and is that correct? 33 

 34 

DR. SIMMONS:  That is correct, but we don’t have anything in the 35 

current model that takes into account any type of effort 36 

shifting that may occur by implementing a fixed closed season. 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  I just think that’s something you need to take 39 

into account, that if you make this shift that it’s a little 40 

higher chance that you’re going to hit the ACL and close down at 41 

the end of the year. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion?  The motion before you 44 

is in Action 4.1 that Alternative 3 be the preferred 45 

alternative.  Alternative 3 is establish a fixed closed season 46 

for gray triggerfish during peak spawning, June 1 through July 47 

31.  Any opposition to the motion?  We have opposition and let’s 48 
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take a vote on it.  All in favor say aye; all opposed.  One no 1 

vote and the motion passes.  2 

 3 

DR. SHIPP:  Action 4.2 is Modify the Recreational Bag Limit for 4 

Gray Triggerfish.  Dr. Crabtree stated he wasn’t sure that 5 

closing the recreational sector in May and June with the four 6 

gray triggerfish per angler within the twenty reef fish 7 

aggregate would provide enough of a reduction, based on the 8 

preliminary 2012 recreational landings Mr. Strelcheck had 9 

prepared.   10 

 11 

Therefore, the committee made the following modification to the 12 

recreational bag limit.  By a voice vote without opposition, the 13 

committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 4.2 to 14 

change the preferred alternative to Alternative 3.  Alternative 15 

3 is establish a two gray triggerfish per angler bag limit 16 

within the twenty reef fish aggregate bag limit. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  The motion in 19 

Action 4.2 is to change the preferred alternative to Alternative 20 

3.  Alternative 3 is establish a two gray triggerfish per angler 21 

bag limit within the twenty reef fish aggregate bag limit.  Any 22 

discussion?   23 

 24 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think we heard testimony and discussion at the 25 

Q&A about the number of days and the season is the important 26 

part and at least quite a few people brought up that they would 27 

be happy to go to one triggerfish and so I think some discussion 28 

about whether you want to stay at two or go to one would be in 29 

order. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion? 32 

 33 

DR. SHIPP:  Do we have the analysis of the difference in the 34 

length of season in going from two to one?  Would it pretty much 35 

guarantee that it would be open year-round, versus how many days 36 

would we possibly lose with a two fish bag limit? 37 

 38 

DR. SIMMONS:  Yes, we have the analysis on page 33 of the 39 

amendment.  It compares, in a matrix, the alternatives that the 40 

council is looking at, the bag limits compared to the closed 41 

seasons, but you may remember that the average number of gray 42 

triggerfish landed, on a per angler per trip basis, is less than 43 

one and so it’s -- You’re not going to get a whole lot of 44 

reduction by reducing it to one fish per person.  You’re not 45 

going to get a large extension in the season.  It’s a little bit 46 

more, but not as much.  It’s really that May and June effort 47 

that we’re seeing that seems to be driving the model, that peak 48 
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effort during that time. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion?  Let’s vote on this motion.  3 

Any opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the motion 4 

carries. 5 

 6 

DR. SHIPP:  Based on the committee’s current preferred 7 

alternatives, the recreational landings are projected to be 8 

165,870 pounds whole weight and would meet the necessary 9 

reductions of the preferred ACT of 217,100 pounds whole weight.   10 

 11 

Action 4.3 is Modify Recreational Accountability Measures.  The 12 

committee discussed the recreational accountability measures and 13 

the Reef Fish AP concurred with the council’s current Preferred 14 

Alternative 2. 15 

 16 

Preferred Alternative 2 is replace the current accountability 17 

measure with an in-season closure authority for gray triggerfish 18 

based on the recreational ACT.  The in-season closure authority 19 

will act as the accountability measure.  The accountability 20 

measure is if the recreational gray triggerfish ACT is reached 21 

or projected to be reached within a fishing year, the Assistant 22 

Administrator for Fisheries shall file a notification with the 23 

Office of the Federal Register to prohibit the recreational 24 

sector from harvesting gray triggerfish.  If the ACT has been 25 

caught, the closure will occur immediately.  Otherwise, the 26 

closure will occur on the date the ACT is projected to be 27 

caught.  If, after reviewing landings data, it is determined the 28 

ACT was not caught, the Assistant Administrator for Fisheries 29 

may file a notification with the Office of the Federal Register 30 

to reopen the recreational fishing season so the recreational 31 

sector can catch the remaining harvest allowed by the ACT. 32 

 33 

Next, the committee discussed Alternative 4, which adds an 34 

overage adjustment to the recreational accountability measure 35 

based on either the ACL or ACT selected in Alternative 2 or 3.  36 

The Reef Fish AP recommended Preferred Alternative 4, Option b. 37 

 38 

By a voice vote with one opposed, the committee recommends, and 39 

I so move, in Action 4.3 to recommend an additional preferred 40 

alternative of Alternative 4b.  Alternative 4 is add an overage 41 

adjustment to the accountability measure.  The overage 42 

adjustment is if the recreational gray triggerfish ACL is 43 

exceeded, at or near the beginning of the following fishing 44 

year, the Assistant Administrator for Fisheries shall file a 45 

notification with the Office of the Federal Register to reduce 46 

the ACL, and the ACT if Alternative 2 is selected as preferred, 47 

for that following year by the amount of the ACL overage in the 48 
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prior fishing year, unless the best scientific information 1 

available determines that a greater, lesser, or no overage 2 

adjustment is necessary.  The overage adjustment will be applied 3 

as Option b, only if the ACL is exceeded and the gray 4 

triggerfish stock is overfished or in a rebuilding plan. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 7 

discussion? 8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Can someone tell me why this only references the 10 

recreational fishery should the ACL or the ACT be exceeded and 11 

it does not address commercial in the same aspect and why we 12 

would do this for one sector and not both sectors? 13 

 14 

MS. LEVY:  Currently in the regulations, the commercial sector 15 

already has that and so it says if despite a closure the 16 

commercial landings exceed the applicable annual catch limit, 17 

then a notification will be filed to reduce the quota for the 18 

following year by the amount of what was exceeded. 19 

 20 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Right, but what it doesn’t say is that last part, 21 

unless the best scientific information available determines that 22 

a greater, lesser, or no overage adjustment is necessary.  That 23 

gives an exception, but there is no exception for the commercial 24 

industry and that just doesn’t seem equitable and I see no 25 

rationale for it. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion?  We have a committee motion 28 

in front of us.  It’s moved that in Action 4.3 to recommend an 29 

additional preferred alternative of Alternative 4b.  Alternative 30 

4 is add an overage adjustment to the accountability measure.  31 

The overage adjustment is if the recreational gray triggerfish 32 

ACL is exceeded, at or near the beginning of the following 33 

fishing year, the Assistant Administrator for Fisheries shall 34 

file a notification with the Office of the Federal Register to 35 

reduce the ACL, and the ACT if Alternative 2 is selected as 36 

preferred, for that following year by the amount of the ACL 37 

overage in the prior fishing year, unless the best scientific 38 

information available determines that a greater, lesser, or no 39 

overage adjustment is necessary.  The overage adjustment will be 40 

applied as Option b, only if the ACL is exceeded and the gray 41 

triggerfish stock is overfished or in a rebuilding plan.  Any 42 

opposition to the motion?  We have one opposition and let me 43 

call for a vote.  All those in favor say aye; all opposed.  The 44 

motion carries with one no vote. 45 

 46 

DR. SHIPP:  The committee then voted to approve the amendment 47 

for public hearings.  By a voice vote without opposition, the 48 
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committee recommends, and I so move, to send Amendment 37, Gray 1 

Triggerfish, to public hearings. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion and the motion is to 4 

send Amendment 37, Gray Triggerfish Rebuilding Plan, to public 5 

hearings.  Any discussion?  Any opposition to the motion?  The 6 

motion carries. 7 

 8 

DR. SHIPP:  The committee agreed to wait until full council to 9 

select public hearing locations, so they could be combined with 10 

other actions the council is approving for scoping and public 11 

hearings. 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  Before we leave gray triggerfish, we have an 14 

interim rule that is in place now with the adjusted ACLs and 15 

that will expire on November 10 and we need to extend that 16 

interim rule until we get this amendment in place and so it 17 

would be good if you guys passed a motion to request the 18 

Fisheries Service to extend the interim rule for gray 19 

triggerfish. 20 

 21 

DR. SHIPP:  I move that we extend the interim rule for gray 22 

triggerfish beyond November 10.  Is that the date, Roy? 23 

 24 

DR. CRABTREE:  It would be extended for another 186 days. 25 

 26 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second by Mr. Perret.  Any discussion?  29 

Any opposition?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 30 

 31 

DR. SHIPP:  Final Amendment 38, Shallow-Water Grouper 32 

Accountability Measures and Framework Procedure Revision, Tab B, 33 

Numbers 10(a) and (b), the council is scheduled to take final 34 

action on Amendment 38 following public testimony.  Steven Atran 35 

reviewed the alternatives and the Reef Fish AP recommendations. 36 

 37 

Action 1 is Revise Post-season Accountability Measures for 38 

Shallow-water Grouper Species.  The council’s preferred 39 

alternatives are as follows.  Preferred Alternative 3 is modify 40 

the portions of the accountability measures for gag and red 41 

grouper which state that the notification filed by the Assistant 42 

Administrator will reduce the length of the recreational 43 

shallow-water grouper fishing season the following fishing year 44 

by replacing “shallow-water grouper” with “gag” or “red 45 

grouper”.  Thus, the shortened season would only apply to the 46 

species that exceeded its ACL. 47 

 48 
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Preferred Alternative 4 is modify the trigger mechanism for 1 

recreational accountability measures for gag and red grouper to 2 

eliminate the use of moving averages so that the accountability 3 

measures are triggered if the recreational landings for gag or 4 

red grouper in the current year exceed the respective ACL for 5 

the current year, highlighted in bold in the regulatory text 6 

below.  The Reef Fish AP supported both of the above preferred 7 

alternatives and so the committee did not make any changes. 8 

 9 

Action 2 is Modify the Reef Fish Framework Procedure.  The 10 

council’s preferred alternatives are as follows.  Preferred 11 

Alternative 2 is modify the reef fish framework procedure to 12 

include changes to accountability measures through the standard 13 

documentation process for open framework actions.  14 

 15 

Accountability measures that could be implemented or changed 16 

would include: in-season accountability measures; closure and 17 

closure procedures; trip limit implementation or change; 18 

designation of an existing limited access privilege program as 19 

the accountability measure for species in the IFQ program; 20 

implementation of gear restrictions; post-season accountability 21 

measures; adjustment of season length; implementation of closed 22 

seasons/time periods; adjustment or implementation of bag, trip, 23 

or possession limit; reduction of the ACL/ACT to account for the 24 

previous year overage; revoking a scheduled increase in the 25 

ACL/ACT if the ACL was exceeded in the previous year; 26 

implementation of gear restrictions; and reporting and 27 

monitoring requirements. 28 

 29 

Preferred Alternative 4 is make editorial changes to the 30 

framework procedure to reflect changes to the council advisory 31 

committees and panels. 32 

 33 

The Reef Fish AP felt that changes to accountability measures 34 

were significant enough that they should continue to require a 35 

full plan amendment and recommended Alternative 1, no action, 36 

along with Preferred Alternative 4.   37 

 38 

However, I explained that the issue had been discussed at length 39 

by the council, which felt that the framework procedure was an 40 

appropriate way to make changes.  The committee did not make any 41 

changes to the preferred alternatives. 42 

 43 

Sue Gerhart reviewed the codified text, Tab B, Number 10(b).  44 

Changes included removing items from the existing language that 45 

are not allowed to be changed under the framework procedure, 46 

adding a provision that, in the event of an ACL overage, ACL and 47 

ACT would be frozen at the current level regardless of 48 
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overfished status, and that any overage adjustment on overfished 1 

stocks will be applied to the frozen ACL and ACT.  These changes 2 

are implemented for both gag and red grouper, although the 3 

overage adjustment only applies if the stock is overfished and, 4 

therefore, only applies to gag. 5 

 6 

By a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, 7 

and I so move, that the council approve Amendment 38, Shallow-8 

Water Grouper Accountability Measures and Framework Procedure 9 

Revision, and deem the regulations necessary and appropriate. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  The motion is to 12 

approve Amendment 38, Shallow-Water Grouper Accountability 13 

Measures and Framework Procedure Revision, and send to the 14 

Secretary of Commerce for implementation and deem the 15 

regulations necessary and appropriate.  Is that a roll call 16 

vote? 17 

 18 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  It’s a roll call vote. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s a roll call vote?  Dr. Shipp, it’s a roll 21 

call vote, right? 22 

 23 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 24 

 25 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Shipp. 26 

 27 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 28 

 29 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Crabtree. 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 32 

 33 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riechers. 34 

 35 

MR. ROBINSON:  Yes. 36 

 37 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Matens. 38 

 39 

MR. MATENS:  Yes. 40 

 41 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Abele. 42 

 43 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 44 

 45 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Anson. 46 

 47 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 48 
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 1 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Williams. 2 

 3 

MS. WILLIAMS:  No. 4 

 5 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Sanchez. 6 

 7 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes. 8 

 9 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Greene. 10 

 11 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 12 

 13 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Perret.  14 

 15 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Bademan. 18 

 19 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes. 20 

 21 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Fischer. 22 

 23 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 24 

 25 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riley. 26 

 27 

MR. RILEY:  Yes. 28 

 29 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Pearce. 30 

 31 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 32 

 33 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Dana. 34 

 35 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 36 

 37 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Diaz. 38 

 39 

MR. DIAZ:  Yes. 40 

 41 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Boyd. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes. 44 

 45 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  The motion passes sixteen for and 46 

one against. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Back to you, Dr. Shipp. 1 

 2 

DR. SHIPP:  Public Hearing Draft, Framework Action, 2013 3 

Recreational Gag Season, Action 1 is the 2013 Recreational Gag 4 

Season.  Andy Strelcheck provided two spreadsheets to analyze 5 

how long the recreational gag season would be open under each of 6 

the alternatives.   7 

 8 

One spreadsheet assumed high dead discard rates during the 9 

closed season, while the other spreadsheet assumed low dead 10 

discard rates.  This bracketed the expected highest and lowest 11 

number of days needed to reach the ACT.   12 

 13 

Corky Perret suggested that the starting and ending dates 14 

correspond to the start and end of MRIP waves, in order to avoid 15 

complications from using partial months.  Mr. Atran explained 16 

that this approach could possibly be used for one of the sub-17 

seasons, but it might shorten the other sub-season.  The seasons 18 

selected in the alternatives were intended to provide equal 19 

length sub-seasons, to the extent possible. 20 

 21 

The Reef Fish AP recommended Alternative 3, Option 3a, sub-22 

seasons opening on March 1 and June 1, with season lengths based 23 

on the low discards model.   24 

 25 

However, Jessica McCawley suggested, based upon evaluation using 26 

the decision spreadsheets, that a new option be added for three 27 

sub-seasons as follows: all of April, all of July, and mid-28 

November to mid-December.   29 

 30 

It was noted that the ending date of the third sub-season did 31 

not need to be specified, since the season would continue until 32 

the remainder of the recreational ACT was projected to be 33 

reached.   34 

 35 

Under the low discard and high discard models, these sub-seasons 36 

would be as follows, adjustments made to third sub-season to 37 

achieve ACT.  I don’t know if you all have the little table 38 

there or not. 39 

 40 

By a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, 41 

and I so move, that in Action 1, add a new Option 3(e) under 42 

Alternative 3 for a new sub-season of April 1 through April 30, 43 

July 1 through July 31, and November 15 until the ACT is 44 

projected to be reached. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  It appears that the 47 

motion on the board is different than in your document and is 48 



175 

 

that right or am I reading that wrong?  In the document, it says 1 

Action 1 and add a new Option 3 and this says in Action 2.1.  Is 2 

2.1 correct, Dr. Shipp? 3 

 4 

MR. FISCHER:  It’s Section 2.1, Action 1. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Okay.  The motion is in Section 2.1, Action 1, 7 

to add a new Option 3(e) under Alternative 3 for a new sub-8 

season of April 1 through April 30, July 1 through July 31, and 9 

November 15 until the ACT is projected to be reached.  Any 10 

discussion?  Any opposition to the motion?  Hearing none, the 11 

motion carries.  Did you have a question, Martha? 12 

 13 

MS. BADEMAN:  Not a question, but I was just going to say based 14 

on what we heard last night, there were a lot of people that 15 

stated that it was more important to them the number of days in 16 

the season rather than the number of fish. 17 

 18 

I would like to, based on that, move that we add I guess some 19 

more alternatives, and I’m not exactly sure of the best way to 20 

do this, that would consider a reduced bag limit of one gag per 21 

person per day and look at some season options with that.  That 22 

would give us some more days and have that ready to go for the 23 

public hearings, when we schedule those. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and do we have a second? 26 

 27 

MR. GREENE:  Second. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second by Mr. Greene.  The motion is 30 

to add new alternatives that would consider a reduced bag limit 31 

of one per person per day.  Any discussion? 32 

 33 

MR. FISCHER:  My comment was back to the season openings and so 34 

I will bring that up when we get finished with this. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Go ahead. 37 

 38 

MR. FISCHER:  It’s not germane to the bag limit. 39 

 40 

MS. LEVY:  Do you want to add a new action that considers bag 41 

limits?  I am just wondering how it’s going to fit in.  You have 42 

an action that talks about seasons and how you were going to fit 43 

in -- 44 

 45 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes. 46 

 47 

MS. LEVY:  Then you would consider more than one specific bag 48 
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limit and so you would look at one, two, three, four, whatever 1 

it is you want to look at. 2 

 3 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes, however it needs to be done.  This is the 4 

endpoint, I guess. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  It seems to me the bag limit is currently two and 7 

we’re talking about our reason for doing it is to extend the 8 

season and so it seems to me there would just be one 9 

alternative, which would be to go to one. 10 

 11 

MS. LEVY:  But you would still need a new action. 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s fine, but I don’t think we want any 14 

alternatives to raise the bag limit. 15 

 16 

MR. ATRAN:  This would require adding an entire new action to 17 

the amendment and if we did that, I don’t believe we would be 18 

able to go to public hearings before the next council meeting. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion? 21 

 22 

DR. SHIPP:  I think that this is a very important alternative 23 

and if it requires us to wait another meeting to go to public 24 

hearing, I think we would want to do that.  Steven, do you think 25 

-- What kind of a timeframe would we be on?  Would we have it 26 

ready for the next council meeting and then go to public 27 

hearing? 28 

 29 

MR. ATRAN:  Yes, I think we could have a revised public hearing 30 

draft ready for the council to approve at the next meeting, 31 

which is in October, and then we were planning for the council 32 

to take final action.  If the council takes final action at the 33 

meeting after that, that would be the January 2013 meeting and 34 

if you go with a split season, such as the alternative you just 35 

added, I don’t think we could actually get it in place in time 36 

for that first sub-season that begins in April. 37 

 38 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  We could have the public hearing at 39 

the council meeting, however.   40 

 41 

DR. SHIPP:  Would that speed it up enough to get it in place by 42 

2013? 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think the first -- The timing in this depends 45 

ultimately on what you choose.  There’s at least one alternative 46 

in here that would open gag on January 1.   47 

 48 
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If you were to choose that, then that’s difficult to get done 1 

even with final action in October, but clearly to have any hope 2 

of getting this in place for next year and affecting the 3 

February 15, you have to take final action in October.  If you 4 

bump it off to our January meeting, then obviously this won’t 5 

happen until 2014. 6 

 7 

DR. ABELE:  I don’t know how to state this quite, but it would 8 

be good to know how many additional days one would get out of 9 

that, since the idea of reducing the bag limit is to extend the 10 

season.  I don’t know if that needs to be part of the motion, 11 

because all it says is reduce the bag limit, but the goal is to 12 

get more days on the water. 13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes, Dr. Abele, but the analysis would indicate 15 

that.  The analysis that would be tagged along with this option 16 

would indicate it.  However, as history has shown, when you cut 17 

a bag limit from two to one, you’re not cutting harvest nowhere 18 

near in half.  You might only be cutting harvest by 10 percent.  19 

There won’t be any grave savings and there will be very few days 20 

realized in fishing. 21 

 22 

MR. PERRET:  I think we all, or most of us, want to try and do 23 

this, but if the addition of this to the document at this time 24 

would slow it down, could we not go to public hearings with the 25 

current document and we will probably hear a lot more comments 26 

about more days, like we heard in the Q&A and we heard last 27 

night and we heard in public testimony, and could we then not 28 

add that as a preferred, Roy, in October, at the October 29 

meeting, based on input from the public and proceed? 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think you can go ahead and pass this to add to 32 

the document.  When you go to the public hearings, do the best 33 

you can with the document and tell the public that this has been 34 

added. 35 

 36 

I am told that Andy Strelcheck -- I called this morning and he 37 

told me he can modify his decision tool to include a one fish.  38 

Just do the best you can with the public and let them comment on 39 

this at the hearings. 40 

 41 

Finish the document and insert the action and we come back at 42 

our October meeting and you’ll hold another public hearing in 43 

October and you can vote it up.  I think you can do all that. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is the motion back up there?  We have a motion 46 

before us to add new alternatives that would consider a reduced 47 

bag limit of one per person per day.  Any further discussion?  48 
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Any opposition to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 1 

 2 

MR. FISCHER:  Under Section 2.1, Action 1, on the recreational 3 

gag season, are we going to choose a preferred alternative or 4 

did that come out of discussion already? 5 

 6 

DR. SHIPP:  We had not.  I was thinking that the added 7 

alternative -- I got the impression that that might be the 8 

preferred, but no one made that motion. 9 

 10 

MS. BADEMAN:  I think that we’re not really prepared to choose a 11 

preferred at this point.  Our commission meets in two weeks and 12 

we’re going to talk about this with them and kind of see where 13 

they are and we’re also really interested in how things play out 14 

with the one fish bag limit options.  That’s just where we are 15 

right now. 16 

 17 

MR. FISCHER:  For discussion purposes, under Section 2.1, Action 18 

1, I would move that Alternative 2, Option 2b be our preferred 19 

alternative, which would open gag grouper simultaneous to the 20 

red snapper season and avoid bycatch in both fisheries if you 21 

had split seasons. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion.  Do we have a second? 24 

 25 

MR. MATENS:  Second. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second from Mr. Matens.  The motion is 28 

in Action 2.1 that Alternative 2, Option 2b be the preferred 29 

alternative.  Any discussion? 30 

 31 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you for the opportunity to discuss.  I’m 32 

aware that the majority of the gag grouper are caught off the 33 

Florida Middle Ground area and while their commission is waiting 34 

to make a decision, this will put something on the table to talk 35 

about. 36 

 37 

We always hear of the discard mortality of any of the deepwater 38 

fish and that includes red snapper and grouper and so having 39 

their seasons open simultaneously and getting back into 40 

something that resembles an ecosystem-management system, which 41 

is what we’re supposed to be basing our decisions on to avoid 42 

discard mortalities, I think this would be the wisest, most 43 

prudent method to go. 44 

 45 

DR. CRABTREE:  The complication with it is because now we’re 46 

opening in the middle of Wave 3 and so we would have to -- 47 

Because this has an open ended, we’ll have to project it and we 48 
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would have to project everything, at best, based on June and 1 

nothing else. 2 

 3 

That will interject some uncertainty into it, but there’s no way 4 

we could wait until we had any of the landings after June, 5 

because that would put us probably too far off.  It doesn’t mean 6 

you can’t do it, but that’s the reality of it. 7 

 8 

MS. BADEMAN:  I am going to vote against this motion, just 9 

because our commission, even though we’re not choosing a 10 

preferred here, did direct us to seek a split season and also, 11 

when we discussed it at our commission meeting earlier in the 12 

spring, we heard a lot of testimony against this. 13 

 14 

DR. SHIPP:  While I don’t disagree with Myron, I do agree with 15 

Martha.  I think we don’t have to select a preferred and it 16 

would make more sense to wait until the commission indicated 17 

which way they wanted to go and so for that reason, I would vote 18 

against it too, although I think it is sound. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion in Action 2.1 that Alternative 21 

2, Option 2b, be the preferred alternative.  Alternative 2 is to 22 

retain a single season that will remain open until the date that 23 

the ACT is projected to be reached and the opening date for the 24 

season will be Option 2b, June 1, beginning of red snapper 25 

season.  Any further discussion? 26 

 27 

MR. FISCHER:  I think what I would like -- The purpose was to 28 

get some discussion on the table and I do agree with Ms. Bademan 29 

and the position she is in and therefore, I would like, when 30 

they come up with their split season, to consider all of the 31 

fishing that takes place from say the Destin/Orange Beach area 32 

west, to consider the release mortalities and ecosystem 33 

management and to try to have red snapper and gag open 34 

simultaneously. 35 

 36 

We open red snapper in the middle of the wave and we could open 37 

gag grouper in the center of a wave and this is another reason 38 

why we should be changing our MRIP to a quicker reporting system 39 

and have them go to one-month systems instead of two months, so 40 

we don’t have this in the future.  With that, I could actually 41 

withdraw the motion.  I wanted to get a motion on the board for 42 

discussion purposes and I’m certain we’re not going forward with 43 

it, but I had it seconded. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do you want to withdraw the motion? 46 

 47 

MR. FISCHER:  That’s if my seconder -- He may march down the 48 
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line further than me. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion has been withdrawn and the seconder 3 

agrees. 4 

 5 

DR. SHIPP:  We are going to proceed then without a preferred 6 

alternative.  Roy Crabtree stated that he could support a sub-7 

season alternative only if Florida FWC would commit to being 8 

compliant in state waters, but Ms. McCawley responded that she 9 

could not make that commitment at this time.  The committee did 10 

not select a preferred alternative. 11 

 12 

Action 2, Modify the February-March Recreational Shallow-water 13 

Grouper Closure, the committee decided to defer selecting a 14 

preferred alternative until after hearing public testimony.  The 15 

committee did not take any action to approve the amendment for 16 

public hearings or select public hearing locations.  Nobody 17 

wants to take any action? 18 

 19 

Concerns about Amendment 35 Rebuilding Plan for Greater 20 

Amberjack, NOAA General Counsel Mara Levy stated that her 21 

concerns had been resolved and this item no longer needed to be 22 

addressed. 23 

 24 

DR. CRABTREE:  Does this mean you’re not going to public 25 

hearings with the gag document?  We just kind of blew by and the 26 

committee didn’t take any action to approve it for public 27 

hearings yet.  My impression was you wanted this to go to public 28 

hearings between now and October. 29 

 30 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes, I think we do. 31 

 32 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think someone needs to move that and choose 33 

locations and all those things. 34 

 35 

DR. SHIPP:  We had several of these public hearing issues coming 36 

up and we were going to wait until we saw how many we were going 37 

to have, so we could piggyback them. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Bortone, would you speak to that, please? 40 

 41 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I believe we only have two now and 42 

that’s it and we have a table that we can put up and show you 43 

where those are. 44 

 45 

DR. SHIPP:  I will move that we take this document to public 46 

hearing. 47 

 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Second. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s been moved and seconded to take the 3 

document to public hearing.  Any opposition?  Hearing none, the 4 

motion passes. 5 

 6 

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you for that, Dr. Crabtree. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  A point of clarification.  Is this the second 9 

one and we only have two that you want to put up? 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I believe so.  There was a 12 

possibility that there would have been two others, but that 13 

didn’t occur during this meeting and that’s why we wanted to 14 

hold off.  You can take care of this now.  It’s a little out of 15 

sequence, but we do have a table and maybe we should wait until 16 

you have finished. 17 

 18 

DR. SHIPP:  Let’s go ahead and wait until we finish, just in 19 

case something else changes.  Additional Reef Fish Advisory 20 

Panel Comments, the Reef Fish AP had comments on the Generic 21 

Amendment for Dealer Permits and Electronic Reporting, which 22 

will be presented during the Data Collection Committee report. 23 

 24 

The AP had comments on the options paper for Fixed Petroleum 25 

Platforms and Artificial Reefs as Essential Fish Habitat, which 26 

will be presented during the Joint Artificial Reef/Habitat 27 

Committee. 28 

 29 

During the Reef Fish AP meeting, Council Chairman Bob Gill and 30 

Executive Director Steve Bortone participated in a conference 31 

call to discuss a proposal to merge NMFS with the Fish and 32 

Wildlife Service.   33 

 34 

The AP was asked if they had any input to contribute.  AP 35 

members felt that they did not have enough information to offer 36 

an opinion, but were interested in learning more about the pros 37 

and cons of the proposal. 38 

 39 

The AP discussed redundancy in reporting requirements to both 40 

the state and federal fishery management agencies and passed a 41 

motion recommending that the council convene a panel of dealers, 42 

commercial fishermen, NOAA fisheries various offices, HMS, 43 

SEFSC, Southeast Regional Office, as well as state data 44 

collection agents and other stakeholders to consolidate 45 

reporting requirements to avoid redundancy.  The committee took 46 

no action, but a suggestion was made to have the full council 47 

discuss this under Other Business. 48 
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 1 

The AP received a presentation on barotraumas and release 2 

devices for returning fish to depth, and subsequently passed 3 

three motions.  The AP passed a motion recommending that the 4 

council rescind the requirement to use venting tools, which is 5 

the action that the council is currently proceeding with under 6 

the abbreviated document process.  7 

  8 

The AP recommended that the council invite Chris Lowe from 9 

California State University Long Beach to present his work on 10 

rockfish recompression and consider recommending Gulf reef fish 11 

recompression research as a priority project for funding. 12 

 13 

The AP requested that the council consider going to a first fish 14 

caught scenario for the recreational reef fish fishery, with bag 15 

limits set at aggregate reef fish bag limits rather than species 16 

bag limits.  I questioned the enforceability of a first fish 17 

caught scenario and feel that high-grading would be a problem.  18 

The committee took no action on the above items. 19 

 20 

MS. BADEMAN:  On the abbreviated document process for the 21 

requirement to use venting tools, can we discuss the timeline 22 

for that? 23 

 24 

DR. SHIPP:  I think Steven Atran would be the best to discuss 25 

that. 26 

 27 

MR. ATRAN:  On the venting tools, since we did not have public 28 

testimony on that, we will have to come back at the next council 29 

meeting and take public testimony.  Beyond that, assuming we can 30 

work out the differences in the documentation requirements, we 31 

should be able to resubmit the proposal to the National Marine 32 

Fisheries Service very quickly after the next council meeting. 33 

 34 

MR. PERRET:  Dr. Shipp, did your committee discuss the 35 

recommendation from the AP on redundancy of dealer reporting and 36 

duplication of reporting and so on, because I think that if 37 

indeed we could convene a group to discuss this and try and 38 

minimize any duplication, it would certainly be advantageous 39 

overall for all of us. 40 

 41 

DR. SHIPP:  I don’t remember that we had any discussion on that.  42 

Someone else may recall better than I, but we can discuss it now 43 

if you would like to. 44 

 45 

MR. PERRET:  I would like to.  One group that I see not in there 46 

is Larry Simpson’s Gulf States Marine Fisheries group.  It just 47 

seems like it would be worthwhile for us to pursue.  The last 48 
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thing we want or need is redundancy on forms or reporting and so 1 

on and we have trip tickets now in every state. 2 

 3 

Some are much further along than others and we have NMFS 4 

reporting and we have HMS and we have various types of reports 5 

that are due and it seems like convening a group of the 6 

appropriate people involved with this may streamline it and it 7 

may lead to getting more accurate and more timely information.  8 

I would just like to hear some others discuss it and if others 9 

feel that way, I think it would be worthwhile to pursue it. 10 

 11 

MS. BADEMAN:  Mine is regarding the venting tool.  I want to 12 

jump back to that, if that’s okay.  I don’t want to crisscross 13 

our discussion, but just a question.  On the abbreviated action 14 

for venting tools, is that also including the possibility of 15 

using descent devices to minimize barotrauma?  Was that part of 16 

the deal? 17 

 18 

MR. ATRAN:  The proposed change on the venting tool requirement 19 

would leave in place the requirement that venting tools be 20 

possessed onboard a vessel that’s fishing for reef fish.  21 

Instead of saying you must possess and use venting tools, it 22 

would change it to you must use and possess as needed and so it 23 

says nothing about other devices.  It does not prohibit 24 

possession or use of other devices, but it just wants to make 25 

sure that there’s at least one device onboard the vessel. 26 

 27 

MS. BADEMAN:  If we can’t add these descent devices to the 28 

abbreviated action, can we -- What’s the best way to go about 29 

doing that? 30 

 31 

DR. SHIPP:  Martha, what do you want to do, make it a 32 

requirement that these other devices be available?  I don’t 33 

understand exactly where you’re going with this. 34 

 35 

MS. MCCAWLEY:  To change it -- I know that we’re changing that 36 

you wouldn’t necessarily have to use the venting tool, but maybe 37 

change the wording so that you could use this device to help in 38 

the descent process.  I thought that that’s what we discussed at 39 

the last meeting, was somehow adding some additional wording 40 

about the device or are we waiting until after there’s 41 

additional research? 42 

 43 

MR. ATRAN:  From talking with various folks, my understanding is 44 

that what was being considered was changing the requirement to 45 

possess a venting tool, to possess a venting tool or a descent 46 

device.  I suppose we could do that.  In my mind though, we may 47 

need to come up with a definition of what we mean by a “descent 48 
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device” because there’s a lot of different items out there that 1 

could be used for that purpose. 2 

 3 

DR. SHIPP:  We’ve had discussion and I’m going to kind of leave 4 

it in Mr. Atran’s hands for the time being. 5 

 6 

MS. LEVY:  With the abbreviated framework, I don’t know what you 7 

all are going to end up wanting to do with the venting tool 8 

stuff, but if it goes beyond, quote, routine or insignificant, 9 

then it’s not going to meet the quote, unquote, abbreviated 10 

framework process, which, of course, we’re still working out the 11 

details to. 12 

 13 

If you are planning on bringing it back, I think for any 14 

framework action there needs to be some sort of final action by 15 

the council and so you might want to just note that if you think 16 

with the venting tool requirement that you’re going to come back 17 

with something at the next meeting and take public testimony or 18 

hearing on it and then take final action, that that’s something 19 

that you note on your agenda. 20 

 21 

DR. SHIPP:  Okay.  Corky, we’re back to your recommendation to 22 

convene a panel and do you want to make a motion to that effect? 23 

 24 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Dr. Shipp.  I would move that the 25 

council convene a panel of dealers, commercial fishermen, NOAA 26 

Fisheries, Southeast Fisheries Science Center, Southeast 27 

Regional Office, HMS personnel, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 28 

personnel, as well as state data collection agents and other 29 

stakeholders to consolidate reporting requirements to avoid 30 

redundancy.  31 

 32 

DR. SHIPP:  Would you repeat that at Mississippi speed? 33 

 34 

MR. PERRET:  What did you say? 35 

 36 

DR. SHIPP:  Would you repeat your motion at a little bit slower 37 

pace, so that staff can get it on the board? 38 

 39 

MR. PERRET:  That the council convene a panel of dealers, 40 

commercial fishermen, NOAA Fisheries, Southeast Fisheries 41 

Science Center, Southeast Regional Office, and HMS personnel, 42 

and Gulf States Marine Fisheries personnel, as well as state 43 

data collection agents and other stakeholders to consolidate 44 

reporting requirements to avoid redundancy.  That’s my motion, 45 

Mr. Chairman. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and do we have a second?  We 48 
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have a second by Mr. Pearce and to me, this should come in under 1 

the Data Collection Committee and so before we have any further 2 

discussion, I would like for that chairman to comment on this 3 

and then we’ll go from there. 4 

 5 

MR. PEARCE:  It’s fine with me.  We can take it up here or later 6 

and either way, but -- 7 

 8 

MR. PERRET:  The only reason I brought it up now is because it 9 

was a recommendation of the advisory panel to the Reef Fish 10 

Committee and there was some discussion, but I kind of concur 11 

that it is a data reporting issue, but however you want to 12 

handle it, Mr. Chairman. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s fine and I think we can take it up here, 15 

but I just wanted to be sure that you concurred. 16 

 17 

MR. ANSON:  Mr. Perret stated that there is kind of a group that 18 

does convene through the commission, the FIN Committee.  They 19 

meet and albeit, it may not be as large of a group of people 20 

that Mr. Perret’s motion contains, but it contains a significant 21 

portion of those agencies and groups and I guess I’m surprised 22 

that -- I have heard recently concerns of dealers and kind of 23 

complaints, if you will, that there isn’t as much assimilation 24 

as possible, but that is a function of the FIN Committee and I’m 25 

just surprised and I don’t know if Mr. Simpson, Larry, you could 26 

comment on that, as to why it is so disjointed and whether or 27 

not this group would be successful in doing it, because there 28 

may be other issues related to state programs and such. 29 

 30 

MR. SIMPSON:  We have, years ago, tried to consolidate, but it 31 

all gets back to having the need for a real-time red snapper 32 

quota monitoring thing.  Dave and I tried to work with Roy’s 33 

folks and get one process that would suffice both, but maybe now 34 

that it’s kind of institutionalized, there might be a chance to 35 

do that and all you would have to do, and Kevin is correct, to 36 

accomplish this is just expand the FIN Committee meeting and 37 

you’ve got it taken care of. 38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  The AP what -- Can you give us some example of 40 

what redundant reporting they were complaining about? 41 

 42 

MR. PERRET:  I would have to surmise that there are federal 43 

requirements for reports and the state is probably requiring a 44 

different report and that’s all I can gather, but I don’t know. 45 

 46 

DR. PONWITH:  I think it’s important to try and understand 47 

whether this is a complaint against the dealer reporting systems 48 
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or whether it’s specific to vessel reporting requirements, 1 

because those are two completely separate things and changes 2 

kind of the scope of the mission here. 3 

 4 

MR. PERRET:  If I may, the last thing we need is duplicating 5 

reporting.  I think we all agree on that.  I have no idea who on 6 

the AP brought this forward.  I assume the minutes from that 7 

meeting that we could determine that. 8 

 9 

I would be willing to withdraw this motion and have staff find 10 

out just what the problem appears to be and try and work with it 11 

and give us a report at the next meeting, but too many times, I 12 

ask or we ask for things for the next meeting and we don’t get 13 

it.  Not just staff, but legal, Dr. Crabtree, some of us are 14 

going to provide information, but most of us forget and we don’t 15 

get it. 16 

 17 

I withdraw my motion at this time if my second allows, but would 18 

ask the staff to get with the people that expressed the concern 19 

and find out just what the issue is and try and address it in 20 

house. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion has been withdrawn.  Does the 23 

seconder agree to withdraw?  All right.  Both agree. 24 

 25 

DR. SIMMONS:  These concerns were borne out of reviewing the 26 

dealer amendment and they felt that that amendment needed to be 27 

slowed down and several other considerations should be included 28 

in that amendment.  They were told basically that that wasn’t 29 

possible and that we needed to move forward with this amendment 30 

and then come back and correct some of these other issues later 31 

on.  It was in response to reviewing the dealer permitting 32 

amendment.  That’s my understanding. 33 

 34 

DR. SHIPP:  Okay, Mr. Chairman, should I carry on? 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Go ahead, Dr. Shipp. 37 

 38 

DR. SHIPP:  Status of Actions Submitted Under Abbreviated 39 

Document Process, Steven Atran gave a status report on the 40 

abbreviated document process that is being used to submit 41 

proposed actions to modify the venting tool requirement and to 42 

redefine charterboat fishing to avoid contractual services 43 

scenarios.   44 

 45 

This is the first time this process has been used and some 46 

glitches have delayed the progress.  These mostly involve a need 47 

for staff to provide more supporting documentation.  Also, in 48 
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the case of the venting tool requirement, there was no 1 

opportunity provided for public comment and so public testimony 2 

will need to be scheduled at a future council meeting.   3 

 4 

Also, the Generic Framework Procedure adopted as part of the 5 

Generic Annual Catch Limits/Accountability Measures Amendment 6 

has conflicting information on the proper procedure for the 7 

abbreviated document process and may need to be revised for 8 

clarification.  Council staff and Regional Office staff are 9 

working on resolving the issues so that the abbreviated document 10 

process can be used in the future to streamline minor regulatory 11 

changes. 12 

 13 

Exempted Fishing Permits Related to Reef Fish, NMFS previously 14 

approves an exempted fishing permit requested by Louisiana DWF 15 

to allow a limited take of red snapper in tournaments held 16 

outside of the recreational red snapper season.   17 

 18 

Louisiana DWF has submitted an application for an EFP, Tab J, 19 

Number 1, to add an additional fishing rodeo to those previously 20 

approved.  This tournament would be scheduled for September 28 21 

to 30, 2012.  Unused red snapper tags from the earlier 22 

tournaments would be used, but no new fish tags would be issued.  23 

The committee tabled discussion of this request until it 24 

received an update on recreational reef fish landings under 25 

Other Business and I think we’ve already taken care of that. 26 

 27 

Other Business, Streamlining the Joint Council Process, Steve 28 

Bortone presented a proposal to streamline the process for joint 29 

actions by the Gulf Council and South Atlantic Council.   30 

 31 

Right now, each council acts independently.  If there is 32 

disagreement about a proposed action, the action goes back and 33 

forth between the councils until an agreement is reached.  Under 34 

the proposed procedure, a joint committee would be formed with 35 

members from both councils and the NMFS Regional Office.   36 

 37 

This joint committee would meet via conference call to determine 38 

the alternatives and proposed measures, and to write the joint 39 

amendment.  Once the committee agrees on proposed actions, the 40 

amendment would be forwarded to the councils for approval.   41 

 42 

At this stage, it is not expected that any further changes would 43 

be made.  This is similar to the conference committees used by 44 

Congress to resolve differences between the House and Senate 45 

versions of bills.   46 

 47 

One committee member felt that it was the council’s 48 
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responsibility to develop plan amendments and that 1 

responsibility should not be turned over to a committee.  In 2 

addition, this would add to the number of committee meetings 3 

that stakeholders would need to follow.  Another comment was 4 

made that although the committee was intended to be small, it 5 

should be geographically representative.  The committee took no 6 

action on this proposal. 7 

 8 

Dr. Bortone also provided a status report on a joint committee 9 

that was established to determine how to jointly proceed with 10 

goliath grouper management.  The committee expects to produce a 11 

final report next June, but the timing is dependent on 12 

completion of a stakeholder survey that is being conducted by 13 

the University of Florida. 14 

 15 

Other Business, Florida FWC Lionfish Action, Jessica McCawley 16 

explained that, in response to a request from fishermen who 17 

wanted to help reduce the lionfish population, FWC had passed 18 

regulations to waive the fishing license requirement and the 19 

100-pound bag limit.  Lionfish is not managed by the council, 20 

and the committee did not feel that any action by the council 21 

was needed. 22 

 23 

Other Business, 2012 Recreational Reef Fish Landings Updated 24 

Through August 15, Andy Strelcheck presented an update on the 25 

available landings data and projections for several reef fish 26 

stocks.   27 

 28 

All of the following numbers are preliminary.  Gag, during the 29 

state waters season for four north Florida counties, 180,000 30 

pounds, or about 15 percent of the recreational ACL, was 31 

harvested. 32 

 33 

Gray triggerfish, 241,000 pounds, or about 111 percent of the 34 

recreational quota, has been taken.  The recreational season 35 

closed on June 11.  Greater amberjack, 785,000 pounds, or about 36 

57 percent of the recreational quota, has been taken. 37 

 38 

Red grouper, 1.019 million pounds, or about 51 percent of the 39 

recreational quota, has been taken.  Vermilion snapper, 2.037 40 

million pounds, or about 60 percent of the combined 41 

commercial/recreational ACL, has been taken.  The ACL is 3.42 42 

million pounds and the projected take is between 3.34 and 3.50 43 

million pounds. 44 

 45 

For red snapper, currently-collected data accounts for 3.23 46 

million pounds, or about 82 percent of 3.959-million-pound 47 

recreational quota.  Once the final data are in, projected 48 
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recreational landings are 4.4 to 4.8 million pounds. 1 

 2 

The average weight of a recreationally-caught red snapper has 3 

been undergoing a linear increase since 2007.  The projected 4 

average weight in 2012 was 6.34 to 6.97 pounds, but the actual 5 

observed average weight is 7.14 pounds.  6 

 7 

Dr. Crabtree stated that because the red snapper quota will be 8 

exceeded in 2012, there will not be an automatic increase in 9 

2013.  There are two possibilities for adjusting the red snapper 10 

quotas for 2013, wait for the results of the new SEDAR-31 11 

benchmark assessment, which will be available in June, or 12 

request that the Science Center rerun the projections using the 13 

current assessment model and updated catch data for 2012 and 14 

bring the results to the SSC and the council at their October 15 

meetings. 16 

 17 

By a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, 18 

and I so move, that the council request that the Southeast 19 

Fisheries Science Center rerun the red snapper projections 20 

incorporating the most recent landings. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  The motion is to 23 

request that the Southeast Fisheries Science Center rerun the 24 

red snapper projections incorporating the most recent landings.  25 

Any discussion?   26 

 27 

MR. FISCHER:  Do we have a delivery date on this information? 28 

 29 

DR. PONWITH:  Yes, the delivery date would be in time for the 30 

briefing book for the SSC meeting immediately preceding the 31 

council meeting. 32 

 33 

DR. CRABTREE:  Then what we need to do is request that the SSC 34 

review the projections and give us a catch level, ABC 35 

recommendation, for 2013.  Then we can take that up at the 36 

October meeting and take action as appropriate. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have to have a motion for that or is that 39 

just going to take place?  We don’t need a motion?  Okay.  The 40 

motion before you, all in favor say aye; all opposed.  The 41 

motion carries. 42 

 43 

DR. SHIPP:  Previously Tabled Discussion on Exempted Fishing 44 

Permit Request, the discussion of the EFP application was 45 

untabled.  However, Dr. Crabtree stated that he had reservations 46 

about approving the application, given that the recreational red 47 

snapper catch is over its quota.   48 
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 1 

Myron Fisher responded that the EFP was still necessary to 2 

collect fecundity data that would otherwise be unavailable.  3 

Although the data would not be available to the current SEDAR-31 4 

assessment, it could be used in subsequent assessments.  The 5 

committee deferred further discussion until the full council and 6 

that completes my committee report, Mr. Chairman. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Ms. Bademan, did you have a question? 9 

 10 

MS. BADEMAN:  Not a question, but going back, rewinding a bit, 11 

going back to gag, recognizing that what’s best management -- 12 

What’s best for Florida in terms of having split seasons and all 13 

that stuff might not be working ideally for some of the other 14 

Gulf States, I would like to make a motion to direct staff to 15 

begin development of a plan amendment for regional management of 16 

recreational gag grouper harvest. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and do we have a second?  We 19 

have a second.  Any discussion?  The motion is to direct staff 20 

to begin development of a plan amendment for the recreational 21 

gag grouper harvest. 22 

 23 

MS. BADEMAN:  There needs to be a “regional” in there.  It’s 24 

regional management, regional management of recreational gag 25 

grouper harvest. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me reread it.  It’s to direct staff to begin 28 

development of a plan amendment for regional management of 29 

recreational gag grouper harvest.  Any discussion? 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think you could give staff some more direction 32 

on this.  Are you talking about Gulf-wide or are you talking 33 

about splitting up Florida?  I think it’s too open-ended. 34 

 35 

MS. BADEMAN:  I think we could look at all those things, because 36 

there are -- Parts of the Panhandle I think probably would be 37 

okay with the season that might be more palatable to the rest of 38 

the northern Gulf and so we could look at splitting Florida or 39 

doing Florida separate from the other Gulf States, if that’s 40 

where we want to go. 41 

 42 

MR. FISCHER:  I applaud the delegates from Florida for this.  I 43 

think it’s great and it opens up everyone’s eyes of how regional 44 

management could suit within a state or could suit Gulf-wide.  45 

My motion I withdrew was specifically to show that the northern 46 

Gulf of Mexico and probably the western Gulf of Mexico would 47 

like a June/July gag opening, because we would like it to 48 
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coincide with snapper season. 1 

 2 

I realize that Florida dictates the gag grouper harvest and 3 

there are different segments along the Florida coast that want 4 

to harvest differently.  Regional management would solve this 5 

problem for you all and so I’m supporting your motion. 6 

 7 

DR. CRABTREE:  Recognize there are real downsides.  If you were 8 

to say we’re going to set up an ACL for the rest of the Gulf and 9 

not including Florida, I suspect the CVs on the catch estimate 10 

for gag for the rest of the Gulf will be huge and so there are 11 

problems with how much you can break these down. 12 

 13 

We sit in here and listen to fishermen complain constantly about 14 

the recreational data, but when you guys come in and start 15 

subdividing these things up into smaller geographic regions, the 16 

variance and the uncertainty of the recreational catch estimates 17 

is going to go way up and so we’re taking an action that, one, 18 

is going to make everything much more complicated, but it’s also 19 

going to exacerbate the data collection problems. 20 

 21 

Now, I understand Myron’s going to say that no, in Louisiana 22 

we’re going to put in place our own data collection program and 23 

that’s fair enough and a good comment, but I don’t know of any 24 

plans that Florida has to abandon MRIP and set up their own 25 

recreational catch estimation problem and so just be aware of 26 

that. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Ponwith, did you have a question or a 29 

comment? 30 

 31 

DR. PONWITH:  Certainly from the science perspective, the 32 

methods for monitoring and determining when that sub-divided 33 

quota was hit is of interest.   34 

 35 

My understanding in Louisiana is there’s no intention to abandon 36 

MRIP as the official landings estimate and that what they’re 37 

developing or proposing to develop is an index that would give 38 

them long lead time on when they believe they’ve hit that quota, 39 

but they would rely on the MRIP data as it currently exists, as 40 

the data collection currently exists, to give the final number 41 

on what those landings are. 42 

 43 

Some discussion of what the plan or intent is on how the quota 44 

monitoring would be conducted relative to the current MRIP 45 

system would be valuable in evaluating the feasibility of the 46 

motion. 47 

 48 
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MR. ANSON:  I am certainly in favor of different management 1 

options and such and I appreciate Florida’s effort to try to get 2 

other states involved in additional management opportunities, 3 

but I don’t know if this just adds too much burden, bang for the 4 

buck, that was mentioned the other night at Dr. Crabtree’s 5 

after-hours session. 6 

 7 

I look at the recreational landings and back before gag went 8 

under some very strict harvest regulations in the recreational 9 

sector, the rest of the Gulf states accounted for less than 10 10 

percent and more closer to 5 percent of the total landings.  11 

Again, I appreciate the effort and such, but I just don’t know 12 

if we would get much out of it and I am probably not going to 13 

support the motion. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion?  Let’s vote on this one.  16 

It’s to direct staff to begin development of a plan amendment 17 

for regional management of recreational gag grouper harvest.  18 

All in favor please raise your hand; all opposed please raise 19 

your hand.  It’s eight to seven and the motion passes. 20 

 21 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I thought it tied. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  No, the motion passed. 24 

 25 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  We will have to do it again. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let’s vote again.  We have some confusion.  Let 28 

me read the motion again.  It’s to direct staff to begin 29 

development of a plan amendment for regional management of 30 

recreational gag grouper harvest.  If you are for it, please 31 

raise your hand; against please raise your hand.  32 

 33 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  The vote is eight for and seven 34 

against. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion passes. 37 

 38 

DR. SHIPP:  I want to bring up another issue.  Corky, are you 39 

going to address that issue? 40 

 41 

MR. PERRET:  No. 42 

 43 

DR. SHIPP:  Okay.  We’ve heard a lot about some various options 44 

and especially with sector separation being delayed and this 45 

days at sea thing we’ve been discussing for a while and I can’t 46 

recall where it stands and maybe Assane can bring us up to date, 47 

but I don’t remember that we’ve ever taken formal action on 48 



193 

 

developing a days at sea pilot program. 1 

 2 

We did for the headboat program and unless we’ve got something 3 

on the back burner that I don’t recall, I would like to move 4 

that we instruct staff -- Let me wait to hear what Assane says 5 

before I make the motion. 6 

 7 

DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  Thank you, Dr. Shipp.  When we were directed 8 

to, we did set up a working group for each one of those 9 

potential pilot programs between our staff and Dr. Crabtree’s 10 

staff and we started working and laid out some options and then 11 

the industry, the headboat sector that is, prepared their own 12 

plans and came and presented it before you and the council 13 

essentially gave it its approval and provided modification and 14 

the rest of it would be done between them and Dr. Crabtree’s 15 

office once they submit their EFP application. 16 

 17 

Some of the discussions were along the lines that the charter 18 

industry needed to take matters into their own hands and follow 19 

the example of the headboat subgroup that was formed and so 20 

essentially, whenever the charter industry submits an 21 

application for an EFP for a pilot program, that will be 22 

presented to the council, but our working group had finished its 23 

work and we discussed that with you. 24 

 25 

DR. SHIPP:  I don’t think anything is necessarily going to 26 

happen that way and so I do want to make this motion and at 27 

least discuss it.  The motion is that we instruct staff to 28 

develop a scoping document for a days at sea pilot program for 29 

the for-hire sector, if I can get a second. 30 

 31 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and it’s been seconded by Ms. 34 

Williams to instruct staff to develop a scoping document for a 35 

days at sea pilot program for the for-hire sector.  Is there 36 

discussion? 37 

 38 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes, I will start it off.  Again, this idea has been 39 

kicked around for quite a while and I guess it would be nice for 40 

the for-hire sector to come forward with their plan and maybe 41 

this will motivate them to do it, but the fact of the matter is 42 

though that what we hear is that sector separation is being 43 

delayed and it may not ever happen and what we keep hearing is 44 

we need alternatives.  We need some other option just in case 45 

all these other efforts fail.  No one that I’ve talked to 46 

disagrees that a days at sea program is certainly worth 47 

investigating and so that’s my rationale. 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think you need to give staff some more 2 

direction as to how you want -- The first thing that comes into 3 

my mind is okay, in order to figure out how many days you give 4 

them, you’ve got to see how many fish they get to catch and 5 

that’s sector separation and you all just tabled sector 6 

separation and so how do you do this without getting into sector 7 

separation? 8 

 9 

DR. SHIPP:  First of all, I disagree on how many fish.  I think 10 

it’s how many days and the first question that everyone asks and 11 

we heard in public testimony is we get forty days, but I would 12 

be willing to take twenty-five or thirty days if they were days 13 

that I had an option for and that doesn’t say anything about how 14 

many fish they catch. 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  It exactly does, because how many days they get 17 

is going to be based on how many fish you think they’re going to 18 

catch. 19 

 20 

DR. SHIPP:  I disagree. 21 

 22 

DR. CRABTREE:  Well what is it going to be based on then, Bob? 23 

 24 

DR. SHIPP:  It’s going to be based on if -- Let’s take the 25 

forty-day season.  These guys are fishing hard on those forty 26 

days, but some of them are lost to weather and some are -- For 27 

various other reasons, they don’t go. 28 

 29 

How many days do they fish during the forty-day season that 30 

they’re fishing full throttle and they’re catching their limits 31 

every time?  If we can calculate how many days they lose due to 32 

these other circumstances, then let them have those days at 33 

other times of the year.  It doesn’t translate into fish. 34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s the kind of direction we need, because 36 

maybe you could do the days off of some fraction of the overall 37 

recreational fishery, but it’s not clear to me whether you could 38 

or you couldn’t, but I see what you’re saying. 39 

 40 

DR. SHIPP:  That’s what we’re asking staff to investigate and in 41 

terms of socioeconomic benefits, the tourism industry would just 42 

benefit immensely, because snowbirds could come down in January 43 

and find somebody that had some days willing to take them 44 

fishing and they might freeze their butts off and not catch 45 

anything, but at least the availability would be there basically 46 

on a year-round basis. 47 

 48 
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DR. DIAGNE:  We did discuss some of these issues at length in 1 

the working group.  As Dr. Crabtree said, the fundamental issue 2 

here would be how much of the recreational quota would we have 3 

to set aside for the for-hire sector. 4 

 5 

The key of the matter would be allocation.  At the end of the 6 

day really, sector separation -- I have to use the term, I 7 

guess, one more time and I thought I wouldn’t, but it’s only a 8 

blank canvas that would allow you as a council to implement 9 

different management measures between the for-hire and the 10 

private recreational.  That’s all it is. 11 

 12 

Days at sea, quotas, cooperatives, et cetera and so forth, all 13 

of those can potentially fall into that and so to develop this 14 

pilot, the fundamental question will be how much of the quota 15 

you would separate and translate that into effort, essentially, 16 

into number of days and then deal with the allocation.   17 

 18 

Our group spent a lot of time working on these issues and so 19 

then that’s where we are going to go and ask you, again, the 20 

questions in terms of how much do you want to allocate to the 21 

for-hire sector so that we can move forward. 22 

 23 

If the industry were to come up with their own plan, let’s say, 24 

something that could be tried on a pilot basis, using something 25 

like an EFP, then we don’t have anything to say about that, 26 

because we wouldn’t be allocating fish to them and possibly that 27 

will be a very small pilot program, but to develop a program for 28 

the sector as a whole, we need clear, I guess, indications as to 29 

what you want to do in terms of allocation between the for-hire 30 

and the private recreational. 31 

 32 

MS. MCCAWLEY:  I just had a question for clarification.  This is 33 

separate from that EFP that was discussed a couple of meetings 34 

ago?  Okay. 35 

 36 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Assane, back when Andy did the presentation and I 37 

thought we had a chart and I would have to go back and pull it.  38 

I think I sent it to a few council members, maybe at the last 39 

meeting or maybe even before this meeting, but I thought that 40 

there was a graph in there somewhere, where he actually had some 41 

percentage, based on historical practices, that showed how much 42 

of a percentage that this council could use for the charter for-43 

hire to do like a days at sea, like what you’re talking about.  44 

I think we’ve already got a lot of that information, don’t we, 45 

or is that something different? 46 

 47 

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, we have plenty of information relative to 48 
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that.  Using the decision model that Andy and his group built, 1 

several scenarios were presented to the council, but at the end 2 

of the day, the council still has to make a decision as to how 3 

much it decides to allocate to the for-hire sector.  The 4 

decision tool provided you the ability to allocate 20/80 or 5 

50/50, et cetera, essentially, but that is still the decision 6 

that has to be made by this council. 7 

 8 

MS. WILLIAMS:  To that point, and if I may, I believe there were 9 

percentages listed there and so maybe perhaps in this document 10 

that we’re asking for, the scoping document, some of that 11 

information could be presented before the council, so that they 12 

could take a look at that at that time, because I don’t think 13 

you could just willy-nilly just pull something out of the air. 14 

 15 

It would be based on something, plus, to me, as the quota goes 16 

up, more quota can be given to this days at sea type of program, 17 

which would increase the days.  Nobody is locked into any kind 18 

of a quota, I would think.  I would think as the stock got 19 

better that you get more days or something, but that’s just sort 20 

of off the top of my head and thank you. 21 

 22 

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, if the council is asking us essentially to re-23 

discuss some of the ideas and issues that we presented while we 24 

were discussing sector separation, we are willing to do that.  25 

We have the information, but we have to be clear that it is the 26 

underlying issue here of the allocation between the for-hire 27 

sector and the private recreational.  That’s at the heart of 28 

this matter and that’s one thing. 29 

 30 

The second thing is a days at sea program is a rights-based 31 

program, essentially.  It’s a different incentive structure and 32 

so forth and so we would need to look at some of those issues 33 

and it just depends on the direction we get from you. 34 

 35 

MR. FISCHER:  I have about three points I would like to bring 36 

up.  The first is are we discussing strictly red snapper in a 37 

days at sea or is this limiting all charterboats?  Our boats 38 

predominantly fish HMS species, targeting tuna fish, and I don’t 39 

see how we could incorporate them into a days at sea. 40 

 41 

DR. SHIPP:  Good point.  My intent was for red snapper. 42 

 43 

MR. FISCHER:  I have two more points.  A lot of it has to do 44 

with comments coming from staff.  It’s almost on the verge of 45 

it’s a point of order.  Assane states it has to be an allocation 46 

between the charter for-hire and recreational, which is sector 47 

separation, which we tabled, which we cannot discuss. 48 
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 1 

I really think I would like to raise a point of order on this, 2 

unless we keep sector separation, allocations, and quotas 3 

between sectors totally out of it.  This shouldn’t be up for 4 

discussion until we untable sector separation. 5 

 6 

Then the other point Assane had brought up, when he was talking 7 

about a limited access program, our governor, and the governors 8 

of most of the Gulf States, is opposed to a limited access 9 

program and I think we would have to craft this in such a way 10 

where that’s not what it is. 11 

 12 

MS. WILLIAMS:  To that point, they’re already in a limited 13 

access program, because they’re capped. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a point of order.  Any further 16 

discussion and on this motion, do we need to put red snapper in 17 

there to define it? 18 

 19 

DR. SHIPP:  We do.  That was my intent, for red snapper.  I 20 

disagree with Myron and I disagree with Assane and I disagree 21 

with Roy.  I do not see this as a sector separation issue.  It’s 22 

just a reshuffling of the days that they fish, but I could be 23 

wrong and I brought it up for discussion and that’s where we 24 

are. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion?  The motion before us is 27 

to instruct staff to develop a scoping document for a days at 28 

sea pilot program for the for-hire sector for red snapper.  All 29 

in favor please raise your hand; all opposed.  It’s nine to five 30 

and the motion carries. 31 

 32 

DR. CRABTREE:  Steve, I don’t know how many new amendments we’ve 33 

decided to do today.  It seems there needs to be some priority 34 

setting or what are the prospects of getting any of this 35 

actually done in some reasonable timeframe? 36 

 37 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  We have the action schedule there 38 

that we’re going to get to later and you can put your priorities 39 

on it and we will do the best we can to accommodate.  We will 40 

just do the best we can.  There was no time limit put on most of 41 

these. 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  Back to what Assane said, we’ve got an abundance 44 

of analyses and data and it seems to me what we’re lacking are 45 

decisions and we come to a decision that needs to be made and 46 

it’s controversial and so we kick it on down the road, but I’m 47 

afraid we’re not going to make progress on these and I 48 
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understand what you’re saying, Bob, but I suspect they’re going 1 

to come back to us at the next meeting and say it all depends on 2 

the allocation. 3 

 4 

At some point, if we’re going to substantially change the 5 

situation, we’re going to have to tackle some of these 6 

controversial decisions. 7 

 8 

DR. SHIPP:  Let me comment that passing that motion, maybe that 9 

will be the catalyst for the for-hire group to do what the 10 

headboat people did.  They see that it’s viable and on the table 11 

and maybe they will come up with a plan.  I’ve talked to a lot 12 

of them and they love the idea. 13 

 14 

DR. DIAGNE:  If I may, if the council could give us a little 15 

more information as to some of the issues that you would like to 16 

see in this scoping document, because we did offer, I believe, 17 

two or three council meetings ago, a presentation which 18 

summarized the work that our working group accomplished and we 19 

highlighted the issues in terms of data collection, allocation, 20 

et cetera, and initial apportionment of the days. 21 

 22 

We presented all of that to you about two or three council 23 

meetings ago and so if you could just give us more direction as 24 

to the issues you would like to see in this scoping document. 25 

 26 

DR. SHIPP:  For me, Assane, I think the key issue is how you 27 

transform or what the formula is when you fractionate from the 28 

current season, whatever it is, forty days or if it’s going to 29 

be thirty or seventy or whatever, how you fraction that so that 30 

a lesser number -- What is that lesser number?  Is it 70 percent 31 

or 80 percent of the days for the regular season?  To me, that’s 32 

the key issue here. 33 

 34 

DR. DIAGNE:  Just one last point and absolutely, yes, that is 35 

the key issue, but in terms of doing that, the first thing that 36 

you have to know is how many fish would be caught on each and 37 

every one of those days and the assumptions would have to be 38 

that if one has the flexibility to fish any day of the year, he 39 

or she, the operator that is, would have to make the most out of 40 

it. 41 

 42 

In terms of assumptions, we would have to assume that let’s say 43 

it will be full capacity and everybody would limit out, which 44 

would shrink the number of those days as a starting point.  The 45 

working group did wrestle with this and we spent a lot of time 46 

talking about this, but it will come back to you. 47 

 48 
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MR. ANSON:  I supported this last motion and I fully support it, 1 

but I do have some concerns though that we’ll get public comment 2 

and we’ll have letters written to the council, just like we did 3 

on the sector separation issue that’s been tabled, because I do 4 

think that you’re going to have to deal with these issues that 5 

sector separation has to deal with. 6 

 7 

I guess, to give some direction to staff or to Dr. Diagne, since 8 

you have put some work together toward the headboat EFP and that 9 

pilot program, I think there’s a lot of things in there that 10 

could apply to this as far as getting something off the ground 11 

and as something that people can understand, but certainly 12 

having a mechanism to have more timely and accurate reporting of 13 

catches is a concern or an issue. 14 

 15 

How many boats are going to be admitted to this pilot program 16 

and if it’s going to be a sub-sample, how are they going to be 17 

distributed?  Is it voluntary?  These types of things -- I don’t 18 

have any answers right offhand, but I think those are some of 19 

the salient points that a program like this, in my mind, would 20 

have to address. 21 

 22 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t understand, Assane, why you would have to 23 

say that when they go out they’re going to have X number of 24 

passengers or full capacity and everybody is going to catch 25 

their limit.  I don’t know that they do that now.   26 

 27 

They may, but I doubt it and so that’s where I think you would 28 

have to have something in there showing that, plus other 29 

alternatives that shows we really don’t believe everybody that’s 30 

going on the vessel, because it could be a mom and dad and have 31 

three or four kids and just the kids are going to fish. 32 

 33 

There’s a lot of different ways to look at that and that’s where 34 

when they say, well, we had forty days, but I’m willing to take 35 

thirty days for right now, if I can fish them when I want to 36 

fish them, then that’s where that other would play in and I 37 

think that’s what you would have in the document.  We’ve got to 38 

get away from that word.  This is a sector quota or a days at 39 

sea.  That other word, people just don’t like it. 40 

 41 

DR. DIAGNE:  The concern, at the end of the day, is to make sure 42 

that the ACL is not exceeded.  That is the concern and so in 43 

terms of making the assumptions, I have the ability to fish any 44 

day of the year in the days at sea program, then, in making 45 

projections, one would have to assume that I will catch the 46 

maximum that I’m allowed to on that particular day, meaning, 47 

let’s say, four persons and everybody limits out at eight fish, 48 
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et cetera, and so forth. 1 

 2 

Some of the questions would be what happens if we see that let’s 3 

say the ACL is about to be exceeded, but I still have ten days 4 

in my pocket, because I wanted to take someone fishing in 5 

December.  How is it that that would be settled and those kinds 6 

of things?  7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  There’s no question with days at sea that they 9 

would have a smaller number of days and I don’t think that our  10 

current data collection system would support a days at sea 11 

program and so you would have to have logbooks or some other 12 

verifiable program on these vessels to do that. 13 

 14 

Then the problem is -- Let’s say we don’t do a very good job of 15 

figuring out how many days to give them.  They’re going to be 16 

reporting and if we see that the days at sea guys are catching 17 

too many fish, we’re going to come in and shorten the private 18 

sector’s recreational season, because now more of the quota is 19 

caught than we have and there’s no sector separation. 20 

 21 

This will be, I suspect, hugely controversial.  It’s just as 22 

controversial as sector separation or headboat cooperatives or 23 

any of those things, because you’re going to allow one set of 24 

recreational fishermen to fish anytime they want and the other 25 

guys you’re not going to allow.  We’ll work on this, but then I 26 

expect we’ll table it. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Simpson, did you have your hand up? 29 

 30 

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Chairman, I’m not going to get in this. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Simpson.  I think it’s time to -- 33 

Mr. Greene, did you have your hand up? 34 

 35 

MR. GREENE:  Just one question.  I was really going to try to 36 

stay out of this, but if this was done as a small sample pilot 37 

and we come up with some type of a log program, such as iSnapper 38 

or whatever, Bonnie, would there, from just a science point of 39 

view, is there any benefit from that that could come back to 40 

help us in any shape, form, or fashion? 41 

 42 

DR. PONWITH:  Is the question can the pilot itself yield 43 

scientific information?  Is that what the question is? 44 

 45 

MR. GREENE:  Maybe I didn’t get it out right.  What I’m trying 46 

to ask is if you do this days at sea as a pilot and you come in 47 

-- A group of anglers come in and they want to do whatever type 48 
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of program and they come forth and say we want to put the 1 

iSnapper or some other logbook in place and that information is 2 

turned over to your Science Center, is there any pros or cons to 3 

that? 4 

 5 

DR. PONWITH:  It’s a challenging question, because you have -- 6 

It’s not clear to me what’s driving the request.  Is this simply 7 

a tool to test electronic reporting at sea or is it a tool to 8 

test the technical feasibility of a days at sea program? 9 

 10 

It seems, right now, your question is mixing those two things 11 

up.  Certainly electronic reporting is of interest from a 12 

science standpoint, because it returns the data earlier.  It 13 

would have to be done in a way that doesn’t detract from the 14 

current data collection system and could be set in a way to test 15 

it. 16 

 17 

A days at sea program is of interest, scientifically, from an 18 

economic standpoint and that is we collect the data on the 19 

economics of different management decisions to provide 20 

scientific advice back to you and so from that standpoint, it 21 

would be a means of testing what the additional latitude or 22 

decision-making capabilities within the fishery has on the total 23 

returns for that fishery, but I think you need to separate those 24 

two things and decide which of those two are driving the 25 

request. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Crabtree and then we’re going to go to 28 

recess for lunch. 29 

 30 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think there would be value in doing it with a 31 

small set of boats, because to me, there are two fundamental 32 

questions here.  One is how much would you have to reduce their 33 

number of days if they get to pick and choose and still 34 

adequately constrain the catch and then the next question is 35 

since you know you have to reduce, do they end up better off 36 

with the smaller number of days? 37 

 38 

I think that you could test with a limited number of vessels and 39 

if it was a limited number of vessels, even if you got it wrong, 40 

you’re not talking that much overrun and overall, but I still 41 

suspect it would be very controversial. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That was a good discussion.  We are adjourned 44 

until one o’clock. 45 

 46 

DR. SHIPP:  The agenda says 1:30.  Are you changing it? 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  1:30. 1 

 2 

DR. SHIPP:  1:30 or 1:00? 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  1:30 and I’m sorry.  Mr. Perret, go ahead and 5 

then we’ll adjourn. 6 

 7 

MR. PERRET:  This shouldn’t take long.  Dr. Bortone, his staff, 8 

and others I thought did a good job on providing the document to 9 

us on streamlining the joint council process.  My question is 10 

for you, Mr. Cupka.  Has your council looked at that document 11 

about streamlining the joint process and if you haven’t, I guess 12 

you guys will be looking at it and the next meeting you’ll tell 13 

us what your thoughts were on it? 14 

 15 

MR. CUPKA:  We haven’t had an opportunity to look at it and I 16 

still feel like there’s two issues involved here, two separate 17 

issues, and that really just addresses the one that -- 18 

 19 

MR. PERRET:  I’m only talking about the first part of the 20 

presentation, the joint committee and council. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Corky, are you through?  All right.  Dr. Bortone 23 

has something, but we’re going to ask him to hold that until 24 

after we come back from the lunch recess and it is 1:30. 25 

 26 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 12:05 p.m., August 23, 27 

2012.) 28 

 29 

- - - 30 

 31 

August 23, 2012 32 

 33 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 34 

 35 

- - - 36 

 37 

 38 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 39 

Council reconvened at the Astor Crowne Plaza Hotel, New Orleans, 40 

Louisiana, Thursday afternoon, August 23, 2012, and was called 41 

to order at 1:30 p.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am going to call us back to session.  We are 44 

going to go to Data Collection in just a minute, but Dr. Bortone 45 

had something that he wanted to go over. 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR STEVE BORTONE:  Corky brought it up just 48 
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before we broke and that was that idea of doing some joint 1 

issues.  Dave Cupka was correct that there are two separate 2 

items and the first is how we populate or take care of joint 3 

committees, whether they be for management or some other issues. 4 

 5 

We already have a goliath committee and I’m going to suggest 6 

that -- If the members are willing to stay on it, to just use 7 

that goliath committee for the south Florida fisheries group as 8 

well for now.  We will have to add a person to replace Bob Gill, 9 

but Doug and I can work that out. 10 

 11 

The other issue is that one that I gave you the flow chart on 12 

and that was how we would handle sort of the back-and-forth that 13 

takes place when we try to come together between two councils on 14 

the issue and as I said, I would like to codify this at some 15 

time, but I think we would like to try it, at least.  Phil 16 

Steele and Steve and Rick and some others, we got together and I 17 

think we can do this. 18 

 19 

We don’t have anything in mind right at the moment, but the next 20 

time one of the joint issues comes up, I would like to be able 21 

to try that and have the differences worked out at the committee 22 

level and then brought back. 23 

 24 

I don’t know that I need to get any -- I would like to get some 25 

approval on doing that, so that we know that we can look ahead 26 

when something is coming up and plan on trying to carry that out 27 

and certainly everybody would be notified of that.   28 

 29 

It’s not anything really different than what we would do, except 30 

that all the deliberation would take place at the committee 31 

level, which really happens now, but the key feature is it’s 32 

going to involve two different committees from two different 33 

councils and so if there’s any comment or feedback on that -- I 34 

think it’s really worth trying, because I think it will save us 35 

at least a couple of council meetings. 36 

 37 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I am going to speak in opposition again against 38 

it, because I feel like if you need the back-and-forth, like the 39 

Mackerel Committee -- The Mackerel Committee met with the South 40 

Atlantic Committee and that worked, but we’re talking about a 41 

totally different committee. 42 

 43 

We don’t even know who is on that committee or what the issues 44 

are and so unless I knew what the issues were and what they were 45 

going to be addressing -- 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  You’re misunderstanding it. 48 



204 

 

 1 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I must be. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  It’s the council committee that 4 

already exists who would be the committees that work and so, for 5 

example, if it were mackerel, it would be the Mackerel Committee 6 

from our council and the Mackerel Committee from the South 7 

Atlantic Council that would get together and work out the 8 

differences until they came together in agreement.  That’s all 9 

that we’re saying there.  That’s what the flow chart shows. 10 

 11 

MS. WILLIAMS:  We do that now, right, and so you don’t really 12 

need permission. 13 

 14 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  No, we do not do that now.  It goes 15 

back to the council and the councils change it and it goes back 16 

again and so there’s a lot of back-and-forth between the 17 

councils and this would be resolved before it goes to the 18 

council. 19 

 20 

MR. PERRET:  Steve, an example is we’ve got a joint Mackerel 21 

Committee and we have had joint -- 22 

 23 

MR. FISCHER:  Disagreements. 24 

 25 

MR. PERRET:  Yes, we’ve had many joint disagreements, but we 26 

have had meetings of both committees to try and iron things out 27 

and the difference would be each council would have a separate -28 

- I am not following then. 29 

 30 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  In other words, the two council 31 

committees would deliberate and they would come to final 32 

agreement.  It was only when they both agree that it would go 33 

back to the councils. 34 

 35 

MR. PERRET:  Isn’t that what we do now when we have the joint 36 

meetings? 37 

 38 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Well, they don’t necessarily agree.  39 

What happens is they go back to their respective councils with 40 

differences and then it gets different again and maybe Rick 41 

could help me out on some of that or Steve, but what’s been 42 

happening is we go back -- It goes to the council committee and 43 

then to the council and then very often it is changed. 44 

 45 

What we’re saying is that let the committees, the council 46 

committees, work out all the differences and come to a final 47 

agreement, just like committees in Congress do, and work out 48 
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that difference and then bring it back.  That doesn’t mean there 1 

would never be a council that would totally accept it, but the 2 

odds are that it’s going to be clean. 3 

 4 

MR. PERRET:  Well, I think we ought to try it and we’ve got a 5 

perfect example right now with mackerel and we’ve got -- This 6 

council has got a Mackerel Committee and the South Atlantic has 7 

got a Mackerel Committee and Cupka and I can’t afford any more 8 

divorce lawyers and we need a better system.  You just want 9 

direction from us at this time to pursue -- 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  If it doesn’t work, it doesn’t 12 

work, but we would try it and I think Dave is going to do the 13 

same thing with his council and talk about how we would work 14 

that out and a lot of this difference back and forth doesn’t 15 

have to take place -- It would, again, if we have a meeting, it 16 

would have to be announced, but we could do it by conference 17 

call and avoid a lot of this back-and-forth.  We think it will 18 

work. 19 

 20 

MR. PERRET:  I think it’s worth trying. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me ask David for comment, if you would. 23 

 24 

MR. CUPKA:  I don’t really have anything to add to that.  It 25 

will still have to come back to the respective councils for 26 

final approval and so it’s not like we’re cutting the council 27 

out of the process.  We’re just doing some of the negotiating at 28 

the committee level, but it would still have to come back to 29 

each of the full councils for approval. 30 

 31 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay, what would happen like -- Now that you’ve 32 

explained it, it sounds like a pretty good idea as long as we as 33 

a council aren’t saying whatever the committees agree, that’s 34 

what we’re going to bless and send it to the Secretary.   35 

 36 

As long as that’s understood, that’s one thing, but like we got 37 

comments from just about every mackerel person that came to the 38 

podium and said scrap both of those documents and you all are 39 

not even addressing the issues and they’re both horrible.  What 40 

would happen in a case like that, Mr. Bortone? 41 

 42 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  That’s up to the council to decide 43 

if you wanted to change it.  Certainly the public would be able 44 

to access these deliberations that the two committees would be 45 

holding, if they be physical committees or conference call 46 

committees.  They could still participate in that process and 47 

like Dave said, it would still have to be approved by the 48 
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council.  That would always be the case. 1 

 2 

What we think, by doing the deliberation between the committees 3 

more directly, is that they would come back with virtually 4 

identical copies, identical copies, back to each council and we 5 

could save some of the deliberation time and make some of these 6 

things work much faster. 7 

 8 

MS. LEVY:  I apologize, because I’m not sure that I focused on 9 

the flow chart.  Where does the public comment and the picking 10 

of preferreds and all of that come into the process you’re 11 

talking about? 12 

 13 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I don’t know if Phyllis can put it 14 

up real quick, but there would still be scoping meetings and 15 

there would still be public hearings, but what we’re talking 16 

about is two council committees working out the differences, 17 

similar to Congress, about coming together and having identical 18 

versions as they go back to their respective councils. 19 

 20 

Nothing changes in the process except that the two council 21 

committees would work more closely together and come to an 22 

agreement on that and, again, that assumes that each council 23 

would approve the document.   24 

 25 

If they don’t and they want to add differences, then it goes 26 

back to that process again.  It’s just a more refined way of 27 

speeding up the process.  What we’ve had to do before is wait 28 

between council meetings for one council committee to operate 29 

and then another council committee to operate on it and then 30 

come to an agreement.  31 

 32 

MS. LEVY:  For example, when it says “scoping document prepared 33 

and send back to each council’s corresponding council 34 

committee”, the next arrow says “after public scoping” and so is 35 

there a step in there when that scoping document comes to the 36 

full council and the full council decides to scope it or are we 37 

going directly from -- It goes to the committee and then goes to 38 

scoping?  That’s kind of my question. 39 

 40 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  It would go directly from the IPT 41 

and the IPT would be involved in the process with the council 42 

committees so that the IPT plus the council committees would 43 

work out the differences in the documents and when there is 44 

agreement, the document would then go to the councils and then 45 

there would be a public hearing and there would be the process 46 

that we have. 47 

 48 
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MS. LEVY:  There would be a step between committees agree and 1 

councils deem, meaning there would be some step in there? 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  There would be a public hearing. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  What’s the committee’s pleasure?  Do you think 6 

we need a motion on this to approve it or is this more of an 7 

administrative efficiency move?  Roy, do you want to comment? 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess if you want to approve it, a motion would 10 

be the cleanest way to do it. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right.  Do I hear a motion from the 13 

committee? 14 

 15 

DR. ABELE:  So moved. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Motion by Dr. Abele and is there a second?  Do I 18 

hear a second for the motion? 19 

 20 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I hear a second from Mr. Perret.  Any more 23 

discussion? 24 

 25 

UNIDENTIFIED MALE:  What’s the motion? 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion is -- 28 

 29 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I guess to approve the joint 30 

council process that respective council committees would work 31 

out differences on an amendment or a joint issue. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Abele, does that look like what you wanted? 34 

 35 

DR. ABELE:  That’s certainly the idea, but do we need clarity by 36 

citing the figure or -- 37 

 38 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  What’s the reference number on that 39 

one?  It’s 12-B, Figure 12-B. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion to approve the joint council 42 

process that respective council committees would work out 43 

differences on joint issues, as shown in Tab B, Number 12.  Any 44 

further discussion?  Anyone opposed to the motion?  Hearing no 45 

opposition, the motion passes.  We will move to the Data 46 

Collection Committee. 47 

 48 
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DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 1 

 2 

MR. PEARCE:  I was present and Kevin Anson was present and Larry 3 

Abele was present and Roy Crabtree was present and Pam Dana and 4 

Robin Riechers and Larry Simpson and Jessica McCawley and her 5 

cohort in crime over there were present.  The agenda was adopted 6 

as written and the minutes of the June 17, 2012 meeting were 7 

approved with no modifications.   8 

 9 

The committee reviewed the Modifications to the Federally-10 

Permitted Seafood Dealer Reporting Requirements document.  Ms. 11 

Muehlstein provided a summary of public hearings that were held 12 

in nine cities, but were sparsely attended.   13 

 14 

Much of the comment received was not specific to the seafood 15 

dealer reporting amendment, but relevant comment stated that it 16 

would be very difficult to meet reporting compliance goals if 17 

shrimp is included in the permitting requirements.  Council was 18 

also advised that weekly electronic reporting would not be a 19 

burden.  20 

 21 

The committee discussed Action 1, what dealer permits would be 22 

required and for which species.  The committee discussed that 23 

the Gulf Council and South Atlantic Council have selected 24 

different preferred alternatives for this action, but recognized 25 

that both councils will have to agree on a preferred alternative 26 

prior to submission to the Secretary of Commerce for approval.   27 

 28 

Dr. Crabtree noted that the document does not address the 29 

council’s intent that permitted vessels can only sell to 30 

permitted dealers in those fisheries where a dealer’s permit 31 

exists.   32 

 33 

Dr. Crabtree was concerned that without clarification that 34 

ambiguity exists and that could lead to incomplete reports of 35 

total purchased landings by dealers.  The committee recommends, 36 

and I so move, to request to clarify the document that it is the 37 

council’s intent that permitted vessels can only sell to 38 

permitted dealers in those fisheries where a dealer’s permit 39 

exists. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  The motion is to 42 

request to clarify the document that it is the council’s intent 43 

that permitted vessels can only sell to permitted dealers in 44 

those fisheries where a dealer’s permit exists.  Is there 45 

discussion?  Hearing no discussion, is anyone opposed to the 46 

motion?  Hearing no opposition, the motion passes. 47 

 48 
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MR. PEARCE:  The committee discussed Action 2, frequency and 1 

method by which dealers will be required to report.  Currently, 2 

both the Gulf and South Atlantic Councils have selected 3 

Alternative 3, Option 3b as preferred, specifying weekly 4 

reporting submitted electronically via computer or internet.  5 

After discussion, the committee was satisfied and did not 6 

recommend changing the preferred alternative.     7 

 8 

After reviewing Action 3, Requirements to Maintain a Dealer 9 

Permit, the committee recommends, and I so move, to request that 10 

the preferred alternative be Alternative 2, that no purchase 11 

forms must be submitted at the same frequency, via the same 12 

process, and for the same species as specified for purchased 13 

forms in Actions 1 and 2.  A dealer would only be authorized to 14 

receive commercially-harvested species if the dealer’s previous 15 

reports have been submitted by the dealer and received by NOAA 16 

Fisheries in a timely manner.  Any delinquent reports would need 17 

to be submitted and received by NOAA Fisheries before a dealer 18 

could receive commercially-harvested species from a federally-19 

permitted U.S. vessel. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion in Action 3 that the 22 

preferred alternative be Alternative 2.  Alternative 2 is that 23 

no purchase forms must be submitted at the same frequency, via 24 

the same process, and for the same species as specified for 25 

purchased forms in Actions 1 and 2.  A dealer would only be 26 

authorized to receive commercially-harvested species if the 27 

dealer’s previous reports have been submitted by the dealer and 28 

received by NOAA Fisheries in a timely manner.  Any delinquent 29 

reports would need to be submitted and received by NOAA 30 

Fisheries before a dealer could receive commercially-harvested 31 

species from a federally-permitted U.S. vessel.  Is there 32 

discussion? 33 

 34 

MR. PERRET:  If a dealer, for whatever reason, illness or other 35 

factor, is going to be out of business for an extended period of 36 

time, would it not be okay for that dealer, who will say be out 37 

of business for three months or six months, to submit one time 38 

the form, using the procedure that has to be used, stating that 39 

due to whatever reason I will not be purchasing seafood products 40 

for the period of that date through the end of 2012, so they 41 

don’t have to worry about sending a dealer report in every week 42 

or every month, whatever the frequency is going to be?  Is that 43 

doable?  44 

 45 

It just seems like if a person is going to be shut down for an 46 

extended period of time that one report should be enough, rather 47 

than having to every week or every month submit a report.  I 48 



210 

 

don’t know, but what’s the frequency, Harlon, that they have to 1 

submit now? 2 

 3 

MR. PEARCE:  It’s weekly now. 4 

 5 

MR. PERRET:  Weekly and so if they’re going to be shut down for 6 

a couple of months, would we not want to allow them to submit 7 

one report saying I won’t be in business for two months?  It 8 

seems like it’s a practical thing and, again, if they abuse it, 9 

they’re subject to the same penalty as if they’re not submitting 10 

a report. 11 

 12 

MS. LEVY:  I hadn’t really thought about it, but an issue that 13 

pops into my head is how are you going to keep track of that?  14 

Meaning if you know that people have to report weekly and you 15 

expect a report from every single person weekly, how are you 16 

going to keep track of the people and enforce it if you get all 17 

these different notices about I’m going to be done for three 18 

weeks or I’m going to be out for five weeks?  It just seems like 19 

administratively it might be an issue to get that done. 20 

 21 

MR. PERRET:  It seems very simple to me.  We’ve got each state 22 

that has joint law enforcement capabilities.  A dealer in the 23 

State of Florida, for illness reasons, will be out of business 24 

from now until the end of November and one of the enforcement 25 

agents can check on the place and see if it’s indeed shut down 26 

periodically and if it’s not and they’re buying fish, bust them. 27 

 28 

If I’m the only one that thinks that way, I’m willing to let it 29 

ride, but it seems to me there are always special circumstances 30 

that happen and we should try and anticipate them and 31 

accommodate them, rather than somebody who is going to be closed 32 

for three to six months to have to send a darned a report in 33 

every week, when they may be in the hospital ill. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Perret, is there a motion or are you just 36 

discussing? 37 

 38 

MR. PERRET:  I guess I would amend it to read “no purchase forms 39 

must be submitted at the same frequency via the same process 40 

unless a dealer is out of business for four or more weeks and 41 

then one report stating the period of time they would be out of 42 

business would suffice for that period of time”.  I know that’s 43 

-- 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have an amended motion and do we have a 46 

second on that? 47 

 48 



211 

 

MR. RIECHERS:  Second. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second from Mr. Riechers. 3 

 4 

MS. LEVY:  I think whatever language you add needs to go to the 5 

end of the sentence, because now we’ve cut off the last piece 6 

about being applicable for the same species when you stick it 7 

back into the language.  Meaning, it would be for the same 8 

species as specified in the purchase forms in Actions 1 and 2 9 

unless. 10 

 11 

MR. PERRET:  Maybe it’s not necessary.  According to some 12 

information I’ve got, the dealer only has to submit only no 13 

purchase forms prior to resuming purchases.  It’s not ideal for 14 

NMFS, but I don’t think it makes any more work for the dealers. 15 

 16 

I take it to read that if they’re going to be out of business, 17 

they only have to send the form when they’re going to start.  18 

Steve, have you got something? 19 

 20 

MR. ATRAN:  Excuse me.  I’m a little slow on the uptake here.  I 21 

understand that the Reef Fish AP recommendations did not get 22 

presented in the Data Collection Committee and are you 23 

interested in their recommendations at this time? 24 

 25 

MR. PEARCE:  I didn’t hear you, Steve. 26 

 27 

MR. ATRAN:  Are you interested in the recommendations of the 28 

Reef Fish AP on this amendment?  They had I believe it was three 29 

motions that were made. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Chairman, what -- 32 

 33 

MR. PEARCE:  The three motions that were made, we didn’t put 34 

this in our committee. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We still have Mr. Perret’s amendment on there.  37 

Are you withdrawing your amended motion or motion to amend? 38 

 39 

MR. PERRET:  What was sent me is -- John, would you explain what 40 

you sent to me?  Who sent it to me? 41 

 42 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  John Froeschke sent that and he is 43 

no longer here.  He is listening. 44 

 45 

MR. PERRET:  If I understood what he sent, if the person is 46 

going to be out of business for any period of time, he does not 47 

have to send a report weekly and he only has to send when he 48 
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starts buying fish again? 1 

 2 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  That’s what John says. 3 

 4 

MR. PERRET:  That’s not how I read this.  I read the motion that 5 

no purchase forms must be submitted at the same frequency via 6 

the same process and for the same species as specified and so on 7 

and so forth.  Even if they’re not buying anything, they still 8 

have to submit something and so I think we do need some kind of 9 

language to allow a dealer not to have to send a report in every 10 

week if they’re going to be out for extended periods of time. 11 

 12 

MR. RIECHERS:  I was just clarifying what I thought the motion 13 

said, which Mr. Perret just did as well and so I believe it does 14 

require the reporting, at least the way I’m reading it, unless 15 

there’s a clause somewhere else that John had identified. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right.  How do we get out of this one? 18 

 19 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  Maybe Larry can shed some light on some of 20 

this too, but for the Gulf, the reporting system that is going 21 

to be used, and correct me if I’m wrong, Bonnie, is the current 22 

GulfFIN, which is basically the trip ticket system, but then 23 

it’s transmitted to the Center. 24 

 25 

The no purchase is actually check a box on a web form, as I 26 

understand it.  It’s not like you’re actually submitting 27 

something.  I’m not sure you could check a box that says I’m 28 

going to be out for four months. 29 

 30 

MR. PERRET:  We’re talking about dealers and not harvesters.  31 

The motion is dealer permits. 32 

 33 

DR. CRABTREE:  Bonnie, what is the software package they’re 34 

using and who designed it and who is it and does it have the 35 

capabilities to do this?  I don’t know what this would entail.  36 

I don’t know if the system allows you to submit a report that 37 

way and so it could entail quite a bit of reprogramming. 38 

 39 

MR. SIMPSON:  Are you talking about trip tickets? 40 

 41 

DR. CRABTREE:  No, the dealer reports. 42 

 43 

DR. PONWITH:  I would have to actually check to see if something 44 

like this would require reprogramming, but my expectation is 45 

yes.  The point is that a no report is almost as important as a 46 

report.   47 

 48 
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A no purchase report is almost as important as a purchase report 1 

in our ability to account for missing data when we are using 2 

those data to create projections of when we’re going to hit a 3 

quota or an ACL. 4 

 5 

In other words, if we don’t hear from a dealer, we have no way 6 

to know whether they had no purchases or whether they’re late 7 

submitting their actual purchases and that increases the 8 

uncertainty of our projections of when we’re going to hit an ACL 9 

by a considerable amount. 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  As I read it, if you read the last sentence, any 12 

delinquent reports would need to be submitted and received by 13 

NOAA Fisheries before a dealer could receive commercially-14 

harvested species and all he’s got to do is catch up.  If he’s 15 

shut down for a month or two months, if he just fills the forms 16 

out, he’s ready to go again. 17 

 18 

MR. PERRET:  I contend that I’m saving dealers time and NMFS 19 

time.  If that dealer submits the report that he’s out for six 20 

months, the software package can put a zero for the next six 21 

months and the data has been submitted. 22 

 23 

MS. LEVY:  Just to clear it up, we didn’t do this in committee, 24 

but the regulations are written in such a way that you are 25 

required to report weekly whether it’s a no purchase report or a 26 

purchase report. 27 

 28 

It is then a violation of that regulation if you do not report 29 

and there’s also a clause that says you can’t accept fish until 30 

you report, but that doesn’t exempt you from the requirement to 31 

report and so you could potentially have two violations, the 32 

failure to weekly report and then buying fish without catching 33 

up. 34 

 35 

I wouldn’t say that that last clause, the way that the 36 

regulations are written to interpret this, allows you to just 37 

not report if you’re deciding not to be in business for a month 38 

or whatever. 39 

 40 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s still not clear to me whether this is -- If 41 

this is the state trip ticket reporting system or how it plays 42 

into ACCSP on the east coast and it’s not clear to me what it 43 

would entail with the software to do what you’re wanting to do 44 

and how easy that change would be. 45 

 46 

MR. PERRET:  I am trying to make it -- 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  I understand what you’re trying to do, but I just 1 

don’t know what it would entail to do that. 2 

 3 

MR. ANSON:  This goes back to an issue earlier, when we were 4 

talking about developing a special group to try to analyze these 5 

issues and see where we can find out where there’s some 6 

compatibility. 7 

 8 

The reason why it partly hasn’t been done is because the federal 9 

regulations have not diverged too much away from the state 10 

regulations and the state, at least trying to collect this data 11 

through the state programs, as I understand it, they have 12 

certain reporting requirements and deadlines that the people 13 

have to report that may not match up with what we’re discussing 14 

here in this document. 15 

 16 

That would require the states to amend their reporting 17 

requirements and so that’s where we get into the dual reporting 18 

or submitting two reports issue that we discussed earlier. 19 

 20 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Chairman, with discussions with Claude at 21 

BlueFIN, I have asked him these same questions and as long as 22 

I’m using my trip ticket program in Louisiana and I’m reporting 23 

electronically as I do it or weekly, I’m fine with all 24 

requirements. 25 

 26 

It automatically goes to the federal and it automatically goes 27 

everywhere and so all I’m doing is using my trip ticket system 28 

that has a no reporting thing on it as well and every week 29 

sending it in and I can’t do it yet, until the end of the year I 30 

think is what Claude told me, because I was trying to do it now, 31 

but it’s simply the same process that we’ve been going through 32 

every week, every day, when we’re buying fish through the trip 33 

ticket program.  When it goes to Claude, it goes to the federal. 34 

 35 

MR. SIMPSON:  Except ITQ snapper stuff. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion to amend and did we have a 38 

second?  I think we did, didn’t we?   39 

 40 

MR. PERRET:  Somebody did, but, Kevin, did we pass that earlier 41 

motion about the committee to look at -- Okay.  I will withdraw 42 

this now.  It seems to have added a lot of confusion and 43 

hopefully that joint group will address this issue as well.  I 44 

don’t know who seconded it, but I will withdraw it. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think it was Robin and you’re all right with 47 

the withdrawal?  Okay. 48 
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 1 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  I’ve got about four or five instant messages 2 

up here from people who were on a phone call with Steve Turner 3 

and Dave Gloeckner the other day and we had this very 4 

discussion, Corky, and the system is not designed right now to 5 

do what you want it to do, but the HMS system is working to do 6 

that and Turner and Gloeckner both said they are looking into 7 

ways to make that happen, but the system now cannot do that. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Back to you, Chairman Pearce. 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  We’re back to the report and I’ll come back to 12 

Steve. 13 

 14 

MS. LEVY:  We’ve got a motion on the board. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I believe we read this motion a while ago and is 17 

everyone clear on it?  All in favor of the motion say aye; all 18 

opposed.  The motion carries. 19 

 20 

MR. PEARCE:  After review and discussion, the committee 21 

recommends, and I so move, to send the Modifications to 22 

Federally-Permitted Seafood Dealer Reporting Requirements 23 

Amendment to full council for approval. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion to send the 26 

modifications to the Federally-Permitted Seafood Dealer 27 

Reporting Requirements Amendment to full council for approval.  28 

That doesn’t make sense.  Is your motion for approval?  That’s 29 

what it is, isn’t it? 30 

 31 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  So it’s a motion for approval of the reporting 34 

requirements amendment.  Any discussion?  35 

 36 

MR. RIECHERS:  Doug, just a point of clarification.  Shouldn’t 37 

the motion be to approve the amendment and forward it to the 38 

Secretary? 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes, it seems like it’s missing something to me, 41 

too. 42 

 43 

MR. RIECHERS:  And approve the codified language, which you said 44 

wasn’t reviewed in committee and so we need to review that now, 45 

if we’re going to add this to the motion.  Let’s create the 46 

substitute motion to forward the amendment for approval to the 47 

Secretary of Commerce and approve the codified language as 48 
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written.  Part of our discussion can be the codified language. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a second on the substitute motion?   3 

 4 

DR. ABELE:  I’ll second it. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second from Dr. Abele.  The substitute 7 

motion is to forward the amendment to the Secretary of Commerce 8 

and approve the codified language as written and deem the 9 

regulations necessary and appropriate.  Any discussion? 10 

 11 

MR. RIECHERS:  We probably should name the amendment there, the 12 

Generic Amendment for Dealer Permits and Electronic Reporting.   13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  With that change, is there discussion?  15 

 16 

MS. LEVY:  I was going to suggest that you look at the codified 17 

text before obviously you pass this, but also the fact that the  18 

concepts in the amendment are fairly simple, but the codified 19 

text and how it gets implemented and all of the details that go 20 

along with this have proved to be more complex. 21 

 22 

There are things in the codified text, details, that may or may 23 

not need to be modified or tweaked or changed and so in this 24 

particular case, you may want to consider giving staff the 25 

discretion to modify the codified text and perhaps giving the 26 

Chairman the discretion to re-deem if more substantive changes 27 

are needed. 28 

 29 

The intent would be to implement the amendment.  None of that 30 

has changed, but if you look at the codified text, there are a 31 

lot of details in there.  We had other dealer reporting 32 

requirements we have to take out and we have the new ones we 33 

have to put in and you have to specify provisions and you have 34 

to be careful about your definitions and the language you use 35 

and in the time that we had to put this complicated codified 36 

text together, there may be things that we catch that need to be 37 

modified, especially given that this has to go back to the South 38 

Atlantic and so it’s definitely going to get scrutinized again. 39 

 40 

MR. PEARCE:  How do you suggest we do that, Mara? 41 

 42 

MS. LEVY:  I think if you add to your motion that you’re going 43 

to give discretion to staff to modify the codified text as 44 

appropriate and perhaps give the Chairman the discretion to re-45 

deem the rule, if necessary.  That way, it doesn’t have to come 46 

back to full council. 47 

 48 



217 

 

Again, it would never be to change what you’ve chosen, the 1 

weekly reporting and those things, but it’s more of the details 2 

of how that gets implemented. 3 

 4 

MR. PEARCE:  Robin, it’s your motion. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is that okay with you, Mr. Riechers? 7 

 8 

MR. RIECHERS:  It seems like if we take, right after “approve 9 

the codified language as written” with “allowing staff to make 10 

changes, as necessary”.  You mentioned something about allowing 11 

the Chairman to possibly be able to deem the -- Where would you 12 

think we should -- At the bottom of the motion, I would imagine, 13 

but -- 14 

 15 

MS. LEVY:  I think you could -- If it said “approve the codified 16 

text as written and deem the regulations necessary and 17 

appropriate” and then added “allowing staff to make changes, as 18 

necessary, and the Chairman the authority to re-deem, if 19 

necessary” or something like that. 20 

 21 

MR. RIECHERS:  Okay. 22 

 23 

MR. SIMPSON:  What is the timeframe for this?  If those 24 

regulations are as detailed as you say, I am not sure that this 25 

staff is totally capable of being able to review those 26 

completely.  Although Steve sits on our FIN Committee, maybe he 27 

would want, as Kevin indicated, some additional review by the 28 

state data guys to help with this.  Is the timeframe in there to 29 

allow for that or what’s the timeframe? 30 

 31 

MS. LEVY:  At this point, NMFS has basically worked primarily, 32 

the regulation writers at NMFS, to draft this up, in 33 

consultation with the General Counsel’s Office and staff.  We 34 

did have this big IPT meeting to discuss how these are worded, 35 

but it’s generally a NMFS thing to come with the regulations. 36 

 37 

We still have time to work out the details or anything that we 38 

see in there that might give us pause or wording issues before 39 

the South Atlantic meets.  The South Atlantic has to meet and 40 

take final action on this amendment and then once the amendment 41 

gets officially submitted, then we’ll publish the proposed rule. 42 

 43 

We haven’t even come to the point where we’re publishing the 44 

proposed rule yet.  Then we’ll get comments on the proposed rule 45 

and make any necessary tweaks for the final rule, but in terms 46 

of process, I don’t know how many more months it will take after 47 

the South Atlantic takes final action next month. 48 
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 1 

MR. SIMPSON:  My point is there’s been discussion about whether 2 

or not the program can allow for this.  That’s a simple thing.  3 

If Claude Peterson looks over the thing, he could tell you and 4 

things like that can be cleared up. 5 

 6 

MS. LEVY:  Allows for what? 7 

 8 

MR. SIMPSON:  The software development to do something that 9 

somebody was talking about. 10 

 11 

MS. LEVY:  Right and so we just found out that currently the 12 

software doesn’t allow us to do -- 13 

 14 

MR. SIMPSON:  What I’m saying is it could be a one-hour fix.  15 

It’s not that they can’t do it, but it’s just --  16 

 17 

MR. PEARCE:  Larry, if I can help you, in discussions with 18 

Claude at BlueFIN, he’s ready to go.  It’s not going to take him 19 

long to get this done, from what he told me, and in discussions 20 

with the feds, they’re telling me they want me to do it by the 21 

first of the year and so things are in motion already. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a substitute motion. 24 

 25 

MR. RIECHERS:  It’s kind of a nuance here, but we can’t really 26 

approve the codified text as written and then give you ample 27 

opportunity to make significant changes in it and so I think if 28 

we just say “deem the regulations necessary and appropriate, 29 

allowing staff to make changes in the codified text presented 30 

and then giving the Chairman the authority to re-deem as 31 

required” and I think that more appropriately says what we’re 32 

actually trying to do. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me reread the motion.  We’ve got a 35 

substitute motion to forward the modifications to the Federally-36 

Permitted Seafood Dealer Reporting Requirements Amendment to the 37 

Secretary of Commerce and deem the regulations necessary and 38 

appropriate, allowing staff to make changes in the codified text 39 

and giving the Chairman the authority to re-deem as required.  40 

Any further discussion?   41 

 42 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I still haven’t seen the codified text.  I asked 43 

about it in committee and I didn’t see it on the table and I 44 

don’t know why -- 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s E-5. 47 

 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  E-5, okay.  It’s not on the stick, right, and it 1 

was on the website and is that right?  Okay.  I think it was 2 

mailed out like Saturday, Friday or Saturday or something like 3 

that.  I don’t know how many people has seen it. 4 

 5 

Now, some of the codified text you think means nothing, but it 6 

does mean something.  Sometimes it means very significant things 7 

and I don’t feel comfortable -- While this is needed, I’m sort 8 

of worried, because I’m telling the Secretary of Commerce that I 9 

approve it and whatever needs to be changed, let staff change it 10 

and I’m perfectly fine with it. 11 

 12 

I can’t say that, because it’s not before me and we’re not 13 

supposed to do that if it’s not before you and you haven’t had 14 

time and the public hasn’t had like two weeks prior to -- If you 15 

go back and read the regulations, that’s what they say.  We’re 16 

really not supposed to review things that the public didn’t see 17 

like two weeks before our meeting and we do it all the time, as 18 

far as approval, but still, if you all want to pass it, that’s 19 

fine, but I’ll abstain for that reason. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion before us and it’s been read.  22 

Is there any opposition to the motion?  Hearing no opposition, 23 

the motion carries.  This has to be a roll call vote, doesn’t 24 

it? 25 

 26 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  You read the motion.  Dr. Crabtree. 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 29 

 30 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Matens. 31 

 32 

MR. MATENS:  Yes. 33 

 34 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Shipp. 35 

 36 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 37 

 38 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Williams. 39 

 40 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Abstention and you can include why. 41 

 42 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Perret. 43 

 44 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 45 

 46 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riechers. 47 

 48 
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MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 1 

 2 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Sanchez. 3 

 4 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes. 5 

 6 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Pearce. 7 

 8 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 9 

 10 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riley. 11 

 12 

MR. RILEY:  Yes. 13 

 14 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Bademan. 15 

 16 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes. 17 

 18 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Diaz. 19 

 20 

MR. DIAZ:  Yes. 21 

 22 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Dana. 23 

 24 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 25 

 26 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Fischer. 27 

 28 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 29 

 30 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Anson. 31 

 32 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 33 

 34 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Greene. 35 

 36 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 37 

 38 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Abele. 39 

 40 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 41 

 42 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Boyd. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes. 45 

 46 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  The vote passes sixteen for and one 47 

abstention. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Chairman Pearce. 2 

 3 

MR. PEARCE:  I stated the importance of improving timeliness and 4 

accuracy of fisheries data for headboats and the for-hire 5 

sector.  Dr. Ponwith stated that MRIP is providing funding to 6 

implement electronic reporting for headboats Gulf-wide.  Dr. 7 

Ponwith also stated that her staff has encouraged inclusion of 8 

the for-hire sector in this program that could allow a shift 9 

from paper to electronic reporting.   10 

 11 

Dr. Dana questioned if this would change the actual reporting 12 

requirements or just the language.  Dr. Dana also stated that 13 

she is not aware of pushback from industry on this issue, but is 14 

concerned if any additional costs associated with reporting are 15 

being considered.   16 

 17 

Dr. Ponwith clarified that this would only affect the language, 18 

as funding is not available to implement in the for-hire 19 

industry at this time.  Dr. Crabtree stated that alternatives to 20 

address any funding issues would be developed and addressed 21 

through the amendment process.   22 

 23 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to request council 24 

staff to work with Southeast Fishery Science Center advisors on 25 

developing an amendment to require electronic reporting for for-26 

hire vessels. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a committee motion.  The motion is to 29 

request council staff to work with Southeast Fishery Science 30 

Center advisors on developing an amendment to require electronic 31 

reporting for for-hire vessels.  Any discussion?   32 

 33 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think we should give some additional guidance.  34 

To me, this does not mean go home at the end of the day and get 35 

on your personal computer and enter it.  This, to me, means 36 

reporting done from the vessel before the vessel lands and I 37 

think it ought to explore options for a landing requirement that 38 

you have to hail in as to when you’re going to land and that you 39 

have to submit your logbook electronically some period of time 40 

before you land and that you have to land at an approved landing 41 

site. 42 

 43 

What I’m getting at is so that law enforcement, before you land, 44 

knows where you’re going to land and when and has your logbook 45 

before them so that they can meet you at the dock and check to 46 

see if what you’ve got in the box matches what you reported on 47 

your logbook.  To me, for this to work, it’s got to be 48 
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verifiable and enforceable.   1 

 2 

DR. PONWITH:  I think this is why it’s challenging to do this in 3 

one motion as opposed to breaking it up into pieces.  The 4 

original motion, in my understanding, was focused initially 5 

exclusively on the headboats and just for clarification, the 6 

Southeast Fisheries Science Center has the funding to, based on 7 

results from a pilot study on the headboat fleet, to shift the 8 

fleet from paper reporting to electronic reporting throughout 9 

the South Atlantic and the Gulf of Mexico. 10 

 11 

The South Atlantic is already working on -- They have motions 12 

already that have been approved by the full council to begin 13 

work on that. 14 

 15 

To reap the full benefits of electronic reporting, they also 16 

changed the language in terms of the periodicity of reporting 17 

for the headboat fleet.  It was on the books as required once a 18 

month and right now, they have changed that in the South 19 

Atlantic to being required weekly. 20 

 21 

Basically, they’re required to submit their logbooks within 22 

seven days at the close of the week and for the headboats, that 23 

is what the proposal is, that sort of uniform requirement for 24 

reporting. 25 

 26 

Now, the discussion where we included the charter for-hire 27 

vessels was this.  By including for-hire in general,  it enables 28 

us to include the charterboats in this requirement once we’re 29 

set up for it without having to go back and draft a second 30 

amendment, but if we did that, we would have to be very careful 31 

that we don’t end up causing confusion over what the reporting 32 

requirements are for the charter fleet. 33 

 34 

In short, we have the resources for the headboat and the 35 

recommendation is weekly reporting within seven days of the end 36 

of the week and reporting electronically and that we’re 37 

interested in creating an open door for including the charter 38 

fleet and electronic reporting going forward. 39 

 40 

MR. PEARCE:  Bonnie, isn’t it necessary that we work in concert 41 

with MRIP to work out the technical aspects of this and also 42 

work in concert with MRIP for implementation of it and the 43 

possible funding of it down the road? 44 

 45 

DR. PONWITH:  Excellent question, Mr. Pearce, and, again, let’s 46 

cut the program into a bite-size piece.  For the for-hire 47 

headboats, for the headboat industry, no consultation with MRIP 48 
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is required.  We generate those estimates and so it would be 1 

working between the councils and the Southeast Fisheries Science 2 

Center, of course using advice from MRIP and the resources that 3 

MRIP have provided us to do this. 4 

 5 

Where we need to consult very carefully with MRIP is on the 6 

charter fleet, because the estimation process for the charter 7 

fleet is run by MRIP and we wouldn’t want to do anything that 8 

jeopardized that process and so they become the third partner in 9 

that effort. 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes and also, we’ve got to get MRIP to help move 12 

mandatory electronic logbooks just like they have in the 13 

Southeast into the Gulf, right? 14 

 15 

DR. PONWITH:  I think the regulatory decision to go mandatory 16 

electronic logbook falls to the council, but because the 17 

technical aspects of the reporting requirements are linked to 18 

MRIP, it has to be done in consultation with them. 19 

 20 

DR. CRABTREE:  I am fine with consulting with them, but it seems 21 

to me that this is a completely independent estimate.  My read 22 

in what I think we were talking about here is charterboats have 23 

to report every day, from something equivalent to iSnapper, and 24 

that’s going to produce a completely independent set of data 25 

from MRIP and maybe that’s not what we’re talking about and I 26 

think with -- What you’re talking about with the headboats is 27 

they go home and get on their PC and punch in what they catch, 28 

but I don’t think that’s what we’re talking about here. 29 

 30 

I think if that’s the requirement for charterboats -- Maybe it 31 

works for headboats, because there’s a small number of vessels, 32 

but I think from what we’ve seen, if that’s the requirement for 33 

charterboats, you’re just going to get a lot of non-compliance 34 

and I don’t know how to verify that and so that’s kind of not 35 

how I’m thinking about this, but maybe I’m the only one. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we need clarification on this motion? 38 

 39 

DR. ABELE:  We have heard several reports from the charterboat 40 

community on their experience with iSnapper and at least the two 41 

presentations that I attended, they were doing real-time, daily 42 

reporting, using either an iPhone or an iPad. 43 

 44 

I know that Dr. Dana raised the question of cost and I think 45 

it’s a little complicated, because, first, just like the 46 

harvester sector, they’re utilizing a public resource and I 47 

think the public has a legitimate right to request information 48 
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on what they harvest and when. 1 

 2 

The test they did, it’s downloading within eight or nine miles 3 

of shore and so when they’re coming in, all they have to have is 4 

it on and as soon as they get a signal, the data are downloaded. 5 

 6 

I think the verification in enforcement is important, because 7 

anytime there are any issues where fishermen have to prove loss, 8 

for instance on the Deepwater Horizon or buy back nets, there 9 

are so many people that don’t have income tax returns relating 10 

to the business. 11 

 12 

Clearly there’s an issue of compliance and reporting and the 13 

nice thing about -- I know it’s complicated, but the hail-in and 14 

hail-out with electronic daily reporting is it can be verified 15 

and can give us real-time data independent of MRIP. 16 

 17 

DR. DANA:  I think what Larry just touched on on the type of 18 

reporting, I believe the for-hire fleet would be interested in 19 

and that’s the iSnapper, based on their use of it this last 20 

pilot session and the ease of it, versus there was another 21 

pilot, which I was a part of, which allowed you to do the 22 

reporting from home on the computer. 23 

 24 

From what I understand -- I did it every day from home on the 25 

computer, but I don’t know that it was all that successful, 26 

according to NMFS, with everyone else. 27 

 28 

In as much as possible, if we go with the electronic reporting, 29 

I would like to see it something that the fishermen have said 30 

works for them and that’s easy and you heard it yesterday with 31 

public testimony.  A lot of these fishermen aren’t comfortable 32 

with the internet and computers and so something that’s easy and 33 

that seems to be proven and something that can be provided, the 34 

resources, directed from the council or MRIP, as you suggested, 35 

Harlon. 36 

 37 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I have to agree with both Dr. Dana and Larry, 38 

because everything that I’ve heard when the fishermen come to 39 

the podium is we’re on our way in and our memory is fresh and we 40 

can tell you exactly what we caught and put in all of the data, 41 

because after we get to the dock, sometimes just things happen 42 

and our memory is not quite as fresh as it was had we been 43 

allowed to do it on the vessel coming in and we have time to do 44 

it then and we want to provide you with real-time data and it 45 

was daily. 46 

 47 

I don’t know how the headboat works, but I guess that means 48 
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they’ve got to -- If it’s weekly, then they’ve got to remember 1 

or go write down somewhere what they caught all week by all the 2 

passengers and it just seems like if you do it daily that you 3 

would just have a lot better source of information for your 4 

database. 5 

 6 

MR. RIECHERS:  I want to try to seek clarification.  Are we 7 

truly talking about headboats here or are we talking about 8 

charterboats?  It sounds to me like the headboats has been taken 9 

care of and this is truly our for-hire charter vessels.  Is that 10 

the understanding? 11 

 12 

MR. PEARCE:  It’s for the for-hire charter vessels. 13 

 14 

MR. RIECHERS:  Then I will ask a second question, getting a 15 

little bit at Dr. Crabtree’s question.  If we added language at 16 

the end of this or created a substitute motion with language at 17 

the end that says with operational and validation options 18 

included in the amendment, would that suffice for some of your 19 

concerns, Dr. Crabtree, and giving you the leeway in putting 20 

those kinds of things into this document? 21 

 22 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think what we’re doing here is trying to give 23 

some guidance to council staff on the document and I don’t know 24 

that that needs to be in the motion, but it sounds like what 25 

we’re talking about here is the charterboat fleet and so that we 26 

probably ought to clarify in the motion, but if we’re talking 27 

about on-vessel logbooks with daily reporting and options for 28 

validation, I think that kind of thing is just direction to 29 

staff, so that they know what we’re expecting.  Does that work, 30 

Steve? 31 

 32 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Yes, that’s all part of the written 33 

text that we’ll get here and so we have enough. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a friendly amendment, Mr. Riechers? 36 

 37 

MR. RIECHERS:  It sounds like the only thing we need to add 38 

there is just make it clear that it’s for-hire charter vessels. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Pearce, you’re all right with that? 41 

 42 

MR. PEARCE:  That’s fine. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Okay.   45 

 46 

MR. FISCHER:  I have two items, two issues.  Are we talking 47 

about formulating an amendment or are we going forward with a 48 
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scoping document?  Then I will follow up with my second one. 1 

 2 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I think that’s part of it.  To get 3 

to the amendment stage, I think you have to go through scoping 4 

and so it includes all of that. 5 

 6 

MR. FISCHER:  Then all of this discussion is -- We’re not even 7 

at the first stage yet.  We don’t even have a scoping document 8 

together and my only suggestion is let’s just keep it open-ended 9 

and keep open platforms for many different methods of reporting 10 

and see what the fishermen have to say about it and see what 11 

they’re used to. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Go ahead, Mr. Perret, and then we’re going to 14 

vote on this. 15 

 16 

MR. PERRET:  We’re heard from fishermen at the Q&A and we’ve 17 

heard from fishermen at the public comments that they want to 18 

provide us with data and I think Mr. Pearce and his committee 19 

are trying to get a system where we can look at ways to 20 

accommodate this segment of the fishing industry and while the 21 

motion may not be perfect at this time, I think it’s giving 22 

direction to staff to work on to provide us with some options. 23 

 24 

We have fishermen that are volunteering and they want to provide 25 

information and let’s do everything we can to accommodate that 26 

and set up a system to get the best information we can.  We’ve 27 

been hearing about data, data, data, data and let’s work at a 28 

system to get that better data. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Bonnie, do you have any other comment? 31 

 32 

DR. PONWITH:  Yes and thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My other comment 33 

is at this stage, we’re poised for a real success with the 34 

headboat fleet and I think it’s fine to set ourselves up for a 35 

discussion with the Science Center, the council, and MRIP 36 

regarding the charter fleet and get a document going, because 37 

it’s something that needs to happen. 38 

 39 

The move from paper to electronic reporting is something that 40 

needs to happen, but breaking that conversation off and putting 41 

it completely aside, within the headboat fleet, the thing that 42 

we have in hand, literally in hand right now, is a successful 43 

pilot project that showed us what works. 44 

 45 

We have money in hand to move from a pilot stage, eight or nine 46 

vessels, to the entire headboat fleet and actually implement 47 

electronic reporting on the headboat fleet and so what we need 48 
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to make that happen, from both the Gulf and the South Atlantic 1 

Council, is a commitment to move to mandatory electronic 2 

reporting, number one, and then number two is a change on the 3 

reporting frequency. 4 

 5 

On the books right now, the headboats are required to submit 6 

their logbooks to us once a month, seven days after the close of 7 

the month.  We want to change that to seven days after the close 8 

of the week. 9 

 10 

As we implement the electronic reporting, if we can set the 11 

system up to receive the data on a daily basis from the 12 

headboats, that’s certainly an added benefit.  Getting it 13 

weekly, at the close of seven days, is something that we’re 14 

poised for that program to happen.  It’s just a matter of having 15 

it on the books of the council supporting those changes to the 16 

current regulatory setup. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  I am going to recognize Mr. Fischer 19 

and then we’re going to vote on this one. 20 

 21 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and that’s what I was 22 

going to say, is as we move forward through this document, 23 

through time, the people will tell us what they want on it.  24 

This is just a scoping document and that’s why I was going to 25 

call the question at this time. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion is to request council staff to work 28 

with the Southeast Fisheries Science Center advisors on 29 

developing an amendment to require electronic reporting for for-30 

hire charter vessels.  Any further discussion?  Hearing none, 31 

any opposition to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 32 

 33 

DR. CRABTREE:  It sounds like to me that we need a second 34 

motion, which I’ll make, that this amendment in the previous 35 

motion also include options to bring the headboat reporting 36 

requirements in line with the Science Center’s electronic 37 

reporting program for headboats. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s been moved and seconded.  The motion before 40 

you is to amend -- The amendment should include options to bring 41 

the headboat reporting requirements in line with the Science 42 

Center’s requirement for -- 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  The Center’s requirement for electronic reporting 45 

and I don’t know exactly what needs to be changed in the 46 

regulations, but based on what Bonnie says, it sounds like there 47 

are some tweaks that we need in the timing and all that and so 48 
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we can address that here as well. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me reread it again, since we added something 3 

to it.  The amendment should include options to bring the 4 

headboat reporting requirements in line with the Science 5 

Center’s requirement for electronic reporting.  Any discussion?  6 

Any opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the motion is 7 

approved. 8 

 9 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, sir.  The next committee report is 12 

the Mackerel Committee. 13 

 14 

MACKEREL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  I think this is the third or the fourth time we’ll 17 

go through this document and where we left off was with a 18 

committee report that was not given and what I would like to do 19 

is get everyone turned to Tab C, Number 2 and we’ll go through 20 

Amendment 19 and there is an abbreviated Cliff Notes version on 21 

Tab C, Number 3(b) that associates with Amendment 19. 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  I heard several things from the public comment 24 

and one was a lot of things about we haven’t convened the 25 

Mackerel AP or maybe it was the Mackerel LAPP AP.  Was it the 26 

LAPP AP?   27 

 28 

Is it true, Rick?  Do we have a Mackerel LAPP AP that’s never 29 

met or has not met in a long time and what -- I think we all 30 

heard that and can you tell us where we stand with that and what 31 

has met and what hasn’t? 32 

 33 

DR. RICHARD LEARD:  We haven’t convened a LAPP AP.  We went 34 

through a process where Charlene was trying to gather some data 35 

about interest in a LAPP program from the permitted vessels and 36 

whatnot. 37 

 38 

The results of that -- It wasn’t a poll, but the results of that 39 

was that there really wasn’t very much interest, but we have 40 

been working on the actions that are in 19 and 20 since about 41 

2005.  We last convened the Mackerel AP I believe it was right 42 

after SEDAR-16, when we had that assessment done, and if you go 43 

back to I guess the last time that the council actually looked 44 

at the AP recommendations was in October of last year. 45 

 46 

In the briefing book, if you go to Tab C, Number 3(b) from that 47 

briefing book, what I did is I just kind of bulleted the 48 
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recommendations from the AP from their last meeting, which I 1 

can’t remember exactly when it was.  It was sometime in 2010 or 2 

2009, after SEDAR-16, but no, we haven’t convened a LAPP AP for 3 

mackerel as of yet, because we haven’t moved forward with that 4 

document. 5 

 6 

MR. FISCHER:  Are we ready to proceed, Mr. Chairman?  Mr. 7 

Chairman, I am not certain the method in which we will proceed.  8 

I know we are behind on time and we have quite a bit to go 9 

through. 10 

 11 

We have preferred alternatives already selected for quite a few 12 

of these segments and I don’t know if we’ve had a change of 13 

heart or if it’s something we want to go over one more time for 14 

possible changes in preferreds.  There was some change in 15 

language and Tab C, Number 3(b) illustrates some of that. 16 

 17 

Rick, I don’t think -- I would like to ask the council, if we 18 

already have our preferreds, if it’s something you want to go 19 

through one more time.  The council doesn’t have its preferreds 20 

and I’m very sorry, Kay, if that was the comment you were going 21 

to make.  The committee came up with its preferreds. 22 

 23 

MS. WILLIAMS:  No, that’s not my comment.  My comment was -- 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Leard, did you have a comment?  Go ahead, 26 

Kay. 27 

 28 

MS. WILLIAMS:  My comment was that we heard a lot of testimony 29 

from the mackerel fishermen and so just because the committee 30 

picked some preferreds, it doesn’t mean that somebody may not 31 

want to change their mind as you give the report.  That’s one 32 

thing. 33 

 34 

Number two is I don’t understand how our Mackerel Committee did 35 

not look at these amendments and I believe that’s what Rick 36 

said, is they haven’t looked at these amendments.  I thought 37 

that’s why we had APs, that that’s what they did and they 38 

advised us on them.  Is that what you said, Rick, that our 39 

Mackerel AP has not looked at these amendments?  Is that what 40 

you said? 41 

 42 

DR. LEARD:  They have looked at some of the information that’s 43 

been in here, because, like I said, a lot of this that’s in 44 

Amendment 19 and 20 that both councils have been working on for 45 

the better part of six or seven years, but we’ve just dropped it 46 

at one point in time and then we brought it back and now we’ve 47 

put it back together again. 48 
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 1 

They haven’t looked at this because we don’t have an amendment 2 

together yet.  All we’ve really got so far, if you look at C-3 

3(a) and C-4(a), all we’ve got is the first three sections.  We 4 

don’t have any economic, social, or other analysis of any of 5 

these things.  We are really at basically options paper stage 6 

and on the way to a draft amendment. 7 

 8 

That’s why we haven’t reviewed this with them.  We certainly 9 

plan to this fall, if we can get this amendment further put 10 

together and get the actions and the alternatives agreed upon 11 

between the two councils.  We will definitely take it to the AP 12 

after that. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me ask a question of Chairman Fischer.  Do 15 

we have a Mackerel Committee report as such or are we going back 16 

through a document? 17 

 18 

MR. FISCHER:  No, we have a committee report as such and we 19 

weren’t bringing this to the AP until after we have concurrence 20 

with the South Atlantic on a unified plan and then it would go 21 

to public hearing and go to the AP and it would be in that 22 

sequence. 23 

 24 

Most of these things have actually come from the public and they 25 

were withheld and put into this one catch-all document that 26 

we’ve been streamlining as time goes on.  These items came up at 27 

the Mackerel Management Committee and were not ratified by the 28 

council and possibly the road would be to read through them and 29 

have the council choose those as their preferred also. 30 

 31 

MR. PERRET:  In the five or six years we’ve been working on this 32 

on and off, obviously we have gotten input from the public, but 33 

we have not had a formal meeting of our advisory panel.  Mr. 34 

Cupka, has your council had any meetings of your appropriate 35 

committee on this? 36 

 37 

MR. CUPKA:  Our AP has meet and looked at them and our council 38 

will be looking at it next month.  We have not picked any 39 

preferreds or anything.  We were actually waiting to see what 40 

you all were going to do at this meeting and then hopefully we 41 

would end up picking a lot of the same preferreds and in those 42 

instances where we didn’t, then we were talking about this joint 43 

Mackerel Committee meeting to try and resolve those, but you all 44 

are actually a little bit ahead of where we are in the process 45 

at this point. 46 

 47 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you.  We heard more comments about king 48 
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mackerel than I expected at this meeting and we heard a lot of 1 

comments about nothing in 19 and 20 was really worthwhile.  2 

However, we also heard testimony that hey, you need to have no 3 

sale and you need to modify boundaries and we do have some of 4 

that in 19 and 20. 5 

 6 

Yes, we will be getting info from our advisory panel at the 7 

right time.  It just seems, in retrospect, that we probably 8 

should have had input from them, but they will have an 9 

opportunity to comment at the appropriate time and I’m sure 10 

we’ll hear a lot more about what we should have done rather than 11 

what we’ve done, but five or six years we’ve been working on 12 

this thing and I think we should try and keep the process going 13 

and this ping-pong effect between the two councils, hopefully we 14 

can get the committee together and work out the details and at 15 

least get the document in shape to go to the public for 16 

comments. 17 

 18 

MR. FISCHER:  Are we ready to proceed, Mr. Chairman? 19 

 20 

MS. LEVY:  As I understand it, it’s more in the form of an 21 

options paper and there’s none of that in-depth analysis that 22 

you usually have before you make a decision regarding preferreds 23 

and what the document seems to need at this point is consensus 24 

between the Gulf and the South Atlantic on the alternatives and 25 

the wording of the alternatives and not necessarily -- I don’t 26 

know that you necessarily need to be so focused on preferred 27 

alternatives at this point, because it doesn’t seem like you’re 28 

there yet.  It seems more like you all are just struggling with 29 

the different alternatives you want and how you want them worded 30 

and maybe that’s where the focus should be directed. 31 

 32 

MR. FISCHER:  Legal counsel would recommend that we get the 33 

wording straight before we go further and so that’s where we 34 

should focus this meeting? 35 

 36 

MS. LEVY:  Yes, the alternatives, what alternatives you want in 37 

there and what you don’t want in there.  I think the South 38 

Atlantic had some wording changes that you all were going to 39 

look at and you have some wording changes in committee that the 40 

council hasn’t looked at. 41 

 42 

I know at the last meeting it looks like the committee selected 43 

some preferreds, but I don’t know that you necessarily need to 44 

do that or that it’s advisable to do that at the options paper 45 

stage when you don’t even have compatible wording with the South 46 

Atlantic yet and you don’t have any analysis about what the 47 

effects of the alternatives are going to be. 48 
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 1 

DR. DANA:  I appreciated the comments that came yesterday 2 

regarding the king mackerel -- The whole fishing with the king 3 

mackerel.  However, there’s a lot of other very constructive 4 

comments that came in when we had public hearings throughout the 5 

Gulf. 6 

 7 

I chaired one of those meetings in Sandestin and we had folks 8 

that came in from Panama City and Destin area and such and they 9 

were not speaking to throw out these amendments, but they 10 

actually had very constructive comments on various zoning 11 

options or control date options and so there are a lot of 12 

different perspectives as it pertains to these two amendments. 13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  I think if we’re going to focus on the changes, 15 

Rick, I think we want to concentrate on Document C-3(b).  16 

Wouldn’t that be correct and that way, we could see the changes 17 

that either council and the IPT had. 18 

 19 

DR. LEARD:  You’ve got a committee report from June that you 20 

haven’t gone through and that probably should be, I guess, the 21 

focus of going through that committee report.  That’s the way we 22 

always do things. 23 

 24 

The Tab C-3(b) is basically just for your information, to show 25 

you what changes the South Atlantic Council made and those are 26 

in yellow, and this is from the last document that we developed, 27 

the changes that the Gulf committee recommended, which are in 28 

blue, and then the green items are the South Atlantic Council’s 29 

changes that the Gulf accepted, in most cases because they only 30 

pertain to the South Atlantic, and then in the gray are just 31 

some of the IPT’s recommendations for perhaps word changes or, 32 

in some cases, some suggestions for changes to the alternatives 33 

in the actions, but I still think that the focus is mainly going 34 

through the committee report and letting the full council decide 35 

whether or not you’re going to agree with the committee or 36 

whether or not you’re going to make other motions. 37 

 38 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Rick, and I will begin.  This report is 39 

from April of 2012.  At least it’s the same year.  It’s a review 40 

of Draft Amendment 19 to the Coastal Migratory Pelagics Fishery 41 

Management Plan. 42 

 43 

On Action 1, the committee recommends, and I so move, to change 44 

the language in Alternative 3 to read: For a person to sell king 45 

or Spanish mackerel in or from the EEZ of the Gulf of Mexico or 46 

Atlantic, those fish must have been harvested aboard a vessel on 47 

a commercial trip with a commercial vessel permit/endorsement, 48 
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and must have a king mackerel permit to sell king mackerel and a 1 

Spanish mackerel permit to sell Spanish mackerel. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me clarify.  What document are you on?  4 

 5 

MR. FISCHER:  We are on the committee report, which is C-2. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right.  We have a motion, a committee report 8 

motion, to change language in Alternative 3 to read: For a 9 

person to sell king or Spanish mackerel in or from the EEZ of 10 

the Gulf of Mexico or Atlantic, those fish must have been 11 

harvested aboard a vessel on a commercial trip with a commercial 12 

vessel permit/endorsement, and must have a king mackerel permit 13 

to sell king mackerel and a Spanish mackerel permit to sell 14 

Spanish mackerel.  Any discussion?  Hearing no discussion, is 15 

there opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the motion is 16 

approved. 17 

 18 

MR. FISCHER:  The committee also recommends, and I so move, that 19 

the preferred alternative be Alternative 3, as revised.  For a 20 

person to sell king or Spanish mackerel in or from the EEZ of 21 

the Gulf of Mexico or Atlantic, those fish must have been 22 

harvested aboard a vessel on a commercial trip with a commercial 23 

vessel permit/endorsement, and must have a king mackerel permit 24 

to sell king mackerel and a Spanish mackerel permit to sell 25 

Spanish mackerel. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion that in Action 1 that 28 

the preferred alternative be Alternative 3.  Alternative 3 is 29 

for a person to sell king or Spanish mackerel in or from the EEZ 30 

of the Gulf of Mexico or Atlantic, those fish must have been 31 

harvested aboard a vessel on a commercial trip with a commercial 32 

vessel permit/endorsement, and must have a king mackerel permit 33 

to sell king mackerel and a Spanish mackerel permit to sell 34 

Spanish mackerel.  Any discussion? 35 

 36 

DR. ABELE:  I thought, from the earlier discussion with our 37 

attorney, that it was premature to select a preferred and did I 38 

misunderstand that?  I apologize if I did. 39 

 40 

MR. FISCHER:  This is on the committee report. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion? 43 

 44 

MS. LEVY:  As the council, you can choose not to select a 45 

preferred and my only point was that it seemed a bit premature, 46 

because it’s an options paper and we don’t even have a 47 

consistent options paper yet with the South Atlantic. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion?   2 

 3 

MS. BADEMAN:  I can tell you that I think the commission is 4 

going to have some issues with this, but I also wanted to ask -- 5 

I know it was discussed a couple of meetings ago and I’m trying 6 

to remember what the result was.  On the South Atlantic Council, 7 

a representative from the I think Southern Kingfish Association, 8 

that runs all those kingfish tournaments, spoke at the South 9 

Atlantic Council meeting and I thought that Jessica or -- There 10 

was discussion of bringing that person to the Gulf Council to 11 

discuss this also and I’m just kind of wondering what happened 12 

to that and if we can move forward with it. 13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  We will get to an option on tournaments and at 15 

that time, it was not deemed that before this paper even goes 16 

out to the public that we should have him present.  We thought 17 

that should be part of the comment period, of the public comment 18 

on the document, once it’s formulated. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion on this committee motion?  21 

Any opposed to this motion?  Hearing no opposition, the motion 22 

passes. 23 

 24 

MR. FISCHER:  On Action 2, the committee recommends, and I so 25 

move, that Alternative 5 be moved to the considered but rejected 26 

section.  Alternative 5 is to prohibit sale of cobia caught 27 

under the bag limit and it had two options, Option a and b, for 28 

a South Atlantic Council jurisdiction or a Gulf Council 29 

jurisdiction. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion in Action 2 to move 32 

Alternative 5 to the considered but rejected section.  33 

Alternative 5 prohibits sale of cobia caught under the bag limit 34 

and Option a is the South Atlantic Council’s jurisdiction and 35 

Option b is the Gulf Council’s jurisdiction.  Any discussion?  36 

Any opposition to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes.  37 

 38 

MR. FISCHER:  We do have many that’s going to consider preferred 39 

alternatives, because that’s what’s in the committee report.  40 

Following further discussion, the committee recommends, and I so 41 

move, that in Action 2 that the preferred alternative be 42 

Alternative 1, no action, no federal permit requirement to sell 43 

cobia.  Sale of cobia harvested under the possession limit is 44 

allowed for persons that possess the necessary state permits.  45 

However, if a commercial closure has been implemented, the sale 46 

or purchase of cobia of the migratory group, subzone, or gear 47 

type, is prohibited, including any cobia taken under the 48 
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possession limit. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion in Action 2 that the 3 

preferred alternative be Alternative 1, no action, no federal 4 

permit requirement to sell cobia.  Sale of cobia harvested under 5 

the possession limit is allowed for persons that possess the 6 

necessary state permits.  However, if a commercial closure has 7 

been implemented, the sale or purchase of cobia of the migratory 8 

group, subzone, or gear type, is prohibited, including any cobia 9 

taken under the possession limit.  Any discussion? 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  That means they won’t be required to sell to a 12 

federally-permitted dealer and so it means you’re going to have 13 

fish sold to dealers who aren’t participating in the dealer 14 

monitoring program and that, it seems like, to me, will create 15 

problems with tracking the ACLs.  At least it will make it much 16 

further away from real time, because it seems to me we will have 17 

to rely on collecting all the state trip tickets and things. 18 

 19 

MR. FISCHER:  It just may require trip tickets, but this was the 20 

committee motion and I’m not going to alter it.  It’s not my 21 

duty. 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m not asking you to alter it, but I think there 24 

are some problems with it, but I guess no one else does. 25 

 26 

MR. FISCHER:  You’re welcome to offer a substitute motion or to 27 

amend it in such a way that it’s suitable. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other discussion? 30 

 31 

DR. ABELE:  If they’re taken under the possession limit, 32 

wouldn’t MRIP pick up on those individual fish? 33 

 34 

DR. CRABTREE:  If it’s a commercial fisherman that has a state 35 

permit, the first question MRIP asks is were you on a 36 

recreational fishing trip and they will say no and so they won’t 37 

be surveyed and then if they sell it to a restaurant somewhere, 38 

there probably won’t be a trip ticket filed.   39 

 40 

Now, that may be a violation of a state rule if they do that.  41 

If they sell it to a not federally-licensed dealer, then I’m not 42 

quite sure how -- That’s going to vary from state-to-state how 43 

that reporting is going.  How much of a problem it is is not 44 

clear to me. 45 

 46 

MS. WILLIAMS:  That was my question.  Can you tell me why we 47 

don’t do anything with cobia, but yet we have all those dealer 48 
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permitting on everything else?  Is there a reason that we 1 

exclude cobia?  Is it because of the type of fish it is or is it 2 

because recreational and commercial pretty much take the same 3 

amount?  Why is it that we don’t have that required for cobia?  4 

I guess nobody can answer me. 5 

 6 

DR. DANA:  Cobia, each state has the licensure in place and you 7 

have to have the licenses that are issued by the state, the 8 

saltwater products license and restricted species endorsement, 9 

for example in Florida, in order to sell cobia to the market and 10 

we’ve discussed this every meeting since this has been brought 11 

up, but to create a federal permit on top of what is already 12 

adequate licenses is unnecessary. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have the motion before you.  Is there any 15 

opposition to this motion?  Dr. Crabtree.  Let’s take a vote on 16 

it then, please.  All in favor of the motion please say aye; all 17 

opposed to the motion.  I think the aye’s have it and the motion 18 

passes. 19 

 20 

MR. GREENE:  I will attempt to take over.  We will move to 21 

Action 3.  Following discussion -- 22 

 23 

MR. ANSON:  I guess I was curious -- Myron brought it up 24 

earlier, that there was an additional document provided in our 25 

briefing book, C-3(b) and in it, it had some IPT language 26 

suggestions to make to the document and I was just wondering how 27 

we were going to proceed.  Are we going to address any of those 28 

changes that they’ve provided and we need to make motions, I’m 29 

sure, if we need to and so I was just curious as to how we were 30 

going to handle that. 31 

 32 

MR. GREENE:  I certainly think it should be considered.  We’ve 33 

gone through all the trouble to have the IPT review it and offer 34 

those suggestions and so this is kind of the thing that Mr. 35 

Fischer was struggling with earlier, as far as which document to 36 

proceed with.  37 

 38 

He made a comment that the other one was almost like a Cliff 39 

Notes deal and so I guess we need to flip back and forth between 40 

the two, I would guess, to see what it is, but certainly the IPT 41 

has made suggestions and I think we should follow that lead. 42 

 43 

DR. LEARD:  Under the tournament sales, the only thing in the 44 

report is that the committee had recommended that the preferred 45 

alternative be to just prohibit the sale of tournament-caught 46 

fish. 47 

 48 
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The South Atlantic Council had a different preferred and that 1 

was under Alternative 2 and the IPT recommended that under -- 2 

Alternative 6 was so similar to Alternative 2 that we 3 

recommended that that be an option under Alternative 2 and then 4 

we also suggested rewording Alternative 2 according to the gray 5 

language there.  It just seemed to simplify things, but it 6 

doesn’t take away anything from what the South Atlantic Council 7 

was actually recommending. 8 

 9 

Basically, with regard to tournament sales right now, we do have 10 

a disagreement between the South Atlantic Council as to what 11 

they would like to see as the preferred alternative, which would 12 

be to have some allowance of tournament sales through a permit, 13 

a tournament permit, for king mackerel, whereas the Gulf is 14 

recommending as their preferred as no sale of tournament-caught 15 

fish. 16 

 17 

This is something that either the South Atlantic Council, at 18 

their next meeting, will either agree with us, if you go ahead 19 

and pass the no-sale provision, and if they don’t agree, then 20 

this is something that will have to go to some sort of joint 21 

committee resolution to find out what we’re going to allow. 22 

 23 

MR. PERRET:  We have disagreed with the South Atlantic on this 24 

one for the last twenty or thirty years and I don’t think it’s 25 

going to change.  Can we not -- Is there not someone in this 26 

room smart enough to craft language that sale is prohibited in 27 

the Gulf of Mexico’s area of jurisdiction and then in the South 28 

Atlantic Council area of jurisdiction that they would be able to 29 

do what they want?  I don’t think either council is going to 30 

budge on this one, Rick. 31 

 32 

DR. LEARD:  To that point, you’re right, Corky.  We can develop 33 

this document and go to public hearings and if they want to 34 

allow sales of tournament-caught king mackerel in the South 35 

Atlantic jurisdiction and we don’t, then that’s -- We can be at 36 

odds and I don’t see a problem with that. 37 

 38 

MR. PERRET:  So we do not have to address it today? 39 

 40 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think there’s going to have to be wording 41 

changed in the alternatives to recognize that Alternative 2 in 42 

that tournament permit is a South Atlantic permit or you could 43 

put regional suboptions of a, South Atlantic, and b, Gulf.  You 44 

could do that kind of thing with it, but it’s going to take some 45 

restructuring. 46 

 47 

I think what the South Atlantic is going to face is a whole 48 
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series of additional alternatives and actions, because we are 1 

going to have to define “tournament” and put conditions on the 2 

permit and how many permits and all kinds of things and so I 3 

think that becomes very complicated.  4 

 5 

MR. PERRET:  But that’s their problem.  If that’s what they 6 

want, let them define tournaments. 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, but they are me and so it’s my problem too, 9 

but all I’m saying is I think, Rick, I think our intent is to 10 

have the team restructure this language in a way that allows 11 

tournament sales in the South Atlantic and not in the Gulf. 12 

 13 

DR. DANA:  I just speak on behalf of Florida and I’m going to 14 

put Martha on the spot to speak on it on behalf of FWC, but boy, 15 

having two different rules on either side on this particular 16 

issue would be a hardship and so, Martha, what say you? 17 

 18 

MS. BADEMAN:  I think you all kind of know our position on this 19 

by now, but the commission does not want to prohibit the sale of 20 

tournament-caught mackerel. 21 

 22 

MR. FISCHER:  Martha, you said the commission does not want to? 23 

 24 

MS. BADEMAN:  That’s right, yes. 25 

 26 

DR. CRABTREE:  My understanding is they can’t sell the fish now 27 

and they donate them, in some form or another. 28 

 29 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes. 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think what really ought to happen with this is 32 

the tournament-sale provision ought to be pulled out and be put 33 

in a separate amendment, because I think it’s going to have 34 

multiple actions and all kinds of things and if it remains in 35 

here, it’s going to bog this thing down and slow it way down. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  We know we’re not doing anything until after the 38 

first of the year and this document is all of the things that 39 

were pulled out of documents to bog them down and now we’re 40 

trying to tackle them altogether.  Sorry I had to leave for a 41 

second, but we do have a motion on the board and, Mr. Chair, are 42 

you taking over for a vote or further discussion? 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion on the board, a committee 45 

motion, in Action 3 that the preferred alternative be 46 

Alternative 3.  Alternative 3 is prohibit the sale of 47 

tournament-caught king mackerel.  Any further discussion?  Any 48 



239 

 

opposition to this motion?  We have two in opposition and let me 1 

take a vote then.  All in favor of the motion say aye; all 2 

opposed to the motion.  The motion passes. 3 

 4 

MR. FISCHER:  Corky wants clarification.  He understood the 5 

Florida Commission was opposed to the sale of fish or supported 6 

the sale. 7 

 8 

MS. BADEMAN:  We are opposed to prohibiting the sale. 9 

 10 

MR. FISCHER:  Oh, a double negative. 11 

 12 

MS. BADEMAN:  Right, yes, to make it extra confusing.   13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  On Action 4, following discussion, the committee 15 

recommends, and I so move that Action 4, Elimination of Latent 16 

Endorsements in the Gulf Group King Mackerel Gillnet Sector, be 17 

moved to the considered but rejected section. 18 

 19 

DR. LEARD:  I would like to back up a little bit.  The IPT had 20 

suggested a change in the wording to Alternative 2 and I guess 21 

we would like to have your blessing on changing that wording in 22 

Alternative 2 to the way the IPT has recommended it.  It seems 23 

clearer than way than it is the way it’s currently presented. 24 

 25 

MR. FISCHER:  That’s the wording of on a commercial trip is 26 

under a commercial quota?  That was the addition? 27 

 28 

DR. LEARD:  Right now, I’m going back to the tournament sales, 29 

at the bottom there, in the gray, to establish a federal king 30 

mackerel tournament permit to be obtained by tournament 31 

organizers in order to sell or donate tournament-caught king 32 

mackerel.   33 

 34 

Sale is prohibited during a commercial closure and all fish sold 35 

or donated shall be counted against the recreational allocation 36 

of the ACL and then there’s a couple of options there for a 37 

federal tournament permit and also if a state tournament permit 38 

is comparable, then that would suffice for meeting the 39 

requirement for a federal permit.  That kind of covers 40 

everything that’s in 2, but it gives a little more meaning to 41 

it. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Chairman, we have a committee motion on the 44 

board that we’re dealing with.  Are we going back to the 45 

previous motion? 46 

 47 

MR. FISCHER:  Rick had something he needed clarification on and 48 
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we probably want to get it clarified before we move further and 1 

so I would like to see what this is.  I know Assane, Corky, and 2 

Robin all had comments. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Diagne, did you have a comment? 5 

 6 

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes and thank you, Mr. Chair.  I have a question.  7 

At the IPT level, in preparation for the analysis for this 8 

amendment, we sent a letter to the states to try to get a better 9 

handle on tournament sales and so forth and my question is would 10 

the council consider, as suggested by Dr. Crabtree, for one, 11 

pulling out this provision about tournament sales and defer it 12 

to another action, because some of the states have already told 13 

us that they have no idea how to measure the amount of fish that 14 

we would have to look at and needless to say, what kind of 15 

valuation we would have to use to do that. 16 

 17 

If there is an opportunity to do that, to defer this, that will 18 

give us and the states maybe time to get information that would 19 

address the analysis of something like that. 20 

 21 

MR. RIECHERS:  I was going to try to adopt what Rick was talking 22 

about.  Assane, I don’t know -- I don’t know which states you’re 23 

referring to, but we don’t allow the sale of recreational-caught 24 

fish, tournament or otherwise. 25 

 26 

Roy, I am going to go ahead and do it.  I will move to adopt the 27 

preferred language for Alternative 2 as recommended by the IPT 28 

in C-3(b). 29 

 30 

MR. ANSON:  Second. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and we have a second.  We have 33 

a motion on the board to adopt the language as approved by the 34 

IPT in Tab C-3(b). 35 

 36 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes, it’s the gray area. 37 

 38 

MR. RIECHERS:  I am sorry.  I am not approving everything, but 39 

for Alternative 2, Preferred Alternative 2, and if you want to 40 

just say, in parentheses or whatever, dealing with tournament 41 

permits. 42 

 43 

MR. FISCHER:  It’s the South Atlantic preferred. 44 

 45 

MR. RIECHERS:  I am sorry and yes, that’s correct.  The language 46 

for the South Atlantic preferred. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me reread the motion.  The motion is to 1 

adopt the language for the South Atlantic Preferred Alternative 2 

2 dealing with tournament permits as approved by the IPT in Tab 3 

C, Number 3(b).  Any discussion? 4 

 5 

MS. LEVY:  Can we just, instead of saying “dealing with 6 

tournament permits”, just say that it’s Action 3, just so we’re 7 

all clear that we’re talking about Action 3? 8 

 9 

MR. RIECHERS:  I am fine with that. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The seconder?   12 

 13 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right.  You have the motion before you and 16 

is there any opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the 17 

motion passes.  18 

 19 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess I come back to what Assane brought up, 20 

which is pulling this out of this and putting it in another 21 

amendment.  Is everyone okay with having this amendment slowed 22 

down considerably, because I heard a lot of testimony from 23 

fishermen expressing frustration that we haven’t dealt with some 24 

of these other issues and I think the tournament sales part of 25 

this is going to take a whole lot of work. 26 

 27 

MR. PERRET:  I have a very basic question.  Have we ever defined 28 

“tournament”? 29 

 30 

DR. CRABTREE:  No and that’s one of the big problems. 31 

 32 

MR. PERRET:  Then that’s a serious problem. 33 

 34 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s a serious problem, because what’s going to 35 

happen is you’re going to get a handful of charterboat guys in 36 

Key West say we’re having a tournament and it’s going to take 37 

all year and we’re going to have this tournament now forever and 38 

then they’re get a permit and they’ll get around it all.  There 39 

are all kinds of things like that that have to be dealt with. 40 

 41 

MR. PERRET:  Shouldn’t that be addressed early on, before we 42 

even consider any options?  We don’t even know what we’re 43 

talking about.  What is a tournament?  That’s something that we 44 

should decide on before we even worry about whether we’re going 45 

to sell, not sell, donate, or do whatever. 46 

 47 

DR. CRABTREE:  Do you care to enlighten us on what you think a 48 
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tournament is? 1 

 2 

MR. PERRET:  No, I better not. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I believe we are moving to our Vice Chairman 5 

here for the committee. 6 

 7 

MR. GREENE:  I thought I heard a motion in there somewhere and 8 

I’m not sure. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  There’s a committee motion on the board, but 11 

that was for a different section.  Dr. Crabtree, were you making 12 

a motion? 13 

 14 

DR. CRABTREE:  Not unless I heard some support for it.  I have 15 

made enough motions that have failed this week. 16 

 17 

MR. PERRET:  If you want to lose one, I will second your motion. 18 

 19 

DR. CRABTREE:  I will make a motion that the tournament sales, 20 

Action 3, be removed from Amendment 19 and placed in a stand-21 

alone amendment. 22 

 23 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and a second.  Let me read the 26 

motion.  The motion is that Action 4 be moved to the considered 27 

-- No, that’s not it.  There we go.  The motion before us is 28 

that the tournament sales, Action 3, be moved from Amendment 19 29 

and placed in a stand-alone amendment.  Is there discussion? 30 

 31 

MR. SANCHEZ:  I support that. 32 

 33 

MR. PERRET:  I think Roy is correct on this one.  This is just 34 

going to slow the whole process down and heaven knows it’s been 35 

slow enough.  I think when we get this stand-alone amendment 36 

that the very first thing we need to do is just determine what 37 

is a tournament and then go from there. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion on this motion?  Is there 40 

any opposition to this motion?  Hearing no opposition, the 41 

motion carries.  42 

 43 

MR. FISCHER:  We are going to move on to Action 4 and following 44 

discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move that Action 45 

4, Elimination of Latent Endorsements in the Gulf Group King 46 

Mackerel Gillnet Sector, be moved to the considered but rejected 47 

section. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  This is the motion that came up a while ago, 2 

correct, that the committee made? 3 

 4 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right and so I am going to read it again.  7 

The motion is that Action 4 be moved to the considered but 8 

rejected section.  Any discussion?  Any opposition to this 9 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 10 

 11 

MR. FISCHER:  Under Action 5, following discussion, the 12 

committee recommends, and I so move, that under Alternative 2, 13 

Suboptions ii., iv., and v. in Options a and b, be moved to the 14 

considered but rejected section and in the document, on C-2, it 15 

illustrates in red, with the strikethrough, the deleted items. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am not sure how to read this one.  In Action 18 

5, Alternative 2, Suboptions ii., iv., and v. in Options a and 19 

b, be moved to the considered but rejected section.  Option a is 20 

average of the best eleven years of twelve years, at least two 21 

of the twelve years, and then at least three of the twelve 22 

years.  Then Option b is average of the best nine of ten years 23 

with at least two of the ten years and at least three of the ten 24 

years.  Is there discussion? 25 

 26 

MR. FISCHER:  These are the ones that would be deleted or 27 

removed to considered but rejected. 28 

 29 

MR. RIECHERS:  Just as a point of clarification, in our document 30 

it says average of the best X years of the twelve years and on 31 

the board it says eleven and so we’re moving it and so it 32 

doesn’t really matter, but it’s just a point of clarification. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion?  Any opposition to this 35 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  I am sorry for switching between two documents.  I 38 

would think these young people could do it, but I’m struggling.  39 

Additionally, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 40 

Alternative 3, Option a, which is the fishing year ending, 41 

strikethrough June 30, 2009 September 17, 2010, be moved to the 42 

considered but rejected section.   43 

 44 

Rick, were we speaking of -- I am trying to think of where this 45 

was.  It’s the committee motion under Alternative 3 to move to 46 

the considered but rejected section. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is your motion complete on the board? 1 

 2 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes, but we need your help. 3 

 4 

MR. RIECHERS:  I believe what you’re doing, when we look at 5 

3(b), is it appears as if we have replaced the date of September 6 

17, 2010 for June 30, 2009.  I think you’re just replacing that 7 

date is the way it looks to me there.  Rick is going to help 8 

clarify it even more, I believe, or maybe correct me. 9 

 10 

DR. LEARD:  Yes, I think what the intention there is that all of 11 

Option a would be stricken. 12 

 13 

MR. FISCHER:  That’s what the motion states, that Option a would 14 

be moved to the considered but rejected section. 15 

 16 

DR. LEARD:  It’s only one year. 17 

 18 

MR. RIECHERS:  The next motion then says b and c and to change 19 

those dates and so you must be right and a is just moved. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion before us is in Action 5, Alternative 22 

3, Option a be moved to the considered but rejected section.  23 

Option a is the fishing year ending June 30, 2009.  Any further 24 

discussion?  Any opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the 25 

motion carries. 26 

 27 

MR. FISCHER:  The committee recommends, and I so move, that in 28 

Alternative 3, change the date in Options b and c from June 30, 29 

2009 to September 30, 2010. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion before you that in 32 

Action 5, Alternative 3, to change the date in Options b and c 33 

from June 30, 2009 to September 30, 2010.  Any discussion?  34 

 35 

MR. RIECHERS:  Does it make sense that -- We are talking about 36 

renewal of permits and we’re now two years removed from that 37 

point in time and should we pushing that date yet again forward?  38 

I assume this was done, that this first movement was done, 39 

because time had elapsed.  Does someone want to help reference 40 

that to some degree? 41 

 42 

MR. FISCHER:  It’s going to also have to do with -- Well, I will 43 

let staff address it. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Crabtree, did you have -- 46 

 47 

DR. CRABTREE:  We had different control dates in the South 48 
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Atlantic and the Gulf and we tried to reconcile those.  Now, you 1 

could move it further forward, but what I heard from these guys 2 

last night was they wanted us to use the earlier control date 3 

and so --  4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion.  Any further discussion?  Any 6 

opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries.  7 

 8 

MR. FISCHER:  Additionally, the committee recommends, and I so 9 

move, to reword alternative 4 as follows.  The revised 10 

Alternative 4 is to allow transfer of latent commercial king 11 

mackerel permits only to immediate family members.  Permits will 12 

be considered latent if average landings did not meet the 13 

threshold defined below during: Option a.  All years with data 14 

available (1998/1999-2009/2010); Suboption i.  Average of all 15 

years; Suboption ii.  At least one of the twelve years; Option 16 

b.  Ten years (1999/2000-2008/2009 or 2000/2001-2009/2010); 17 

Suboption i.  Average of all years; Suboption ii.  At least one 18 

of the ten years; Option c.  The threshold for average reported 19 

landings would be: Suboption i.  one pound; Suboption ii.  100 20 

pounds; Suboption iii.  500 pounds; and Suboption iv.  1,000 21 

pounds.   22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am going to read it off of the document here.  24 

The motion is to allow transfer of latent commercial king 25 

mackerel permits only to immediate family members.  Permits will 26 

be considered latent if average landings did not meet the 27 

threshold defined below during: Option a.  All years with data 28 

available (1998/1999-2009/2010); Suboption i.  Average of all 29 

years; Suboption ii.  At least one of the twelve years; Option 30 

b.  Ten years (1999/2000-2008/2009 or 2000/2001-2009/2010); 31 

Suboption i.  Average of all years; Suboption ii.  At least one 32 

of the ten years; Option c.  The threshold for average reported 33 

landings would be: Suboption i.  one pound; Suboption ii.  100 34 

pounds; Suboption iii.  500 pounds; and Suboption iv.  1,000 35 

pounds.  Any discussion?   36 

 37 

MS. LEVY:  This isn’t really about the motion, but this long 38 

motion just brought to mind and Roy mentioned it, that I don’t 39 

know that you need to reread the entire motion.  If you want to, 40 

then so be it, but it seems to be that they’re getting longer 41 

and longer and so you might just want to refer to what was read 42 

previously. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That would be wonderful if we can do that. 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  It is nice to hear your voice, Doug.  I think 47 

what’s implicit in this would be we are really creating another 48 
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class of permit that would have limited transferability and so 1 

if we went down this path, the permit office would determine 2 

which permits are latent according to this and then those 3 

permits would be reissued as a different permit that has 4 

restrictions on transferability.  It doesn’t really say that 5 

anywhere, but it seems to me that’s how it would have to work. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Chairman, any comment on that? 8 

 9 

MR. FISCHER:  No, Mr. Chair. 10 

 11 

DR. LEARD:  I am not sure that we’ve covered it in here, but 12 

when you voted or when you looked at this whole action of latent 13 

permits for the hook and line fishery before, and I want to say 14 

this was around 2008 or 2009, you voted to take it out and move 15 

it to considered but rejected and so I just wanted to remind you 16 

of that. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion before you. 19 

 20 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, on this side of the table, hands 21 

are up. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am sorry.  Ms. Williams and then Mr. Anson. 24 

 25 

MS. WILLIAMS:  My question is do you all remember the young man 26 

that came to the podium and he said -- He was really quite 27 

young, but he had been fishing with his dad and he hoped to take 28 

over the business. 29 

 30 

I am hoping that since those would not be his landings and those 31 

would be his dad’s landings and that just -- I don’t know how 32 

this would affect that young man, because I’m sure the landings 33 

are probably recorded under his dad instead of himself and so 34 

the transfer of that permit within the family, he wouldn’t have 35 

any landings.  Do you see what I’m saying?  He wouldn’t even 36 

have one pound because all the landings would have went to his 37 

dad and so I don’t know how we address that. 38 

 39 

MR. ANSON:  The IPT has reviewed this and if you look below in 40 

C-3(b), just below the alternative we have on the board, they 41 

offer an addition to the first sentence and I would like to 42 

offer a substitute motion to include IPT language into this 43 

motion currently. 44 

 45 

It would simply be to add, after “family members” in the first 46 

sentence, “and allow transfer to another vessel owned by the 47 

same entity”. 48 
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 1 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second and we have a motion to include 4 

the IPT language in Action 5, Alternative 4.  Any discussion? 5 

 6 

MR. FISCHER:  Did the IPT discuss what’s a close family member 7 

or owned by the same entity? 8 

 9 

MR. RIECHERS:  I think what Mr. Anson was -- I am not certain 10 

the motion clearly sets it up, but what you’re doing is 11 

basically amending the previous motion with the IPT language. 12 

 13 

MR. ANSON:  That was my intent, yes, and thank you for being 14 

observant. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Anson, is that your motion to amend? 17 

 18 

MR. ANSON:  Yes, as long as everyone is clear and put it in at 19 

the appropriate location as suggested by the IPT.  Yes, that 20 

would be my motion. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion to amend.  Any discussion?  Any 23 

further discussion?  Any opposition?  Hearing none, the motion 24 

carries.  We have an amended motion.  We still need to approve 25 

that amended motion, right?  I am going to ask counsel if I have 26 

to reread this totally again.  Thank you. 27 

 28 

The motion is before you.  Any further discussion on the amended 29 

motion?  Any opposition to the amended motion?  Hearing none, 30 

the motion carries. 31 

 32 

MR. FISCHER:  The committee recommends, and I so move, that in 33 

Action 5 to add a new alternative to establish an appeals 34 

process.  At this time, that will probably be Kevin’s job to go 35 

see the IPT language and suggest it, because I’m getting bogged 36 

down going from document to document. 37 

 38 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  The IPT, as you will see in 39 

C-3(b), recommend removing this as an alternative and just 40 

including it in the discussion.  They made reference to it being 41 

done as such in Reef Fish 31.  I would make the motion that we 42 

move to the considered but rejected Alternative 5 in Action 5. 43 

 44 

MR. FISCHER:  A substitute motion. 45 

 46 

MR. ANSON:  As a substitute motion to move --  47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  Can’t we just vote down the committee motion? 1 

 2 

MR. FISCHER:  We sure can or we can vote in the substitute 3 

motion. 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  The substitute motion is removing an action that 6 

we never added. 7 

 8 

MR. ANSON:  I will withdraw my substitute motion. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion in front of the committee in 11 

Action 5 to add a new alternative to establish an appeals 12 

process.  Any discussion?  All in favor say aye; all opposed.  13 

The motion is defeated. 14 

 15 

MR. FISCHER:  We did good.  In Action 6, following discussion, 16 

the committee recommends, and I so move, that the council 17 

support Alternative 1, no Action, all vessels with federal 18 

commercial king and/or Spanish mackerel permits, as well as CMP 19 

charter permits are subject to applicable federal CMP 20 

regulations when fishing in the EEZ and are subject to 21 

applicable state CMP regulations when fishing in state waters. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion before you and I am 24 

going to just say as read by the chairman, if that’s all right, 25 

because our attorney said it was okay.  Do we have any 26 

discussion? 27 

 28 

MR. FISCHER:  We do have an IPT recommendation in here and I’m 29 

trying to read it. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any discussion on the motion that’s on the 32 

board?  Any opposition to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion  33 

carries. 34 

 35 

MR. FISCHER:  This will move us to Action 7.  Following 36 

discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 37 

preferred alternative be Alternative 3 to eliminate income 38 

requirements for commercial king and Spanish mackerel permits. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a committee motion as read.  Any 41 

discussion on this motion?  Any opposition to this motion?  42 

Hearing none, the motion carries. 43 

 44 

MR. FISCHER:  The committee also recommended, and I so move, to 45 

move Alternative 4 in Action 7 to the considered but rejected 46 

section.  Alternative 4 is to replace the current income 47 

requirements for king and Spanish mackerel, and cobia, if 48 
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applicable, with a Coastal Migratory Pelagics landings 1 

requirement, such that in one of the three years preceding the 2 

application, landings must be greater than and they gave four 3 

options, which I will not list. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a committee motion as read.  Is there 6 

any comment on the motion, any discussion?  Is there any 7 

opposition to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 8 

 9 

MR. FISCHER:  The committee made no recommendations with regard 10 

to Action 8 and so are we going to take up discussion?  This 11 

would conclude us in Amendment 20, if I’m not mistaken, Rick, or 12 

you could correct me.  Action 8 was the Atlantic group Spanish 13 

mackerel gillnet endorsement and the IPT recommends changing the 14 

date. 15 

 16 

MR. RIECHERS:  I will move that in Action 8 we change the date 17 

to September 30, 2010. 18 

 19 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 20 

 21 

MR. FISCHER:  As recommended by the IPT. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion in Action 8 to change the date 24 

to September 30, 2010, as recommended by the IPT.  Is there any 25 

discussion?  Any opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the 26 

motion carries. 27 

 28 

MR. ANSON:  Mr. Chairman, before we move on to Amendment 20, 29 

there are a couple of items that I think we overlooked.  The 30 

first would be Action 2.  There was some recommended changes to 31 

the language in the alternatives from the IPT.  They are minor 32 

in nature, but I do think they convey a different message than 33 

what we had originally written. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Chairman, do you want to address that? 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  I am trying to see -- Where are we, Kevin? 38 

 39 

MR. ANSON:  Action 2, sale of cobia.  In Alternative 2 and 40 

Alternative 3, there is some recommended text changes. 41 

 42 

MR. FISCHER:  From the South Atlantic or from the IPT? 43 

 44 

MR. ANSON:  The IPT. 45 

 46 

MR. FISCHER:  I am getting to that document.  If the IPT made 47 

the recommended changes, I think that we should incorporate it.  48 
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That was the language of under a commercial quota.  Mr. Chair, 1 

under the Action 2, sale of cobia, the IPT recommended two 2 

phrase changes that when we stated on a commercial trip that we 3 

added the phrase afterwards of “under a commercial quota” and 4 

this regards to the sale of cobia in Action 2.  Kevin, was that 5 

the only changes you noted? 6 

 7 

MR. ANSON:  That I can tell in Action 2, those are the only IPT, 8 

but there are some other IPT recommendations that we overlooked 9 

that I need to address in other action items. 10 

 11 

MR. FISCHER:  I will move that we go one at a time and I move 12 

that we accept these changes as a motion. 13 

 14 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  It’s seconded and, Mr. Chair, do we want to 17 

discuss and vote? 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion before us and is there 20 

discussion? 21 

 22 

DR. DANA:  Can someone explain to me what that means, the 23 

commercial quota portion of it in particular? 24 

 25 

MR. FISCHER:  This was a recommendation from the IPT and I would 26 

rather let someone from that group -- It was just to add the 27 

phrase “under a commercial quota”. 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think they’re recommending to replace it.  30 

I think they’re recommending to add the words. 31 

 32 

MR. FISCHER:  Correct.  It was to add the phrase after the 33 

phrase “on a commercial trip”. 34 

 35 

DR. DANA:  I appreciate that, but can someone explain to me what 36 

that means? 37 

 38 

MR. PERRET:  That when the quota is filled that they cannot have 39 

commercial trips.  That’s the way I read it.  Or they can only 40 

be fishing commercially while the quota is open.  How about it 41 

that way? 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion is in Action 2, Alternatives 2 and 3, 44 

to add the phrase “under a commercial quota” after “on a 45 

commercial trip” as recommended by the IPT.  Is there further 46 

discussion? 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  Can we clear it with staff, because now they’re 1 

whispering in my ear that it was meant to be replacement 2 

language and so I’m not sure.  Rick, is this replacement 3 

language or is it not replacement language?  What are we doing? 4 

 5 

DR. LEARD:  I would ask Sue, but I think it was replacement 6 

language that we were offering in place of the “on a commercial 7 

trip”, which was what the committee came up with. 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  Am I correct that the words “under a commercial 10 

quota” simply means a commercial trip said in a different way 11 

and it doesn’t imply anything about where you are relative to 12 

the quota and is that correct? 13 

 14 

DR. LEARD:  That’s my understanding, yes. 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  I am certain if the IPT went to the extent of 17 

changing this verbiage that they must have had satisfactory 18 

reason why and I will vote along with it, but I just can’t 19 

explain to Pam the difference. 20 

 21 

MS. LEVY:  I think it’s simply because the regulations refer to 22 

commercial quotas and not commercial trips and so, to be clear, 23 

what we’re talking about, we’re talking about the way that the 24 

regulations talk about it as opposed to some other thing, but I 25 

think they generally mean the same thing. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we need to modify this motion?  It does say 28 

to replace.  Any further discussion?  Any opposition to this 29 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 30 

 31 

MR. FISCHER:  I will defer to Kevin to see what other IPT issues 32 

we have to make changes to. 33 

 34 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you and I have only caught one other and it 35 

would be in Action 6.  They had said if Alternative 1 is the 36 

Gulf preferred, which we passed a motion that it was, they 37 

suggested adding an Alternative 3 to Action 6 and it’s there 38 

highlighted in gray text, in the gray font.  I would make a 39 

motion to, in Action 6, to add a new Alternative 3 as 40 

recommended by the IPT. 41 

 42 

MR. FISCHER:  That is if a cobia permit is established in Action 43 

2, all vessels with a federal commercial cobia permit must 44 

comply with federal regulations when fishing in state waters and 45 

the federal regulations are more restrictive. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a motion before you as a committee 48 
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motion before you as read by Chairman Fischer.  Any further 1 

discussion? 2 

 3 

MS. LEVY:  I guess you can add it, but I just wanted to note 4 

that basically it says that the IPT recommends removing this 5 

entire action if Alternative 1 is the preferred for both 6 

councils, but if the action remains, then to add this 7 

Alternative 3.  I don’t know if you want to wait and see what 8 

the South Atlantic does and if they choose the same alternative.  9 

If 1 is preferred, you could remove the whole action or -- 10 

There’s no harm in adding it now, but you don’t know what the 11 

South Atlantic is going to do yet, I guess. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion?  Any opposition to this 14 

motion?  Hearing no opposition, the motion passes. 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  I am going to filibuster slightly until I get back 17 

to the document.  This would conclude Amendment 19 and am I 18 

correct, Rick? 19 

 20 

DR. LEARD:  Yes. 21 

 22 

MR. FISCHER:  The committee report goes into Amendment 20, 23 

briefly.  I will go through it to finalize the committee report.  24 

Review of Draft Amendment 20 to the Coastal Migratory Pelagics 25 

Fishery Management Plan and we got into this. 26 

 27 

In Action 1, following discussion, the committee recommends, and 28 

I so move, that in Action 1, Alternative 3, that Suboption ii. 29 

in Options b and c be removed.  Alternative 3 is modify the 30 

Florida West Coast subzones and reallocate quota and Option a is 31 

retain the subzones, but modify the boundary between the 32 

Northern and Southern subzones to the Dixie/Levy County line.  33 

Option b is create a third subzone from the Collier/Lee County 34 

line to the Dixie/Levy County line with an allocation based on: 35 

Suboption i.  Reallocating x pounds from the Southern Subzone 36 

hook-and-line fishery and Suboption ii. was stricken out and 37 

Suboption iii. is reallocating 2 percent from the recreational 38 

sector allocation based on a temporary reallocation for the next 39 

five years or Option c:  Retain the subzones but increase the 40 

allocation to the Northern Subzone based on: Suboption i.  41 

Reallocating x pounds from the Southern Subzone hook-and-line 42 

fishery and Suboption ii.  was stricken and Suboption iii.  43 

Reallocating 2 percent from the recreational sector allocation 44 

based on a temporary reallocation for the next five years. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Chairman, I don’t see that on the board and 47 

is that not on the board? 48 
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 1 

MR. FISCHER:  I couldn’t type fast enough and I’m sorry.  Can we 2 

cut and paste the entire motion? 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  While we’re waiting for it to get on the board, 5 

is there any discussion? 6 

 7 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes, the IPT had a recommendation.  Rick, if it 8 

was germane to the IPT’s recommendation on adding the -- We 9 

would have to take this up after we address the motion. 10 

 11 

DR. LEARD:  Yes or you could just accept the IPT’s 12 

recommendations there and I believe it was Tab C-4(b), Action 1. 13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  We could.  This is a committee motion and wouldn’t 15 

you think it would be smoother to accept the motion then and 16 

address the IPT. 17 

 18 

DR. LEARD:  You could do that or you could add to the committee 19 

motion.  Most of it is editorial, I believe, except for adding a 20 

Suboption iii to Option a or just maintaining the current 21 

allocation. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion in front of us as 24 

read by Chairman Fischer.  Any further discussion?  Any 25 

opposition to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 26 

 27 

MR. FISCHER:  Rick, what was the IPT changes in this action? 28 

 29 

DR. LEARD:  They are in gray and under Option a, it’s just to 30 

clarify there and add the phrases “to the northern subzone” and 31 

then, like I said, the IPT recommended a Suboption iii for 32 

maintaining the current allocation and then it just changes the 33 

language a little bit there for Option b, to create a central 34 

subzone and also for Option c, to clarify that we’re talking 35 

about the northern subzone. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  These are clarification issues and I think by 38 

consensus, unless there’s objection, we could accept the IPT’s 39 

recommendations and move on to the very end of the report. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Does the committee have any issue with accepting 42 

the IPT recommendations, by consensus?  Hearing no opposition, 43 

it’s approved. 44 

 45 

MR. FISCHER:  I believe I’m at the committee recommends, and I 46 

so move, in Action 1, Alternative 3, that Suboptions i and iii 47 

be added to Option a.  Suboption i is reallocating x pounds from 48 
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the Southern Subzone hook-and-line fishery and Suboption iii is  1 

reallocating 2 percent from the recreational sector allocation 2 

based on a temporary reallocation for the next five years. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion as read by the 5 

chairman.  Any discussion? 6 

 7 

DR. CRABTREE:  I hope everybody understands and follows all 8 

this, because this is regional management, folks. 9 

 10 

MR. FISCHER:  Mackerel has pretty much always been managed by 11 

port and that’s why we’ve moved all these subzones around. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion?  Any opposition to the 14 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chair, that concludes the committee’s report, 17 

but it does not conclude the amendment.  I think at this stage 18 

we’ll ask Rick where we are and what we have to do to proceed, 19 

but we’re exactly a half-hour over and I don’t know where we are 20 

in the world of getting with the South Atlantic to coordinate 21 

the verbiage so both councils can take this out for public 22 

comment.  Rick, could you add to this? 23 

 24 

DR. LEARD:  I would say that under Action 3, which the South 25 

Atlantic Council had a Preferred Alternative 3 there to 26 

establish a transfer provision for fish harvested in the EEZ off 27 

of Monroe County to be landed in Collier County when the rest of 28 

the west coast of Florida is closed. 29 

 30 

We also just had a transit provision just to allow them to take 31 

those fish out of Monroe County when the rest of the west coast 32 

of Florida is closed, but the IPT recommended adding an 33 

alternative there that was compatible with what the Florida 34 

regulations were and so I guess you probably need a motion to 35 

add that alternative in there under Action 3. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  Under Action 3, to add the transit alternative? 38 

 39 

DR. LEARD:  Excuse me.  I am talking about Action 4.  This is in 40 

Action 4, establishing the transit provisions, to add an 41 

Alternative 4 that’s compatible with Florida’s regulations. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a motion, Mr. Chairman? 44 

 45 

MR. FISCHER:  Under Action 4, establish a transit provision for 46 

king mackerel harvested in the EEZ off of Monroe County.  When 47 

the rest of the west coast of Florida is closed and Florida has 48 
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a transit provision we’re going to model after or attempting a 1 

transit -- Jessica, could you maybe give us the wording of this? 2 

 3 

MS. BADEMAN:  Some of the suggested language is in the color-4 

coded fun version.  What they have is the alternative would be 5 

establish a transit provision for fish harvested in the EEZ off 6 

Monroe County to be landed in Collier County when the rest of 7 

the west coast of Florida is closed, with the following 8 

provisions: only from April 1 to July 1, only with direct and 9 

continuous transit and gear stowed, and only for fishermen 10 

holding a federal commercial king mackerel permit. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is that a motion, Mr. Chairman? 13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  So moved. 15 

 16 

MS. BADEMAN:  Second. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s moved and seconded in Action 4 to add a new 19 

alternative as recommended by the IPT.  Alternative 4 is to 20 

establish a transit provision for fish harvested in the EEZ off 21 

Monroe County to be landed in Collier County when the rest of 22 

the west coast of Florida is closed, with the following 23 

provisions and I’m not going to read those.  They were just 24 

read.  Any discussion?  Any opposition to this motion?  Hearing 25 

none, the motion carries. 26 

 27 

MR. FISCHER:  I will defer to Rick on where are we going from 28 

here. 29 

 30 

DR. LEARD:  Under Action 5, the council, the full council, took 31 

up, as I guess a committee of the whole, at the June meeting and 32 

actually took action on the rest of the alternatives.  For 33 

Action 5, you moved to move all of that to considered but 34 

rejected and so unless you want to revisit that again, then the 35 

council has already acted on Action 5. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  Do we have any other issues that the council as a 38 

whole hasn’t acted on and just the committee?  I think the 39 

committee actions are complete and I think the council has -- 40 

 41 

DR. LEARD:  The council actions are complete.  There are within, 42 

I guess, Actions 6, 7, 8, 9, and 10, some IPT recommendations, 43 

but probably -- Let me see.  Under Action 6, we just had -- The 44 

IPT just had some recommendations as to how you would apply 45 

Boyle’s Law and that’s in gray there that we looked at.  There 46 

may be a range of years under Option d for the Boyle’s Law and 47 

we need to establish something like that and the IPT recommended 48 
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using 50 percent of the landings from the 2000 to 2009 period, 1 

plus 50 percent of the landings from the 2007 to 2008 period. 2 

 3 

Then for Actions 6, 8, and 9, which pertain to -- For 6, 8, and 4 

9, even though we didn’t make those recommendations about the 5 

use of Boyle’s Law, because we have ongoing assessments for 6 

cobia and Spanish mackerel, that these three actions be deferred 7 

to a later amendment after the completion of SEDAR-28, so that 8 

we know what these ACT values and ACL values might be following 9 

recommendations from the SSC as to what the ABC might be. 10 

 11 

If you accept basically that recommendation, you would move 12 

Actions 6, 8, and 9 to a future amendment and so you would 13 

remove them from this amendment and then we would just have to 14 

take up Action 7, if there’s something that you want to look at 15 

there regarding regional quotas, but that just applies to the 16 

Atlantic and so the Gulf really doesn’t have much interest 17 

there. 18 

 19 

Then the only other thing that we need to look at is the 20 

modifications to the framework procedure, which are the exact 21 

same modifications that you approved, I think, earlier with Reef 22 

Fish 38.  The changes that we’re recommending to the framework 23 

are the same as the changes that you previously approved to the 24 

framework in Reef Fish 38. 25 

 26 

MR. FISCHER:  At this time, I would like to move that we defer 27 

Actions 6, 8, and 9 to a later amendment to be developed after 28 

the completion of SEDAR-28. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a second?  We have a second to move 31 

Actions 6, 8, and 9 from Amendment 20 to be placed in a later 32 

amendment to be developed after the completion of SEDAR-28.  Any 33 

discussion?  Hearing none, is there any opposition to the 34 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 35 

 36 

MR. FISCHER:  Action 7 is to establish regional quotas for the 37 

Atlantic migratory group king mackerel and most of this relates 38 

to the North Carolina coast and if we could, I would like to 39 

skirt this issue lightly and let the South Atlantic Council take 40 

charge of it, because even though it’s a joint plan, it’s off 41 

the northern portion of the South Atlantic area and, Rick, do 42 

you have advice if we could just stand aside on this? 43 

 44 

DR. LEARD:  That would be my suggestion, to just let the South 45 

Atlantic Council handle that at their September meeting. 46 

 47 

MR. FISCHER:  The last item I’m trying to locate has to do with 48 
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-- Am I correct that it’s with the framework? 1 

 2 

DR. LEARD:  Correct.  It’s Action 10 and we’ve outlined there 3 

for you, in Tab C, Number 4(b), the gray recommendations from 4 

the IPT with regard to adding items to Alternative 2 and you can 5 

see the changes in the language there and I believe -- Sue, 6 

correct me, but I believe that makes it consistent with the 7 

framework changes that I mentioned before that you’ve already, I 8 

believe, approved under Reef Fish Amendment 38. 9 

 10 

MR. FISCHER:  On Document C-4(b), at the very bottom of the 11 

document, where we talk about the Gulf Preferred Alternative 5, 12 

then under that is the statements from the IPT to recommend 13 

Alternative 2 as follows, that the Gulf Preferred Alternative 2 14 

is to modify the framework procedure to include changes to ABCs, 15 

ABC/ACL control rules, and accountability measures under the 16 

standard documentation process for open framework actions.  17 

Accountability measures that could be changed would include: in-18 

season AMs; closures and closure procedures; trip limit 19 

reductions or increases; designation of an IFQ program as the AM 20 

for species in the IFQ program; implementation of gear 21 

restrictions; postseason AMs; adjustment of season length; 22 

implementation of a closed season; adjustment or implementation 23 

of bag, trip, or possession limit; reduction of the ACL to 24 

account for the previous year overage; revoking a scheduled 25 

increase in the ACL if the ACL was exceeded in the previous 26 

year; implementation of gear restrictions; and reporting and 27 

monitoring requirements.  Mr. Chair, the IPT recommended a lot. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is that a committee motion? 30 

 31 

MR. FISCHER:  No, sir.  That would be a motion based on the 32 

IPT’s recommendation. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a second? 35 

 36 

MR. GREENE:  Second. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second and the motion is on the board 39 

as read by the chairman.  Any discussion? 40 

 41 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Why would you want to, and I thought I read it, 42 

but why would you want to not give the next year’s increase in 43 

quota if you go over the ACL?  Remember, the ACL is not the ABC.  44 

You’re still not over your acceptable biological catch and so 45 

why would you not want to increase the quota? 46 

 47 

MR. FISCHER:  That is the annual catch limit.  We don’t have a 48 
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trigger. 1 

 2 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I thought I read towards the end that it said -- 3 

Where it was talking about that you would not get the next year 4 

increase if you went over the ACL.  That’s not in there? 5 

 6 

MR. FISCHER:  In the IPT’s comments? 7 

 8 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 9 

 10 

MR. ANSON:  I was wondering maybe if Dr. Leard could provide or 11 

Mara could provide some insight, because I don’t recall if we 12 

set the ACL equal to ABC in our control rule for king mackerel. 13 

 14 

MS. LEVY:  I don’t know the answer to that and so I will let 15 

someone else answer, but so this is the framework procedure and 16 

these are examples of the things that you could do through the 17 

specific procedure.  This isn’t setting those up or changing 18 

them at this point. 19 

 20 

I believe that you have other -- I will let someone else confirm 21 

this, but we have other species that we do that with and so if 22 

you exceed the ACL, you don’t get your scheduled increase, for 23 

whatever reason.  That’s what you all have chosen to do for 24 

other things, but I will let someone else answer your other 25 

question. 26 

 27 

MR. ANSON:  Based on your comment, my question doesn’t need a 28 

response, because they are just recommendations and it doesn’t 29 

pertain to any action or any management preference that we have 30 

currently specifically.  It’s just a suite of options and so I 31 

don’t need that to be answered. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Chairman, any other discussion?  We have a 34 

motion and no further discussion.  Is there any opposition to 35 

the motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  I do think at this time we are about complete, but 38 

Rick does have a comment. 39 

 40 

DR. LEARD:  Just one other item.  The IPT also recommended that, 41 

under Action 10, that you also have Alternative 4 as a preferred 42 

alternative and this is kind of unique to the coastal pelagics, 43 

because it modifies the framework procedure to include 44 

designation of responsibility to each council for setting 45 

regulations for the migratory groups of each species. 46 

 47 

Again, the way things are setting up, we have Gulf group and 48 
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Atlantic migratory groups for king mackerel, Spanish mackerel, 1 

and cobia.  We have different regulations in both areas 2 

sometimes and by making that a preferred, that just simply 3 

allows each council to be able to -- That’s always been in the 4 

framework before, but when we modified the framework with 5 

Amendment 18, we made some changes and that kind of disappeared. 6 

 7 

This just kind of puts it back in that each council can make 8 

whatever adjustments in their area of jurisdiction based on 9 

those two migratory groups. 10 

 11 

MR. FISCHER:  This is under Alternative 4? 12 

 13 

DR. LEARD:  Yes, this is Alternative 4.  We’re suggesting that 14 

that also be a preferred alternative within the framework. 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  Of Action 10? 17 

 18 

DR. LEARD:  Correct. 19 

 20 

MR. FISCHER:  I am just trying to get my place.  Yes, I think 21 

that would be highly recommended, for each area of jurisdiction 22 

to choose.  The IPT recommends, and I would make the motion, 23 

that we choose Alternative 4 as the preferred alternative. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and we have a second.  The 26 

motion is in Action 10 that the preferred alternative be 27 

Alternative 4.  Is there any discussion? 28 

 29 

MS. LEVY:  Just to clarify, it’s an additional preferred, right?  30 

We’re not changing the ones that you’ve already picked. 31 

 32 

MR. FISCHER:  That is correct. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s an additional preferred.  Alternative 4 is 35 

an additional preferred alternative.  Any further discussion?  36 

Any opposition?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 37 

 38 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chairman, I think we’re about at the end and I 39 

think through the -- I am trying to think of when Roy Williams 40 

passed this on to me, but I know that long before that the term 41 

“divorce” from the South Atlantic has come up many times and at 42 

the end of this meeting, forty-five or fifty minutes over, I am 43 

starting to reiterate that. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I just want to 46 

reiterate that we are about forty-five minutes over.  I don’t 47 

know if anybody has flights this evening, but we need to keep 48 
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moving.  We have Mr. Anson and the Joint Artificial Reef/Habitat 1 

Committee. 2 

 3 

JOINT ARTIFICIAL REEF/HABITAT COMMITTEE REPORT 4 

 5 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Joint Artificial Reef 6 

and Habitat Protection Committee met and the members from 7 

Artificial Reef included myself, Mr. Greene, Mr. Riechers, Mr. 8 

Riley, Mr. Simpson, Dr. Shipp, and Ms. Bademan.  Habitat 9 

Protection members included Mr. Boyd, Mr. Pearce, Mr. Perret, 10 

and Mr. Riley. 11 

 12 

The agenda was adopted with one addition and the minutes of the 13 

June 18, 2012 were approved with no modifications.  The 14 

committee reviewed the Fixed Petroleum Platforms and Artificial 15 

Reefs as Essential Fish Habitat options paper and Dr. Froeschke 16 

noted revisions made to the document from the June 2012 council 17 

meeting based on IPT recommendations.   18 

 19 

Mr. Perret suggested that the council does not have the 20 

expertise to deal with all aspects of petroleum platforms and 21 

the council should solicit advice from industry, artificial reef 22 

biologists and other appropriate persons prior to proceeding 23 

with the document.   24 

 25 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to request to form an 26 

ad hoc artificial substrate advisory panel made up of members of 27 

the petroleum industry, state artificial reef biologists, and 28 

others as appropriate, to assist the council with our fixed 29 

petroleum platforms and artificial reefs as potential essential 30 

fish habitat. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  I am not going to 33 

reread it, as per our attorney.  It’s on the board and it stands 34 

as read.  Do we have discussion? 35 

 36 

MR. FISCHER:  I don’t mind moving forward with this panel.  I 37 

would maybe ask, before we vote on this or it may affect how we 38 

vote, but is this an issue that we even want to tackle?  Do we 39 

want to get involved in this field? 40 

 41 

I think, during Mr. Froeschke’s report, there was a lot of 42 

unknowns and there was a lot of uncertainties.  It appeared that 43 

this may be just slightly outside the realm of fishery 44 

management, working with the oil industry.   45 

 46 

If we work with them, I want to work directly with the oil 47 

industry, but we have to remember that this is an industrial 48 
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complex built on the ocean floor to extract mineral oil from the 1 

bottom to pipe ashore and this was never designed to be 2 

essential fish habitat and so I’ll just leave that where it’s 3 

at. 4 

 5 

I voted for this at the last meeting, but since then, there’s 6 

been a lot of meetings and issues regarding this and if we’re 7 

going to proceed, I would like a committee very heavily made up 8 

of petroleum industry officials and if we don’t proceed, I could 9 

easily vote to kill it where it stands. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion?  I am going to call for 12 

a vote on this one.  All in favor of the motion please say aye; 13 

all opposed.  The motion carries. 14 

 15 

MR. ANSON:  The committee recognized that further discussion of 16 

the document is premature until guidance is received from the ad 17 

hoc artificial substrate advisory panel.  The committee 18 

recommends, and I so move, to request to table the options paper 19 

until the council receives input from the newly formed ad hoc 20 

advisory panel. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion as read by Mr. Anson.  23 

Is there any discussion?  It’s a motion to table and there’s no 24 

discussion.  All in favor say aye; all opposed.  The motion 25 

carries. 26 

 27 

MR. ANSON:  Mr. Myron Fischer narrated a short video of habitat 28 

associated with petroleum-producing structures takes off the 29 

Louisiana coast.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Chairman Anson.   32 

 33 

MR. PERRET:  This council has approved the formation of this ad 34 

hoc panel and we had asked staff and Dr. Bortone has come up 35 

with a charge for the committee and, Dr. Bortone, can you have 36 

it put up or has everybody got a copy? 37 

 38 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I sent it to you to be edited and I 39 

didn’t get it back. 40 

 41 

MR. PERRET:  You did such a good job.   42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I will send it to Phyllis, I guess, 44 

and then she can --  45 

 46 

MR. PERRET:  I didn’t know I was supposed to edit it.  I was 47 

satisfied with what you did. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  To save some time, can we come back to that, 2 

Corky?  Let me go ahead and go to the Law Enforcement Committee 3 

Report and Ms. Williams. 4 

 5 

LAW ENFORCEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you and since no motions were made, I’m 8 

just basically going to give just a little brief report.  The 9 

agenda was adopted as written and the minutes of the October 24, 10 

2011 meeting in New Orleans, Louisiana were adopted as written. 11 

 12 

Then the actual report is Dr. Leard had explained that there had 13 

been a misunderstanding of what the LEC/LEAP workshop was 14 

scheduled to discuss.  He noted that the LEC/LEAP discussed the 15 

IFQ administrative protocols being reviewed by NOAA Fisheries 16 

and there would be additional hearings. 17 

 18 

Mr. Strelcheck gave a brief comment of what the administrative 19 

changes were about and that some may require council approval.  20 

He stated that a series of workshops were being held to obtain 21 

additional input and the process should be completed by late 22 

September of 2012. 23 

 24 

Kay Williams asked if the council would be able to review the 25 

comments from the public at the October council meeting and Mr. 26 

Strelcheck replied yes.  Kay Williams said the LEC/LEAP did a 27 

great deal of work at their recent meeting and their 28 

recommendations would be reviewed by the council at their 29 

October 2012 meeting.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  We have Dr. Bortone 32 

and do you have that up yet? 33 

 34 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Yes, Phyllis just posted it.  I 35 

will just go over it briefly.  These are just some guides for 36 

the committee to be working on and so it can be flexible, but it 37 

gives them more than just get together and play nice. 38 

 39 

It’s basically to look at similar artificial substrates in the 40 

aquatic environment and their function in fisheries resources 41 

and emerging scientific and research and economic activities 42 

related to the reefs, ocean dumping and debris disposal that 43 

otherwise mimics establishment of artificial reefs, and, I guess 44 

the most important, perspectives from industry representatives 45 

relative to the potential impacts of considering artificial 46 

substrates as essential fish habitat. 47 

 48 
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I think this would be plenty for them to work on and I assume 1 

that after one meeting that we’ll come back with some other 2 

charges as well and John Froeschke and I will work to refine 3 

this, as we do with all charges that we send off to committees. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I will accept a motion. 6 

 7 

MR. PERRET:  I move that the charge of the committee be as 8 

illustrated on the board. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is there a second to the motion?  There is a 11 

second to the motion.  Any discussion?  Anyone opposed to the 12 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 13 

 14 

MR. PERRET:  I know we’ve given staff a lot to do, but I suggest 15 

that they try and assemble this committee and get a meeting set 16 

up so we can get some input from this newly formed ad hoc 17 

committee as soon as we can.  Thank you. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Perret.  We have Other Business 20 

and a lot under Other Business and so I’m going to move right 21 

into that quickly.  Dr. Crabtree wanted to talk on aquaculture 22 

and revised ACLs. 23 

 24 

OTHER BUSINESS 25 

 26 

DR. CRABTREE:  Recall some time back that the council approved 27 

an aquaculture amendment and the proposed rule on that has yet 28 

to be published.  We have been working with NOAA Office of 29 

General Counsel and they have some comments and concerns on the 30 

proposed rule and I would like to request that we convene -- We 31 

had a joint committee that did all the work on the aquaculture 32 

amendment and I don’t recall exactly which committees those 33 

were, but I’m sure staff can figure that out.   34 

 35 

I would like to request that we convene that committee at the 36 

October council meeting to review the aquaculture amendment, 37 

because I think many of you were not on the council when that 38 

was done, and go over that and then go over the regulations and 39 

the concerns that NOAA Office of General Counsel has raised, 40 

because we will need the council at some point to deem the 41 

regulations again before we move forward with a proposed rule. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Roy, do you have those, because I 44 

don’t believe I’ve seen that.  We’ve seen the federal response 45 

or federal program, but you say there’s some comments or 46 

criticisms? 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  NOAA Office of General Counsel has comments on 1 

the proposed rule, which we’ll go over. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Are you going to send them to me? 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  We will get them to you before the council 6 

meeting. 7 

 8 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Very good and thank you. 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s the first issue and the second issue has 11 

to do with the new MRIP numbers that we have now and we have new 12 

catch estimates that go back to 2004.  For some of our stocks, 13 

the ACLs we have now are based on average landings and I suspect 14 

we have a few allocations that are based on landings. 15 

 16 

After this year, MRFSS estimates will no longer be produced and 17 

so all we’re going to have is MRIP.  We need to go back into our 18 

ACLs that are based on average landings and recalculate them 19 

with the new MRIP numbers and we will probably need to use some 20 

type of scaler that the Science Center is working on to scale 21 

the estimates prior to 2004 and I would like to ask that staff 22 

begin work on a framework action to re-estimate our ACLs and 23 

allocations, as appropriate, and bring that to us at the October 24 

council meeting for review. 25 

 26 

We need to try and get this action ready for approval probably 27 

at the January meeting, if we can.  I think it will require 28 

minimal analysis.  In most cases, all we’re talking about is 29 

taking the same formulas that were used in our ACL Amendment and 30 

just plugging in the new numbers and recalculating the ACLs, but 31 

we’ll need to review that and then we’ll need to have the SSC go 32 

over some of these estimates. 33 

 34 

That maybe could happen at the October SSC meeting and I don’t 35 

know, but we’ll need them to look at them as well, because we 36 

will need new ABCs from them. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we need that in the form of a motion or can 39 

we just instruct staff? 40 

 41 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  No, that’s fine. 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s all, Mr. Chairman. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me go next to the scoping hearings.  We had 46 

several that we were going to schedule at the end of the day. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Williams had four items. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do you want to go to that first?  Ms. Williams, 3 

we’ll go to your items under Other Business. 4 

 5 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I will make it brief.  Timeline of council 6 

materials and various meetings, my concerns are those that was 7 

expressed at the podium and that was the SEDAR red snapper going 8 

on at the same time the council meeting was going on.  I don’t 9 

think that that allows us to be able to listen to what is taking 10 

place and also it doesn’t allow the industry very much 11 

flexibility to attend our meetings and get their reports.   12 

 13 

I’m not sure how the regulations read or what Magnuson says 14 

about any of those things, but it’s an extreme inconvenience 15 

when we do so, because it is supposed to be a public process and 16 

we want the public to attend our meetings and participate fully. 17 

 18 

The other thing was the council materials and it seems that 19 

we’re still not getting our materials on time.  I understand 20 

about things being delayed and I understand about people having 21 

different timelines and things that they have to complete before 22 

it gets to our council and then our council getting it to us, 23 

but it just seems that we’re starting to get a lot of our 24 

materials the day before, when we get here, and I thought I read 25 

in a proposed rule that there are regulations that were written 26 

that actually said that we would not take action on anything 27 

that had not been provided to us a couple of weeks prior to the 28 

meeting. 29 

 30 

Most of us work and I’m not sure how much time you can devote to 31 

these documents.  There’s a lot of stuff to read and also people 32 

that wants to make comments to us and when they get them at the 33 

last minute and we get them at the last minute, that just makes 34 

it a little difficult. 35 

 36 

Law enforcement issues, I had a law enforcement agent contact me 37 

and ask that -- Since I wasn’t at the law enforcement meeting, 38 

he asked me to please ask that when the council has closures 39 

that instead of us closing at midnight or one minute after 40 

midnight to do so at 11:30 P.M. 41 

 42 

It’s far less complicated as to what industry understands when 43 

you say 12:00 and so if we’re going to close, please choose 44 

11:30 P.M. and I told him I would bring that to the council. 45 

 46 

The other thing was codified text and proposed rules.  This came 47 

about and I was reading some of the stuff that had came from -- 48 
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I guess it was from Andy and I also was reading up on proposed 1 

rules and just various things. 2 

 3 

As you know, our fishermen usually comes to the council and they 4 

provide their input either there or at the AP level.  Some of 5 

these codified texts get pretty complicated as to how things are 6 

written and I realize most of it is administratively, but some 7 

of it can be a little bit more than administratively here 8 

recently for some reason and then yes, you can comment under the 9 

proposed rule, but most people do not have the time to wait for 10 

that to happen and then comment and then get that sent in and 11 

there’s not an awful -- They feel like most of the time on the 12 

proposed rules that yes, they comment, but very often things are 13 

not changed. 14 

 15 

The other comment was on council member involvement.  It seems 16 

that the council members are not as involved in the council 17 

process as they once were.  It seems we have more and more 18 

individuals that are made up on the various committees that has 19 

input more so than even the council members. 20 

 21 

I realize that a council member is usually at each meeting, or 22 

they’re supposed to be, at whatever kind of meeting that we 23 

have, but very often it’s beneficial if the chairman can send 24 

whoever that happens to serve on those various committees to 25 

some of the meetings that perhaps have never been or they have 26 

an interest or it’s a contentious issue and they would like to 27 

hear more of what the APs have to say, because very often what’s 28 

reflected in the minutes that comes back to us, they’re not 29 

verbatim and it’s what the staff heard them say. 30 

 31 

Sometimes things are missed and while they may not seem that 32 

important, it’s important to the industry people when their 33 

particular comments are perhaps overlooked and so if we could 34 

either go back to verbatim minutes so that more of us can read 35 

what actually took place at the meetings and hear all of the 36 

comments, I think that would be quite helpful. 37 

 38 

That’s not the first time that you all have heard those 39 

suggestions, but those were just some comments that I had that I 40 

wanted to talk about.  Thank you very much. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you and, Dr. Bortone, do you have a 43 

question? 44 

 45 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  With regard to the materials, all 46 

materials that were available to us were sent out to you by 3:30 47 

on Tuesday of last week and next time, we plan to do it earlier.   48 
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 1 

Any materials that came in after that were not from our office.  2 

They were from other offices that we depend upon to get 3 

materials from and so that’s why some of those materials came to 4 

you at the very last minute, but we’ve done -- I think staff has 5 

done an excellent job getting those materials to all of you with 6 

plenty of time and we have no requirement as to when those 7 

materials have to be sent out. 8 

 9 

MR. SIMPSON:  I have a question.  Do we still use the -- What 10 

was the lady’s name that does our transcripts?  Do we still use 11 

them?  She takes the tapes and stuff?  Okay. 12 

 13 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I have a comment to that.  In the last minutes 14 

that I read, they weren’t verbatim.  It’s like someone went in 15 

there and rearranged the wording or something, because I read 16 

the minutes.  I read all the minutes and if they were verbatim, 17 

it’s the first time I’ve seen them structured that way.  18 

Somehow, the wording got changed around. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The next item under Other Business is Dr. 21 

Ponwith. 22 

 23 

DR. PONWITH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I just wanted to let the 24 

council know that the Southeast Fisheries Science Center will 25 

very soon be releasing our strategic science plan for 2013 going 26 

forward, along with a form that will help us to organize 27 

comments and remarks that we get from the release of that. 28 

 29 

We’ll be sending it directly to the Gulf Council staff, so that 30 

they can distribute it to the Gulf Council members, and we would 31 

certainly welcome your comments on that strategic plan.  Thank 32 

you. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Dr. Ponwith.  I am going to ask Dr. 35 

Bortone to go over the action schedule and then schedule the 36 

public hearings or scoping meetings, as necessary, for the 37 

amendments that we saw earlier. 38 

 39 

DISCUSSION OF SCOPING AND PUBLIC HEARING MEETING SCHEDULE 40 

 41 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Thank you very much.  We’re going 42 

to do the scoping meeting schedule first.  I believe there are 43 

only two items.  It looked like at the beginning that there were 44 

going to be as many as four or five, but I think it’s been pared 45 

down. 46 

 47 

I had staff prepare a table of states and not cities 48 
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recommended, but just states, plus the items that are to be 1 

given and we’re waiting for that, but -- Emily put this together 2 

and it’s really pretty useful for us, because it helps us plan 3 

so we can try to pair up some of our traveling.  As some of you 4 

know, some of these meetings get involved when we’re trying to 5 

schedule four or five of these at the same time in similar 6 

places. 7 

 8 

MS. EMILY MUEHLSTEIN:  I worked with Dr. Simmons on this one and 9 

since originally we thought that there was going to be four 10 

issues we were going to take to scoping in a short period of 11 

time between two meetings, we initially did it with four, but 12 

then since we’re only going to take two of those issues to 13 

scoping, Carrie and I have looked at attendance over different 14 

cities and we looked at drive distance between cities. 15 

 16 

That way, we could tell if somebody needed to drive three hours 17 

versus just an hour if they had to make it between those 18 

meetings and then just basically are making suggestions for an 19 

area where each meeting should be held, based on what the issue 20 

is and the people that are concerned and where they’re located. 21 

 22 

It’s just a suggestion and it’s up to you guys, but that gives 23 

you a little bit of a breakdown on what Carrie and I thought 24 

were appropriate locations for each issue. 25 

 26 

The other thought that we sort of debated is I know that each 27 

state wants to be represented by a meeting, but if you look sort 28 

of in the middle, between Destin, Gulf Shores, Gulfport, and New 29 

Orleans, that’s then four meetings within a four-hour drive 30 

time, basically, of one another and so we would recommend maybe 31 

just -- Geographically, it would make sense to not have that 32 

many meetings in that area, but I understand that there’s 33 

separate states that are being represented there and so I 34 

thought maybe -- I would like to entertain some discussion on 35 

that and the importance of having each state represented versus 36 

the distance between the two. 37 

 38 

MR. PERRET:  I’m sure Gulf Shores would give up a meeting to 39 

come to Gulfport or Biloxi.  40 

 41 

MR. ANSON:  I was going to suggest the same thing of 42 

Mississippi. 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Told you.  I guess we could 45 

entertain a motion to accept these locations. 46 

 47 

MS. BADEMAN:  I was just going to say one of the issues we had 48 
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last time with gag in Florida is that the Big Bend really wasn’t 1 

represented in terms of public hearings and it looks like we 2 

still have that same problem.  I think we would like to see an 3 

additional meeting in Perry or it could be Crawfordville, if 4 

needed.  Those are the people that came in large numbers to our 5 

commission meeting. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  We can do that.  Let me -- It’s 8 

sort of hard fact of life, but when we run these meetings, it 9 

costs us about $14,000 and we’ve had as many as fourteen people 10 

show up, total, and so it’s a very expensive operation to do 11 

that.  That’s not an excuse, but I think if you’re going to add 12 

one to Perry, and that’s fine, but I think that means we need to 13 

watch where we’re going someplace else. 14 

 15 

MR. PERRET:  As a former state director, I don’t have to take 16 

the heat now, but even if only one person shows up, at least 17 

that person had an opportunity to testify.  I don’t want to take 18 

the heat or I suggest Mr. Diaz doesn’t want to take the heat 19 

that every state had a public hearing but Mississippi or every 20 

state had a public hearing except -- I understand the $14,000, 21 

but I still think each state should at least have one public 22 

hearing. 23 

 24 

DR. DANA:  I would like to move on this particular motion and I 25 

also want to make a challenge to the council members that if 26 

there’s a proposed location that we live in, for example Destin 27 

or, in Johnny’s case, in the Gulf Shores area, perhaps with our 28 

knowledge of that area, we can help find a place to hold the 29 

meetings that would then -- We would know then where we could 30 

hopefully gather the most folks that would be impacted by these 31 

items and also perhaps these locations would offer the venue at 32 

no cost and therefore, saving some of that $14,000 that you 33 

normally incur. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  It’s mostly travel and council 36 

member time. 37 

 38 

DR. DANA:  I would still like to challenge the council members 39 

to be involved in where these meetings are held. 40 

 41 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  There’s a motion and is there a 42 

second for the motion? 43 

 44 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 45 

 46 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Discussion? 47 

 48 
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MR. FISCHER:  I think it’s inferred and I don’t think a 1 

substitute motion is necessary, but when we talk about New 2 

Orleans, I think we’re meaning the Kenner area, somewhere near 3 

the airport, and not downtown New Orleans for a public hearing. 4 

 5 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  What I will have staff do is get 6 

with you on the specific locations as to where and that goes 7 

along with what Dr. Dana suggested as well.  The motion has been 8 

made and it’s been seconded and is there further discussion?  9 

All in favor of the motion; opposed.  The motion carries. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Now you’ve got the action schedule. 12 

 13 

REVIEW OF ACTION SCHEDULE 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I have to do the action schedule 16 

and so I asked Carrie to look at the action schedule to see 17 

where we -- As you probably have been aware, a lot of things got 18 

piled on here and that’s fine, but everything has to bend a 19 

little bit and so we’re going to put that up. 20 

 21 

DR. SIMMONS:  We should put the action schedule up, but by my 22 

count, I believe you gave us four new scoping documents that we 23 

need to give priorities to and we got one new options paper and 24 

we got one new framework document that we need to get some 25 

feedback from the council on what the priorities are. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  The main issue is not removing 28 

things or hopefully adding any more, but giving us some sense of 29 

priority of what you would like to see in the scheme of things.  30 

You have an action sheet in front of you and that’s fairly 31 

complete, but it’s, of course, as of I guess a couple of days 32 

ago and so we still have a few new things that have been added. 33 

 34 

There’s two ways we can handle this.  It might take a long time 35 

to discuss and so we could easily send this around to get your 36 

feedback to edit that and we would compile those and put it 37 

together and sort of do a cost average of what you wanted to be 38 

top priority.  That might help in some of the discussion, but 39 

any influence or any information you’ve got that would help us 40 

prioritize these things would be helpful. 41 

 42 

DR. SIMMONS:  I think staff understood that the regional 43 

management of the recreational red snapper, which is now 44 

Amendment 39, the scoping document, I think that that was pretty 45 

clear that you would like that to be a Priority A, but any other 46 

changes on the current schedule that you could suggest and then 47 

we should probably go through these other scoping documents, the 48 
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framework action, and the options paper to get a little bit of 1 

feedback on what you think those priorities should be. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Any comment? 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Bortone, we have Mr. Perret. 6 

 7 

MR. PERRET:  Just another what I consider a priority is the 8 

formation of that ad hoc and get them to work and staff, of 9 

course, is going to be involved with that and so I would hope 10 

that’s something that we put on the front burner, too. 11 

 12 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  That’s a process and so that 13 

happens anyway.   14 

 15 

DR. ABELE:  I assume that on Number 1, reef fish amendment which 16 

is currently ranked as A, that can be moved to 2013, I guess, 17 

based on the tabled motion.  Is that correct? 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  That is correct. 20 

 21 

DR. ABELE:  The same on Number 2, Reef Fish Amendment 33.  I 22 

believe that was tabled also. 23 

 24 

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, the council at this meeting reviewed the 25 

comments, but didn’t give any additional direction. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Carrie, do you have enough 28 

direction on that? 29 

 30 

DR. SIMMONS:  Also, I guess Item Number 15, the essential fish 31 

habitat.  We understand that, but I guess what we would like 32 

some feedback on is some of the new scoping documents and the 33 

options paper and the framework action that you’ve given us at 34 

this meeting. 35 

 36 

Are we correct in that the regional management scoping document 37 

that’s Number 6, I believe, on the action schedule, 39, that 38 

that C should be changed to an A? 39 

 40 

DR. ABELE:  Do you want a motion to that, Steve? 41 

 42 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Just a suggestion. 43 

 44 

DR. ABELE:  On the amendment red snapper IFQ, I’m not sure where 45 

we are on that and that involves quite a few other of those, for 46 

instance intersector trading and what happens now that anyone 47 

can purchase shares.  Where are we on that one? 48 
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 1 

DR. DIAGNE:  The council elected to wait until October, until 2 

you see the work completed, some of the reports, like the 3 

economic efficiency evaluation and the Science Center work, 4 

before looking at it again. 5 

 6 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Any other suggestions for 7 

prioritization changes? 8 

 9 

DR. PONWITH:  Not necessarily a change, because it didn’t make 10 

the list, because it was later in the meeting, but the headboat 11 

electronic reporting and changing from a thirty-day to a seven-12 

day reporting period, I would view that as a very high priority. 13 

 14 

DR. SIMMONS:  I guess my thinking was that we would first review 15 

the current action schedule and then it would be helpful if we 16 

could go through scoping document by scoping document, options 17 

paper, and framework and just provide some feedback on whether 18 

that should be an A, B, or C. 19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  We’ve already gotten a few 21 

suggestions. 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  Are we going through the list here of the new 24 

ones or I’m not sure what -- 25 

 26 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Let’s do the old list first, if 27 

there’s any changes you want to see. 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  The reef fish amendment for trading allocation 30 

between sectors, that’s a different amendment than the red 31 

snapper IFQ review? 32 

 33 

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, that was a separate issue. 34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  Reef Fish Amendment 33, have we just dropped that 36 

one?  It was never clear to me what we were doing there. 37 

 38 

DR. DIAGNE:  As you recall, the council tabled it and solicited 39 

comments from the public in support or in opposition of the 40 

development of 33 and those comments were summarized for the 41 

council at this meeting, but the council didn’t take any further 42 

action after listening to those comments and so as of right now, 43 

it is still tabled. 44 

 45 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Any additional comments?  We’ve 46 

received a number here and so any additional comments of 47 

changes?  What about any of the new ones?  Carrie, could you go 48 
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over those? 1 

 2 

DR. SIMMONS:  Yes and we had several new ones and so one of the 3 

ones that was discussed again, but was already on the schedule 4 

is the regional management of the recreational red snapper.  We 5 

requested a scoping document and that’s currently listed as a C 6 

and it’s Item Number 6 and so my understanding was you would 7 

like that to be an A.  The other one was the regional management 8 

of recreational gag and that was a scoping document. 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would suggest that should be a C. 11 

 12 

DR. ABELE:  The amendment or I guess it’s a scoping document on 13 

mandatory electronic reporting for the for-hire sector, what’s 14 

people’s feeling about where that ought to be? 15 

 16 

MS. WILLIAMS:  It should be definitely an A. 17 

 18 

DR. ABELE:  I think we’ve heard so much discussion in public 19 

testimony that I -- Everything can’t be an A, but that certainly 20 

seemed like one that has everyone’s attention and, in a positive 21 

way, willingness to move forward. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  So noted.  Carrie, any others? 24 

 25 

MR. PERRET:  What about 19 and 20 on Mackerel? 26 

 27 

DR. SIMMONS:  The next one I had on my list was the scoping 28 

document you requested for the days at sea program for the for-29 

hire charter vessels. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Any comment? 32 

 33 

DR. SIMMONS:  We’ve already discussed the electronic reporting 34 

for the for-hire charter vessels as an A and the information 35 

that was just taken out of mackerel, which is a new amendment to 36 

address the tournament sales and there’s other Actions 6, 8, and 37 

9 after the SEDAR assessment. 38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would suggest those are a C. 40 

 41 

DR. SIMMONS:  The options for the 2013 red snapper season if 42 

there is non-compliance from any of the states. 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would suggest that would be an A. 45 

 46 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Anything else? 47 

 48 
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DR. SIMMONS:  One more that I had listed was the framework 1 

action for adjusting the annual catch limits, formulas from the 2 

new MRIP estimates. 3 

 4 

DR. CRABTREE:  I believe that needs to be an A. 5 

 6 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Do you need any more input on 7 

those, Carrie? 8 

 9 

DR. SIMMONS:  No, thank you. 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would be willing to revisit some of these.  I 12 

would be willing to revisit EFH and change it from a B to a C. 13 

 14 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  So noted. 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess it’s tabled though for now. 17 

 18 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Yes, it’s tabled.  Rick, do you 19 

have any comment?  No?  Anything else?  I appreciate your input 20 

on this and we’ll address this.  We were going to do it next 21 

week, but maybe we won’t be in our office next week.  We don’t 22 

know what’s happening.  We’ve got a hurricane and a RNC 23 

convention and paint and carpets to deal with at the same time, 24 

but we’ll try to get to it.  Thank you very much. 25 

 26 

ELECTION OF CHAIR AND VICE CHAIR 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Dr. Bortone.  We have one last item 29 

on the agenda and that’s the Election of Chair and Vice Chair 30 

for the next year and, Mr. Simpson, you’re going to take this? 31 

 32 

MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Historically, you have 33 

elected your Chairman and Vice Chairman and kind of eased them 34 

on up so that there’s that flow of experience.  Currently, Mr. 35 

Boyd is Vice Chairman and the floor is open to nominations for 36 

chairmanship for the next year. 37 

 38 

UNIDENTIFIED:  I nominate Doug Boyd. 39 

 40 

MR. SIMPSON:  We have a nomination for Doug Boyd and we have a 41 

second.  Are there any other nominations?  Would you like to 42 

elect Mr. Boyd by unanimous acclamation?  If so, say aye.  Mr. 43 

Chairman, you are selected as the Chairman for the next year. 44 

 45 

Now comes really the only real action and that’s selecting a 46 

Vice Chairman and you know he’s only a heartbeat away and given 47 

your performance this time, he may be up in that chair sooner 48 
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rather than later and so you want to try to pick somebody who 1 

has got some abilities and organizations and so forth and I saw 2 

the first hand.  Lance, do you have a nomination? 3 

 4 

MR. ROBINSON:  I would like to nominate Mr. Anson from Alabama. 5 

 6 

MR. SIMPSON:  Kevin Anson has been nominated.  We have a second 7 

here. 8 

 9 

MR. FISCHER:  Close nominations. 10 

 11 

MR. SIMPSON:  We’ve got a motion to close nominations and is 12 

there discussion? 13 

 14 

MR. PERRET:  I wanted to nominate someone. 15 

 16 

MR. SIMPSON:  We will allow it.  Go ahead. 17 

 18 

MR. PERRET:  I would like to nominate Ms. Williams from 19 

Mississippi. 20 

 21 

MR. SIMPSON:  We’ve got a nomination from Ms. Williams and is 22 

there a second?  We’ve got a second.  We have two nominees.  23 

Anybody else?  A little history.  At one time, this council went 24 

an entire year without having a Chairman, because they had a 25 

vote of eight to eight and there was an abstention by one. 26 

 27 

Since we have two individuals, the way we do this is we have a 28 

secret ballot and so on this sheet of paper, one sheet, write 29 

down the name of the individual.  Say “Anson” or “Williams” and 30 

the Coast Guard is a non-voting member and if you will collect 31 

all the ballots and he will fold them one time and we will tally 32 

the ballots and give you the results. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  While we’re waiting, let me just say that we’re 35 

going to be doing committee assignments.  I am going to be 36 

talking to whoever the Vice Chairman is and I’m going to be 37 

talking to our Executive Director and I’m going to ask, as 38 

usual, that each of us get a sheet and put our preference down 39 

for committees.  I will try to honor those as much as possible, 40 

in consideration of industry and interest and location from 41 

where you’re from, so we can try to get as good a balance as 42 

possible and also working in the talents of the individuals.  Be 43 

sure and fill out that sheet and get it back so we can go 44 

through that. 45 

 46 

Then once we get it, I will be happy to talk to you about the 47 

assignments.  Like I said before, I want to do it so it’s very 48 
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fair, but I also -- I am going to get Dr. Bortone to send it 1 

out.  It hasn’t come out yet, but just be looking for it and get 2 

it back in. 3 

 4 

MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Chairman, the tallies are in and by your vote, 5 

Mr. Anson is the Vice Chairman of the council for the next year 6 

and I am through. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Congratulations, Mr. Anson. 9 

 10 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you and I look forward to working with you, 11 

Mr. Chairman. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes, sir, a heartbeat away.  I only have three 14 

stints, but they seem to be working and that’s the good news, up 15 

until now.  Any other business to come before the committee?  If 16 

not, we are adjourned and thank you very much for everybody’s 17 

time and effort. 18 

 19 

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 5:00 p.m., August 23, 20 

2012.) 21 

 22 

- - - 23 

24 
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red snapper fishing season.  The motion carried on page 151. 1 
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council receives the 2013 red snapper benchmark assessment.  The 4 
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is exceeded, at or near the beginning of the following fishing 38 

year, the Assistant Administrator for Fisheries shall file a 39 

notification with the Office of the Federal Register to reduce 40 

the ACL, and the ACT if Alternative 2 is selected as preferred, 41 

for that following year by the amount of the ACL overage in the 42 

prior fishing year, unless the best scientific information 43 

available determines that a greater, lesser, or no overage 44 

adjustment is necessary.  The overage adjustment will be applied 45 

as Option b, only if the ACL is exceeded and the gray 46 

triggerfish stock is overfished or in a rebuilding plan.  The 47 
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PAGE 170:  Motion to extend the interim rule for gray 6 

triggerfish for an additional 186 days.  The motion carried on 7 

page 170. 8 

 9 

PAGE 172:  Motion to approve Amendment 38, Shallow-Water Grouper 10 

Accountability Measures and Framework Procedure Revision, and 11 

send to the Secretary of Commerce for implementation and deem 12 

the regulations necessary and appropriate.  The motion carried 13 

on page 173. 14 

 15 

PAGE 174:  Motion in Section 2.1, Action 1, to add a new Option 16 

3(e) under Alternative 3 for a new sub-season of April 1 through 17 

April 30, July 1 through July 31, and November 15 until the ACT 18 

is projected to be reached.  The motion carried on page 175. 19 

 20 

PAGE 175:  Motion to add new alternatives that would consider a 21 

reduced bag limit of one per person per day.  The motion carried 22 

on page 178. 23 

 24 

PAGE 180:  Motion to send the Framework Action, 2013 25 

Recreational Gag Season, to public hearings.  The motion carried 26 

on page 181. 27 

 28 

PAGE 189:  Motion that the council request that the Southeast 29 

Fisheries Science Center rerun the red snapper projections 30 

incorporating the most recent landings.  The motion carried on 31 

page 189. 32 

 33 

PAGE 190:  Motion to direct staff to begin development of a plan 34 

amendment for regional management of recreational gag grouper 35 

harvest.  The motion carried on page 192. 36 

 37 

PAGE 193:  Motion to instruct staff to develop a scoping 38 

document for a days at sea pilot program for the for-hire sector 39 

for red snapper.  The motion carried on page 197. 40 

 41 

PAGE 207:  Motion to approve the joint council process that 42 

respective council committees would work out differences on 43 

joint issues, as shown in Tab B, Number 12.  The motion carried 44 

on page 207. 45 

 46 

PAGE 208:  Motion to request to clarify the document that it is 47 

the council’s intent that permitted vessels can only sell to 48 
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permitted dealers in those fisheries where a dealer’s permit 1 

exists.  The motion carried on page 208. 2 

 3 

PAGE 209:  Motion in Action 3 that the preferred alternative be 4 

Alternative 2.  Alternative 2 is that no purchase forms must be 5 

submitted at the same frequency, via the same process, and for 6 

the same species as specified for purchased forms in Actions 1 7 

and 2.  A dealer would only be authorized to receive 8 

commercially-harvested species if the dealer’s previous reports 9 

have been submitted by the dealer and received by NOAA Fisheries 10 

in a timely manner.  Any delinquent reports would need to be 11 

submitted and received by NOAA Fisheries before a dealer could 12 

receive commercially-harvested species from a federally-13 

permitted U.S. vessel.  The motion carried on page 215. 14 

 15 

PAGE 215:  Motion to forward the modifications to the Federally-16 

Permitted Seafood Dealer Reporting Requirements Amendment to the 17 

Secretary of Commerce and deem the regulations necessary and 18 

appropriate, allowing staff to make changes in the codified text 19 

and giving the Chairman the authority to re-deem as required.  20 

The motion carried on page 220. 21 

 22 

PAGE 221:  Motion to request council staff to work with 23 

Southeast Fishery Science Center advisors on developing an 24 

amendment to require electronic reporting for for-hire vessels.  25 

The motion carried on page 227. 26 

 27 

PAGE 227:  Motion that the amendment should include options to 28 

bring the headboat reporting requirements in line with the 29 

Science Center’s requirement for electronic reporting.  The 30 

motion carried on page 228.  31 

 32 

PAGE 232:  Motion to change language in Alternative 3 to read: 33 

For a person to sell king or Spanish mackerel in or from the EEZ 34 

of the Gulf of Mexico or Atlantic, those fish must have been 35 

harvested aboard a vessel on a commercial trip with a commercial 36 

vessel permit/endorsement, and must have a king mackerel permit 37 

to sell king mackerel and a Spanish mackerel permit to sell 38 

Spanish mackerel.  The motion carried on page 233. 39 

 40 

PAGE 233:  Motion that in Action 1 that the preferred 41 

alternative be Alternative 3.  Alternative 3 is for a person to 42 

sell king or Spanish mackerel in or from the EEZ of the Gulf of 43 

Mexico or Atlantic, those fish must have been harvested aboard a 44 

vessel on a commercial trip with a commercial vessel 45 

permit/endorsement, and must have a king mackerel permit to sell 46 

king mackerel and a Spanish mackerel permit to sell Spanish 47 

mackerel.  The motion carried on page 234. 48 
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 1 

PAGE 234:  Motion in Action 2 to move Alternative 5 to the 2 

considered but rejected section.  Alternative 5 prohibits sale 3 

of cobia caught under the bag limit.  Option a is the South 4 

Atlantic Council’s jurisdiction and Option b is the Gulf 5 

Council’s jurisdiction.  The motion carried on page 234. 6 

 7 

PAGE 234:  Motion in Action 2 that the preferred alternative be 8 

Alternative 1, no action, no federal permit requirement to sell 9 

cobia.  Sale of cobia harvested under the possession limit is 10 

allowed for persons that possess the necessary state permits.  11 

However, if a commercial closure has been implemented, the sale 12 

or purchase of cobia of the migratory group, subzone, or gear 13 

type, is prohibited, including any cobia taken under the 14 

possession limit.  The motion carried on page 236. 15 

 16 

PAGE 238:  Motion in Action 3 that the preferred alternative be 17 

Alternative 3.  Alternative 3 is prohibit the sale of 18 

tournament-caught king mackerel.  The motion carried on page 19 

239. 20 

 21 

PAGE 240:  Motion to adopt the language for the South Atlantic 22 

Preferred Alternative 2 in Action 3 as approved by the IPT in 23 

Tab C, Number 3(b).  The motion carried on page 241. 24 

 25 

PAGE 242:  Motion that the tournament sales, Action 3, be moved 26 

from Amendment 19 and placed in a stand-alone amendment.  The 27 

motion carried on page 242. 28 

 29 

PAGE 242:  Motion that Action 4 be moved to the considered but 30 

rejected section.  The motion carried on page 243. 31 

 32 

PAGE 243:  Motion n Action 5, Alternative 2, Suboptions ii., 33 

iv., and v. in Options a and b, be moved to the considered but 34 

rejected section.  Option a is average of the best eleven years 35 

of twelve years, at least two of the twelve years, and then at 36 

least three of the twelve years.  Then Option b is average of 37 

the best nine of ten years with at least two of the ten years 38 

and at least three of the ten years.  The motion carried on page 39 

243. 40 

 41 

PAGE 243:  Motion in Action 5, Alternative 3, that Option a be 42 

moved to the considered but rejected section.  Option a is the 43 

fishing year ending June 30, 2009.  The motion carried on page 44 

244. 45 

 46 

PAGE 244:  Motion that in Action 5, Alternative 3, to change the 47 

date in Options b and c from June 30, 2009 to September 30, 48 
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2010.  The motion carried on page 245. 1 

 2 

PAGE 245:  Motion to allow transfer of latent commercial king 3 

mackerel permits only to immediate family members and allow 4 

transfer to another vessel owned by the same entity.  Permits 5 

will be considered latent if average landings did not meet the 6 

threshold defined below during: Option a.  All years with data 7 

available (1998/1999-2009/2010); Suboption i.  Average of all 8 

years; Suboption ii.  At least one of the twelve years; Option 9 

b.  Ten years (1999/2000-2008/2009 or 2000/2001-2009/2010); 10 

Suboption i.  Average of all years; Suboption ii.  At least one 11 

of the ten years; Option c.  The threshold for average reported 12 

landings would be: Suboption i.  one pound; Suboption ii.  100 13 

pounds; Suboption iii.  500 pounds; and Suboption iv.  1,000 14 

pounds.  The motion carried on page 247. 15 

 16 

PAGE 247:  Motion in Action 5 to add a new alternative to 17 

establish an appeals process.  The motion failed on page 248. 18 

 19 

PAGE 248:  Motion that the council support Alternative 1, no 20 

Action, all vessels with federal commercial king and/or Spanish 21 

mackerel permits, as well as CMP charter permits are subject to 22 

applicable federal CMP regulations when fishing in the EEZ and 23 

are subject to applicable state CMP regulations when fishing in 24 

state waters.  The motion carried on page 248. 25 

 26 

PAGE 248:  Motion in Action 7 that the preferred alternative be 27 

Alternative 3 to eliminate income requirements for commercial 28 

king and Spanish mackerel permits.  The motion carried on page 29 

248. 30 

 31 

PAGE 248:  Motion to move Alternative 4 in Action 7 to the 32 

considered but rejected section.  Alternative 4 is to replace 33 

the current income requirements for king and Spanish mackerel, 34 

and cobia, if applicable, with a Coastal Migratory Pelagics 35 

landings requirement, such that in one of the three years 36 

preceding the application, landings must be greater than and 37 

there are four options.  The motion carried on page 249. 38 

 39 

PAGE 249:  Motion in Action 8 to change the date to September 40 

30, 2010, as recommended by the IPT.  The motion carried on page 41 

249. 42 

 43 

PAGE 250:  Motion in Action 2, Alternatives 2 and 3, to replace 44 

“on a commercial trip” with “under a commercial quota” as 45 

recommended by the IPT.  The motion carried on page 251. 46 

 47 

PAGE 251:  Motion in Action 6 to add a new Alternative 3 as 48 
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recommended by the IPT.  The motion carried on page 252. 1 

 2 

PAGE 252:  Motion that in Action 1, Alternative 3, that 3 

Suboption ii. in Options b and c be removed.  Alternative 3 is 4 

modify the Florida West Coast subzones and reallocate quota and 5 

Option a is retain the subzones, but modify the boundary between 6 

the Northern and Southern subzones to the Dixie/Levy County 7 

line.  Option b is create a third subzone from the Collier/Lee 8 

County line to the Dixie/Levy County line with an allocation 9 

based on: Suboption i.  Reallocating x pounds from the Southern 10 

Subzone hook-and-line fishery and Suboption ii. was stricken out 11 

and Suboption iii. is reallocating 2 percent from the 12 

recreational sector allocation based on a temporary reallocation 13 

for the next five years or Option c:  Retain the subzones but 14 

increase the allocation to the Northern Subzone based on: 15 

Suboption i.  Reallocating x pounds from the Southern Subzone 16 

hook-and-line fishery and Suboption ii.  was stricken and 17 

Suboption iii.  Reallocating 2 percent from the recreational 18 

sector allocation based on a temporary reallocation for the next 19 

five years.  The motion carried on page 253. 20 

 21 

PAGE 253:  Motion in Action 1, Alternative 3, that Suboptions i 22 

and iii be added to Option a.  Suboption i is reallocating x 23 

pounds from the Southern Subzone hook-and-line fishery and 24 

Suboption iii is  reallocating 2 percent from the recreational 25 

sector allocation based on a temporary reallocation for the next 26 

five years.  The motion carried on page 254. 27 

 28 

PAGE 255:  Motion in Action 4 to add a new alternative as 29 

recommended by the IPT.  Alternative 4 is to establish a transit 30 

provision for fish harvested in the EEZ off Monroe County to be 31 

landed in Collier County when the rest of the west coast of 32 

Florida is closed, with the following provisions: only from 33 

April 1 to July 1, only with direct and continuous transit and 34 

gear stowed, and only for fishermen holding a federal commercial 35 

king mackerel permit.  The motion carried on page 255. 36 

 37 

PAGE 256:  Motion to move Actions 6, 8, and 9 from Amendment 20 38 

to be placed in a later amendment to be developed after the 39 

completion of SEDAR-28.  The motion carried on page 256. 40 

 41 

PAGE 257:   Motion in Action 10 to modify Alternative 2 as 42 

recommended by the IPT.  Alternative 2, Preferred Alternative 2, 43 

is to modify the framework procedure to include changes to ABCs, 44 

ABC/ACL control rules, and accountability measures under the 45 

standard documentation process for open framework actions.  46 

Accountability measures that could be changed would include: in-47 

season AMs; closures and closure procedures; trip limit 48 
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reductions or increases; designation of an IFQ program as the AM 1 

for species in the IFQ program; implementation of gear 2 

restrictions; postseason AMs; adjustment of season length; 3 

implementation of a closed season; adjustment or implementation 4 

of bag, trip, or possession limit; reduction of the ACL to 5 

account for the previous year overage; revoking a scheduled 6 

increase in the ACL if the ACL was exceeded in the previous 7 

year; implementation of gear restrictions; and reporting and 8 

monitoring requirements.  The motion carried on page 258. 9 

 10 

PAGE 259:  Motion in Action 10 that Alternative 4 be an 11 

additional preferred alternative.  The motion carried on page 12 

259. 13 

 14 

PAGE 260:  Motion to request to form an ad hoc artificial 15 

substrate advisory panel made up of members of the petroleum 16 

industry, state artificial reef biologists, and others as 17 

appropriate, to assist the council with our fixed petroleum 18 

platforms and artificial reefs as potential essential fish 19 

habitat.  The motion carried on page 261. 20 

 21 

PAGE 261:  Motion to request to table the options paper until 22 

the council receives input from the newly formed ad hoc advisory 23 

panel.  The motion carried on page 261. 24 

 25 

PAGE 263:  Motion to accept the charge for the Ad Hoc Artificial 26 

Substrates Advisory Panel.  The motion carried on page 263. 27 

 28 

PAGE 269:  Motion to accept the public hearing locations as 29 

listed on the presentation provided by council staff.  The 30 

motion carried on page 270. 31 

 32 

- - - 33 


